Genotoxicity and cytotoxicity of particulates dependence on composition and source

A thesis submitted to The University of Manchester for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Faculty of Science and Engineering

2020

Hatim Matooq Badri

School of Natural Sciences - Department of Earth and Environmental Sciences

Table of Contents

Table oj	^F Contents	2
List of fi	gures	6
List of t	ables	10
List of a	bbreviations	12
Abstrac	t	14
Declara	tion	15
Copyrig	ht statement	15
Acknow	ledaments	17
Chanter	1: Introduction	19
1 1	Overview	20
1.1	Aims and objectives	20
1.2	Structure of the thesis	25
T'2		27
Refer	ences	32
Chapter	2: Literature review	34
2.1	Air pollution	38
2.2	Fine particles and particulate matter (PM)	40
2.2.	1 Key processes affecting PM formation and growth	40
2.2.	2 Size of PM	41
2.2.	3 Chemical composition of airborne particulate matter	46
2.2.	4 Particulate matter and human health	47
2.2.	5 Common particulate matter physical measurement methods	56
2.2.	6 Common methods for chemical and mineralogical analysis of PM	63
2.2.	7 Common particulate matter source apportionment techniques	68
2.2.	8 Common methods for toxicity testing of PM	70
2.3	Panasqueira mine area, Portugal	78
2.3.	1 Sources of heavy metals and metalloids pollution in Panasqueira mine area	79
2.3.	2 Studies on exposure to heavy metals and metalloids in Panasqueira mine area	80
2.4	Saudi Arabia	80
2.4.	1 Makkah	83
2.4.	2 Sources of PM air pollution in Saudi Arabia and in Makkah specifically	84
2.4.	3 Particulate air pollution in Saudi cities	85
2.4.	4 Epidemiological studies on PM and its health effects in Saudi Arabia	111
2.4.	5 Toxicological studies on PM in Saudi Arabia	113
2.5	Certified Reference Materials (CRMs)	114

2.6		Summary and conclusion	115
Ref	fere	nces	118
Chapt in viti Portu	ter 3 ro ci igal	3: Geochemical compositional controls on DNA strand breaks ind ell-free assays by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira m	luced in ine area, 149
Ackno	owle	edgments	150
Abstr	act		151
3.1		Introduction	152
3.2		Materials and methods	153
3	8.2.1	Sample collection	154
3	.2.2	XRD analysis	154
3	.2.3	XRF analysis	155
3	8.2.4	Particle size distribution	155
3	.2.5	Plasmid Scission Assay	156
3	8.2.6	Statistical analysis	157
3.3		Results	158
3	.3.1	XRD analysis	158
3	.3.2	XRF analysis	160
3	.3.3	Particle size distribution	164
3	.3.4	Plasmid Scission Assay	165
3.4		Discussion	173
3.5		Conclusion	175
Ref	fere	nces	176
Chapt induc	ter 4 red i	I: Geochemical compositional controls on DNA damage and cell n in vitro cell-based assays by crushed rock powders from the	viability
Panas	squ	eira mine area, Portugai: A comparison with a ceil-free assay	
Аскпо	owle	edgments	
Abstr	act		
4.1		Introduction	184
4.2		Materials and methods	185
4	.2.1	Cell culture	186
4	.2.2	Neutral Comet assay	187
4	.2.3	MTT assay	188
4	.2.4	Statistical analysis	188
4.3		Results	189
4	.3.1	Plasmid Scission assay	189

4.	3.2	Neutral Comet assay	191		
4.	3.3	MTT assay	195		
4.	3.4	Relationship between cell-based and cell-free assays	200		
4.4	D	viscussion	203		
4.	4.1	Impact of cellular defence and repair mechanisms on CRPs' toxicity	204		
4.	4.2	Toxicity of fine particles compared to coarse particles present in the CRPs	205		
4.	4.3	The relationship between size and composition of particles present in the CRPs	205		
4.5	С	onclusion	206		
Refe	eren	ces	208		
Chapte Associ	er 5: iatio	DNA strand breaks induced by PM10 from Makkah, Saudi Arabia: n with meteorological proxies for source and composition	211		
Ackno	wle	dgments	<u>?12</u>		
Abstra	act		213		
5.1	Ir	ntroduction	214		
5.2	N	Aethodology	219		
5.	2.1	Study area	219		
5.	2.2	Sample collection	219		
5.	2.3	Determination of daily PM_{10} concentrations	222		
5.	2.4	Sample extraction	223		
5.	2.5	Plasmid Scission Assay	223		
5.	2.6	Statistical analysis	224		
5.3	R	esults	225		
5.	3.1	Weather conditions during the days of sample collection	225		
5.	3.2	Daily AQI values and concentrations of PM_{10} , NO_2 , SO_2 , CO , and O_3	230		
5.	3.3	PM ₁₀ collected and extracted	234		
5.	3.4	DNA damage induced by PM_{10} extracts	238		
5.4	D	viscussion	243		
5.4	4.1	Impact of traffic related pollutants on PM_{10}	245		
5.4	4.2	Impact of weather conditions on PM_{10}	246		
5.4	4.3	Impact of thermal inversions on PM ₁₀	247		
5.4	4.4	DNA damage and its association with PM_{10} and meteorology	248		
5.5	С	onclusion	251		
Refe	References252				
Chapter 6: The cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of PM ₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia on A549 lung cells: A comparison with a cell-free assav					
Ackno	wle	dgments	262		
-					

Abs	stract		263
6	5.1	Introduction	265
6	5.2	Materials and methods	267
6	i.3	Results	269
	6.3.1	Plasmid Scission assay	269
	6.3.2	2 Neutral Comet assay	270
	6.3.3	B MTT assay	272
	6.3.4	Relationship between cell-based and cell-free assays	272
6	5.4	Discussion	276
	6.4.1	A comparison of differences in results between cell-based and cell-free assays	277
	6.4.2	Impact of different exposure processes on PM ₁₀ toxicity	279
6	5.5	Conclusion	280
R	Refere	ences	282
Cha	apter	7: Summary, conclusion, and future research	287
7	'.1	Summary	288
7	.2	Conclusion	294
7	.3	Future research	295
R	Refere	ences	298

Final word Count: 51933 words

List of figures

Figure 1.1, Methodological approach to finding the gap in knowledge in Saudi Arabia2	5
Figure 1.2, Summary of PhD Project Sub-Projects, Major Types of analysis undertaken and key analytical techniques used2	6
Figure 2.1, Structure of Literature Review of Relevant Issues Related to PM3	6
Figure 2.2, Methodological approach used for understanding heavy metal pollution in Panasquiera mine area	7
Figure 2.3, Methodological approach used for understanding PM pollution in Saudi Arabia	7
Figure 2.4 Summary of key processes affecting PM formation and growth4	2
Figure 2.5 PM size fractions: showing the aerodynamic diameters in comparison to the diameter of a human hair, (From: (U.S. EPA. 2018b))4	3
Figure 2.6 Idealized modal classification; coarse, accumulation, Aitken and nucleation, (From: (U.S. EPA. 2004))4	6
Figure 2.7 Deposition potential for particles of varying sizes, (From: (Guarieiro and Guarieiro 2013))	0
Figure 2.8 The pathways linking PM exposure and biological effects5	2
Figure, 2.9, The spatial distribution of the mean annual rainfall (mm) averaged over 1998–2009, After: (Almazroui et al. 2012)	2
Figure 2.10 Population density in Saudi Arabia (map created by QGIS, the shapefile for Saudi Arabia was downloaded from http://www.gadm.org/country and population statistics from https://www.stats.gov.sa/ar/1070)	; 3
Figure 2.11, Location of PM ₁₀ and PM _{2.5} monitoring stations in Saudi Arabia (PME 2020)9	1
Figure 3.1, Plasmid Scission assay, Dose dependent DNA strand breaks arising from (a, b) H ₂ O ₂ and (c, d) FeSO ₄	1 7
Figure 3.2, Plasmid Scission assay of Panasequeira CRPs, Dose dependent DNA strand breaks arising from CRPs (100 – 1250 μg/ml)16	8
Figure 3.3, Plasmid Scission assay of Panasequeira CRPs, DNA strand breaks caused by CRPs (A-X) at 1250 μg/ml16	9
Figure 3.4, Correlation plots between DNA damage observed at 1250 µg/ml of CRP in a plasmid scission assay and content of significantly correlated components (r and p values shown were obtained from Bivariate Correlation Analysis)17	's 2
 Figure 4.1, Correlation between: (a) MnO and S, (b) MnO and Cu, (c) MnO and Zn, (d) S and Cu, (e) S and Zn, and (f) Cu and Zn content of Panasqueira crushed rock powders (r values shown were obtained from Bivariate Correlation Analysis)	0

Figure 4.2, Neutral Comet assay of CRPs (positive control), Dose dependent DNA damage arising from H ₂ O ₂
Figure 4.3, Neutral Comet assay of CRPs, Dose dependent DNA damage arising from samples (a) Q and (b) R
Figure 4.4, Neutral Comet assay of CRPs, Dose dependent DNA damage arising from; (a) samples A-X and (b) positive (H ₂ O ₂) and negative (untreated cells) controls
Figure 4.5, Correlation between DNA damage in a cell-based Neutral Comet assay and MnO content of Panasqueira crushed rock powders (r and p values shown were obtained from Bivariate Correlation Analysis)
Figure 4.6, Correlation between MTT reduction and cell seeding density196
Figure 4.7, MTT assay of CRPs, Cytotoxic effects arising from H ₂ O ₂ 196
Figure 4.8, MTT assay of CRPs, Cytotoxic effects arising from CRPs (A-X) (0 – 50 µg/ml)
 Figure 4.9, Correlation between cell viability in a cell-based MTT assay and: (a) MnO, (b) CaO, (c) P₂O₅, (d) Zn, (e) Sn, (f) D50, (g) dravite tourmaline, and (h) clinochlore IIb2 content of Panasqueira crushed rock powders - (r and p values shown were obtained from Bivariate Correlation Analysis)
Figure 4.10, Correlation between Clinochlore IIb2 and MnO content of Panasqueira crushed rock powders (r values shown were obtained from Bivariate Correlation Analysis)
Figure 4.11, Correlation plots of Panasqueira crushed rock powders induced effects; (a) DNA strand breaks in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay and cell viability in the cell-based MTT assay, (b) DNA strand breaks in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay and DNA damage in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay, (c) DNA damage in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay and cell viability in the cell-based MTT assay
Figure 5.1, Representative scanning electron microscope images of particulate materials from Makkah, Saudi Arabia obtained during testing the effectiveness of a high-volume sampler in collecting PM ₁₀ samples on filters
Figure 5.2, A map showing the sampling location of PM ₁₀ in Aziziyah district, Makkah, Saudi Arabia (From: (Google Maps 2020))220
Figure 5.3, Correlation plots for the relationship between individual meteorological parameters for the years 2018, 2019, 2020 – black data points represent the years 2018, 2019, and 2020 in general while red data points represent the periods of sample collections during 2018 in particular (From: (Wunderground 2020))
Figure 5.4, Hourly changes in; (a) temperature, (b) dew point, (c) humidity, (d) wind speed, (e) wind direction, and (f) pressure for Makkah in sample collection days before Ramadan (From: (Wunderground 2020; timeanddate 2020))228
Figure 5.5, Hourly changes in; (a) temperature, (b) dew point, (c) humidity, (d) wind speed, (e) wind direction, and (f) pressure for Makkah in sample collection days during Ramadan (From: (Wunderground 2020; timeanddate 2020))

Figure 5.8, Correlation plots for mean daily concentrations of PM₁₀ with daily mean recordings of: (a) temperature, (b) dew point, (c) humidity, (d) wind speed and (e) pressure - (r values represent Pearson's correlation coefficient) - (From: (Aqicn 2020; PME 2020; Wunderground 2020; timeanddate 2020))......233

Figure 5.9, Daily concentrations of PM_{10} collected from Makkah before and during Ramadan (April / May – 2018) – (error bars represent the percentage of error associated with variations in the average flow rate of the sampler)......234

Figure 5.12, Plasmid Scission assay of Makkah PM₁₀, Dose dependent DNA strand breaks arising from samples (a) before Ramadan, (b) during Ramadan, (c) CRM-ERMCZ120, and (d) positive and negative controls239

Figure 5.14, Correlation plots between DNA damage observed at 500 μg/ml of PM₁₀ extracts from samples collected before and during Ramadan in a plasmid scission assay and; (a) temperature, (b) dew point, (c) humidity, (d) wind speed, (e) pressure, (f) gust, and (g) wind direction (r values represent Pearson's correlation coefficient - error bars represent the standard deviation (SD) of these three independent tests for each sample). DNA damage from this study. Meteorology parameters from (Wunderground 2020; timeanddate 2020).242

 Figure 6.2, MTT assay of Makkah PM₁₀. Cytotoxic effects arising from samples collected (a) before Ramadan; (b) during Ramadan and (c) from a CRM ERMCZ120), and (d) positive (H₂O₂) and negative (untreated cells) controls273

List of tables

Table 1.1, A summary of the thesis's structure and a brief overview of each chapter
 Table 2.1, A summary of common hazardous PM components and their possible sources and effects on human health. Adopted from (Cloonan et al. 2017; Quintana et al. 2006; Chen et al. 1990; Patra et al. 2016; Romo-Kroger et al. 1989; U.S. AF 1990; Martin and Griswold 2009; Silbergeld 2003; Morais et al. 2012; Jaishankar et al. 2014; Smith et al. 2002; Cooper and Harrison 2009; Middleton and Kowalski 2010; Kreiss et al. 2007; Heimann et al. 1953; Falgayrac et al. 2011; Hulo et al. 2013; Donoghue 2004; Hendryx and Ahern 2008; OSHA 2002; Ramanathan and Subramanian 2001; ATSDR 2001; Hong et al. 2014; Martin et al. 2014)
Table 2.2, Advantages and disadvantages of PM mass concentration methods.Adapted from (Amaral et al. 2015; Keywood and Selleck 2016)60
 Table 2.3, Advantages and disadvantages of PM particle number and size distribution methods. Adapted from (Malvern. Instruments 2015; Uskoković 2012; American laboratory 2005; Azonano 2013)
 Table 2.4, Advantages and disadvantages of PM chemical and mineralogical analysis methods. Adopted from (INAA Services at Washington University 2007; Harvey 2000; Skoog et al. 1998; Chemistry Net 2013; Jarvis and Jarvis 1992; Montaser 1998; Yang and Wei 2019; Taylor 2010; Oyedotun 2018; Nakai and Abe 2012; SERC 2020; Choudhary and Choudhary 2017)67
Table 2.5, Advantages and disadvantages of PM source apportionment methods.Adapted from (Belis et al. 2014a; Mircea M. et al. 2020; Borrego and Norman2006; Thunis et al. 2019; Office of Community Air Protection 2018)70
 Table 2.6, Advantages and disadvantages of cell-free assays used for investigating PM toxic effects. Adopted from (Lü et al. 2006; Dumax-Vorzet et al. 2015; Xiong et al. 2017; Słoczyńska et al. 2014; Frezzini et al. 2019; Hellack et al. 2017)
Table 2.7, Advantages and disadvantages of cell-based assays used for investigating PM toxic effects. Adopted from (Aslantürk 2018; Singh et al. 1988; Hartwig et al. 1996; Volk and Moreland 2014)
Table 2.8, Advantages and disadvantages of different cell lines used for the assessment of PM toxicity. Adopted from (Schürer et al. 1993; Peixoto et al. 2017)
Table 2.9, A summary of investigations conducted on PM in major Saudi cities87
Table 2.10, Air quality standards of different countries and organizations. Adapted from (Habeebullah 2013a; DEFRA 2005; ECE 2019; U.S. EPA 2019)91
Table 2.11, A summary of studies on PM mass concentration in major Saudi cities 96
Table 2.12, Commercial CRMs available and their respective prices. Adapted from (Sigma Aldrich 2020). 115

Table 3.1, Mineralogical composition of crushed rock powders from Panasqueira; as determined by XRD. 159
Table 3.2, Descriptive statistics for abundance (wt. %) of crystalline minerals identified by XRD in crushed rock powders from Panasqueira160
Table 3.3, Chemical composition (major oxides) of crushed rock powders fromPanasqueira; determined by XRF (Polya, 1987, 1988).161
Table 3.4, Chemical composition (trace elements) of crushed rock powders from Panasqueira; as determined by XRF (Polya, 1987, 1988),
Table 3.5, Descriptive statistics for chemical composition (major oxides) of Panasqueira crushed rock powders (n=24) determined by XRF163
Table 3.6, Descriptive statistics for chemical composition (trace elements) of Panasqueira crushed rock powders (n=24) determined by XRF. Zero used as default to indicate below detection limit
Table 3.7, Particle size distribution of crushed rock powders from Panasqueira; mean of two experiments as determined by Beckman Coulter LS 13 320 Particle Sizing Analyser
Table 3.8, A comparison of the level of DNA strand breaks (Mean / Standard deviation of six independent experiments) between powdered rock samples from Panasqueira (n=24) incubated with and without H ₂ O ₂ using a paired samples t-test
Table 4.1, Correlations between assays used for the assessment of CRPs toxic effects
Table 5.1, Meteorological parameters (Means of hourly values over 24 hours), forMakkah region during the days of sample collection before and duringRamadan (Wunderground 2020; timeanddate 2020)
Table 5.2, Comparison of meteorological parameters (%; mean ± SD of seven recordings representing days of the week, Monday - Sunday) recorded during the days of sample collection before and during Ramadan using a paired samples t-test
Table 5.3, Regression models for daily PM10 concentrations and individual meteorological parameters.
Table 5.4, Regression models for DNA damage and individual meteorological parameters. 241
Table 6.1, Correlations between assays used for the assessment of PM ₁₀ toxic effects

List of abbreviations

A549	Human adenocarcinomic human alveolar basal epithelial cells		
AA	Ascorbic acid Assay		
AAS	Atomic Absorption Spectrophotometry		
Al ₂ O ₃	Aluminium oxide		
Ames test	Salmonella typhimurium reverse mutation assay		
As	Arsenic		
ATP	Adenosine Tri-Phosphate Assay		
Ва	Barium		
BC	Black Carbon		
BCR723	Road dust		
BEAS-2B	Human normal bronchial epithelium cells		
Bi	Bismuth		
CaO	Calcium oxide		
Cd	Cadmium		
Ce	Cerium		
СМВ	Chemical Mass Balance		
Со	Cobalt		
CPC	Condensation Particle Counters		
Cr	Chromium		
CRM	Certified Reference Material		
CRPs	Crushed Rock Powders		
Cu	Copper		
D10	The 10 th percentile particle size		
D50	The median particle size		
D90	The 90 th percentile particle size		
DMSO	Dimethyl Sulfoxide		
DPBS	Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline		
DTT	Dithiothreitol assay		
ERMCZ100	Fine dust (PM10-like) (PAH's)		
ERMCZ129	Fine dust (PM10-like) (trace elements)		
Fe ₂ O ₃	Iron(III) oxide		
H2DCFDA	Reactive Oxygen Species Assay		
H2O2	Hydrogen peroxide		
HaCaT	Human aneuploid immortal keratinocyte cell		
HepG2	Human liver cancer cels		
ICP-AES	Inductively Coupled Plasma Atomic Emission Spectroscopy		
ICP-MS	Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectroscopy		
INAA	Instrumental Neutron Activation Analysis		
K ₂ O	Potassium oxide		
La	Lanthanum		
LGT	Low Gelling Temperature		
LMP	Low Melting Point		
MEM	Minimum Essential Medium		
MgO	Magnesium oxide		
MN	Micronucleus test		

Mn	Manganese		
MnO	Manganese oxide		
Мо	Molybdenum		
MTT	3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide		
Na ₂ O	Sodium oxide		
Nb	Niobium		
NGT	Normal Gelling Temperature		
Ni	Nickel		
NIST1648A	Urban particulate matter		
NIST1649B	Urban dust		
NIST1650B	Diesel particulate matter		
NIST2786	Fine particulate matter		
NMP	Normal Melting point		
NRF2	Nuclear factors ervthroid 2-related factor 2		
OPC	Optical Particle Counter		
P ₂ O ₅	Phosphorus pentoxide		
PAHs	Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons		
Pb	Lead		
PCBs	Polychlorinated Biphenyls		
PM	Particulate Matter		
PMF	Positive Matrix Factorization		
PSD	Particle Size Distribution		
OCM	Ouartz Crystal Microbalance		
Rb	Rubidium		
S	Sulphur		
Sb	Antimony		
SCGE	Single Cell Gel Electrophoresis		
	Scanning Electron Microscopy with Energy-Dispersive X-Ray		
SEM-EDX	Spectroscopy		
SiO ₂	Silicon dioxide		
Sn	Tin		
Sr	Strontium		
T75	Corning 75 cm ²		
TBE	Tris / Borate / EDTA - soultion		
ТЕОМ	Tapered Element Oscillation Microbalance		
Th	Thorium		
TiO ₂	Titanium dioxide		
U	Uranium		
V	Vanadium		
W	Tungsten		
XRD	X-Ray Diffraction		
XRF	X-Ray Flourecence		
Y			
L	Yttrium		
Zn	Yttrium Zinc		

Abstract

It is well established that exposure to Particulate Matter (PM) has negative effects on human health. Even though the current body of evidence provides much needed information on PM toxicity, there still remain key unanswered questions regarding the role of variations in its structural and compositional properties in inducing toxic effects. This research project aimed to determine the association of induced toxic effects in cellfree and cell-based assays with PM's physicochemical and mineralogical characteristics. To do so, we focused on three different particle types with specific characteristics needed for the purpose of this research project and hence, we used; (i) Crushed Rock Powders (CRPs) from the Panasqueira mine area in Portugal; (ii) PM₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia; and a (iii) Certified Reference Material (CRM-ERMZC120). The genotoxicity and cytotoxicity of the CRPs were found to be dependent on their structural and compositional properties, in particular and perhaps specific to these samples, MnO, Zn, S, Cu, and clinochlore IIb2. The genotoxic and cytotoxic effects of Makkah PM₁₀ were found to be associated with meteorological conditions on the day of sampling and which are used here as a proxy for PM₁₀ sources and composition. We found that fine particles of whatever origin and anthropogenically-sourced secondary particles were associated with genotoxic and cytotoxic effects. Based on observations in cell-free and cell-based assays, it can be concluded that toxicity is dependent on (i) particles' chemistry and surface reactivity in cell-free assays; (ii) particle size and surface area in cell-based assays; and (iii) sometimes both factors in (i) and (ii). This study has highlighted the role of particularly chemical composition, and/or mineralogy in controlling the extent and/or nature of genotoxic and cytotoxic effects caused by particulates. Lastly toxicity assay data are reported for a widely available CRM, ERMCZ120, providing a common reference that can be used for comparative purposes for other researchers investigating the toxic effects of PM.

Declaration

No portion of the work referred to in the thesis has been submitted in support of an application for another degree or qualification of this or any other university or other institute of learning.

Copyright statement

- (i) The author of this thesis (including any appendices and/or schedules to this thesis) owns certain copyright or related rights in it (the "Copyright") and s/he has given The University of Manchester certain rights to use such Copyright, including for administrative purposes.
- (ii) Copies of this thesis, either in full or in extracts and whether in hard or electronic copy, may be made only in accordance with the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988 (as amended) and regulations issued under it or, where appropriate, in accordance with licensing agreements which the University has from time to time. This page must form part of any such copies made.
- (iii)The ownership of certain Copyright, patents, designs, trademarks and other intellectual property (the "Intellectual Property") and any reproductions of copyright works in the thesis, for example graphs and tables ("Reproductions"), which may be described in this thesis, may not be owned by the author and may be owned by third parties. Such Intellectual Property and Reproductions cannot and must not be made available for use without the prior written permission of the owner(s) of the relevant Intellectual Property and/or Reproductions.

(iv)Further information on the conditions under which disclosure, publication and commercialisation of this thesis, the Copyright and any Intellectual Property and/or Reproductions described in it may take place is available in the IP Policy University (see http://documents.manchester.ac.uk/DocuInfo.aspx?DocID=2442 0), in any relevant Thesis restriction declarations deposited in the University Library, The University Library's regulations (see http://www.library.manchester.ac.uk/about/regulations/) The and in University's policy on Presentation of Theses.

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to express my sincerest gratitude and thankfulness to Allah, the all-mighty and most merciful, for the wisdom, strength, peace of mind, and good health he bestowed upon me and my family. I also thank Allah for guiding and helping me during my challenging and wonderful journey.

I would also like to express my deep gratitude for my main supervisor, Professor David Polya, for his guidance, support, encouragement, and patience throughout the research work. I could not have imagined having a better advisor and mentor for my PhD study. It was a real privilege and an honour for me to get to know him not only as an exceptional scientist but also as a sincere and humble human being.

Apart from my main supervisor, I would also like to express my gratitude to my cosupervisor, Dr Andrew Povey, and my external supervisor, Dr Turki Habeebullah, without whom I would not have been able to complete this research. Dr Andrew made my access simpler to the research facilities and laboratory and gave an opportunity to become part of his team. It wouldn't have been possible to conduct this research without his invaluable input and advice. Dr Turki provided much-needed assistance with sampling permissions, equipment, and sampler maintenance and transportation. It wouldn't have been possible to collect the samples without his kind assistance. Moreover, I also thank my examiners, Professor Parvez Haris and Dr. Jon Pittman for all the insightful comments and suggestions.

A special thanks to my family who have always been supportive and available and have always remembered me in their prayers. Thank you, Mum and Dad, as without your continuous guidance, I wouldn't have become the person I am today. You two are the only people I look up to in my life and the ones I can go to no matter what. I truly, can't imagine my life without you. Thank you to all my sisters and brother; Dr Ghada, the older sister whom I've always felt sorry for since she followed Dad's footsteps and sold her soul to mathematics, Dr Ahmed, the older brother that always reminded me that he is way cooler than me, Dr Raghda, the older sister whom I can never take seriously due to her marshmallowy appearance, Dr Asmaa, the younger sister that always reminded me that she is a doctor, and Dr Sara, my youngest sister and the only person I know that lives in a perfect utopian pink bubble.

In the end, I am deeply grateful for my princesses, my wife Reem and daughter Sabah. Thank you, Reem, for giving me your unconditional support, encouragement and motivation throughout countless late nights and early mornings and keeping me sane over the whole period of this PhD project. I'm truly lucky to have you in my life. Thank you, Sabah, for always cheering me up with your gossip about other naughty children that always reminded me that I had the best child ever, your imaginary cooked meals that I can never get enough of, your lovely dressing up games that gave me the chance to be an astronaut, your perfect impersonations of famous characters from countless movies, and for sharing your pitch-perfect voice with nursery rhymes that I memorised by heart along the way. **Chapter 1: Introduction**

1.1 Overview

Exposure to air pollution, especially particulate matter (PM), poses great risks to human health. Previous studies have found that exposure to PM is associated with premature mortality and exacerbating existing health conditions such as asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, cardiovascular diseases and cancer (Schlesinger et al. 2006; Riediker et al. 2019). The association between PM and these diseases indicates that PM causes alterations in cellular function possibly due to damage to proteins, lipids, and/or DNA (Dumax Vorzet 2010).

The term PM does not refer to a self-contained pollutant but to a complex mixture of pollutants that include organic chemicals, heavy metals, and dust amongst many others (U.S. EPA. 2018). PM's physical characteristics and chemical components vary significantly and both can affect PM toxicity (Riediker et al. 2019). PM toxicity has been researched heavily in the past. Thanks to the body of evidence available, awareness regarding the effects of asbestos, silica, and coal particles is widespread (Donaldson and Seaton 2012). Nevertheless, modelled health risks associated with these particle types are mainly from occupational exposure while scientific attention has now shifted to environmental exposure (Riediker et al. 2019). In an environmental setting, understanding which component or group of components of the PM mixture is causing adverse health effects in humans is extremely difficult. Unlike occupational settings where PM sources are generally well known and can be controlled to protect workers, environmental settings have a variety of PM sources that sometimes cannot be controlled to protect living populations. The variability in the structure and composition of particles originating from different sources and places results in a variety of cytotoxic and genotoxic effects (Jia et al. 2017; Hime et al. 2018).

In this perspective, a comprehensive physical, chemical, mineralogical, and toxicological analysis of PM may assist in linking a component or group of components from the particle mixture with a cytotoxic or genotoxic effect. Unfortunately, that is extremely difficult due to limitations stemming from the amount of material typically obtained via PM samplers (Vuong et al. 2017). The low amount of material obtained, usually in milligrams, is insufficient for many types of analyses. For example, an investigation into PM's physical properties through particle size distribution analysis and chemical composition through X-ray fluorescence requires at least ~ 10 grams of material (Rothwell and Rack 2006). Therefore, to overcome this issue, a comparative analysis of different types of particles including; (i) a set of fine PM-like samples with plenty of material sufficient for all types of analyses and with known physicochemical and mineralogical characteristics, (ii) PM collected from an area that represents a proper setting for such an investigation with several natural and anthropogenic PM sources, and (iii) a widely available and reasonably priced Certified Reference Material (CRM) may assist in reaching that goal.

The first particle type needed must be available in amounts sufficient for the several types of analyses required, appropriate in terms of its size, contain a wide range of chemical and mineralogical components, and have a known range of chemical compositions. Therefore, for the purpose of this study, a set of 24 samples of Crushed Rock Powders (CRPs) from the Panasqueira mine area in Portugal were chosen. The important characteristics of these CRPs in relation to the aims and objectives of this thesis is their availability ($\sim > 100$ g per sample) and their physical, chemical, and mineralogical characteristics enabling an investigation of chemical compositional controls on the toxicity of particles of similar grain size. Although exposure to

particulates is an issue of concern, we note that exposure was not the purpose of the research with these samples and in any event the grain size distribution of the samples does not reflect that in occupational or environmental settings in and around the mine.

The second particle type needed must be representative of PM pollution in urban environments. The term PM pollution in urban environments refers to the introduction of harmful substances such as organic chemicals, heavy metals, and dust originating from natural and/or anthropogenic sources to the atmosphere of built up areas with high population density. Many cities around the world fit this description. However, for the purpose of this study, PM₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia was chosen as being of particular interest for the author's home institution and also because there exist more extensive gaps in knowledge in PM research in Saudi Arabia compared to the UK and other developed countries. An extensive literature search found that so much has already been done in developed countries such as the UK that it was hard to identify a feasible study there within the current research scene. The use of particles from Makkah, in particular, was based on the city's importance to Saudi Arabia and the Muslim world as a whole, the lack of a detailed investigation of PM's toxic effects, albeit that most large Saudi cities lack such an investigation, as concluded from our review of the available literature (*Figure 1.1*), and on the availability of connections and resources required for the obtainment of a PM₁₀ sampler and permissions associated with sampling. No toxicological studies were found for large Saudi cities such as Riyadh, Rabigh, and Taif. The only studies found were for Makkah (El-Assouli 2011) and Jeddah (El-Assouli et al. 2007; Sun et al. 2012; Brocato et al. 2014). ElAssouli (2011), reported that extracted organic matter from PM_{10} from Makkah was found to be mutagenic in the salmonella TA98 test as well as damaging human blood cells' DNA in the Single Cell Gel Electrophoresis (SCGE) comet assay (El-Assouli 2011). ElAssouli et al. (2007), also used the same methods on extracted organic matter from PM₁₀ from Jeddah. Similarly, significant DNA damage was reported in the SCGE comet assay and indirect mutagenic responses have also been reported in the *Salmonella mutagenicity* (Ames) test (El-Assouli et al. 2007). Sun et al. (2012) reported that the pathways involved in lipid and cholesterol metabolism of BEAS-2B (human bronchial epithelial cells) experienced irregularities when they were exposed to PM from Jeddah. Exposure to PM from Jeddah also induced genes involved in NRF2-mediated response to oxidative stress in the cells (Sun et al. 2012). Brocato et al. (2014) found that genes involved in metabolic syndrome and atherosclerosis are overly expressed in mice after exposure to PM₁₀ from Jeddah (Brocato et al. 2014).

The third particle type needed must be widely available, reasonably priced, and resembling PM in terms of its size and composition. Therefore, for the purpose of this study a CRM, ERMCZ120 fine dust (PM₁₀-like) (trace elements), purchased from Sigma was chosen. This CRM enables the investigation of a homogenous and stable PM mixture created to replicate atmospheric PM. Its use in this project over other available CRMs was due to its low price and novel use in PM research. This will also serve as a common reference for other researchers investigating the toxic effects of PM.

1.2 Aims and objectives

The main objective of this thesis has been to examine the cytotoxic and genotoxic effects induced by different types of particles using several toxicological assays and

attempt to associate a component or group of components from the particle mixture with the endpoints under investigation.

To fulfil this purpose, the following specific objectives were pursued:

- Determine the association between toxic effects induced by PM, specifically crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal, and their chemical and physical properties.
- Determine toxic effects induced by PM₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia and the association of those effects with source and composition as indicated by meteorological parameters used as proxies.
- Obtain quantitative data for the toxic effects induced by a widely available standard material, specifically ERMCZ120 fine dust (PM10-like) (trace elements), as a preliminary basis for its use as a validation reference material for toxicity testing.

A summary of the steps taken and the experimental methods applied to reach these goals is shown in *Figure 1.2*.



Figure 1.1, Methodological approach to finding the gap in knowledge in Saudi Arabia



Figure 1.2, Summary of PhD Project Sub-Projects, Major Types of analysis undertaken and key analytical techniques used

1.3 Structure of the thesis

This thesis is presented in an "alternative format"; this means that results obtained from this project will be presented as series manuscripts in preparation, under review or published in peer-reviewed journals. Even though this may result in some repetition (particularly in relation to methodology) between chapters, this format will allow for an easier transfer of the thesis's chapters into manuscripts ready for submission to journals. The list of these manuscripts is given below. *Table 1.1* below provides a brief overview of each chapter of the thesis along with a summary of the contributions of co-authors other than this thesis' author, who was the lead (1st) author on each of the manuscripts.

- Badri, H., Polya, D.A., and Povey, A.C. Geochemical compositional controls on DNA strand breaks induced in in vitro cell-free assays by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal. Manuscript, accepted (21st June 2020) for publication. Journal: Environmental Geochemistry and Health. (*Chapter 3*)
- Badri, H., Polya, D.A., and Povey, A.C. Geochemical compositional controls on DNA damage and cell viability induced in in vitro cell-based assays by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal: A comparison with a cell-free assay. Manuscript, in preparation. Target journal: Toxicology letters. (*Chapter 4*)
- Badri, H., Polya, D.A., Povey, A.C. and Habeebullah, T.M. DNA strand breaks induced by PM₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia: Association with meteorological proxies for source and composition. Manuscript, in

preparation. Target journal: International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. (*Chapter 5*)

 Badri, H., Polya, D.A., Povey, A.C. and Habeebullah, T.M. The cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of PM₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia on A549 lung cells: A comparison with a cell-free assay. Manuscript, in preparation. Target journal: Mutagenesis. (*Chapter 6*)

Chapter	Title	Contents	Authors and their
			contributions
One	Introduction	An overview of the thesis, its perspective, and aims and objectives	• Hatim Badri
Тwo	Literature review	 An overview of air pollution in general and particulate matter in particular including the key processes affecting PM, PM size, PM chemical composition, and PM health effects. An overview of PM measurement instruments and techniques and PM source apportionment. An overview of techniques for investigating PM toxic effects. A brief overview on the Panasequira mine area in Portugal is presented. A detailed overview is not provided because what's important about the CRPs in relation to the aims and objectives of 	• Hatim Badri

Table 1.1, A summary of the thesis's structure and a brief overview of each chapter

		 this thesis is their physical, chemical, and mineralogical characteristics. An overview of PM pollution in Saudi Arabia and the toxicological and epidemiological studies conducted there. A brief overview on CRMs, some of the types available and their respective prices 	
Three	Geochemical compositional controls on DNA strand breaks induced in an in-vitro cell- free assay by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal (Badri et al. 2020a)	 Detailed information on the physical, chemical, and mineralogical composition of the CRPs. Detailed information on the CRPs' effect on DNA damage using the cell-free plasmid scission assay. A statistical analysis highlighting the most likely predictors of DNA damage. 	 Hatim Badri: (Lead author – carried out the experimental work) David Polya (collected and analysed the samples using XRF - overall supervision and helped with the chemical and particle number and size distribution analysis using XRD and particle sizers - supervised and helped in designing, planning, and writing) Andy Povey (supervised and helped with the Plasmid Scission Assay)
Four	Geochemical compositional controls on DNA damage and cell viability induced in in vitro cell-based assays by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal: A comparison with a	 Detailed information on the effect of CRPs on DNA damage and cell viability using the cell- based Neutral Comet and MTT assays. A statistical analysis highlighting the most likely predictors of the endpoints under investigation. 	 Hatim Badri: (Lead author – carried out the experimental work) David Polya (collected and analysed the samples using XRF - overall supervision and helped with the chemical and

	cell-free assay (Badri et al. 2020b)	• A comparison of effects observed with those found a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay.	particle number and size distribution analysis using XRD particle sizers - supervised and helped in designing, planning, and writing)
			Andy Povey (supervised and helped with toxicological work using the Neutral Comet and MTT assays)
Five	DNA damage induced by PM ₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia: Association with meteorological proxies for source and composition (Badri et al. 2020c)	 An overview of the study area, sampling procedure, and PM₁₀ extraction. A statistical analysis into the relationship between the daily PM₁₀ concentrations and individual meteorological parameters. Detailed information on the effect of PM₁₀ on DNA damage using the cell-free plasmid scission assay. A statistical analysis into the relationship between the DNA damage and individual meteorological parameters. 	 Hatim Badri: (Lead author – carried out the experimental work) David Polya (overall supervision; helped in designing, planning, and writing) Andy Povey (supervised and helped with the toxicological analysis using the Plasmid Scission Assay) Turki Habeebullah (helped in reviewing and provided sampling equipment and assisted in acquiring permissions for sampling)
Six	The cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of PM ₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia on A549 lung cells: A comparison with a cell-free assay (Badri et al. 2020d)	 Detailed information on the methods and results for the effect of PM₁₀ on DNA damage and cell viability using the cell-based comet and MTT assays. A comparison of effects observed with 	 Hatim Badri: (Lead author – carried out the experimental work) David Polya (overall supervision and helped in designing, planning, and writing)

		those found a call frac	- A - l- D-
		Plasmid Scission assay.	• Andy Povey (supervised and helped with the toxicological work using the Neutral Comet and MTT assays)
			Turki Habeebullah (provided sampling equipment and assisted in acquiring permissions for sampling)
Seven	Summary and findings	 A summary of the findings of the thesis including a general comparison between PM₁₀ and CRPs, a general comparison between the assays used, and the difference between the cell-free and cell-based assays and how their results might be linked. The limitations, potential impacts, and recommendations for future work. 	• Hatim Badri

References

- Badri, H., Poyla, D., & Povey, A. (2020a). Geochemical compositional controls on DNA strand breaks induced in an in-vitro cell-free assay by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal Accepted (21st June 2020) for publication - Environmental Geochemistry and Health
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., & Povey, A. (2020b). Geochemical compositional controls on DNA damage and cell viability induced in in vitro cell-based assays by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal: A comparison with a cell-free assay *In preparation, Toxicology letters*.
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., a Povey, A., & Habeebullah, T. (2020c). DNA strand breaks induced by PM10 from Makkah, Saudi Arabia: Association with meteorological proxies for source and composition *In preparation, International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*.
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., Povey, A., & Habeebullah, T. (2020d). The cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of PM10 from Makkah, Saudi Arabia on A549 lung cells: A comparison with a cell-free assay *In preparation, Mutagenesis*.
- Brocato, J., Sun, H., Shamy, M., Kluz, T., Alghamdi, M. A., Khoder, M. I., et al. (2014).
 Particulate matter from Saudi Arabia induces genes involved in inflammation, metabolic syndrome and atherosclerosis. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part A, 77*(13), 751-766.
- Donaldson, K., & Seaton, A. (2012). A short history of the toxicology of inhaled particles. *Particle and fibre toxicology, 9*(1), 13.
- Dumax Vorzet, A. (2010). *Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in DNA repair proficient and deficient mammalian cells*. University of Manchester,
- El-Assouli, S. M. (2011). Airborne particulate matter (PM10) composition and its genotoxicity at two pilgrimage sites in Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Journal of Environmental Chemistry and Ecotoxicology, 3*(4), 93-102.
- El-Assouli, S. M., Al-Qahtani, M. H., & Milaat, W. (2007). Genotoxicity of air borne particulates assessed by comet and the Salmonella mutagenicity test in Jeddah, Saudi Arabia. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, *4*(3), 216-223.
- Riediker, M., Zink, D., Kreyling, W., Oberdörster, G., Elder, A., Graham, U., et al. (2019). Particle toxicology and health-where are we? *Particle and fibre toxicology*, 16(1), 19.
- Rothwell, R. G., & Rack, F. R. (2006). New techniques in sediment core analysis: an introduction. *Geological Society, London, Special Publications, 267*(1), 1-29.
- Schlesinger, R., Kunzli, N., Hidy, G., Gotschi, T., & Jerrett, M. (2006). The health relevance of ambient particulate matter characteristics: coherence of toxicological and epidemiological inferences. *Inhalation toxicology*, 18(2), 95-125.

- Sun, H., Shamy, M., Kluz, T., Muñoz, A. B., Zhong, M., Laulicht, F., et al. (2012). Gene expression profiling and pathway analysis of human bronchial epithelial cells exposed to airborne particulate matter collected from Saudi Arabia. *Toxicology and applied pharmacology, 265*(2), 147-157.
- U.S. EPA. (2018). Particulate Matter (PM) Basics. <u>https://www.epa.gov/pm-pollution/particulate-matter-pm-basics#PM</u>. Accessed 20/01 2020.
- Vuong, N. Q., Breznan, D., Goegan, P., O'Brien, J. S., Williams, A., Karthikeyan, S., et al. (2017). In vitro toxicoproteomic analysis of A549 human lung epithelial cells exposed to urban air particulate matter and its water-soluble and insoluble fractions. *Particle and fibre toxicology*, 14(1), 39, doi:10.1186/s12989-017-0220-6.

Chapter 2: Literature review

The nature of this project necessitates the need for a proper understanding of PM and the various issues associated with it. This chapter reviews literature on the following topics related to the research problem: (1) air pollution in general; (2) fine particles and particulate matter (PM) including information on the key processes affecting PM, physical and chemical characteristics of PM, PM and human health, common PM mass concentration and number and size distribution measurement methods, common PM source apportionment techniques, common methods for chemical and mineralogical analysis of PM, and common cell-free and cell based assays for PM toxicity testing (Figure 2.1); (3) a brief introduction on an area where samples of known chemical composition and consistent grain size distribution have been collected (Panasqueira mine area) including information on heavy metals and metalloids pollution in the Panasqueira mine area and the exposure studies conducted there (Figure 2.2); (4) PM pollution in an area representative of urban environments, Saudi cities including Makkah, including information on PM concentration, size distribution, chemical composition, and epidemiological and toxicological studies previously conducted there (Figure 2.3); (5) a brief introduction on Certified Reference Materials (CRMs) including information on the types available and their respective prices; (6) and a summary and conclusion.



Figure 2.1, Structure of Literature Review of Relevant Issues Related to PM


Figure 2.2, Methodological approach used for understanding heavy metal pollution in Panasquiera mine area



Figure 2.3, Methodological approach used for understanding PM pollution in Saudi Arabia

2.1 Air pollution

Clean air is a fundamental requirement for health and well-being (Lemes De Oliveira 2017). Unfortunately, air is continuously being polluted by anthropogenic and natural sources (Mabahwi et al. 2014). Air pollution is defined as the contamination of the outdoor or indoor environment by foreign substances that have harmful or poisonous effects (WHO 2017). It is an issue of serious concern to the international community due to its wide-ranging and deleterious effects on human health (Brunekreef and Holgate 2002; Du et al. 2016; Franchini and Mannucci 2015; Franchini et al. 2016; Chan-Yeung 2000). The main routes of exposure to air pollutants in humans are inhalation and ingestion, while exposure via dermal contact is possible, it is considered to be a minor route. (Thron 1996; Kampa and Castanas 2008; Salma et al. 2002).

Numerous studies have found that exposure to polluted air is associated with an increase in mortality and hospital admissions (Brunekreef and Holgate 2002; Achilleos et al. 2019; Zhang et al. 2020; Phosri et al. 2019). The impact polluted air has on human health varies depending on the dose, duration of exposure, composition of the air pollutants, and individual susceptibility with the severity of effects ranging from eye irritation to death (Kampa and Castanas 2008; Cohen et al. 2005). The World Health Organization describes air pollution as a public health emergency. It was classified as a *Group 1* carcinogen by the international agency for research on cancer (International Agency for Research on Cancer 2013). According to a report in 2006, there are more than 2 million premature deaths each year that can be attributed to air pollution (WHO 2006). In 2012, the death toll from exposure to polluted air reached around 7 million premature deaths, one in eight of total global deaths, per year worldwide which is a significant increase from previous findings (WHO 2014).

Lelieveld et al., (2015) independently estimated that 3.3 million premature deaths per year could be attributed to outdoor air pollution mostly from $PM_{2.5}$ (Lelieveld et al. 2015). In addition to that, it is estimated that Indoor air pollution causes around 3.5 million premature deaths per year with developing countries in Asia being mostly affected (Lim et al. 2013; Lelieveld et al. 2015).

Air pollutants can be emitted from mobile, stationary or indoor sources (Chan-Yeung 2000; WHO 2006). There are some naturally occurring processes, such as volcanos and forest fires which are considered stationary sources, that can release pollutants into the atmosphere (Misra et al. 2001; Kim et al. 2015; Atkinson et al. 2010; Hime et al. 2015). However, air pollution is also caused by anthropogenic activities (Srimuruganandam and Nagendra 2012). Some of the most common anthropogenic sources of air pollution are motor-vehicles, power stations, and household combustions devices which are considered mobile, stationary, and indoor sources respectively (Holman 1999; Kampa and Castanas 2008; WHO 2017; Chan-Yeung 2000; WHO 2006; Stern 2014). Pollutants emitted from these sources can either be particulate matter, gaseous pollutants, persistent organic pollutants, and/or heavy metals (Bernstein et al. 2004; Kampa and Castanas 2008; Franchini et al. 2016; He 2004).

Urban areas and areas with high population densities suffer from extremely high air pollution concentrations (Srimuruganandam and Nagendra 2012; Ozcan and Cubukcu 2018) with particulate matter (PM) specifically being one of the major air pollutants in such areas (Molina et al. 2017). The term PM refers to a complex mixture of solid particles, liquid droplets, and semi-volatile components with different sizes, chemical composition, and origin suspended in the air that can cause harm and suffering to humans (Tsai et al. 2000; Colbeck and Lazaridis 2010; U.S. EPA. 2018b). Many epidemiological studies (Pope et al. 2008; Pope et al. 2014; Pope III and Dockery 2006; Riediker et al. 2019) and experimental studies (Kang et al. 2002; Wagner et al. 2012; Watkinson et al. 2003; Dumax-Vorzet et al. 2015) have shown that the risk for mortality and morbidity from pulmonary and cardiovascular disease significantly increases from exposure to PM. Moreover, PM contributes to the formation of smog, acid rain and other serious environmental problems that can affect human life (U.S. EPA. 2018a).

2.2 Fine particles and particulate matter (PM)

Particulate matter is formed by direct generation from natural and anthropogenic sources or by conversion of gaseous pollutants into particles (Zhang et al. 2015). Understanding the physical and chemical properties of PM and the processes affecting them is a crucial step in understanding their possible emission sources and their effects on human health (Davidson et al. 2005).

2.2.1 Key processes affecting PM formation and growth

Particles emitted directly from the source into the atmosphere are called primary PM while those that result from gas to particle conversion (condensation and nucleation of gaseous precursors) are called secondary – both types are subjected to chemical reactions, physical transformations, cloud processing, and transportation and removal from the atmosphere (Zhang et al. 2015; Pöschl 2005; Williams et al. 2002). Other than interacting with each other, particles react with gases, clouds, rain, and sunlight which results in changing their physical and chemical properties (Pöschl 2002). Particles would change in size, structure, and composition in a process referred to as

atmospheric aging (Rudich et al. 2007). This occurs through a number of ways including evaporation or condensation of vapour, coagulation, or by chemical reactions (Friebel et al. 2019; Kim and Park 2012; Friebel and Mensah 2019). The process of atmospheric aging occurs more effectively in clouds which are formed through condensation of water vapour on tiny particles floating in the air (Gunthe et al. 2011). Inside the clouds, aerosol particles are modified and released again into the atmosphere (Kim and Park 2012; Karydis et al. 2011). After their release into the atmosphere, particles are either scavenged by clouds and removed from the atmosphere in a process called wet deposition or fall from the atmosphere by gravity in a process called dry deposition (Williams et al. 2002; Pöschl 2005). *Figure 2.4* summarizes the key processes affecting PM formation and growth.

2.2.2 Size of PM

PM size is extremely important and is the one characteristic used for classification. Everything from atmospheric deposition rates and residence times to deposition patterns in the lungs are affected by PM size (Longhin 2012).

Since particles have irregular shapes, their size is described by the term Aerodynamic Equivalent Diameter (AED). This means that a particle's aerodynamic diameter is that of an idealised sphere whose density is 1 g/cm⁻³ and that would settle in still air the same way as the particle in question (Goodfellow 2001).

Classification of particles according to their size can be done using two methods; the size selective sampling method, which is based on the 50 % cut-off point of a sampling device and the modes method, which is based on the observed size distributions and

formation mechanisms (Longhin 2012). The size selective sampling method is the most commonly used in research due to its use in air quality standards and legislation.



Figure 2.4 Summary of key processes affecting PM formation and growth

2.2.2.1 Classification of particles using the size selective sampling method

The term "total suspended particles" refers to particles of any size, suspended in the atmosphere (de Kok et al. 2006; Hime et al. 2015; Longhin 2012). Other than that, there are coarse, fine, and ultra-fine particles. The term PM_{10} is used to describe coarse particles or particles that are less than 10 to 2.5 µm in diameter. Fine particles are those that are 0.1 to 2.5 µm in diameter and are referred to as $PM_{2.5}$. Ultra-fine particles are those that are less than 0.1 µm in diameter and are known as $PM_{0.1}$ (*Figure 2.5*) (Valavanidis et al. 2008; Dockery and Pope 1994; Schwarze et al. 2006; Ibald-Mulli et al. 2002; Pöschl 2005)



Figure 2.5 PM size fractions: showing the aerodynamic diameters in comparison to the diameter of a human hair, (From U.S. EPA. (2018b))

2.2.2.1.1 Coarse particles

Coarse airborne particles usually have a basic pH and are mostly formed from sea salt and soil (crustal material), pollens, fungal spores, and biological debris through mechanical processes such as wind erosion and re-suspension by traffic (Pye et al. 2019; Després et al. 2012). Due to their size, coarse particles tend to have a short life span (a few hours) in the atmosphere before being deposited on surfaces (Hinds 2012). Even though coarse particles can travel long distances and contribute to pollution on a regional and global level, their effects usually happen in proximity to their source (Salmond and McKendry 2009). Once inhaled, they are deposited in the upper respiratory tract (Dockery and Pope 1994; Schwarze et al. 2006; Hinds 2012).

2.2.2.1.2 Fine particles

Fine particles are usually acidic and result directly from several processes including emissions, condensation of sulphates, nitrates, and organic gaseous material, reaction in water droplets, and coagulation of smaller ultra-fine particles (Seinfeld et al. 1998; Hime et al. 2015; John et al. 1990; Pye et al. 2019). They include particles emitted from the combustion of fossil fuel and the photochemical reactions of volatile organic compounds and oxides in the presence of sunlight (Hinds 2012). Sulphate and nitrates usually make up the largest portion of small particles by mass (Dockery and Pope 1994). Unlike coarse particles, fine particles have a longer life span and can remain suspended in the atmosphere for weeks and can be transported for long distances (Brook et al. 1997; Yang et al. 2017). Therefore, fine particles are more consistently distributed on a regional scale compared to ultra-fine and coarse particles (Salmond and McKendry 2009). Fine particles have the ability to absorb trace elements and potentially toxic molecules due to their large mass and surface area (Hu et al. 2012; Bai et al. 2019). Once inhaled, fine particles are deposited in the lower respiratory tract (Hime et al. 2015).

2.2.2.1.3 Ultra-fine particles

Ultra-fine particles are a result of combustion processes and the nucleation of atmospheric gases (Sioutas et al. 2005). An example of ultra-fine particles are diesel exhaust particles; these are largely insoluble due to their particulate carbon core and are present in the atmosphere as single particles or aggregates of particles (Kittelson et al. 2004). As a group, they tend to aggregate with sulphates, metals and hydrocarbons (Donaldson et al. 2001). Ultra-fine particles do not remain suspended in the atmosphere for a long time as they are removed through diffusion to surfaces, coagulation, and adsorption and condensation which is an indications of their inability to travel long distances and their great temporal and spatial variability (Salmond and McKendry 2009). Once inhaled, ultra-fine particles are deposited in tissues outside the lung due to their small size (Hime et al. 2015).

2.2.2.2 Classification of particles using the modes method

Particles in the atmosphere are classified into three populations or "modes" which are coarse mode (PM_{10-2.5}), accumulation mode (PM_{2.5-0.1}), and nucleation mode (PM_{0.1}) (Twigg and Phillips 2009). Each mode is unique as they all differ in total masses, volumes, surface areas and numbers of particles (*Figure 2.6*) (U.S. EPA. 2004). Coarse and accumulation modes represent the largest portion of total PM mass respectively. Coarse particles make up around 90 - 95 % of the total suspended particulate matter while smaller ones only make up around 1 - 8 % of the total mass (Brauer et al. 2001; Valavanidis et al. 2008). Even though the percentage of fine and ultra-fine particles. Also, their total surface area is bigger (Valavanidis et al. 2008; Cao et al. 2013; Whitby et al. 1972; Heintzenberg 1989; Hime et al. 2015).



Figure 2.6 Idealized modal classification; coarse, accumulation, Aitken and nucleation, (From U.S. EPA. (2004))

2.2.3 Chemical composition of airborne particulate matter

The chemical components of PM are highly diverse. Several factors such as combustion sources, climate, season, and type of urban or industrial pollution influence that diversity (Valavanidis et al. 2008; Lighty et al. 2000; Hime et al. 2015; Pöschl 2005).

Harrison and Jones (1995), Harrison and Yin (2000) and (2004), and Harrison et al. (2004) reviewed the "bulk chemical composition" for urban areas in the UK and globally. The term refers to the abundance of the main chemical components in PM. These main chemical components are sulphate, nitrate, ammonium, chloride, elemental and organic carbon, and crustal and biological material. Nevertheless, there are other minor components such as trace metals and trace organic compounds (Harrison and Jones 1995; Harrison and Yin 2000; Harrison and Yin 2004; Harrison et al. 2004).

Sulphate and nitrate are formed through the oxidation of sulphur dioxide and nitrogen oxides in the atmosphere respectively (Kong et al. 2014). Sulphate would then be present as fine fractions of ammonium sulphate and sodium sulphate while nitrate would be present as ammonium nitrate and sodium nitrate (Petetin et al. 2016; Wang et al. 2015). The neutralisation of sulphuric acid and nitric acids by atmospheric ammonia results in the formation of ammonium (Wang et al. 2015). Chloride is present in the atmosphere from sea salt. Also, it can be present in the form of ammonium chloride (Wang et al. 2017). Carbon compounds mainly occur in two forms which are Organic Carbon and Elemental or Black Carbon. These two are present in the atmosphere because of incomplete combustion processes of which road traffic is its main source in urban areas (Kucbel et al. 2016). Crustal material, which is mainly present in coarse particles, is usually soil and wind-blown dust (Clements et al. 2014). Biological material is present in different sizes and shapes in the atmosphere of which pollens, spores, bacteria, and viruses are examples of such material (Després et al. 2012). Metals have anthropogenic and natural sources such as industrial emissions and sea spray (Popoola et al. 2018). Sodium, magnesium, potassium, and calcium mostly originate from sea spray and terrestrial dust and are mainly found in the coarse fraction while heavy metals such as Lead on the other hand mostly originate from industrial emissions and are mainly found in the fine fraction (Harrison and Yin 2004; Harrison et al. 2004; Harrison and Jones 1995; Harrison and Yin 2000).

2.2.4 Particulate matter and human health

Legislation and proper control on vehicle emissions and industries contributed to the reduction of PM pollution episodes in urban areas. Unfortunately, however, the issue of adverse health effects and increasing number of deaths yearly has not been resolved

(Holland 1979; Valavanidis et al. 2008; WHO 2006, 2014; Lelieveld et al. 2015). This is mainly due to the change in air pollution in current times. Better and cleaner technologies have been applied to the combustion of fossil fuels and their emission concentrations are much lower than they used to be (Lipman 2020). Nevertheless, the problem still exists due to the sharp increase in motor vehicle use in urban areas worldwide and the regulatory non-compliance or misleading information from car manufactures over emissions (Hooftman et al. 2018; Havaei-Ahary and Heyworth 2019). This led to fine and ultra-fine PM to gain prominence among other pollutants. Although PM is not the only air pollutant, it is considered as the most associated with adverse health effects (Valavanidis et al. 2008; Anderson et al. 2012; Rückerl et al. 2011; Lippmann and Chen 2009).

Numerous health effects have been associated with exposure to PM and they are well documented in the scientific literature (Dockery et al. 1993; Pope III et al. 1995; Abbey et al. 1999; Harrison and Yin 2004; Schwartz et al. 1999; Pope 3rd et al. 1999; Schwartz and Neas 2000; Castillejos et al. 2000; Choudhury et al. 1997; Ostro et al. 2000; Mar et al. 2000; Pope III et al. 2002; Schwarze et al. 2006; Laden et al. 2000; Pope 3rd 1989). In urban areas, research has indicated that both short term (hours to days) and long term (months to years) exposure has been associated with increased hospital admissions, respiratory symptoms, aggravation of already existing cardiovascular and respiratory diseases, and premature mortality from cardiovascular and respiratory diseases and lung cancer (WHO 2013; Dominici et al. 2006; Wellenius et al. 2005; Wellenius et al. 2006; Zanobetti and Schwartz 2005; Brook et al. 2010; Dockery et al. 1993; Laden et al. 2000; Pope 3rd 1989; Pope III et al. 1995). Also, symptoms such as low birth weight in infants, pre-term deliveries, and potentially

foetal and infant death have been associated with exposure to high levels of PM (Guaita et al. 2011; Halonen et al. 2009; Perez et al. 2012; Samoli et al. 2008; Dockery et al. 1993; Pope III et al. 1995).

Vulnerable groups such those with existing heart or lung disease, the elderly, and children are at a higher risk from exposure to PM than healthy people (U.S. EPA. 2018a). For example, lung development is affected in children exposed to PM, including reversible deficits in lung function, chronically reduced lung growth rate, and a deficit in long-term lung function (Brauer et al. 2012; WHO 2013; Kim et al. 2015).

2.2.4.1 How particles may cause harm

The pathogenicity of PM depends on their deposition in the respiratory tract, which depends on and the aerodynamic diameter of the particle, and on their transportation around the body and interaction with other tissues (WHO 2000). The main cause of PM related health effects has been linked to the size and components of particles (Akhtar et al. 2014).

2.2.4.1.1 The effect of particle size

The human respiratory tract is divided into two regions, the extrathoracic and intrathoracic region, based on size, structure, and function (Cheng and Swift 1995). The extrathoracic region acts as the first line of defence in protecting critical gas exchange processes occurring in the intrathoracic region (Sarangapani 2000). It consists of the nose, pharynx, mouth, and larynx. The deep part of the lung is protected by the intrathoracic region in which it acts as the conducting airways and comprised

of the tracheobronchial and alveolar regions (Brown et al. 2013; Dockery and Pope 1994; Plummer 2011).

Coarse particles with a diameter greater than 10 μ m are easily filtered by the cilia and mucus and they usually end up either in the trachea or bronchi (Cadelis et al. 2014a). Small particles are known to have a greater effect on human health compared to coarse particles (CDC 2019). Particles with an aerodynamic diameter of 5 - 10 μ m are usually deposited in the tracheobronchial region. On the other hand, those with an aerodynamic diameter between 1 - 5 μ m are usually deposited in the alveolar region where the gas exchange occurs (Löndahl et al. 2006). Such particles can affect gas exchange, penetrate the lung, and eventually enter the circulatory system (Fu et al. 2011). Particles with an aerodynamic diameter below 1 μ m have the ability to penetrate alveoli and then translocate into other cell tissues or circulation systems (Dockery and Pope 1994; Kim et al. 2015; Valavanidis et al. 2008). *Figure 2.7* shows the deposition potential for particles of different sizes.



Figure 2.7 Deposition potential for particles of varying sizes, (From Guarieiro and Guarieiro (2013))

Particles can be eliminated from the human body through several mechanisms. Particles deposited in the upper respiratory tract (nasal and tracheobronchial regions) can be cleared by coughing, sneezing, or swallowing (Cadelis et al. 2014b). Lung macrophages also contribute to PM removal and transportation through phagocytosis (Kim et al. 2015; Dockery and Pope 1994; Plummer 2011).

Clearance pathways for coarse particles are known and documented. However, the same could not be said about ultra-fine particles. Many studies (Roth et al. 1997; Roth et al. 1994, 1993; Joshi et al. 2016; Terzano et al. 2010; Cassee et al. 2011) suggested that ultra-fine particle have the potential to evade phagocytosis. Therefore, they are usually retained in the lung. A series of pulmonary and systemic pro-inflammatory reactions are triggered by oxidative stress and pro-inflammatory influences which result from the prolonged interaction with epithelial cells that is caused by retention (Donaldson et al. 2001; Donaldson et al. 2004). Prolonged retention time might also lead to the translocation of ultra-fine particles throughout the internal environment (Semmler-Behnke et al. 2007; Ferin 1994; Ferin et al. 1992; Oberdörster et al. 2002). This leads to the direct interaction with interstitial and endothelial cells and in return triggers pro-inflammatory and pro-coagulant effects (Plummer 2011). Although there is some controversy regarding ultra-fine particles accessing the circulation and targeting organs, several animal model studies have proved it (Nemmar et al. 2002; Nemmar et al. 2001; Oberdörster et al. 2002; Kreyling et al. 2002; Kreyling et al. 2009; Saber et al. 2013). It hypothesized that developing systemic and cardiovascular responses after exposure to PM is a consequence of PM translocation from the lung into the systemic circulation and other target organs (Plummer 2011). Figure 2.8 shows the pathways linking PM exposure and biological effects.



Figure 2.8 The pathways linking PM exposure and biological effects

2.2.4.1.2 The effect of particle components

Cellular and tissue damage within the pulmonary and systemic environments occur as a result of two mechanisms; oxidative stress and inflammation (Donaldson et al. 2005; Magnani et al. 2016). There is a biological link between these two mechanisms as inflammatory processes might cause oxidative stress and are driven by it (Biswas 2016). Acute inflammation is the primary response to any foreign agent introduced to the lung. The initiation of inflammation could potentially cause cellular injury and may induce vascular effects. It can also contribute to systemic inflammations through leukocyte production from cytokines and chemokines (Van Eeden et al. 2001; Eeden and Hogg 2002; Plummer 2011). Oxidative stress causes inflammation through reactive oxygen species. Cell and tissue injury can occur from reactive oxygen species that are produced by a variety of chemical and mineralogical components present in PM through the Fenton reaction. As the damage takes place, inflammation begins or worsens if already existed (Cho et al. 2018; Hong et al. 2016; Valavanidis et al. 2013).

Iron is a transition metal commonly present in PM. It is one of the transition metals that is abundant in the earth's crust. Previous studies have indicated that excessive exposure to iron could cause symptoms such as persistent airway inflammation and compromised lung function leading to cardiovascular and respiratory diseases (Cloonan et al. 2017). Also, excessive exposure could result in its accumulation in the brain which eventually might lead to the development of Parkinson's and Alzheimer diseases (Quintana et al. 2006; Chen et al. 1990; Patra et al. 2016). Copper is also a transition metal that can be released in the air from a number of industries. High levels of copper in the human body can cause coughs, chills and muscle aches and result in Wilson's disease (Romo-Kroger et al. 1989; Patra et al. 2016; U.S. AF 1990). Lead,

another type of transition metals, can accumulate in the environment from human activities such as fossil fuel burning and mining. Acute exposure to lead can lead to a number of health effects including loss of appetite and fatigue amongst others. Chronic exposure on the other hand causes more serious effects such as birth defects and a variety of cancers including lung, stomach, brain, kidney, and bladder amongst others (Martin and Griswold 2009; Silbergeld 2003). Just like iron, copper, and lead; mercury is also a transition metal. However, it is the most toxic in the environment. Many industries such as pharmaceuticals and the agricultural industry release mercury in the environment. Exposure to mercury in general can cause many health problems such as memory problems and changes in vision and hearing. Exposure to metallic mercury in particular can cause lung damage and increased heart rate and or blood pressure even if it was at low concentrations and for a short period of time. Excessive exposure can result in mercury poisoning and lead to a disease mostly referred to as pink disease or acrodynia (Morais et al. 2012; Jaishankar et al. 2014). Beryllium is a mineral found in nature and can also be emitted from the activities of certain industries. Exposure to beryllium has been associated with a variety of symptoms including inflammation of the respiratory tract tissues, hepatic necrosis, kidney stones, and weight loss (Smith et al. 2002). Also, it has been associated with a number of adverse health outcomes including Beryllium disease and cancer (Smith et al. 2002; Cooper and Harrison 2009; Middleton and Kowalski 2010; Kreiss et al. 2007; Patra et al. 2016). Mica is a complex silicate to which exposure to could cause varying degrees of lung damage. This could range from pulmonary overload, cough, and shortness of breath to sever cases of pneumoconiosis and fibrosis (Heimann et al. 1953; Falgayrac et al. 2011; Patra et al. 2016; Hulo et al. 2013). Crystalline silica is a basic component of soil, sand, and many other materials. Excessive exposure to crystalline silica can cause symptoms such as

shortness of breath, chest pain, or respiratory failure and can lead to silicosis, lung cancer, obstruction of airways, and lymph node fibrosis amongst others (Donoghue 2004; Hendryx and Ahern 2008; Patra et al. 2016; OSHA 2002). Asbestos is composed of a number of naturally occurring fibrous minerals that can easily become airborne and inhaled. It is used in a number of products and industries. Exposure to asbestos could cause symptoms such as shortness of breath, chest pain, and dry cough and might lead to lung cancer and mesothelioma (Ramanathan and Subramanian 2001; Donoghue 2004; Patra et al. 2016; ATSDR 2001). Arsenic occurs naturally in soil and minerals and can also enter the air and easily become inhaled. It is a well-known carcinogen to which excessive exposure to can cause irritations in the nose and respiratory airways and lead to cardiovascular and respiratory diseases and lung cancers (Hong et al. 2014; Martin et al. 2014). There are many other components of PM that could initiate adverse health effects or exacerbate existing ones. In this review however, the effects of some of the most important ones were highlighted above and summarised below in *Table 2.1*.

Table 2.1, A summary of common hazardous PM components and their effects on human health. Adopted from Cloonan et al. (2017), Quintana et al. (2006), Chen et al. (1990), Patra et al. (2016), Romo-Kroger et al. (1989), U.S. AF (1990), Martin and Griswold (2009), Silbergeld (2003), Morais et al. (2012), Jaishankar et al. (2014), Smith et al. (2002), Cooper and Harrison (2009), Middleton and Kowalski (2010), Kreiss et al. (2007), Heimann et al. (1953), Falgayrac et al. (2011), Hulo et al. (2013), Donoghue (2004), Hendryx and Ahern (2008), OSHA (2002), Ramanathan and Subramanian (2001), ATSDR (2001), Hong et al. (2014), and Martin et al. (2014).

PM component	Associated symptoms	Associated diseases
Iron	Persistent airway inflammation	Cardiovascular and
	and compromised lung function	respiratory diseases,
		Parkinson's and Alzheimer
		diseases
Copper	Cough, chills, muscle ache	Wilson's disease
Lead	Loss of appetite, fatigue	A variety of cancers
		including lung, stomach,
		brain, kidney, and bladder
Mercury	Memory problems, changes in	Pink disease or acrodynia
	vision and hearing	
Beryllium	Inflammation of the respiratory	Beryllium disease, cancer
	tract tissues, hepatic necrosis,	
	kidney stones, weight loss	
Mica	Pulmonary overload, cough and	Pneumoconiosis and fibrosis
	shortness of breath	
Crystalline	Shortness of breath, chest pain,	Silicosis, lung cancer,
silica	or respiratory failure	obstruction of the airways,
		lymph node fibrosis
Asbestos	Shortness of breath, chest pain,	Lung cancer, and
	dry cough	mesothelioma
Arsenic	Irritations in the nose and	Cardiovascular and
	respiratory airways,	respiratory diseases, lung
		cancers

2.2.5 Common particulate matter physical measurement methods

There are many options available on the market designed for measuring different physical aspects of PM. Most PM measuring equipment are designed for either (i) mass concentration measurement and/or (ii) measurement of particle numbers and sizes (Amaral et al. 2015).

2.2.5.1 PM mass concentration

In concentration methods, instruments depend on different principles, for example, gravimetric (filter-based samples), microbalance (tapered element oscillating microbalance or TEOM), optical (photometry), or Beta-ray attenuation (Winkel et al. 2014). These are outlined below and the advantages and disadvantages of each method compared in *Table 2.2*.

2.2.5.1.1 Gravimetric principle

This method depends on weighing the filter before and after sampling to determine the mass concentration of particles. All fractions of PM are collected on the filter unless a cyclone or impactor is used to eliminate unwanted size fractions. One of the advantages of this method is that it allows for the chemical analysis of particles collected on the filters (Giechaskiel et al. 2014; Winkel et al. 2014). It is important to note that the filters must be handled with care under controlled conditions of relative humidity and temperature. Otherwise, the final results could be altered from changes in the weight of filters due to the absorbance of water vapour (Su et al. 2008; Anderson and Albert 1998).

2.2.5.1.2 Microbalance principle

In this method, PM is determined through the use of changes in resonance frequency after the collection of a sample on the surface of an oscillatory microbalance element (Ward and Buttry 1990; Patashnick and Rupprecht 1991). The most common instruments based on the microbalance method are the Quartz Crystal Microbalance (QCM) and the Tapered Element Oscillation Microbalance (TEOM). In the QCM, the deposition of particles on a thin quartz crystal resonator occurs through electrostatic precipitation. When mass is added to the quartz crystal resonator, its resonance frequency changes. This allows for the calculation of the accumulated mass. In the TEOM, the measurement of PM mass is dependent on changes in resonance frequency of a tapered quartz wand. The changes in resonance frequency occurs when particles are accumulated on the sampling filter that is connected to the wand (Amaral et al. 2015; Giechaskiel et al. 2014).

2.2.5.1.3 Beta-ray attenuation principle

In this method, PM is collected onto a filter. However, PM mass is determined via beta-rays emitted from a radioactive source directed towards the filter and the PM in it. The intensity of attenuation of beta-rays in time is indicative of PM mass (Winkel et al. 2014; Amaral et al. 2015).

2.2.5.1.4 Optical principle (photometry)

In this method, the interaction between PM and visible infrared or laser light is utilised to measure PM mass. Instruments based on light scattering either operate on single particles (Optical Particle Counter (OPC)) or an ensemble of particles (scattering photometer). The OPC has two major components, a light source and a photodetector. The light source illuminates the particle sample while the photodetector measures the light scattered from that sample as an electrical pulse. The measurement of particle size depends on the height of that electrical pulse (Giechaskiel et al. 2014). The OPC can only measure particles with a diameter > 100 nm. One of the advantages of the OPC is its ability to measure concentrations of up to 10³ cm⁻³ for particles that are large enough to be detected (Gao et al. 2013). One of its disadvantages is the uncertainty in refractive index which could lead to significantly inconsistent size

distributions (Hering and McMurry 1991). The scattering photometer has the same major components of the OPC. The only difference between the two is that the OPC has a smaller optical detection volume. The higher optical detection volume enables the scattering photometer to measure the combined scattered light from all particles at different angles (Amaral et al. 2015). There is another special category that is also based on light scattering. In this category, particles are grown to micron sizes by condensation then counted by light scattering. An example of this category is the Condensation Particle Counters (CPC). The CPC is mainly used for measuring small particles (Giechaskiel et al. 2014).

Table 2.2, Advantages and disadvantages of PM mass concentration methods. Adapted from Amaral et al. (2015) and Keywood and Selleck (2016).

Technique	Advantages	Disadvantages	Estimated precision
Gravimetric	Moderately priced, simple and reliable, allows for the chemical analysis and source identification of collected samples	Poor time resolution, requires infrastructure and lots of work, relatively time intensive	$\pm 2 \ \mu g \ m^{-3}$
Microbalance	Allows for real time measurement, high time resolution, works well with filter samples	Loss of volatile mass from heating of sample	$\pm 0.5 \ \mu g \ m^{-3}$
Beta-ray attenuation	Allows for real time measurement with short time resolution	Loss of semi volatile compounds due to heating and interference due to the presence of water when heating is not used	±3 μg m ⁻³
Optical	Portable, measures several size fractions simultaneously	Depends on a number of factors such as particle characteristics which can vary depending on time and place	Depends on analyser type

2.2.5.2 *PM particle number and size distribution measurement*

The measurement of particle size occurs on the basis of some particle properties such as geometrical size and electrical mobility. The measurement of particle size distribution is achieved by combining charging, size classification, and detection from several instruments (Giechaskiel et al. 2014). Several techniques are available for this type of analysis and each has its strengths and limitations (Malvern. Instruments 2015). *Table 2.3* below shows the advantages and disadvantages of each method.

2.2.5.2.1 Automated imaging

The use of automated imaging enables researchers to examine solid particle size, morphology, and other physical characteristics (Amaral et al. 2015; Malvern. Instruments 2015). Collecting a sample for imaging analysis basically involves collecting particles on a filter and prepare that filter for microscopic examination (Vincent 2007). Image analysis under the microscope provides useful information such as the size distribution of aggregates, the size distribution of primary particles, and the number of primary particles per aggregate (Wentzel et al. 2003). One of the disadvantages of this instrument is that its time consuming (Giechaskiel et al. 2014).

2.2.5.2.2 Laser diffraction particle sizing

The use of laser diffraction for particle sizing is common for PM ranging from hundreds of nanometres to several millimetres in size (Malvern. Instruments 2015). The measurement of particle size distribution in this method involves applying the Mie scattering theory for determining the angular distribution of light scattered by particles (Hinds 2012; Wang-Li et al. 2013).

2.2.5.2.3 Dynamic light scattering

Particle size distribution measurement using dynamic light scattering is non-invasive and common for particles ranging from micrometres to nanometres. Particles undergo Brownian motion as a result of temperature induced collisions between suspended particles and solvent molecules (Malvern, Instruments 2015). When the particles are illuminated with laser, this causes light to scatter. The intensity of light scatter causes fluctuations which area measured to determine particle motion. Once the Brownian motion is determined, particle size is obtained using the Stokes-Einstein relationship (Berne and Pecora 2000; Malvern. Instruments 2015).

2.2.5.2.4 Electrophoretic light scattering

This method is based on two principles; electrophoresis and laser Doppler shift spectroscopy (Josefowicz 1979). It is used to measure the electrophoretic mobility of particles in a dispersion. Particles are introduced into a chamber containing two electrodes. When an electrical field is applied, charged particles move into the direction of the oppositely charged electrode. Their movement speed is known as the electrophoretic mobility and its related to their zeta potential. The laser Doppler technique is used to determine that movement speed (Varenne et al. 2015; Malvern. Instruments 2015).

Table 2.3, Advantages and disadvantages of PM particle number and size distribution methods. Adapted from Malvern Instruments (2015), Uskoković (2012), American laboratory (2005) and Azonano (2013).

Technique	Advantages	Disadvantages
Automated	Allows for analysing particle	Time consuming and
imaging	shape and size, allows for the	exhausting, small number of
	detection of agglomerates and	particles analysed, requires
	oversized particles	sample preparation
Laser	Allows for the analysis of	incorrect refractive indices may
diffraction	different types of materials	lead to erroneous results, based
particle sizing	(aerosols, dry powders, liquid	on the assumption of optical
	suspensions), easy to use,	homogeneity, resolution is
	provides rapid, reproducible	limited by the number of
	and precise measurements,	available detectors
	non-destructive and non-	
	invasive, calibration not	
	required	
Dynamic light	Suitable for nano and	Low resolution, accuracy is
scattering	biomaterial, small amount of	compromised in concentrated
	material needed, provides	samples, large particle
	rapid measurements, non-	aggregates negatively affect
	invasive	measurements
Electrophoretic	Provides rapid measurements,	Inability to differentiate
light scattering	high resolution, small amount	between particle surfaces with
	of material needed	different charges because of
		rotational diffusion and particle
		orientation averaging

2.2.6 Common methods for chemical and mineralogical analysis of PM

A wide range of methods are available for the chemical and mineralogical characterisation of PM. Below is a brief description of some of the most common methods found. Also, the advantages and disadvantages of each method are shown in *Table 2.4* below.

2.2.6.1 Instrumental neutron activation analysis (INAA)

The INAA can be used for determining the concentration of trace and major elements in atmospheric aerosols (Maenhaut 1989; Sansoni 1987). A sample of PM would be subjected to a neutron flux from a nuclear reactor which results in radioactive nuclides. After a suitable time period of cooling, gamma rays are emitted from the decaying radioactive nuclides which are then measured by a germanium (-lithium) detector. The frequency or energy of the gamma rays is used to detect certain elements (Malainey 2011; Salma and Zemplén-Papp 1999; Eby 2013).

2.2.6.2 Atomic absorption spectrophotometry (AAS)

The AAS is a very common technique for detecting metals and metalloids in PM samples (Araujo et al. 2011; Araujo et al. 2010). A sample of PM would undergo vaporization which results in its disassociation into its gaseous phase elements (Welz and Sperling 2008). Elements are then subjected to a flame or a graphite furnace and atomized. The atoms absorb energy at very specific wavelengths which enables the analysis of an elements concentrations (Mainey and William 1999).

2.2.6.3 Inductively Coupled Plasma Atomic Emission Spectroscopy (ICP-AES)

The ICP-AES is a widely used method for the analysis of trace elements in atmospheric PM samples (Boevski et al. 2000). The method is based on emission spectroscopy which uses inductively coupled plasma to excite atoms that emit electromagnetic radiations at specific wavelengths. The concentration of an element in a given PM samples is proportional to the intensity of the emission emitted (Pramanik and Das 2019; Smith and Nordberg 2015; Neikov et al. 2009).

2.2.6.4 Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectroscopy (ICP-MS)

The ICP-MS is a commonly used method for the elemental and isotopic characterisation of PM samples (Gioda et al. 2011; Mateus et al. 2013). Samples of PM undergo digestion in acid and then introduced to radio-frequency-generated argon

plasma via nebulization. The occurring energy transfer processes result in desolvation, atomization, and ionization. Ions are then extracted from the plasma and separated based on their mass to charge ratio. Ions transmitted are registered and their information is then processed (Mainey and William 1999; Espinoa et al. 1998; Bazilio and Weinrich 2012).

2.2.6.5 X-Ray Fluorescence (XRF)

XRF is a powerful multi-elemental technique used for the analysis of PM samples (Calzolai et al. 2008). It is based on measuring X-rays produced by the ejection of inner shell electrons from the atoms of each element in a PM sample. As high energy electrons fill the vacant lower energy orbital, a fluorescent x-ray photon is released. Its energy is unique for each element and its numbers are proportional to the element's concentration (Potts 1987; Chow and Watson 1998).

2.2.6.6 X-Ray Diffraction (XRD)

XRD is used for the mineralogical characterisation and crystalline phase identification of PM (Satsangi and Yadav 2014; Bontempi et al. 2008). It is based on constructive interference of monochromatic X-rays and a crystalline sample. In an X-ray diffractometer, X-rays are produced by a cathode ray tube and undergo filtration to produce monochromatic radiation. The radiation is then concentrated and directed towards the sample. The interaction between the incident rays and the samples produces diffracted rays. These are then detected, processed, and counted. The conversion of diffraction peaks to d-spacings enable the identification of minerals (Ramachandran and Beaudoin 2000).

2.2.6.7 Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) with Energy-Dispersive X-Ray (EDX) Spectroscopy

The SEM can be used for the morphological characterisation of PM while the EDX system is used for the chemical identification of its components (Grassi et al. 2004). The SEM is basically a high magnification microscope that utilizes focused electron beams for the generation of single or multiple particle images. The interaction between the electron beams and the PM sample results in the production of secondary electrons, backscattered electrons, and characteristic X-ray. Since elements have different X-ray emission spectrums, these can be differentiated and the concentration of an element in a single and/or group of particles can be measured (Mutalib et al. 2017).

Table 2.4, Advantages and disadvantages of PM chemical and mineralogical analysis methods. Adopted from INAA Services at Washington University (2007), Harvey (2000), Skoog et al. (1998), Chemistry Net (2013), Jarvis and Jarvis (1992), Montaser (1998), Yang and Wei (2019), Taylor (2010), Oyedotun (2018), Nakai and Abe (2012), SERC (2020), and Choudhary and Choudhary (2017).

Method	Advantages	Disadvantages
INAA	Multi-elemental, high sensitivity, accuracy, and precision, allows for bulk sample analysis, sample preparation not necessary, low sample volume required, non- destructive	Inability to determine all elements, time consuming
AAS	Accurate, sensitive, relatively inexpensive	Only analyses solutions, large sample volumes required, lacks precision sometimes
ICP-AES	Allows for rapid and easy multi- elemental analysis, low chemical interference, low detection limit, good accuracy and precision	Destructive to the sample, poor sensitivity to certain elements, samples must be dissolved in a solution, sample preparation is time consuming, large sample volumes required
ICP-MS	Allows for rapid and easy multi- elemental analysis, high sensitivity, extremely low detection limits, allows for detection of isotope composition of elements, large linear range	Destructive to the sample, time consuming, high measurement cost, large sample volumes required
XRF	Allows for rapid and easy multi- elemental analysis, non- destructive, low cost of ownership	Strong matrix effects must be considered, inability to measure radiation for all elements, radiation exposure hazard, large sample volumes required
XRD	Rapid and powerful, minimal sample preparation, small sample volumes required	Homogenous and single-phase materials are best used, occurrence of peak overlay, not sensitive to trace elements
SEM-EDX	Allows for rapid and easy analysis of high-resolution 3D images of particles and their respective elemental components, minimal sample preparation required, small sample volumes required	Extremely expensive, requires high maintenance, sample preparation may result in artefacts, inability to provide an accurate estimation of a sample's composition

2.2.7 Common particulate matter source apportionment techniques

The aim of source apportionment methods is to provide information about the contribution of a source to the total concentration of a pollutant at a receptor (Viana et al. 2008; Belis et al. 2014b). There are three main groups of source apportionment methods, with *Table 2.5* below summarising the advantages and disadvantages of each method.:

2.2.7.1 Receptor models

Receptor models are based on analysing of PM chemical data at the point of impact (Viana et al. 2008). They relate the concentration of atmospheric pollutants measured at monitoring stations to emission sources (Hopke 2016). There are a number of statistical models and modelling approaches currently available. The most common methods however, are Positive Matrix Factorization (PMF) and Chemical Mass Balance (CMB). The main difference between the two lies in the required level of information on the nature of pollution sources. While PMF requires little knowledge about the sources, CMB requires detailed and complete knowledge about them (Olaguer 2016).

2.2.7.2 Source-oriented (forward) models

Source oriented models are based on emission inventories and/or dispersion models (Viana et al. 2008). These models take complex chemical atmospheric reactions into account. However, they require detailed knowledge on emission inventories. Unfortunately, such detailed information is not always available and even if it is available it might not be that accurate. A variety of models are available in the

literature for this type of source apportionment such as Gaussian reactive plume models, Lagrangian trajectory models, and Eulerian grid models (Olaguer 2016).

2.2.7.3 Inverse models

Inverse models are based on evaluating monitoring data (Viana et al. 2008). They start with the measurements obtained from the monitoring stations and compute backwards to identify the sources (Olaguer 2016). Such models are used to identify the source associations by examining the correlations of gaseous pollutants with PM components (Viana et al. 2008). The can also be used to examine the level of contribution to PM from natural sources by comparing and subtracting PM levels at background and urban locations and certain days (Escudero et al. 2007).

Table 2.5, Advantages and disadvantages of PM source apportionment methods. Adapted from Belis et al. (2014a), Mircea M. et al. (2020), Borrego and Norman (2006), Thunis et al. (2019), and Office of Community Air Protection (2018).

Method	Advantages	Disadvantages
Receptor models	Provides information derived	Limited applicability to
	from real-world measurements,	very reactive species
	allows for the estimation of the	
	source contribution of most	
	PM chemical components,	
	extensive input data sets and	
	computing resources are not	
	required, allows for the	
	estimation of output	
	uncertainty	
Source oriented	Allows for the estimation of;	Significant computations
(forward) models	source contributions in the	required, lacks dynamicity,
	absence of measurements,	unsuitable for air quality
	contributions from different	planning
	emission sectors to secondary	
	pollutants, and contribution of	
	transported pollutants, has the	
	ability to predict air quality	
	changes in relation to emission	
	changes, has the ability to	
	isolate individual effects of	
	meteorology, has the ability to	
	provide high temporal	
	resolution output, allows for	
	exploring the variability of	
	source contributions in time	
	and space	
Inverse models	Enables the assessment of	Significant computations
	agreement between monitored	required
	data and emission inventories	

2.2.8 Common methods for toxicity testing of PM

Particulate matter toxicity can be evaluated *in vitro* and *in v*ivo (Mirowsky et al. 2015). *In vitro* studies of PM involve evaluating their effects on components (e.g. cells, microorganisms, and biological molecules) that have been isolated from their biological systems. *In vivo* studies of PM involve evaluating their effects on whole living systems (e.g. animals, humans, and plants). For the purpose of this project, focus

will be on *in vitro* toxicity testing as it is much more cost-effective, ethically favourable, and yet informative compared to *in vivo* toxicity testing (National Research Council Committee on Methods of Producing Monoclonal Antibodies 1999; Schmidt et al. 2019).

vitro, In PM can cause a variety of effects including cytotoxicity, genotoxicity/mutagenicity, and oxidative stress. These effects form the basis for categorising assays used for in vitro assessment of PM toxicity (Schmidt et al. 2019). Cytotoxicity is defined as the ability of PM to cause cell death. Genotoxicity/mutagenicity is defined as the ability of PM to cause mutation (Jain et al. 2018b). Oxidative stress is defined as the imbalance between the antioxidant system and the production of reactive oxygen species (Betteridge 2000). A variety of toxicological assays are available for investigating the cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of PM and their ability to cause oxidative stress. Assays are usually either cell-based or cell-free. Below is a brief description of some of the most common assays found.

2.2.8.1 *Cell-free assays*

A cell-free assay enables the study of reactions that might occur within cells however, without the full cell system. This leads to the reduction of complex interactions associated with working on whole cells (Swartz 2006). The use of cell-free assays in PM research is common (Stoeger et al. 2009; Øvrevik 2019; Dumax-Vorzet et al. 2015). Below are some of the most common cell-free assays found in the literature. Also, the advantages and disadvantages of each assay are shown *Table 2.6* below.

2.2.8.1.1 The Plasmid Scission Assay

The Plasmid Scission Assay is a sensitive and simple method used to assess only one form of DNA damage which is the Fenton reaction-mediated oxidative damage to supercoiled plasmid DNA induced by free radicals generated by PM (Lü et al. 2006; Dumax-Vorzet et al. 2015). Supercoiled plasmid DNA is the native form (covalently closed circular DNA) where there is no DNA damage (no strand breaks). The nicking of the undamaged supercoiled DNA form by free radical activity leads to the relaxation of the coil. Nicked or relaxed plasmid DNA is where there is a single strand break and the DNA will become a large floppy open circle. Further damage to plasmid DNA leads to its linearization. Linear plasmid DNA is where there are double-strand breaks. When plasmid DNA runs through an agarose gel, these three forms have different migration speeds where supercoiled plasmid DNA is the fastest as it doesn't have any strand breaks and its compactness sustains less friction against the gel. Linear plasmid DNA runs through the gel slower than supercoiled plasmid DNA but faster than Nicked or relaxed plasmid DNA. Nicked or relaxed plasmid DNA is the slowest form and it migrates through the gel as a large floppy circle (Moreno et al. 2004; Shao et al. 2013).

2.2.8.1.2 Dithiothreitol (DTT) assay

The DTT assay is a method commonly used for the measurement of oxidative potential of PM (Verma et al. 2011; McWhinney et al. 2011; Charrier and Anastasio 2012). It is based on the conversion of DTT to its disulphide form via oxidation by redox-active chemical constituents of PM (Charrier and Anastasio 2012). The rate of DTT loss is an indication of the concentration of redox-active species available in PM. The residual DTT can be measured using a spectrometer (Bates et al. 2019).
2.2.8.1.3 *Salmonella typhimurium* reverse mutation assay (Ames test)

The Ames test is used for the identification of carcinogenicity using mutagenicity in the bacterial strain *salmonella typhimurium* as an endpoint (Hengstler and Oesch 2001; Jain et al. 2018a). The test is widely used for assessing the toxic effects of PM (El-Assouli 2011; Bocchi et al. 2017). It is based on the principle of reverse mutation; a strain of *salmonella* that lacks the ability to produce histidine, a gene that enables their growth, is cultured with PM. This leads to mutations in the histidine encoding gene enabling its synthesis again. Thus, making this reverse mutation (Jain et al. 2018a).

2.2.8.1.4 Ascorbic acid (AA) assay

The AA assay is a cell-free method used commonly for the determination of PM's oxidative potential (Conte et al. 2017; Øvrevik 2019). Ascorbic acid is an antioxidant that occurs naturally in biological systems. However, it can become oxidised, in the presence of reactive oxygen species produced by different PM constituents, when it reacts with free radicals. Its reduced form is an indication of reactive oxygen species formation (Hellack et al. 2017).

Table 2.6, Advantages and disadvantages of cell-free assays used for investigating PM toxic effects. Adapted from Lü et al. (2006), Dumax-Vorzet et al. (2015), Xiong et al. (2017), Słoczyńska et al. (2014), Frezzini et al. (2019), and Hellack et al. (2017).

Assay	Advantages	Disadvantages
Plasmid Scission Assay	Sensitive, simple, and reliable, low sample volumes required	Only detects one form of DNA damage and does not account for background DNA damage caused through other processes other than oxidative damage
DTT Assay	Responsive with a large number of chemical components including aromatic hydrocarbons and certain transition metals	Does not capture hydroxyl radical's generation
Ames test	Easy to perform, no special equipment is required, inexpensive	Tester organism could be pathogenic, several tester strains must be used, analysis is time consuming, inability to detect mutagens that interact with eukaryote- specific targets
AA Assay	Easy to apply	Lacks specificity (cannot identify different ROS types)

2.2.8.2 Cell-based assays

A cell-based assay enables the study of reactions taking place between specific agents, such as PM and its constituents, and the various components of living cells. A variety of techniques for investigating the effects of PM on cells are available. Below are some of the most common assays found in the literature. Also, *Table 2.7* shows the advantages and disadvantages of each assay. However, before exploring some of those techniques, some of the most common cell lines, which are permanently established cell cultures that if maintained properly will proliferate indefinitely, used in PM

research are explored (*Table 2.8* shows the advantage and disadvantage of each cell line) (Peixoto et al. 2017; Ulrich and Pour 2001).

A variety of cell lines have been used in the assessment of PM toxic effects including A549 adenocarcinomic human alveolar basal epithelial cells (Sánchez-Pérez et al. 2009; Akhtar et al. 2014; Bełcik et al. 2017), BEAS-2B normal human bronchial epithelium cells (Oh et al. 2011; Dergham et al. 2015), HepG2 human liver cancer cells (Jiang et al. 2011; Hanzalova et al. 2010), and HaCaT human aneuploid immortal keratinocyte cells (Piao et al. 2018; Li et al. 2017). The selection of a cell line for PM toxicity testing depends on a number of factors including how representative the cell line is in terms of exposure to PM (Peixoto et al. 2017). The lungs are the first organ affected by PM and its where most PM is retained. That is why most PM studies use A549 and BEAS-2B cell lines for toxicity testing (Asgharian et al. 2014; Ling et al. 2011).

2.2.8.2.1 The 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide (MTT) Assay

The MTT assay was first described by (Mosmann 1983). It is a colorimetric assay used for measuring cytotoxicity of PM (loss of viable cells) (Hsiao et al. 2000). It is known to be sensitive and reliable and is preferred over other methods investigating this endpoint. The assay is based on converting the yellow water-soluble MTT (3-(4, 5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2, 5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide) to purple insoluble formazan. Viable cells with active metabolism become purple while dead cells do not change colour and show no signal. The difference in colour intensity can be measured using a plate reader (Riss et al. 2016).

2.2.8.2.2 The Neutral Comet Assay

The Neutral Comet Assay, also known as single-cell gel electrophoresis assay (SCGE), is a method used for detecting cellular DNA damage caused by PM (Dumax Vorzet 2010). The cells are embedded in agarose on a microscopic slide and lysed to remove their cell membranes, cytoplasm, and nucleoplasm and dissolve their nucleosomes (Nandhakumar et al. 2011). This exposes their nucleoids which are then electrophoresed making any breaks in DNA move towards the anode when exposed to a current during electrophoresis which results in the formation of comet-like structures (Lorenzo et al. 2013). These comets can be viewed using a fluorescence microscope with a suitable stain (Collins 2004).

2.2.8.2.3 H2DCFDA – Reactive Oxygen Species Assay

The H2DCFDA is a method used for detecting reactive oxygen species production due to cellular exposure to PM and its constituents (Crobeddu et al. 2017; Montiel-Dávalos et al. 2010). It is based on the deacetylation of 2',7' – dichlorofluorescin diacetate, which is a fluorogenic dye, by cellular esterase to a non-fluorescent compound. The resulting compound becomes oxidised by reactive oxygen species and turn into 2', 7' –dichlorofluorescein, which is highly fluorescent and can be measured via a fluorescence plate reader (Li et al. 2019).

2.2.8.2.4 The Adenosine Tri-Phosphate (ATP) Assay

The ATP (adenosine tri-phosphate) assay is a robust and simple method for assessing cell viability after PM exposure (Breznan et al. 2015; Thomson et al. 2015). It is based on the conversion of luciferin to oxyluciferin via catalyses by luciferase in the presence of Mg^{2+} ions and ATP. This results in a luminescent signal of which its

intensity is linearly correlated with ATP concentration (Mueller et al. 2004; Aslantürk 2018). The ATP serves as a cellular chemical energy reservoir. It is used for many purposes including biological synthesis, signalling and transport. That is why it's an important parameter for cell viability testing (Maehara et al. 1987; Aslantürk 2018). Whenever cellular damage occurs and membrane integrity is compromised, ATP synthesis is lost. This leads to a significant decrease in its cellular levels (Riss et al. 2016; García and Massieu 2003; Aslantürk 2018).

Table 2.7, Advantages and disadvantages of cell-based assays used for investigating PM toxic effects. Adopted from Aslantürk (2018), Singh et al. (1988), Hartwig et al. (1996), and Volk and Moreland (2014).

Assay	Advantages	Disadvantages
MTT Assay	Superior to dye exclusion	Occurrence of false
	methods, easy, safe,	negative or false positive
	highly reproducible	due to background
	results	interference from PM
		inclusion
Neutral Comet Assay	Allows for DNA repair	Optimisation of protocol
	estimation via other	and experimental
	methods, provides some	procedure is extremely
	indication of apoptosis,	important
	inexpensive	
H2DCFDA - Reactive	Allows for general	Inability to provide
Oxygen Species Assay	estimation of redox state	specific or quantitative
		analysis of endosomal
		superoxide or hydrogen
		peroxide generation
ATP Assay	Fast, easy, sensitive, less	Its sensitivity is limited to
	prone to error	reproducibility of
		pipetting replicate
		samples

Table 2.8, Advantages and disadvantages of different cell lines used for the assessment of PM toxicity. Adopted from Schürer et al. (1993) and Peixoto et al. (2017).

Cell line	Advantages	Disadvantages
A549	Easily maintained in the lab	Already transformed
BEAS-2B	Not genetically altered	Difficult and expensive to maintain
HepG2	Has the ability to metabolize	Insensitive to PM
	chemical agents	
HaCaT	High differentiation and	N/A
	proliferation rates in vitro	

2.3 Panasqueira mine area, Portugal

The Panasqueira mine is located in central Portugal and it includes several mining operations. Local topography ranges in altitude from 350 to 1080 m with deep valleys (Reis 1971). The streams are generally dry in the summer and flooded in the winter (Grangeia et al. 2011).

Climate is extremely aggressive with hot dry summers and cold, rainy, and windy winters. Throughout the year, mean rain precipitation ranges from 1200 to 1400 mm. Snow occasionally falls especially in altitudes above 700 m. The temperature ranges from 0 °C in the winter to 30 °C in the summer with annual means of around 12 °C. Evapotranspiration in the area is around 1080 mm (Grangeia et al. 2011; Candeias et al. 2014c).

Several studies have described the geology of the Panasqueira mine area in detail (Polya 1987; Ávila et al. 2008; Orey 1967). In general, the area contains large amounts of wolframite, arsenopyrite, cassiterite and chalcopyrite. Also, it is known to be one of the biggest W-Sn deposits in Western Europe. The deposit is a classic example of post-magmatic ore classified as hydrothermal mineralization associated with the Hercynian plutonism (Candeias et al. 2014b).

2.3.1 Sources of heavy metals and metalloids pollution in Panasqueira mine area Just like any other industry, mining activities can have serious negative effects on the surrounding environment. The extraction and production processes result in crushed, milled waste rock and tailings that have the potential to cause significant damage to the environment when exposed to weathering (Nordstrom and Alpers 1999; Dold and Fontboté 2001; Grangeia et al. 2011). They undergo oxidisation forming ferric hydroxides and sulfuric acid which leads to the formation of acid mine drainage with elevated levels of metals and sulphates (Candeias et al. 2014a).

Soil is the main receptor of tailings drainage and hence, it is usually affected over large areas. The nature of the soil's fine fraction, it has a large surface area that enables absorption and metal binding to iron, manganese oxide, and organic matter, allows it to become enriched with metals from the tailings' drainage. Theses metals are then dispersed in the atmosphere by wind. Human exposure to the metals can be through ingestion, whether it was direct or indirect, and inhalation (Rasmussen 1998; Yukselen and Alpaslan 2001; Candeias et al. 2014a).

Several studies conducted previously have illustrated the type of impact the mining activities in the Panasqueira area could have on surrounding environments. The studies reported elevated levels of toxic metals and metalloids in stream sediments, superficial and ground waters from local water courses, road dust, soils, and plants grown specifically for human consumption (Ávila et al. 2008; Da Silva et al. 2013; Grangeia et al. 2011; Coelho et al. 2014b).

2.3.2 Studies on exposure to heavy metals and metalloids in Panasqueira mine area There are many studies in the literature that have examined the effect of exposure to heavy metals and metalloids on miners and surrounding populations in the Panasqueira mine area. Early studies performed on small groups of miners and people living nearby indicated that those exposed had increased levels of mutations in the micronucleus (MN) test and T-cell receptor mutation assay (Coelho et al. 2011; Coelho et al. 2012). Later studies such as the one by Coelho et al. (2013), tested miners and people living nearby for heavy metals and metalloids in a number of biological matrices (Coelho et al. 2014a). It was reported that populations involved in the study were exposed to significantly higher levels of As, Cr, Mn, Mo, Pb, and Zn when compared to their respective controls. Moreover, the results indicated that the environmentally exposed group showed significantly higher levels of heavy metals and metalloid than the one occupationally exposed. Avila et al. (2017) estimated the contents of As, Cd, Cr, Cu, Pb and Zn in rhizosphere soils, irrigation waters, road dusts and in potatoes, cabbages, lettuces and beans, collected from local gardens of villages close to the Panasqueira mine. The authors found that the local populations are exposed to are at risk due to the intake of heavy metals and metalloids through consuming their vegetables (Ávila et al. 2017).

2.4 Saudi Arabia

Saudi Arabia is located in Asia in the Middle East and is the largest country in the Arabian Peninsula. The country occupies around 80% of the peninsula and extends from the Red Sea in the west to the Arabian Gulf in the east (El-Nesr et al. 2010; Almazroui et al. 2013). It is the fifth largest state in Asia and the second largest in the Arab world with a land area of around 2,250,000 km² (Hasanean and Almazroui 2015).

The country's terrain is varied. However, it is mostly dominated by the Arabian Desert of which it takes around 647,500 km² of its total land area (Azorin-Molina et al. 2018). The Rub Al-Khali, which is the largest continuous sand desert in the world, is located in the south. Other than that, it has barren and harsh terrain with salt flats and gravel plains. There are a few man-made lakes but there are no rivers or other lakes in the country (U.S. Central Intelligence Agency 2017; Royal Embassy Of Saudi Arabia 2016).

The climate has a high spatial and temporal variability. However, it is generally harsh and dry with temperature extremes and frequent dust and sand storms (El-Nesr et al. 2010). Temperatures reach up to 52 °C during the day from June to August in the desert while in the winter, temperatures can drop to a freezing level (below 0 °C) in the north and central part of the country (Almazroui et al. 2014). Humidity is high in the coastal regions, and almost absent in other areas (MoE 2019). Strong sandstorms are frequent mostly in the summer due to the north wind (Shamal Wind) that blows over the country several times yearly (Yu et al. 2016). Mean annual rainfall in Saudi Arabia is typically < 100 mm/year (Azorin-Molina et al. 2018). There can be no rainfall in the Rub Al-Khali for long periods that sometimes last for 10 years. On the other hand, the region of Asir gets 300 mm (*Figure 2.9*) between October and March (Royal Embassy Of Saudi Arabia 2016; Azorin-Molina et al. 2018).



Figure, 2.9, The spatial distribution of the mean annual rainfall (mm) averaged over 1998–2009, (After Almazroui et al. (2012))

Since the discovery of oil, the Saudi population has become more settled. People became more concentrated around economic cities such as Dammam, Jeddah, Riyadh, and Makkah as shown in *Figure 2.10* Even though the country is trying to diversify its economy it still depends heavily on petroleum (Abbey et al. 1999; U.S. Central Intelligence Agency 2017; Farahat 2016).



Figure 2.10 Population density in Saudi Arabia (map created by QGIS, the shapefile for Saudi Arabia was downloaded from http://www.gadm.org/country and population statistics from https://www.stats.gov.sa/ar/1070)

2.4.1 Makkah

The Holy City of Makkah is located south-western Saudi Arabia. At an elevation of 277 m above sea level and about 70 km inland towards the east from the coast, the city is located in a desert valley between mountains. Makkah is considered unique to all Muslims due to its Holy Mosque (Al-Haram). It attracts millions of visitors annually from around the world. As a result, the city becomes highly populated and very busy especially in terms of road traffic (Nayebare et al. 2018). This all leads to the exhaustion of the city's resources and air quality is expected to deteriorate under such conditions (Habeebullah 2016; Munir et al. 2017). Even though the local population in Makkah is about 1.6 million people (GASTAT 2015), that number rises significantly during Ramadan and Hajj (GASTAT 2018b, 2018a). Ramadan and Hajj are considered holy months to Muslims worldwide. In Ramadan, other than abstaining from food and drinks from dawn to dusk for the whole month, Muslims from across

the globe attempt to visit Makkah to perform the all year round allowed nonmandatory minor pilgrimage "Umrah" (Elmajnoun et al. 2020; Jafari and Scott 2014). The Umrah involves visiting Al-Haram and performing certain rituals that could take a few hours at any time of day (Alhogail et al. 2019). During the month of Ramadan in 2018, the total number of Umrah performers including Makkah's locals and outside visitors was about 7.8 million (GASTAT 2018b). As for Hajj, it is the major pilgrimage to Makkah and it is one of the five pillars of Islam. Unlike Umrah, it is a once in a life time mandatory religious duty for all physically and financially capable adult Muslims (Nafea et al. 2014). It involves performing certain acts of worship in specific holy places in Makkah including Al-Haram at specific times of day over five to six days (Alsafadi et al. 2011). During the month of Hajj in 2018, the number of Hajj performers including Makkah's locals and outside visitors was about 2.4 million (GASTAT 2018a).

2.4.2 Sources of PM air pollution in Saudi Arabia and in Makkah specifically

Saudi Arabia is considered to be a major anthropogenic and natural source of PM globally (Farahat et al. 2015; Rushdi et al. 2013; Rushdi et al. 2010). There has been a significant increase in the number and forms of air pollution sources since the discovery of oil in the Kingdom. There are several anthropogenic stationary and mobile sources of PM there (Khodeir et al. 2012). Some of the most important stationary sources of PM are oil refineries, cement and concrete factories, water desalination plants, and petrochemical industries (GAMEP 2017). Mobile sources of PM in the Kingdom include all forms of transportation such as motor vehicles and airplanes. Due to the country's arid climate, sand and dust storms, which are naturally occurring events that contain elevated levels of PM and usually affect arid and semi-

arid regions, are considered to be the most common natural source of PM there (Nayebare 2016; Khodeir et al. 2012; Alghamdi et al. 2015b).

In the case of Makkah, sources of PM pollution are mainly road traffic, construction work, re-suspended and windblown sand and dust particles (Habeebullah et al. 2010; Munir et al. 2013b). Navebare et al. (2018), reported that anthropogenic sources including vehicular emissions, fossil-fuels/oil combustion, and industrial mixed dust accounted for 75 % of total PM_{2.5} emissions using source apportionment with positive matrix factorisation (Nayebare et al. 2018). Habeebullah (2013), reported that PM₁₀ concentration is mostly associated with re-suspended and windblown dust and sand particles which are more related to natural sources given the arid nature of the region rather than anthropogenic sources using polar plots, time variation plots and correlation analysis (Habeebullah 2013b). Munir et al. (2013), reported weak associations between traffic related air pollutants and PM₁₀ concentration using statistical modelling. This indicates that anthropogenic sources are not the main contributor to PM₁₀ in Makkah (Munir et al. 2013b). Findings from these studies (Habeebullah 2013b; Munir et al. 2013b; Nayebare et al. 2018) suggest that in Makkah, smaller sized particles originate from anthropogenic sources while larger sized particles originate from natural sources.

2.4.3 Particulate air pollution in Saudi cities

Studies investigating PM in Saudi Arabia were identified in Web of Science (<u>http://www.webofknowledge.com</u>) and Google Scholar (<u>https://scholar.google.co.uk</u>) by using the following search terms in different combinations; "Particulate matter", "Air pollution", "Sources", "Causes", "Concentration", "Composition", "Source apportionment", "Health effects", "Cardiopulmonary health", "Respiratory diseases", "Cardiovascular diseases", "Saudi Arabia", "Riyadh", "Jeddah", "Makkah", "Rabigh", and "Taif". A total of 41 studies were found to be relevant for this literature review as they concentrated on PM concentration, composition, source apportionment, and cardiopulmonary health effects. The bibliographies of the studies found were also examined to see if there were any further relevant studies. *Table 2.9* below summarizes what has been conducted and in which part of the country was it conducted in.

City	PM concentration	PM size and number distribution	PM composition	PM source apportionment	PM association with cardiopulmonary health effects
Jeddah	 (Nasralla 1983; El-Assouli et al. 2007; Abulfaraj et al. 1990; Nasralla 1984; Khodeir et al. 2012; Hussein et al. 2014; Alghamdi et al. 2015b; Lim et al. 2018) 	✓ (Lihavainen et al. 2016; Hyvärinen et al. 2013)	 ✓ (Nasralla 1983; Alghamdi et al. 2015b; Khodeir et al. 2012) (El- Assouli et al. 2007; Hasnain et al. 1995) 	✓ (Khodeir et al. 2012; Lim et al. 2018)	✓ (Nayebare et al. 2016)
Makkah	 (Nasralla and Seroji 2008; Othman et al. 2010; Munir et al. 2013a; Munir et al. 2013b; Habeebullah 2014; Habeebullah et al. 2015; Adly et al. 2019) 		✓ (Habeebullah 2016; El-Assouli 2011; Habeebullah 2013c)	✓ (Nayebare et al. 2016; Nayebare et al. 2018)	X
Riyadh Riyadh Riyadh Riyadh Riyadh Rushdi et al. 20 Modaihsh and Mahjoub 2013 Alharbi et al. 20		✓ (Ahmed et al. 1987)	✓ (Al-Shayeb 2001; Alharbi et al. 2015; Rushdi et al. 2013; El-Mubarak et al. 2014; Bian et al.	X	X

Table 2.9, A summary of investigations conducted on PM in major Saudi cities

			2016; Hasnain et al. 1995; Al- Suwaine et al. 1999)		
Taif	✓ (Shaltout et al. 2013; Shaltout et al. 2015)	X	(Shaltout et al. 2013; Shaltout et al. 2015)	X	X
Rabigh	✓ (Nayebare et al. 2016)	X	(Nayebare et al. 2016)	✓ (Nayebare et al. 2016)	X

In one of the early studies on PM in Saudi Arabia, Nasralla, (1989) investigated dust fall over the city of Jeddah, which is one of the major urban cities in Saudi Arabia. He found high dust deposition rates in three areas. The highest was close to a cement plant in which the measured rate (45 g/m²/month) was much higher than that set-in air quality standards. High dust-fall rates (20 g/m²/month) were also found in Jeddah's commercial centre and which is thought to be attributed to the high number of motor vehicles and commercial activities in that area. The industrial part of Jeddah situated downwind of the city and the oil refinery in that area, also received high rates of dust fall (18.3 g/m²/month). It is important to note that this study was conducted in the 1980s. At that time, the author expressed his great concern regarding land use and selection of industrial and urban locations (Nasralla 1983).

In the past few decades, particulate air pollution in Saudi Arabia has gained much needed attention (Alghamdi et al. 2015b; Alharbi et al. 2015; El-Mubarak et al. 2014; El-Shobokshy et al. 1990; El-Assouli 2011; Habeebullah 2014, 2016; Habeebullah et al. 2015; Khodeir et al. 2012; Munir et al. 2013a; Munir et al. 2013b; Nayebare et al. 2016; Rushdi et al. 2013; Lim et al. 2018). The country experienced rapid development socially and economically from industrialization and urbanization that led to the expansion of cities. As a result, areas with high population densities are now adjacent or surrounded by industrial facilities such as oil refineries and cement and concrete factories that used to be outside the cities. Hence, people are now living in close proximity to PM emission sources (Khodeir et al. 2012). Moreover, due to the low means of rainfall, the atmosphere is not being regularly cleaned from PM. As a result, it remains suspended in the atmosphere for a long time. This would have serious

effects on a local and regional level and would increase the exposure to PM and its associated health risks (Nasralla 1986; Seroji 2011).

2.4.3.1 Particulate mass concentration measurement

A large air quality network has been recently developed for monitoring PM_{10} and $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations in major Saudi cities (*Figure 2.11*) (Munir et al. 2017; PME 2020). Unfortunately, however, even though there are studies that have used data from these stations, for this project, raw data from these stations couldn't be obtained directly from the Saudi Presidency of Meteorology and Environment (PME). The only data available was daily average air quality values (AQI) of PM_{10} , NO₂, SO₂, CO, and O₃ for different times of 2019 / 2020 which will be further explored in *Chapter 5* (Badri et al. 2020c). Therefore, the available data on PM concentrations in Saudi Arabia was mostly obtained from published studies. A number of published studies that examined PM in Saudi Arabia have been found in the scientific literature. All of those studies have been conducted in major urban cities, in particular those located in the western part of the Kingdom. *Table 2.10* below is a reference to PM standards in Saudi Arabia, the UK, EU, WHO and USA and is used to compare measurements mentioned below.



Figure 2.11, Location of PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} monitoring stations in Saudi Arabia (From PME (2020))

Table 2.10, Air quality standards of different countries and organizations. Adapted from Habeebullah (2013a), DEFRA (2005), ECE (2019), and U.S. EPA (2019).

Country	PM ₁₀	PM _{2.5}
UK	40 μg/m ³ (annual mean)	25 μ g/m ³ (annual mean)
EU	$40 \ \mu g/m^3$ (annual mean)	$25 \ \mu g/m^3$ (annual mean)
USA	$50 \ \mu g/m^3$ (annual mean)	$12 \ \mu g/m^3$ (annual mean)
KSA	$80 \ \mu g/m^3$ (annual mean)	15 μ g/m ³ (annual mean)
WHO	20 µg/m ³ (annual mean)	10 μg/m ³ (annual mean)

2.4.3.1.1 Jeddah

Khodeir et al. (2012) was the first to comprehensively investigate particulate matter concentration and composition in Jeddah (Khodeir et al. 2012). The authors conducted a multi-week sampling campaign at multiple sites in Jeddah between June and September, 2011 and reported that the overall daily mean concentration of PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ at seven sampling sites was $28 \pm 25 \ \mu\text{g/m}^3$ and $87 \pm 47 \ \mu\text{g/m}^3$ respectively however, with a high level of spatial and temporal variability. Another study by

Hussein et al. (2014) found similar results for the overall daily mean concentration of $PM_{2.5}$ and PM_{10} being $34 \pm 45 \ \mu g/m^3$ and $104 \pm 162 \ \mu g/m^3$ respectively. A seasonal variation was also reported with higher PM2.5 and PM10 concentrations during February-April which was expected since it's the dust-storms season (Hussein et al. 2014). It is important to consider dust-storms when measuring concentrations of PM especially in Jeddah since it is frequently exposed to such phenomena. Alghamdi et al. (2015) measured PM_{1.0}, PM_{2.5}, and PM₁₀, during dust-storms and non-dust-storms periods. Their results indicated that PM concentrations were higher in dust-storms environments compared to non-dust-storms environments. The daily mean concentration of PM_{1.0}, PM_{2.5}, PM_{2.5-10} and PM₁₀ was 16, 49, 116, and 165 µg/m³ respectively in the non-dust-storms environment. In dust-storms environments, overall mean concentration for PM_{1.0}, PM_{2.5}, PM_{2.5-10} and PM₁₀ was 41, 247, 663, and 909 $\mu g/m^3$ respectively. As for the whole period of study the overall mean concentration for PM_{1.0}, PM_{2.5}, PM_{2.5-10} and PM₁₀ was 25, 126, 328, and 453 μ g/m³ respectively. It is obvious that coarse particles are higher in concentration than fine particles in Jeddah. The increase in coarse particle concentrations is attributed to dust-storms (Alghamdi et al. 2015b). Lim et al. (2018), measured PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ for over a year, from June 2011 to May 2012 and reported annual mean concentrations of $PM_{2.5}(21 \pm$ 11 μ g/m³) and PM₁₀ (107 \pm 72 μ g/m³). The authors also compared PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ in weekdays and weekends and found the concentrations to be consistently higher during weekdays compared to weekends (Lim et al. 2018)

2.4.3.1.2 Makkah

The first study in Makkah conducted by Nasralla & Seroji (2008) reported that daily PM_{10} concentration in Mina valley during Hajj season ranged from 191-262 µg/m³.

Also, it was reported that TSP concentrations reached 665 μ g/m³ (Nasralla and Seroji 2008). High PM₁₀ concentrations during Hajj season were also reported by Othman et al. (2010) using satellite imagery as means of estimation (Othman et al. 2010). Munir et al. (2013), investigated PM₁₀ from 1997 - 2012 and concluded that PM₁₀ had a positive temporal trend in Makkah and a daily mean value of 113 μ g/m³ (Munir et al. 2013a). Munir et al. (2013), investigated PM₁₀ concentrations from November 2011 to June 2012 and reported that it had a daily mean concentration of $174.6 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$ (Munir et al. 2013b). Habeebullah (2014), investigated PM₁₀ and found that its annual concentration of 195 μ g/m³ (Habeebullah 2014). Habeebullah et al. (2015), investigated PM₁₀ in 4 different sites and reported that the daily mean concentration for all 4 sites were 255, 185, 162, and 56 μ g/m³ (Habeebullah et al. 2015). Nayebare et al. (2018), investigated PM_{2.5} concentrations from February 26, 2014 to January 27, 2015 and reported daily means of 113 ± 67 , 88 ± 36 , 67 ± 24 , and 67 ± 36 during spring, summer, autumn, and winter respectively (Navebare et al. 2018). Adly et al. (2019), investigated PM₁₀ concentrations at six different locations and reported concentrations of $120 \pm 52 \ \mu g/m^3$, $223 \pm 30 \ \mu g/m^3$, $77 \pm 36 \ \mu g/m^3$, and $89 \pm 62 \ \mu g/m^3$ during spring, summer, autumn, and winter respectively. Higher levels of PM₁₀ during spring and summer are thought to be attributed to weak air dispersion during that period. Higher levels were also found during August and September, which coincides with Hajj, and May and June, which coincides with Ramadan and are thought to be caused by higher volumes of traffic during those months (Adly et al. 2019).

2.4.3.1.3 Taif

Only two studies (Shaltout et al. 2013; Shaltout et al. 2015) have been found to be conducted in Taif. Shaltout et al. (2013), investigated the concentration of PM_{2.5} at a

residential and industrial site in the summer of 2011. The industrial site was located in proximity to the city's largest industrial area. The residential site was located in the heart of the city's most crowded area. The authors reported daily mean $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations to be 47 ± 15 µg/m³ at the industrial site and 46 ± 31 µg/m³ at the residential site. Shaltout et al. (2015), investigated the concentration of $PM_{2.5}$ at three different sites (industrial, residential, and traffic dominated) during 2011/2012. The authors reported daily mean $PM_{2.5}$ concentration to be 37 ± 22 µg/m³, 57 ± 22 µg/m³ and 50 ± 31 µg/m³ at the residential, industrial and traffic sites, respectively (Shaltout et al. 2015).

2.4.3.1.4 Riyadh

Rushdi et al. (2013), investigated PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ concentrations at 10 sites during June and November 2006 and February and May 2007. Daily mean concentration of PM_{2.5} were 104 ± 61 , 76 ± 66 , 125 ± 70 and 190 ± 82 while PM₁₀ concentrations were 180 ± 125 , 146 ± 112 , 268 ± 165 , and 312 ± 147 for June, November, February, and May respectively. These findings show higher PM₁₀ concentrations than PM_{2.5} and indicate that the major PM source could have been local dust. Concentrations of PM were also found to be temporally and spatially variable (Rushdi et al. 2013). Modaihsh and Mahjoub (2013), measured mass concentrations of PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ at Riyadh airport from January-April in 2012. The daily mean PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ concentrations were reported to be 142 and 563 μ g/m³ respectively. Daily concentrations of PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ were highly variable and the temporal variation was attributed to dust-storms events (Modaihsh and Mahjoub 2013). Alharbi et al. (2015), investigated PM₁₀ concentrations in several locations from September 2011 to September 2012. The study reported annual PM₁₀ concentrations ranging from 39.7 - 1803 μ g/m³ with an overall mean of $289 \pm 229 \ \mu\text{g/m}^3$. A temporal and spatial variation was also reported. Concentrations were found to be 84 % higher in summer compared to winter which is expected since most dust-storms occur during the summer months. During the study period, a total of 15 dust-storms occurred and samples were collected during those events. A 200 % increase in concentrations on dust-storms days compared to nonstorm days was reported. Also, concentrations were 17 % lower in weekends compared to weekdays. This is explained by the heavy traffic during weekdays. Moreover, concentrations in industrial areas were 60% higher than residential areas (Alharbi et al. 2015).

2.4.3.1.5 Rabigh

Rabigh is a heavily industrialised city that is located at the east coast of the Red Sea on the western part of Saudi Arabia. The study by Nayebare et al. (2016), measured $PM_{2.5}$ concentration at a fixed site during May - June 2013. It was reported that daily $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations ranged from 12 - 76 µg/m³ and were spatially and temporally variable. The daily mean concentration of $PM_{2.5}$ (37 ± 16 µg/m³) was found to be higher than the 24-h WHO limit (20 µg/m³) of which 90 % of the collected samples were found to be exceeding that limit (Nayebare et al. 2016, 2017).

Table 2.11 below summarises the studies on PM mass concentration measurement in Saudi cities.

City	Parameter measured	Instrument	Time of measurement	Averaging period	Mean concentration (µg/m ³)	$PM_{2.5}/PM_{10}$ (µg/m ³)	Source
Jeddah	PM _{2.5} PM ₁₀	Automated Cartridge Collector Unit (ACCU)	June – September (2011)	24 hour	28 ± 25 87 ± 47	0.33 µg/m ³	(Khodeir et al. 2012)
	PM _{2.5} PM ₁ PM ₁₀	Optical scattering spectrometer (EDM-180D, Grimm Aerosol, Germany)	2011 – 2012	24 hour	34 ± 45 13 ± 11 104 ± 162	N/A	(Hussein et al. 2014)
	PM _{1.0} PM _{2.5} PM _{2.5-10} PM ₁₀ (In non-dust- storms, Dust- storms, Whole study period)	Optical scattering spectrometer (Environmental Dust Monitor (EDM- 179), Grimm Aerosol, Germany)	March 2012	24 hour	16, 41, 25 49, 247, 126 116, 663, 328 165, 909, 453	N/A	(Alghamdi et al. 2015b)
	PM _{2.5} PM ₁₀	Harvard impactors connected to calibrated	June 2011 - May 2012	24 hour	21 107	0.20	(Lim et al. 2018)

Table 2.11, A summary of studies on PM mass concentration in major Saudi cities

		vacuum pump (Gast, USA)					
Makkah	PM ₁₀	High volume samplers, PM ₁₀ sampler, and PM _{2.5} sampler (Staplex Co.)	In Ramadan and hajj periods (2004 – 2005)	24 hour	N/A	N/A	(Nasralla and Seroji 2008)
	PM10	Data obtained from PME	1997 – 2012	24 hour	113	N/A	(Munir et al. 2013a)
	PM10	N/A	November 2011 – June 2012	N/A	175	N/A	(Munir et al. 2013b)
	PM10	IP Beta Gage Monitor device	March 2012 – February 2013	Annual	196	N/A	(Habeebullah 2014)
	PM ₁₀ (In Shebikah, Masfalah, Aziziyah, Awali)	High Volume Sampler (HVS)	August 2012 – September 2013	24 hour	255, 185, 162, and 56	N/A	(Habeebullah 2016)
	PM _{2.5} (spring, summer, autumn, winter)	pre-weighed, sequentially numbered polypropylene ring supported Whatman 2 µm pore-size PTFE 46.2 mm filters, using a low volume air sampling pump	February 2014 – January 2015	24 hour	113, 88, 67, and 67	N/A	(Nayebare et al. 2018)

	PM ₁₀ (spring, summer, autumn, winter)	mini volume sampler (Airmetrics, USA)	March 2016 - February 2017	24 hour	120, 223,77, and 89	N/A	(Adly et al. 2019)
Taif	PM _{2.5} (In Industrial site, Residential site)	Polycarbonate filters loaded inside a collection cartridge in a cyclone (CASELLA Company, UK).	Summer of 2011	24 hour	47 ± 15, 46 ± 31	N/A	(Shaltout et al. 2013)
Riyadh	PM _{2.5} PM ₁₀ (In June, November, February, May)	MiniVol portable air samplers (Airmetrics, 4 Eugene, OR, USA)	June 2006 – to may 2007	24 hour	$(104 \pm 61, 76 \pm 66, 125 \pm 70, 189 \pm 82)$ $(180 \pm 125, 146 \pm 112, 268 \pm 165, 312 \pm 145)$	N/A	(Rushdi et al. 2013)
	PM _{2.5} PM ₁₀	Grimm model EDM 365 aerosol spectrometer	January – to April 2012	24 hour	142 563	0.25	(Modaihsh and Mahjoub 2013)
	PM10	PQ-100 particulate	2011 - 2012	Annual	289 ± 229	N/A	(Alharbi et al. 2015)

		samplers (BGI incorp. USA)					
Rabigh	PM _{2.5}	pre-weighed, sequentially numbered polypropylene ring supported Whatman 2 µm pore-size PTFE 46.2 mm filters, using a low volume air sampling pump	May – June 2013	24 hour	37 ± 16.	N/A	(Nayebare et al. 2016)

2.4.3.2 Particle number and size distribution measurement

Data regarding particle number and size distribution measurements in Saudi Arabia are limited. Only three studies have been found in the scientific literature. The first study by Ackerman & Cox (1982), used a Forward Scattering Spectrometer Probe to measure particle number concentration from data collected during 5 flight missions in the month of May 1979. The study found that the maximum number concentration occurred at a particle radius of approximately 3 μ m. Moreover, the study reported that there was a rapid decrease in number concentration associated with the increase in particle size and a smaller decrease with the decrease in particle size (Ackerman and Cox 1982).

The second study by Ahmed et al. (1987), attempted to evaluate the particle size distribution functions during five dust-storms in Riyadh at different heights (1 - 21 m). The study concluded that the distribution depends on factors such as height and storm conditions. Moreover, the mean diameter was reported to decrease with the increase in height. At the height of 21 m, the mean diameter ranged from 16 - 19 μ m. On the other hand, at the height of 1m the mean diameter ranged from 21 - 43 μ m (Ahmed et al. 1987).

The third study by Hyvärinen et al. (2013), was conducted in 2012 at The Hada Al Sham site which is located around 60 km east of Jeddah. A Differential Mobility Particle Sizer was used to measure aerosol size distribution. The mean particle number concentration in December 2012 was found to be 1640 #/cm³. Newly formed particles were behind high particle concentrations with a 1h- mean maximum of 11400 #/cm³ which could be attributed to sulphate emissions from heavy oil combustion such as oil

refineries. Particle size distribution was found to be highly variable. Midnight to early morning hours were dominated by the accumulation mode in which the mean particle diameter was reported to be 60 nm during that time. Then, Aitken mode appeared with a mean particle diameter of 40 nm. After that nucleation mode appears and particles grow to Aitken mode with time with a mean particle diameter of 33 nm during this period (Hyvärinen et al. 2013).

2.4.3.3 The chemical properties of PM and measurements within Saudi Arabia's atmosphere

There have been a number of studies that examined PM composition in Saudi Arabia. In this literature review, the author attempts to summarize the information in such studies to provide an estimate of typical PM composition in the Kingdom's atmosphere. The studies have been conducted in different locations around the country. A number of studies have focused on certain components such as heavy metals or organic compounds. Fortunately, however, there are studies that investigated PM composition and sources comprehensively. It is important to note that comparing and combining information from different studies is difficult since different sampling and analytical techniques were used.

2.4.3.3.1 Sulphates

In Makkah, mean sulphate concentrations were reported to be 74, 17, and 6 μ g/m³ while percent concentrations were reported to be 23, 17, and 21 % for TSP, PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} respectively. It appeared that secondary sulphate was one of the dominant anions in TSP, PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} (Habeebullah 2016). That was found to be the same in Rabigh, as sulphate was the most dominant anion in PM_{2.5} with a daily mean concentration of

 $7 \pm 5 \ \mu g/m^3$. As for Jeddah, high sulphate concentration in dust fall samples were reported near the industrial zone there (Nasralla 1983). High sulphate concentration is thought to be attributed to industrial activities in Rabigh and Jeddah. However, the likely origin of sulphate is fine particles of ammonium sulphate that are formed as secondary aerosols in the atmosphere from the reactions between sulfuric acid, water, and ammonia (Chen et al. 2018). This is confirmed by the high positive correlation between ammonium and sulphate found in Rabigh (Nayebare et al. 2016). Other forms of sulphate would include sulfuric acid, which is formed by gas-phase oxidation of primary gaseous oxides of sulphur, and calcium sulphate, which could originate from industrial activities such as cement factories.

2.4.3.3.2 Ammonium compounds

In Makkah, mean ammonium concentrations were reported to be 16, 3, and 0.60 μ g/m³ while percent concentrations were reported to be 5, 3, and 2 % for TSP, PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} respectively. It was reported that there was a high positive correlation between ammonium and nitrate in Makkah (Habeebullah 2016). Moreover, that correlation existed for PM_{2.5} in Rabigh as well even though being moderate. The strongest correlation ammonium had was with sulphate in Rabigh. Ammonium mean daily concentrations in Rabigh were reported to be 2 ± 1.5 μ g/m³ (Nayebare et al. 2016). The likely origin of ammonium is fine particles of ammonium sulphate and ammonium nitrate formed by atmospheric reactions between ammonia and acid gases.

2.4.3.3.3 Chloride

In Makkah, mean chloride concentrations were reported to be 55, 17, and 5 μ g/m³ while percent concentrations were reported to be 17, 17, and 20 % for TSP, PM₁₀, and

 $PM_{2.5}$ respectively (Habeebullah 2016). Alharbi et al. (2015), also reported high concentration of chloride in Riyadh which just like Makkah is far from the sea. High chloride concentrations in those two cities can be from calcium chloride which is used in new construction activities and in maintenance of new unpaved roads (Alharbi et al. 2015). In Rabigh, daily mean concentrations of chloride in $PM_{2.5}$ were reported to be $0.64 \pm 0.85 \ \mu g/m^3$ (Nayebare et al. 2016). In Jeddah, the study by Nasralla (1983), reported high concentrations of chloride in samples of dust fall with an annual mean of 3.6%. Jeddah and Rabigh are coastal cities, thus being heavily influenced by sea sprays which explains the presence of chloride in the atmosphere. Chloride is mainly present in the atmosphere as sodium chloride but sometimes as ammonium chloride as well. It is expected that coastal areas would contain higher concentrations of chloride than inland areas as a result of sea spray (Nasralla 1983).

2.4.3.3.4 Nitrate

In Makkah, mean nitrate concentrations were reported to be 93, 40, and 8 μ g/m³ while percent concentrations were reported to be 29, 40 and 31 % for TSP, PM10, and PM_{2.5} respectively. It appeared that secondary nitrate was one of the dominant anions in TSP, PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} (Habeebullah 2016). In Rabigh, daily mean concentrations of nitrate in PM_{2.5} were reported to be 2 ± 1 μ g/m³ (Nayebare et al. 2016). Nitrate can be present in the atmosphere in the form of ammonium nitrate and sodium nitrate. Most nitrate in coastal areas such as Jeddah and Rabigh is present as sodium nitrate due to the influence of sodium from sea sprays.

2.4.3.3.5 Metals

In Makkah, the study by Habeebullah (2016), considered lead, nickel, cadmium, chromium, vanadium, arsenic, mercury, and aluminium in their analysis of TSP, PM_{2.5}, and PM₁₀. It was reported that the highest amounts of mercury, cadmium, and chromium were found in PM2.5 while the highest amounts of lead and arsenic were found in TSP. Arsenic was the most abundant heavy metal in TSP (42.25%) and PM_{2.5} (43.42 %) and the second most abundant heavy metal in PM_{10} (23 %). Among all heavy metals analysed in this study, arsenic was found to be the most prominent. The presence of such toxic element in the atmosphere of Makkah is extremely concerning. Exposure to high levels of arsenic for long periods results in in acute toxic effects. On the other hand, exposure to low levels for long periods would not result in acute toxic effect but can however cause cancer. Currently, it is still unclear if arsenic poses a health risk since the data used here was for a short period of time only. Therefore, further monitoring for longer periods in Makkah is required (Habeebullah 2016). Adly et al. (2019), considered cadmium, chromium, arsenic, beryllium, and nickel in their analysis of PM₁₀ and found that the concentrations of the aforementioned PM components were 0.098, 0.008, 0.26, 0.03, and 0.012 μ m⁻³ respectively (Adly et al. 2019).

In Jeddah, Khodeir et al. (2012), found that sulphur and silicon were the largest contributors to $PM_{2.5}$ mass with a mean value of 3.4 and 2.1 µg/m³ respectively. As for PM_{10} , the largest mass contributors were found to be silicon and calcium with a mean value of 11 and 4.4 µg/m³ respectively. The study reported a significant correlation between $PM_{2.5}$ and PM_{10} mass concentrations which indicates that they originate from the same sources. Using factor analysis, the study identified a number

of sources, which were characterised by high concentrations of certain elements, for PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ and they are re-suspended soil (calcium, aluminium, silicon, and iron), emissions of oil combustion (vanadium and nickel), traffic (lead, bromine, and selenium), and a source mixed by industrial activates and marine aerosol (copper, zinc, sodium, chlorine) (Khodeir et al. 2012). Alghamdi et al. (2015), considered 23 elements of PM_{2.5} in dust-storms and non-dust-storms periods in their analysis. The authors found that 45 and 68 % of the total concentration consisted of crustal elements (silicon, calcium, sodium, aluminium, iron, potassium, and magnesium) in non-duststorms and dust-storms periods respectively. This is an indication to the level of contribution soil sourced species make to airborne particles during dust-storms as the increase in percentage was significant. Factor analysis was also used in this study and identified soil and re-suspended dust as the main source of sodium, magnesium, silicon, potassium, calcium, titanium, chromium, manganese, iron, rubidium, and strontium in dust-storms and non-dust-storms periods which is consistent with the findings of the previous study. On the other hand, anthropogenic sources were identified to be the source of sulphur, chlorine, cobalt, copper, zinc, gallium, arsenic, lead, and cadmium in both dust-storms and non-dust-storms periods. It seems that Jeddah is heavily affected from the deserts surrounding it. Even though anthropogenic sources are contributing, it is evident that the source of those mineral crust elements was the deserts (Alghamdi et al. 2015b).

In Riyadh, Al-Shayeb et al. (2001), examined metal content of roadside surface and sub-surface soils along Riyadh's ring road. The elements considered in the study were lead, zinc, copper, chromium, and nickel. It reported a positive correlation between traffic density and lead, zinc, and copper. Their concentration decreased as the

distance from the road increased. The study found no evidence of nickel contamination. The main source of lead pollution is considered auto mobile traffic. However, a substantial difference between levels in surface and sub-surface soils was reported which indicates that atmospheric deposition was the main source. Nevertheless, it is important to note that Saudi Arabia introduced the use of un-leaded fuel after 2001 (Al-Shayeb 2001). Rushdi et al. (2013), found high concentrations of nickel and sulphur which is contradictory to Al-shayeb et al. (2001) reporting's of no nickel contamination. Using factor analysis, only sulphur and nickel were found to be of anthropogenic origin (Rushdi et al. 2013). High sulphur concentration might have resulted from heavy construction activities in the city. The concentration of nickel could be attributed to automobile pollution. Other elements found in the study (sodium, magnesium, aluminium, potassium, calcium, and silicon) were attributed to soil and re-suspended dust (Rushdi et al. 2013). The influence of dust from the surrounding deserts is also emphasised in the study by Alharbi et al. (2015). Crustal matter components such as iron, magnesium, titanium, calcium, and manganese increased several folds in summer when dust-storms occur more frequently. Also, a strong correlation was reported between aluminium, iron, magnesium, and manganese which suggests their common source from soil and re-suspended dust. What is surprising however is that dust-storms might also be involved in decreasing the concentration of elements such as vanadium, chromium, copper, lithium, and lead in 2012 since the increase in crustal elements from dust-storms dilutes other elements. Nevertheless, anthropogenic source also contribute to the metal content of PM in the city as there was a significant increase in concentration of elements such as zinc, iron, and boron at industrial locations compared to residential ones. The contribution of anthropogenic sources is also confirmed by the reported correlation between arsenic,

cobalt, cadmium, and lithium and between arsenic, vanadium, and nickel that indicates their common industrial source (Alharbi et al. 2015).

In Taif, Shaltout et al. (2013), reported high concentrations of silicon, sulphur, potassium, iron, and calcium in both the industrial and residential area. Just like most cities in the country, these elements are thought to originate from the deserts surrounding Taif. Higher concentrations of zinc and copper were found in the industrial area compared to the residential area. This indicates that they probably originated from local anthropogenic sources in the industrial area. Interestingly, titanium concentration was found to be higher in the residential area. Fortunately, however, the study found that the measured concentrations of hazardous trace elements did not exceed the limit of national and international guidelines. The city seems to be not suffering from severe pollution compared to other urban areas even though it is located in a desert area. Nevertheless, more research still needs to be conducted in the city to confirm these findings (Shaltout et al. 2013).

In Rabigh, a study reported that the major contributor to a large proportion of measured trace elements was soil (Nayebare et al. 2016). With the exception of sulphur, the overall contribution of anthropogenic sources was relatively small. Using factor analysis, silicon, aluminium, magnesium, titanium, potassium, calcium and iron were found to be originating from a common natural source which is soil. Calcium, iron, silicon, and aluminium can also originate from industrial dust. Moreover, nickel, vanadium, zinc, lead, chlorine, sulphur, lutetium, and bromine were found to be originating from a composed from industrial dust. Moreover, nickel, vanadium, zinc, lead, chlorine, sulphur, lutetium, and bromine were found to be originating from anthropogenic sources. Fossil fuel/oil combustion are thought to be the source of vanadium, nickel, lead, lutetium, copper and zinc. The previous findings show that the city is affected by several sources. Being the first study to evaluate fine

particulate air pollution in Rabigh, more comprehensive research needs to be conducted in order to better understand the sources of metals in the city and their impact on human health (Nayebare et al. 2016).

2.4.3.3.6 Carbon compounds

In Taif, a black smoke reflectometer was used to examine BC levels in the city. Mean concentrations of BC were found to be 860 ± 440 and 32 ± 240 ng/m³ at the industrial and residential site respectively. Those results show that the concentration of BC at the industrial site was about three time higher than the residential one. However, this is not surprising as that significant increase would be attributed to a number of industrial activities such as blacksmithing and construction. Also, heavier traffic was reported at the industrial site compared to the residential one (Shaltout et al. 2013). In Rabigh, a non-destructive Dual-wavelength Optical Transmissometer Data Acquisition System was used to determine BC levels in the city. Mean daily BC concentrations were reported to be $1 \pm 0.4 \ \mu g/m^3$ for BC_{IR} (measurement at infrared wavelength) and $1 \pm 0.3 \ \mu g/m^3$ for BC_U (measurement at ultraviolet wavelength). The actual BC is represented by BC_{IR} while the presence of non-black organic compounds is represented by BC_U. Black Carbon represented only 3.4 % of total PM_{2.5} in the city. Heavy oil combustion and vehicular emissions are mostly the sources of BC in Rabigh (Nayebare et al. 2016).

Combustion processes can result in BC being coated by organic matter such as Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons (PAHs) and Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCBs). A number of studies investigated PAHs since they are known to be carcinogenic.
In Makkah, El-Assouli (2011), found that during the 2004 and 2006 Hajj season total amounts of PAHs extracted from PM_{10} in Arafat were 3 and 2 ng/m³ respectively. On the other hand, concentrations in Muzdalifa were higher as total PAHs in 2004 and 2006 were 5 and 4.7 ng/m³ respectively. The Major PAHs component in both sites was reported to be benzo(ghi)perylene with its concentration ranging from 13 - 63 % of the total PAHs in both sites during the study period (El-Assouli 2011). Habeebullah (2013), found that total PAHs concentrations ranged from 104 - 195 ng/m³ with mean values of 165, 138 and 132 for TSP, PM₁₀, PM_{2.5}, respectively at three different sites. The high concentrations found in here could be attributed to the massive construction work being conducted there during the period of the study. It is also important to note that two of the sampling sites in this study were in close proximity to the construction sites (Habeebullah 2013c).

In Jeddah, El-Assouli et al. (2007), examined 16 PAHs compounds in eleven 24-h PM₁₀ samples from different urban sites (El-Assouli et al. 2007). The study reported concentrations of PAHs ranging between 0.8 ng/m³ at industrial and heavy traffic sites to 0.2 ng/m³ at a residential area. The most abundant PAHs was reported to be benzo(ghi)perylene. Its concentration reached 65 % of total PAHs in one of the sites. Another study by Alghamdi et al. (2015), investigated vapour and particulate phase PAHs and reported that the sources of PAHs in the city might mainly be gasoline vehicles, industrial sources, and fuel/oil combustion (Alghamdi et al. 2015a).

In Riyadh, $PM_{10}PAHs$ concentrations were investigated in 2010 by El-Mubarak et al. (2014) and it was reported that levels of individual PAHs congeners were extremely high. Total PAHs concentrations varied from 1,383 to 13,470 ng/m³ with a mean of

 $5,871 \pm 2,830 \text{ ng/m}^3$. Benzo[a]pyrene)/m³ was detected and had a mean concentration of $451 \pm 259 \text{ ng/m}^3$ and ranged from $30 - 1,224 \text{ ng/m}^3$ which is extremely high. The study concluded that traffic emissions were the main source of PAHs in the city (El-Mubarak et al. 2014). In another study, Bian et al. (2016), quantified 16 PAHs in 167 sample collected from 2011-2012. It was found that total particle-phase concentrations ranged between to 516 ng/m³ and had a mean concentration of $18 \pm 61 \text{ ng/m}^3$. The two most abundant PAHs were reported to be Pyrene and Flouranthene; their mean concentration was $3 \pm 14 \text{ ng/m}^3$ and $8 \pm 44 \text{ ng/m}^3$ respectively. Oil combustion emissions accounted for 96% of the total PAHs concentration which is expected in a city like Riyadh as oil fuels are heavily used there (Bian et al. 2016).

2.4.3.3.7 Biological particles

Hasnain et al. (1995), investigated outdoor allergens at different sites of Jeddah and Riyadh. The authors reported that the genus Ulocladium was found to be one of the major spore categories in the outdoor environment of Saudi Arabia. During the period of study higher concentration were reported in winter and spring. The maximum concentration was reported at the coastal city of Jeddah (1200 spore/m³) (Hasnain et al. 1995). Another study in Riyadh (Al-Suwaine et al. 1999) attempted to identify allergic fungi at two different sites. Again, Ulocladium was reported to be one of the major airborne fungi in the city. Other major components found in the study included Cladosporium, Penicillium, Aspergillus, and Alternaria. The most abundant at both sites was Cladosporium. The same seasonal variation was also reported here as concentrations in winter were higher. Hasnain et al. (2005), investigated airborne pollen grains and Spores at three Saudi cities, Abha, Al-Khobar and Hofuf. Just like the previous studies, Cladosporium and Ulocladium were among the major types found (Hasnain et al. 2005).

2.4.4 Epidemiological studies on PM and its health effects in Saudi Arabia

Not much data regarding the effect of PM on mortality and morbidity due to cardiovascular and respiratory diseases are available to the public in Saudi Arabia. Even though most studies have reported elevated levels of PM in several major cities of the country, their association with cardiopulmonary health outcomes was unclear until recently. The first known study to investigate the association between daily exposure to PM_{2.5} and its chemical constituents and cardiopulmonary morbidity in Saudi Arabia has been recently published (Nayebare 2016; Nayebare et al. 2019).

The association was investigated using a generalized linear time-series model (GLM) with negative binominal distribution. In order to avoid errors associated with collinearity, the health effects associated with exposure to individual air pollutants were modelled separately in single pollutant and single lag models. Confounders such as temperature, humidity, and wind speed were adjusted for in the models as extreme weather conditions have been associated with increased mortality and it's important to differentiate between the effects of PM and extreme weather conditions (Fang et al. 2017). The daily and seasonal variations were also adjusted for in the models by including the day of the week and month. Personal information on life style and habits such as socio-economic status and smoking were not adjusted for as such information was not available. Time lags of up to six days (lag 0 - lag 6) were used to evaluate the time period between the exposure and health effects (Nayebare 2016; Nayebare et al. 2019).

Due to the lack of data as previously mentioned, the author of the study collected his data from physicians working in two hospitals in Jeddah and Rabigh. The physicians provided data for emergency room visits and outpatient and hospital admissions from cardiovascular and respiratory diseases (Nayebare 2016).

In Rabigh, the physicians recorded 2513 Emergency room visits, 268 Outpatients and 155 Inpatient from the 6th of May to the 17th of June 2013. Due to sample size limitations, relative risk analysis at age group level and for out-patients and in-patients was not conducted (Nayebare 2016).

In Jeddah, the physicians recorded 2,274 and 18,401 emergency room visits from cardiovascular and respiratory diseases respectively, 4,520 and 10,327 outpatients from cardiovascular and respiratory diseases respectively, and 1,993 and 1,022 inpatients from cardiovascular and respiratory diseases respectively (Nayebare 2016; Nayebare et al. 2019).

The study found that the morbidity risk was immediate most of the time for respiratory diseases at lags 0 - 1 (lag 0 effects means the same day effects while lag 1 means the effects after one day). For cardiovascular disease however, they were delayed at lags 3 - 6 (lag 3 effects mean the effects after three days while lag 6 means the effects after six days). It was reported that the prevalence of cardiovascular diseases increased significantly with age while the prevalence of respiratory diseases decreased significantly with age (Nayebare 2016; Nayebare et al. 2019).

The study concluded that in general, respiratory disease morbidity risk ranged from 1.081 (CI: 1.005 - 1.162) to 1.096 (CI: 1.023 - 1.173) at moving averages (MAs) 2 – 4 (moving average 2 means the effects on averaging lags 0 and 1 while moving averages 4 means the effects on averaging lags 0, 1, 2, and 3) male, 1.081 (CI: 1.019 - 1.146) to 1.087 (CI: 1.020 - 1.159) at MAs_2 – 3, and female, 1.086 (CI: 1.007 - 1.172) to 1.093 (CI: 1.017 - 1.175) at MAs_2 – 4. In general, young females (0 – 14 years) were the most at risk for respiratory diseases with relative risk = 1.097 (CI: 1.025 - 1.174) to 1.148 (CI: 1.049 - 1.257). cardiovascular disease morbidity risk was highest in emergency room visits with overall relative risk = 1.057 (CI: 1.005 - 1.111) to 1.137 (CI: 1.065 - 1.213) across all MAs; male, 1.060 (CI: 1.007 - 1.204) to 1.131 (CI: 1.060 - 1.208); female, 1.065 (CI: 1.008 - 1.125) to 1.116 (CI: 1.045 - 1.192) (Nayebare 2016; Nayebare et al. 2019).

2.4.5 Toxicological studies on PM in Saudi Arabia

A number of toxicological studies on PM have been conducted in Saudi Arabia of which only one of them in Makkah (El-Assouli 2011). In this study, the author used organic matter extracted from PM₁₀ to investigate PM genotoxicity. It was reported that the extracted organic matter was found to be mutagenic in the *salmonella* TA98 test as well as damaging human blood cells DNA in the comet assay. In Jeddah, El-Assouli et al. (2007), used organic matter extracted from PM₁₀ to investigate PM genotoxicity. The authors of the study found significant DNA damage in the single cell gel electrophoresis (SCGE) comet assay. Indirect mutagenic responses have also been reported in the *Salmonella* mutagenicity (Ames) test (El-Assouli et al. 2007). Sun et al. (2012), conducted an *in vitro* exposure study (Sun, et al., 2012) using PM from Jeddah and reported that the pathways involved in lipid and

cholesterol metabolism of BEAS-2B (human bronchial epithelial cells) experienced irregularities when they were exposed to PM. Exposure to PM also induced genes involved in NRF2-mediated response to oxidative stress in the cells (Sun et al. 2012). Another *in vitro* exposure study in Jeddah by Brocato et al. (2014) found that PM₁₀ induced genes involved in inflammation, cholesterol and lipid metabolism, as well as atherosclerosis (Brocato et al. 2014).

2.5 Certified Reference Materials (CRMs)

Certified Reference Materials (CRMs) are defined as a "reference material characterized by a metrologically valid procedure for one or more specified properties, accompanied by a reference material certificate that provides the value of the specified property, its associated uncertainty, and a statement of metrological traceability" (Trapmann et al. 2017). They can be used for a variety of purposes including method validations, quality control, training, estimation of measurement uncertainty, and calibration (ILAC 2005). They can also be used as a common reference for other researchers investigating the toxic effects of PM. A variety of commercial CRMs are available; *Table 2.12* below includes some of the CRMs available and their respective prices.

CRM	Price (GBP)
Fine dust (PM10-like) (trace elements) - ERMCZ129	78.70
Fine dust (PM10-like) (PAH's) - ERMCZ100	78.70
Road dust – BCR723	267
Urban dust - NIST1649B	997
Fine particulate matter - NIST2786	1190
Diesel particulate matter – NIST1650B	1190
Urban particulate matter - NIST1648A	1260

Table 2.12, Commercial CRMs available and their respective prices. Adapted from Sigma Aldrich (2020).

2.6 Summary and conclusion

The sections in this chapter have shown the complexity of PM and the key processes affecting its physical and compositional properties of which negative effects in humans are thought to be dependent on. Even though it still is an issue of major concern to developed and developing countries, there still remains key un-answered questions regarding the role of differences in its structural and compositional properties in inducing toxic effects. Unfortunately, investigating such a relationship can be extremely difficult due to limitations arising from the amount of material obtained via PM samplers. That is why, as we previously mentioned in *Chapter 1*, different types of particles will be used in this research project to overcome this issue. Hence, in this chapter, we provided a; (i) brief introduction on an area where samples of known chemical composition and consistent grain size have been collected; (ii) a detailed review on PM in Saudi Arabia in general, and on a city, Makkah, that still lack a proper investigation of PM components and their relationship with toxic effects; and (iii) and a brief review on CRMs that can be obtained at reasonable prices.

The use of different particle types might assist in reaching an understanding of the most likely attribute or group of attributes responsible for causing toxic effects. We chose Crushed Rock Powders (CRPs) from Panasequeira due to their availability in large amounts and suitability in terms of its size and composition. In the case of PM from Makkah, even though PM_{2.5} seemed to be much important, our choice of PM₁₀ was only based on sampler availability as a PM_{2.5} sampler was not available and purchasing such equipment and shipping it to Saudi Arabia would have been expensive and time consuming. As for the CRM, it was chosen due to its size, which was similar to particles collected from Makkah (PM₁₀), and it was the least expensive amongst a variety of CRMs available.

Future chapters will show that we analysed the CRPs by means of XRF, XRD, and particle number and size distributions. These techniques were chosen for their analytical capabilities in investigating all aspects that might affect the CRPs toxic effects. They provided detailed information on the following: (i) elements and major oxides present in the samples (XRF); (ii) minerology and crystalline phases (XRD); and (iii) the size and range of particles in the CRPs. For Makkah PM₁₀ a complete physical, chemical, and mineralogical analysis was not feasible due to the low amount of material obtained. Nevertheless, since PM₁₀ concentrations and compositions are mainly affected by weather conditions, the relationship between toxic effects of PM₁₀ and meteorology was investigated in order to identify the most likely particle type and source associated with the effects found. As for the CRM, it was already analysed and provided with a certificate of analysis.

Future chapters will also show that all particle types were investigated for their toxic effects using three *in vitro* techniques; a cell-free plasmid scission assay and cell-based

Neutral Comet and MTT assays. The plasmid scission assay was chosen for its ability to investigate DNA damage in a cell-free environment that does not involve complex interactions associated with working on whole cells. The Neutral Comet assay was also chosen for its ability to investigate DNA damage however in a cell-based environment that involves interactions between particles and various components of living cells. The MTT assay was chosen for its ability to investigate loss of viable cells caused by particles.

In terms of achieving the aim of this project, results obtained from the toxicological assays in conjunction with physical, chemical and mineralogical characteristics for CRPs and individual meteorological parameters for PM_{10} from Makkah will be compared and their relationship investigated to identify the most likely cause of toxic effects of particles.

References

- Abbey, D. E., Nishino, N., McDonnell, W. F., Burchette, R. J., Knutsen, S. F., Lawrence Beeson, W., et al. (1999). Long-term inhalable particles and other air pollutants related to mortality in nonsmokers. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*, 159(2), 373-382.
- Abulfaraj, W. H., Ahmed, M., Mousli, K. M., & Erturk, F. (1990). Measurement of ambient air lead concentrations in the city of Jeddah, Saudi Arabia. *Environment international, 16*(1), 85-88.
- Achilleos, S., Al-Ozairi, E., Alahmad, B., Garshick, E., Neophytou, A. M., Bouhamra, W., et al. (2019). Acute effects of air pollution on mortality: A 17-year analysis in Kuwait. *Environment international, 126*, 476-483, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2019.01.072</u>.
- Ackerman, S. A., & Cox, S. K. (1982). The Saudi Arabian heat low: Aerosol distributions and thermodynamic structure. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans, 87*(C11), 8991-9002.
- Adly, H. M., Saleh, S. A., Saati, A. A., & Fatani, S. H. (2019). Airborne Carcinogenic Trace Elements Distribution Associated with Long Term Exposure in Makkah Population. *The Open Environmental Research Journal, 12*(1).
- Ahmed, A. S., Ali, A. A., & Alhaider, M. A. (1987). Measurement of atmospheric particle size distribution during sand/duststorm in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. *Atmospheric Environment (1967), 21*(12), 2723-2725.
- Akhtar, U. S., Rastogi, N., McWhinney, R. D., Urch, B., Chow, C.-W., Evans, G. J., et al. (2014). The combined effects of physicochemical properties of sizefractionated ambient particulate matter on in vitro toxicity in human A549 lung epithelial cells. *Toxicology Reports*, 1, 145-156.
- Al-Shayeb, S. (2001). Heavy metal content of roadside soils along ring road in Riyadh (Saudi Arabia). *Asian Journal of Chemistry*, *13*(2), 407.
- Al-Suwaine, A. S., Hasnain, S. M., & Bahkali, A. H. (1999). Viable airborne fungi in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. *Aerobiologia*, *15*(2), 121-130.
- Alghamdi, M. A., Alam, M. S., Yin, J., Stark, C., Jang, E., Harrison, R. M., et al. (2015a). Receptor modelling study of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in Jeddah, Saudi Arabia. *Science of the total environment, 506–507*, 401-408, doi:http://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.10.056.
- Alghamdi, M. A., Almazroui, M., Shamy, M., Redal, M. A., Alkhalaf, A. K., Hussein, M.
 A., et al. (2015b). Characterization and elemental composition of atmospheric aerosol loads during springtime dust storm in western Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol Air Qual. Res, 15*, 440-453.
- Alharbi, B., Shareef, M. M., & Husain, T. (2015). Study of chemical characteristics of particulate matter concentrations in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. *Atmospheric pollution research, 6*(1), 88-98.

- Alhogail, A., Alshabanat, L., Almusharraf, N., Alkharis, A., & Almusharraf, B. Umrah Electronic Guide (Umrah E-Guide). In 2019 International Conference on Information and Communications Technology (ICOIACT), 2019 (pp. 403-407): IEEE
- Almazroui, M., Hasanean, H., Al-Khalaf, A., & Basset, H. A. (2013). Detecting climate change signals in Saudi Arabia using mean annual surface air temperatures. *Theoretical and applied climatology*, *113*(3-4), 585-598.
- Almazroui, M., Islam, M. N., Dambul, R., & Jones, P. (2014). Trends of temperature extremes in Saudi Arabia. *International Journal of Climatology, 34*(3), 808-826.
- Almazroui, M., Nazrul Islam, M., Athar, H., Jones, P., & Rahman, M. A. (2012). Recent climate change in the Arabian Peninsula: annual rainfall and temperature analysis of Saudi Arabia for 1978–2009. *International Journal of Climatology*, 32(6), 953-966.
- Alsafadi, H., Goodwin, W., & Syed, A. (2011). Diabetes care during Hajj. *Clinical medicine (London, England), 11*(3), 218-221, doi:10.7861/clinmedicine.11-3-218.
- Amaral, S. S., de Carvalho, J. A., Costa, M. A. M., & Pinheiro, C. (2015). An Overview of Particulate Matter Measurement Instruments. *Atmosphere*, 6(9), 1327-1345.
- American laboratory (2005). Sizing Particles. <u>https://www.americanlaboratory.com/913-Technical-Articles/36156-Sizing-</u> <u>Particles/</u>.
- Anderson, E. L., & Albert, R. E. (1998). *Risk assessment and indoor air quality*: CRC Press.
- Anderson, J. O., Thundiyil, J. G., & Stolbach, A. (2012). Clearing the air: a review of the effects of particulate matter air pollution on human health. *Journal of Medical Toxicology*, 8(2), 166-175.
- Araujo, R. G., Vignola, F., Castilho, I. N., Borges, D. L., Welz, B., Vale, M. G. R., et al. (2011). Determination of mercury in airborne particulate matter collected on glass fiber filters using high-resolution continuum source graphite furnace atomic absorption spectrometry and direct solid sampling. *Spectrochimica Acta Part B: Atomic Spectroscopy, 66*(5), 378-382.
- Araujo, R. G., Welz, B., Castilho, I. N., Vale, M. G. R., Smichowski, P., Ferreira, S. L., et al. (2010). Determination of antimony in airborne particulate matter collected on filters using direct solid sampling and high-resolution continuum source graphite furnace atomic absorption spectrometry. *Journal* of Analytical Atomic Spectrometry, 25(4), 580-584.
- Asgharian, B., Price, O., Oldham, M., Chen, L.-C., Saunders, E., Gordon, T., et al. (2014). Computational modeling of nanoscale and microscale particle

deposition, retention and dosimetry in the mouse respiratory tract. *Inhalation toxicology, 26*(14), 829-842.

- Aslantürk, Ö. S. (2018). In vitro cytotoxicity and cell viability assays: principles, advantages, and disadvantages (Vol. 2): InTech.
- Atkinson, R. W., Fuller, G. W., Anderson, H. R., Harrison, R. M., & Armstrong, B. (2010). Urban ambient particle metrics and health: a time-series analysis. *Epidemiology*, 501-511.
- ATSDR (2001). Toxicological profile for asbestos. *Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry*.
- Ávila, P. F., Da Silva, E. F., & Candeias, C. (2017). Health risk assessment through consumption of vegetables rich in heavy metals: the case study of the surrounding villages from Panasqueira mine, Central Portugal. *Environmental geochemistry and health, 39*(3), 565-589.
- Ávila, P. F., Da Silva, E. F., Salgueiro, A. R., & Farinha, J. (2008). Geochemistry and mineralogy of mill tailings impoundments from the Panasqueira mine (Portugal): implications for the surrounding environment. *Mine Water and the Environment, 27*(4), 210.
- Azonano (2013). Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS) Understanding the Basics. <u>https://www.azonano.com/article.aspx?ArticleID=3662</u>.
- Azorin-Molina, C., Rehman, S., Guijarro, J. A., McVicar, T. R., Minola, L., Chen, D., et al. (2018). Recent trends in wind speed across Saudi Arabia, 1978–2013: A break in the stilling. *International Journal of Climatology, 38*, e966-e984.
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., Povey, A., & Habeebullah, T. (2020c). DNA strand breaks induced by PM10 from Makkah, Saudi Arabia: Association with meteorological proxies for source and composition *In preparation, International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*.
- Bai, L., He, Z., Ni, S., Chen, W., Li, N., & Sun, S. (2019). Investigation of PM2. 5 absorbed with heavy metal elements, source apportionment and their health impacts in residential houses in the North-east region of China. *Sustainable Cities and Society*, *51*, 101690.
- Bates, J. T., Fang, T., Verma, V., Zeng, L., Weber, R. J., Tolbert, P. E., et al. (2019).
 Review of acellular assays of ambient particulate matter oxidative potential: Methods and relationships with composition, sources, and health effects. *Environmental science & technology*, *53*(8), 4003-4019.
- Bazilio, A., & Weinrich, J. (2012). The Easy Guide to: Inductively Coupled Plasma-Mass Spectrometry (ICP-MS).
- Bełcik, M. K., Trusz-Zdybek, A., Zaczyńska, E., Czarny, A., & Piekarska, K. Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity properties of particulate matter fraction 2.5 μm. In *E3S Web of Conferences, 2017* (Vol. 22, pp. 00014): EDP Sciences

- Belis, C. A., Larsen, B. R., Amato, F., El Haddad, I., Favez, O., Harrison, R. M., et al. (2014a). European guide on air pollution source apportionment with receptor models.
- Belis, C. A., Larsen, B. R., Amato, F., El Haddad, I., Favez, O., Harrison, R. M., et al. (2014b). Air Pollution Source Apportionment.
- Berne, B. J., & Pecora, R. (2000). *Dynamic light scattering: with applications to chemistry, biology, and physics*: Courier Corporation.
- Bernstein, J. A., Alexis, N., Barnes, C., Bernstein, I. L., Nel, A., Peden, D., et al. (2004). Health effects of air pollution. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, 114(5), 1116-1123.
- Betteridge, D. J. (2000). What is oxidative stress? *Metabolism-Clinical and Experimental, 49*(2), 3-8.
- Bian, Q., Alharbi, B., Collett, J., Kreidenweis, S., & Pasha, M. J. (2016). Measurements and source apportionment of particle-associated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in ambient air in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. Atmospheric Environment, 137, 186-198.
- Biswas, S. K. (2016). Does the interdependence between oxidative stress and inflammation explain the antioxidant paradox? *Oxidative medicine and cellular longevity, 2016*.
- Bocchi, C., Bazzini, C., Fontana, F., Pinto, G., & Cassoni, F. (2017). Genotoxicity of airborne PM2. 5 assessed by salmonella and comet assays in five cities of the Emilia-Romagna (Italy) mutagenicity monitoring network. *Environmental* and molecular mutagenesis, 58(9), 719-729.
- Boevski, I., Daskalova, N., & Havezov, I. (2000). Determination of barium, chromium, cadmium, manganese, lead and zinc in atmospheric particulate matter by inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry (ICP-AES). Spectrochimica Acta Part B: Atomic Spectroscopy, 55(11), 1643-1657.
- Bontempi, E., Benedetti, D., Zacco, A., Pantos, E., Boniotti, S., Saletti, C., et al. (2008). Analysis of crystalline phases in airborne particulate matter by twodimensional X-ray diffraction (XRD 2). *Journal of Environmental Monitoring*, 10(1), 82-88.
- Borrego, C., & Norman, A.-L. (2006). *Air pollution modeling and its application XVII*: Springer Science & Business Media.
- Brauer, M., Amann, M., Burnett, R. T., Cohen, A., Dentener, F., Ezzati, M., et al. (2012). Exposure assessment for estimation of the global burden of disease attributable to outdoor air pollution. *Environmental science & technology*, 46(2), 652.
- Brauer, M., Avila-Casado, C., Fortoul, T. I., Vedal, S., Stevens, B., & Churg, A. (2001). Air pollution and retained particles in the lung. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 109(10), 1039-1043.

- Breznan, D., Karthikeyan, S., Phaneuf, M., Kumarathasan, P., Cakmak, S., Denison, M. S., et al. (2015). Development of an integrated approach for comparison of in vitro and in vivo responses to particulate matter. *Particle and fibre toxicology*, 13(1), 41.
- Brocato, J., Sun, H., Shamy, M., Kluz, T., Alghamdi, M. A., Khoder, M. I., et al. (2014).
 Particulate matter from Saudi Arabia induces genes involved in inflammation, metabolic syndrome and atherosclerosis. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part A, 77*(13), 751-766.
- Brook, J. R., Wiebe, A. H., Woodhouse, S. A., Audette, C. V., Dann, T. F., Callaghan, S., et al. (1997). Temporal and spatial relationships in fine particle strong acidity, sulphate, PM1O, and PM2. 5 across multiple canadian locations. *Atmospheric Environment*, 31(24), 4223-4236.
- Brook, R. D., Rajagopalan, S., Pope, C. A., Brook, J. R., Bhatnagar, A., Diez-Roux, A.
 V., et al. (2010). Particulate matter air pollution and cardiovascular disease. *Circulation*, 121(21), 2331-2378.
- Brown, J. S., Gordon, T., Price, O., & Asgharian, B. (2013). Thoracic and respirable particle definitions for human health risk assessment. *Particle and fibre toxicology, 10*(1), 12.
- Brunekreef, B., & Holgate, S. T. (2002). Air pollution and health. *The lancet, 360*(9341), 1233-1242.
- Cadelis, G., Tourres, R., & Molinie, J. (2014a). Short-term effects of the particulate pollutants contained in Saharan dust on the visits of children to the emergency department due to asthmatic conditions in Guadeloupe (French Archipelago of the Caribbean). *PloS one, 9*(3).
- Cadelis, G., Tourres, R., & Molinie, J. (2014b). Short-term effects of the particulate pollutants contained in Saharan dust on the visits of children to the emergency department due to asthmatic conditions in Guadeloupe (French Archipelago of the Caribbean). *PloS one, 9*(3), e91136.
- Calzolai, G., Chiari, M., Lucarelli, F., Mazzei, F., Nava, S., Prati, P., et al. (2008). PIXE and XRF analysis of particulate matter samples: an inter-laboratory comparison. *Nuclear Instruments and Methods in Physics Research Section B: Beam Interactions with Materials and Atoms, 266*(10), 2401-2404.
- Candeias, C., da Silva, E., Ávila, P., & Teixeira, J. (2014a). Identifying sources and assessing potential risk of exposure to heavy metals and hazardous materials in mining areas: The case study of Panasqueira mine (Central Portugal) as an example. *Geosciences, 4*(4), 240-268.
- Candeias, C., da Silva, E. F., Ávila, P. F., Coelho, P., & Teixeira, J. P. (2014b). Mining activities in Panasqueira area: Impact and threats in ecosystems and human health in rural communities. *Comunicacoes Geologicas*, 101(Especial II), 973-976.

- Candeias, C., Melo, R., Ávila, P. F., da Silva, E. F., Salgueiro, A. R., & Teixeira, J. P. (2014c). Heavy metal pollution in mine–soil–plant system in S. Francisco de Assis–Panasqueira mine (Portugal). *Applied Geochemistry, 44*, 12-26.
- Cao, J., Chow, J. C., Lee, F. S., & Watson, J. G. (2013). Evolution of PM2. 5 measurements and standards in the US and future perspectives for China. *Aerosol Air Qual Res, 13*(4), 1197-1211.
- Cassee, F. R., Mills, N. L., & Newby, D. E. (2011). *Cardiovascular effects of inhaled ultrafine and nano-sized particles*: John Wiley & Sons.
- Castillejos, M., Borja-Aburto, V. H., Dockery, D. W., Gold, D. R., & Loomis, D. (2000). Airborne coarse particles and mortality. *Inhalation toxicology*, *12*(sup1), 61-72.
- CDC (2019). Particle Pollution. https://www.cdc.gov/air/particulate matter.html.
- Chan-Yeung, M. (2000). Air pollution and health.
- Charrier, J., & Anastasio, C. (2012). On dithiothreitol (DTT) as a measure of oxidative potential for ambient particles: evidence for the importance of soluble transition metals. *Atmospheric chemistry and physics (Print), 12*(5), 11317.
- Chemistry Net (2013). Advantages and Disadvantages of Atomic Absorption Spectrometry and Graphite Furnace. <u>http://chem-</u> <u>net.blogspot.com/2013/12/advantages-disadvantages-atomic-absorption-</u> <u>graphite-furnace.html</u>.
- Chen, S., Hayes, R., Liang, S., Li, Q., Stewart, P., & Blair, A. (1990). Mortality experience of haematite mine workers in China. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, *47*(3), 175-181.
- Chen, S., Zhao, Y., & Zhang, R. (2018). Formation Mechanism of Atmospheric Ammonium Bisulfate: Hydrogen-Bond-Promoted Nearly Barrierless Reactions of SO3 with NH3 and H2O. *ChemPhysChem*, *19*(8), 967-972.
- Cheng, K.-H., & Swift, D. L. (1995). Calculation of total deposition fraction of ultrafine aerosols in human extrathoracic and intrathoracic regions. *Aerosol Science and Technology*, 22(2), 194-201.
- Cho, C.-C., Hsieh, W.-Y., Tsai, C.-H., Chen, C.-Y., Chang, H.-F., & Lin, C.-S. (2018). In vitro and in vivo experimental studies of PM2. 5 on disease progression. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, 15(7), 1380.
- Choudhary, O. P., & Choudhary, O. (2017). Scanning electron microscope: advantages and disadvantages in imaging components. *International Journal* of Current Microbiology and Applied Sciences, 6(5), 1877-1882.
- Choudhury, A. H., Gordian, M. E., & Morris, S. S. (1997). Associations between respiratory illness and PM10 air pollution. *Archives of Environmental Health: An International Journal, 52*(2), 113-117.

- Chow, J. C., & Watson, J. G. (1998). Guideline on speciated particulate monitoring. Report prepared for US Environmental Protection Agency, Research Triangle Park, NC, by Desert Research Institute, Reno, NV.
- Clements, A. L., Fraser, M. P., Upadhyay, N., Herckes, P., Sundblom, M., Lantz, J., et al. (2014). Chemical characterization of coarse particulate matter in the Desert Southwest–Pinal County Arizona, USA. *Atmospheric pollution research*, 5(1), 52-61.
- Cloonan, S. M., Mumby, S., Adcock, I. M., Choi, A. M. K., Chung, K. F., & Quinlan, G. J. (2017). The "Iron"-y of Iron Overload and Iron Deficiency in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine, 196*(9), 1103-1112, doi:10.1164/rccm.201702-0311PP.
- Coelho, P., Costa, S., Costa, C., Silva, S., Walter, A., Ranville, J., et al. (2014a).
 Biomonitoring of several toxic metal (loid) s in different biological matrices from environmentally and occupationally exposed populations from Panasqueira mine area, Portugal. *Environmental geochemistry and health, 36*(2), 255-269.
- Coelho, P., Costa, S., Silva, S., Walter, A., Ranville, J., Sousa, A. C., et al. (2012). Metal (loid) levels in biological matrices from human populations exposed to mining contamination—Panasqueira Mine (Portugal). *Journal of Toxicology* and Environmental Health, Part A, 75(13-15), 893-908.
- Coelho, P., García-Lestón, J., Costa, S., Costa, C., Silva, S., Fuchs, D., et al. (2014b).
 Immunological alterations in individuals exposed to metal (loid) s in the
 Panasqueira mining area, Central Portugal. Science of the total environment, 475, 1-7.
- Coelho, P. C. d. S., García-Lestón, J., Silva, S. P. e., da Costa, C. S. T., da Costa, S. C.
 B., Coelho, M. I. C., et al. (2011). Geno-and Immunotoxic effects on populations living near a mine: A case study of Panasqueira Mine in Portugal. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part A, 74*(15-16), 1076-1086.
- Cohen, A. J., Ross Anderson, H., Ostro, B., Pandey, K. D., Krzyzanowski, M., Künzli, N., et al. (2005). The global burden of disease due to outdoor air pollution. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part A, 68*(13-14), 1301-1307.
- Colbeck, I., & Lazaridis, M. (2010). Aerosols and environmental pollution. *Naturwissenschaften*, *97*(2), 117-131.
- Collins, A. R. (2004). The comet assay for DNA damage and repair. [journal article]. *Molecular biotechnology, 26*(3), 249, doi:10.1385/mb:26:3:249.
- Conte, E., Canepari, S., Frasca, D., & Simonetti, G. Oxidative potential of selected PM components. In *Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute Proceedings, 2017* (Vol. 1, pp. 108, Vol. 5)

- Cooper, R. G., & Harrison, A. P. (2009). The uses and adverse effects of beryllium on health. *Indian journal of occupational and environmental medicine, 13*(2), 65.
- Crobeddu, B., Aragao-Santiago, L., Bui, L.-C., Boland, S., & Squiban, A. B. (2017). Oxidative potential of particulate matter 2.5 as predictive indicator of cellular stress. *Environmental pollution, 230*, 125-133.
- Da Silva, E. F., Ávila, P. F., Salgueiro, A. R., Candeias, C., & Pereira, H. G. (2013).
 Quantitative-spatial assessment of soil contamination in S. Francisco de Assis due to mining activity of the Panasqueira mine (Portugal).
 Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 20(11), 7534-7549.
- Davidson, C. I., Phalen, R. F., & Solomon, P. A. (2005). Airborne particulate matter and human health: A review. *Aerosol Science and Technology, 39*(8), 737-749.
- de Kok, T. M., Driece, H. A., Hogervorst, J. G., & Briedé, J. J. (2006). Toxicological assessment of ambient and traffic-related particulate matter: a review of recent studies. *Mutation Research/Reviews in Mutation Research*, 613(2), 103-122.
- DEFRA (2005). Particulate Matter in the United Kingdom Summary. <u>https://uk-air.defra.gov.uk/assets/documents/reports/aqeg/pm-summary.pdf</u>.
- Dergham, M., Lepers, C., Verdin, A., Cazier, F., Billet, S., Courcot, D., et al. (2015). Temporal–spatial variations of the physicochemical characteristics of air pollution particulate matter (PM2. 5–0.3) and toxicological effects in human bronchial epithelial cells (BEAS-2B). *Environmental research*, 137, 256-267.
- Després, V., Huffman, J. A., Burrows, S. M., Hoose, C., Safatov, A., Buryak, G., et al. (2012). Primary biological aerosol particles in the atmosphere: a review. *Tellus B: Chemical and Physical Meteorology, 64*(1), 15598.
- Dockery, D. W., & Pope, C. A. (1994). Acute respiratory effects of particulate air pollution. *Annual review of public health*, *15*(1), 107-132.
- Dockery, D. W., Pope, C. A., Xu, X., Spengler, J. D., Ware, J. H., Fay, M. E., et al. (1993). An association between air pollution and mortality in six US cities. *New England journal of medicine*, *329*(24), 1753-1759.
- Dold, B., & Fontboté, L. (2001). Element cycling and secondary mineralogy in porphyry copper tailings as a function of climate, primary mineralogy, and mineral processing. *Journal of Geochemical Exploration*, 74(1-3), 3-55.
- Dominici, F., Peng, R. D., Bell, M. L., Pham, L., McDermott, A., Zeger, S. L., et al. (2006). Fine particulate air pollution and hospital admission for cardiovascular and respiratory diseases. *Jama*, *295*(10), 1127-1134.
- Donaldson, K., Stone, V., Clouter, A., Renwick, L., & MacNee, W. (2001). Ultrafine particles. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, *58*(3), 211-216.
- Donaldson, K., Stone, V., Tran, C., Kreyling, W., & Borm, P. J. (2004). Nanotoxicology. BMJ Publishing Group Ltd.

- Donaldson, K., Tran, L., Jimenez, L. A., Duffin, R., Newby, D. E., Mills, N., et al. (2005). Combustion-derived nanoparticles: a review of their toxicology following inhalation exposure. *Particle and fibre toxicology*, 2(1), 10.
- Donoghue, A. (2004). Occupational health hazards in mining: an overview. *Occupational Medicine*, *54*(5), 283-289.
- Du, Y., Xu, X., Chu, M., Guo, Y., & Wang, J. (2016). Air particulate matter and cardiovascular disease: the epidemiological, biomedical and clinical evidence. *Journal of thoracic disease*, 8(1), E8.
- Dumax Vorzet, A. (2010). *Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in DNA repair proficient and deficient mammalian cells*. University of Manchester,
- Dumax-Vorzet, A. F., Tate, M., Walmsley, R., Elder, R. H., & Povey, A. C. (2015). Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in mammalian cells. *Mutagenesis*, *30*(5), 621-633.
- Eby, G. (2013). Instrumental neutron activation analysis (INAA) and forensic applications. *Geological Society, London, Special Publications, 384*(1), 121-131.
- ECE (2019). Air Quality Standards. https://ec.europa.eu/environment/air/quality/standards.htm.
- Eeden, S. F. v., & Hogg, J. C. (2002). Systemic inflammatory response induced by particulate matter air pollution: the importance of bone-marrow stimulation. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health Part A, 65*(20), 1597-1613.
- El-Assouli, S. M. (2011). Airborne particulate matter (PM10) composition and its genotoxicity at two pilgrimage sites in Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Journal of Environmental Chemistry and Ecotoxicology, 3*(4), 93-102.
- El-Assouli, S. M., Al-Qahtani, M. H., & Milaat, W. (2007). Genotoxicity of air borne particulates assessed by comet and the Salmonella mutagenicity test in Jeddah, Saudi Arabia. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, *4*(3), 216-223.
- El-Mubarak, A. H., Rushdi, A. I., Al-Mutlaq, K. F., Bazeyad, A. Y., Simonich, S. L., & Simoneit, B. R. (2014). Identification and source apportionment of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in ambient air particulate matter of Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, *21*(1), 558-567.
- El-Nesr, M., Alazba, A., & Abu-Zreig, M. (2010). Spatio-temporal variability of evapotranspiration over the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. *Applied engineering in agriculture, 26*(5), 833-842.
- El-Shobokshy, M. (1984). A preliminary analysis of the inhalable particulate lead in the ambient atmosphere of the city of Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. *Atmospheric Environment (1967), 18*(10), 2125-2130.

- El-Shobokshy, M., Al-Tamrah, S., & Hussein, F. (1990). Inhalable particulates and meteorological characteristics of the city of Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. *Atmospheric Environment. Part B. Urban Atmosphere, 24*(2), 261-265.
- Elmajnoun, H. K., Elhag, M. R., Mohamed, H., Haris, P. I., & Abu-Median, A.-B. (2020). Ramadan 2020 in the Midst of the COVID-19 Pandemic: Guidance for Public Health.
- Escudero, M., Querol, X., Pey, J., Alastuey, A., Pérez, N., Ferreira, F., et al. (2007). A methodology for the quantification of the net African dust load in air quality monitoring networks. *Atmospheric Environment*, *41*(26), 5516-5524.
- Espinoa, T., Gardea-Torresdeya, J., Barnesb, B., & Pingitore Jr, N. USE OF ICP/MS TO DETERMINE ELEMEN-TAL COMPOSITION OF AIR PARTICULATES IN EL PASO/JUAREZ AIRSHED. In *Proceedings of the 1998 Conference on Hazardous Waste Research, 1998* (pp. 162-175): Citeseer
- Falgayrac, G., Chérot-Kornobis, N., Broucker, V. d., Hulo, S., Edmé, J. L., Sobaszek, A., et al. (2011). Noninvasive molecular identification of particulate matter in lungs by Raman microspectrometry. *Journal of Raman Spectroscopy*, 42(6), 1484-1487.
- Fang, X., Fang, B., Wang, C., Xia, T., Bottai, M., Fang, F., et al. (2017). Relationship between fine particulate matter, weather condition and daily non-accidental mortality in Shanghai, China: A Bayesian approach. *PloS one, 12*(11).
- Farahat, A. (2016). Air pollution in the Arabian Peninsula (Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, Kuwait, Qatar, Bahrain, and Oman): causes, effects, and aerosol categorization. *Arabian Journal of Geosciences, 9*(3), 1-17.
- Farahat, A., El-Askary, H., & Al-Shaibani, A. (2015). Study of aerosols' characteristics and dynamics over the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia using a multisensor approach combined with ground observations. Advances in Meteorology, 2015.
- Ferin, J. (1994). Pulmonary retention and clearance of particles. *Toxicology letters*, 72(1-3), 121-125.
- Ferin, J., Oberdörster, G., & Penney, D. (1992). Pulmonary retention of ultrafine and fine particles in rats. *American journal of respiratory cell and molecular biology*, 6(5), 535-542.
- Franchini, M., & Mannucci, P. M. (2015). Impact on human health of climate changes. *European journal of internal medicine, 26*(1), 1-5.
- Franchini, M., Mengoli, C., Cruciani, M., Bonfanti, C., & Mannucci, P. M. (2016). Association between particulate air pollution and venous thromboembolism: a systematic literature review. *European journal of internal medicine*, 27, 10-13.
- Frezzini, M. A., Castellani, F., De Francesco, N., Ristorini, M., & Canepari, S. (2019). Application of DPPH Assay for Assessment of Particulate Matter Reducing Properties. *Atmosphere*, 10(12), 816.

- Friebel, F., Lobo, P., Neubauer, D., Lohmann, U., Van Dusseldorp, S., Mühlhofer, E., et al. (2019). Impact of isolated atmospheric aging processes on the cloud condensation nuclei activation of soot particles. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics*, 19(24), 15545-15567.
- Friebel, F., & Mensah, A. A. (2019). Ozone concentration versus Temperature: Atmospheric aging of soot particles. *Langmuir*, *35*(45), 14437-14450.
- Fu, M., Zheng, F., Xu, X., & Niu, L. (2011). Advances of study on monitoring and evaluation of PM2. 5 pollution. *Meteorology and Disaster Reduction Research*, 34, 1-6.
- GAMEP (2017). The State of the Environment (2017) Responsibilities and achievements. In T. G. A. f. M. a. E. Protection (Ed.). Saudi Arabia
- Gao, R., Perring, A., Thornberry, T., Rollins, A., Schwarz, J., Ciciora, S., et al. (2013). A high-sensitivity low-cost optical particle counter design. *Aerosol Science and Technology*, *47*(2), 137-145.
- García, O., & Massieu, L. (2003). Glutamate uptake inhibitor L-trans-pyrrolidine 2, 4dicarboxylate becomes neurotoxic in the presence of subthreshold concentrations of mitochondrial toxin 3-nitropropionate: involvement of mitochondrial reducing activity and ATP production. *Journal of neuroscience research*, 74(6), 956-966.
- GASTAT (2015). Services Guide, Makkah. In K. o. S. A. General Authority for Statistics (Ed.), (Vol. 15). Saudi Arabia GASTAT.
- GASTAT (2018a). Hajj Statistics. In K. o. S. A. General Authority for Statistics (Ed.). Saudi Arabia: GASTAT.
- GASTAT (2018b). Umrah Statistics Bulletin. In K. o. S. A. General Authority for Statistics (Ed.). Saudi Arabia: GASTAT.
- Giechaskiel, B., Maricq, M., Ntziachristos, L., Dardiotis, C., Wang, X., Axmann, H., et al. (2014). Review of motor vehicle particulate emissions sampling and measurement: From smoke and filter mass to particle number. *Journal of Aerosol Science*, 67, 48-86.
- Gioda, A., Amaral, B. S., Monteiro, I. L. G., & Saint'Pierre, T. D. (2011). Chemical composition, sources, solubility, and transport of aerosol trace elements in a tropical region. *Journal of Environmental Monitoring*, *13*(8), 2134-2142.
- Goodfellow, H. D. (2001). Industrial ventilation design guidebook: Elsevier.
- Grangeia, C., Ávila, P., Matias, M., & Da Silva, E. F. (2011). Mine tailings integrated investigations: the case of Rio tailings (Panasqueira Mine, Central Portugal). *Engineering Geology*, *123*(4), 359-372.
- Grassi, C., Narducci, P., & Tognotti, L. Atmospheric particulate matter by SEM-EDX. In 13th World Clean Air and Environmental Protection Congress, August 22nd 27th '04, London, UK, 2004

- Guaita, R., Pichiule, M., Maté, T., Linares, C., & Díaz, J. (2011). Short-term impact of particulate matter (PM2. 5) on respiratory mortality in Madrid. *International journal of environmental health research*, *21*(4), 260-274.
- Guarieiro, L. L. N., & Guarieiro, A. L. N. (2013). *Vehicle Emissions: What Will Change with Use of Biofuel?* : INTECH Open Access Publisher.
- Gunthe, S., Rose, D., Su, H., Garland, R., Achtert, P., Nowak, A., et al. (2011). Cloud condensation nuclei (CCN) from fresh and aged air pollution in the megacity region of Beijing.
- Habeebullah, T. (2013a). Health impacts of PM10 using AirQ2. 2.3 model in Makkah. Journal of basic & applied sciences, 9, 259.
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2013b). An Analysis of Air Pollution in Makkah-a View Point of Source Identification. *EnvironmentAsia*, 6(2).
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2013c). Risk assessment of poly cyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the Holy City of Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *International Journal of Environmental Science and Development*, 4(2), 139.
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2014). Modeling particulate matter (PM 10) in Makkah, Saudi Arabia—a viewpoint of health impact. *J Clean Energy Technol, 2*(3), 196-200.
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2016). Chemical Composition of Particulate Matters in Makkah–Focusing on Cations, Anions and Heavy Metals. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, 16(2), 336-347.
- Habeebullah, T. M., Mohammed, A. M., & Morsy, E. A. (2015). Risk Assessment of Particulate Matter (PM10) in Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Risk, 1*, 28213.
- Habeebullah, T. M., Munir, S., Morsy, E. A., & Mohammed, A. M. Spatial and temporal analysis of air pollution in Makkah, the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. In 5th International Conference on Environmental Science and Technology, IPCBEE, ISSN, 2010 (Vol. 4618, pp. 65-70)
- Halonen, J. I., Lanki, T., Yli-Tuomi, T., Tiittanen, P., Kulmala, M., & Pekkanen, J. (2009). Particulate air pollution and acute cardiorespiratory hospital admissions and mortality among the elderly. *Epidemiology*, 143-153.
- Hanzalova, K., Rossner Jr, P., & Sram, R. J. (2010). Oxidative damage induced by carcinogenic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and organic extracts from urban air particulate matter. *Mutation Research/Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis, 696*(2), 114-121.
- Harrison, R., Jones, A. M., & Lawrence, R. G. (2004). Major component composition of PM 10 and PM 2.5 from roadside and urban background sites. *Atmospheric Environment, 38*(27), 4531-4538.
- Harrison, R., & Yin, J. (2000). Particulate matter in the atmosphere: which particle properties are important for its effects on health? *Science of the total environment, 249*(1), 85-101.

- Harrison, R., & Yin, J. (2004). Characterisation of particulate matter in the United Kingdom. *Report produced for Defra, the National Assembly for Wales, the Department of the Environment in Northern Ireland and the Scottish Executive, The University of Birmingham.*
- Harrison, R. M., & Jones, M. (1995). The chemical composition of airborne particles in the UK atmosphere. *Science of the total environment, 168*(3), 195-214.
- Hartwig, A., Dally, H., & Schlepegrell, R. (1996). Sensitive analysis of oxidative DNA damage in mammalian cells: use of the bacterial Fpg protein in combination with alkaline unwinding. *Toxicology letters, 88*(1-3), 85-90.
- Harvey, D. (2000). *Modern analytical chemistry*: Boston: McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc.
- Hasanean, H., & Almazroui, M. (2015). Rainfall: features and variations over Saudi Arabia, a review. *Climate*, *3*(3), 578-626.
- Hasnain, S. M., Al-Frayh, A. S., Al-Suwaine, A., Gad-El-Rab, M. O., Harfi, H. A., & Al-Sedairy, S. (1995). Allergenic implication of airborne Ulocladium in Saudi Arabia. *Grana*, *34*(1), 70-76.
- Hasnain, S. M., Fatima, K., Al-Frayh, A., & Al-Sedairy, S. T. (2005). One-year pollen and spore calendars of Saudi Arabia Al-Khobar, Abha and Hofuf. *Aerobiologia*, *21*(3), 241-247.
- Havaei-Ahary, B., & Heyworth, A. (2019). Road Traffic Estimates: Great Britain 2018. In U. D. f. Transport (Ed.).
- He, C. (2004). Airborne Particles in Indoor Residential Environment: Source Contribution, Characteristics, Concentration, and Time Variability. Murdoch University, Australia,
- Heimann, H., Moskowitz, S., IYER, C. H., Gupta, M., & Mankiker, N. (1953). Note on mica dust inhalation. *Arch. Indust. Hyg. & Occupational Med., 8*(6), 531-532.
- Heintzenberg, J. (1989). Fine particles in the global troposphere A review. *Tellus B*, 41(2), 149-160.
- Hellack, B., Nickel, C., Albrecht, C., Kuhlbusch, T. A., Boland, S., Baeza-Squiban, A., et al. (2017). Analytical methods to assess the oxidative potential of nanoparticles: a review. *Environmental Science: Nano, 4*(10), 1920-1934.
- Hendryx, M., & Ahern, M. M. (2008). Relations between health indicators and residential proximity to coal mining in West Virginia. *American Journal of Public Health*, 98(4), 669-671.
- Hengstler, J., & Oesch, F. (2001). Ames test.
- Hering, S. V., & McMurry, P. H. (1991). Optical counter response to monodisperse atmospheric aerosols. Atmospheric Environment. Part A. General Topics, 25(2), 463-468.
- Hime, N., Cowie, C., & Marks, G. (2015). Review of the health impacts of emission sources, types and levels of particulate matter air pollution in ambient air in

NSW. Produced by the Woolcock Institute of Medical Research, Centre for Air Quality and Health Research and Evaluation (CAR) for the NSW Environment Protection Authority and NSW Ministry of Health, Environmental Health Branch.

- Hinds, W. C. (2012). Aerosol technology: properties, behavior, and measurement of airborne particles: John Wiley & Sons.
- Holland, W. (1979). Health effects of participate pollu-tion: reappraising the evidence. *American Journal of Epidemiology, 110*(5), 525-659.
- Holman, C. (1999). Sources of air pollution. Air pollution and health, 1, 115-148.
- Hong, Y.-S., Song, K.-H., & Chung, J.-Y. (2014). Health effects of chronic arsenic exposure. *Journal of preventive medicine and public health*, 47(5), 245.
- Hong, Z., Guo, Z., Zhang, R., Xu, J., Dong, W., Zhuang, G., et al. (2016). Airborne fine particulate matter induces oxidative stress and inflammation in human nasal epithelial cells. *The Tohoku journal of experimental medicine*, 239(2), 117-125.
- Hooftman, N., Messagie, M., Van Mierlo, J., & Coosemans, T. (2018). A review of the European passenger car regulations–Real driving emissions vs local air quality. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 86*, 1-21.
- Hopke, P. K. (2016). Review of receptor modeling methods for source apportionment. *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association, 66*(3), 237-259.
- Hsiao, W. W., Mo, Z.-Y., Fang, M., Shi, X.-m., & Wang, F. (2000). Cytotoxicity of PM2.
 5 and PM2. 5–10 ambient air pollutants assessed by the MTT and the Comet assays. *Mutation Research/Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis*, 471(1-2), 45-55.
- Hu, X., Zhang, Y., Ding, Z., Wang, T., Lian, H., Sun, Y., et al. (2012). Bioaccessibility and health risk of arsenic and heavy metals (Cd, Co, Cr, Cu, Ni, Pb, Zn and Mn) in TSP and PM2. 5 in Nanjing, China. *Atmospheric Environment*, 57, 146-152.
- Hulo, S., Cherot-Kornobis, N., Edme, J.-L., de Broucker, V., Falgayrac, G., Penel, G., et al. (2013). Mica dust and pneumoconiosis: example of a pure occupational exposure in a muscovite milling unit. *Journal of occupational* and environmental medicine, 55(12), 1469-1474.
- Hussein, T., Alghamdi, M. A., Khoder, M., AbdelMaksoud, A. S., Al-Jeelani, H.,
 Goknil, M. K., et al. (2014). Particulate matter and number concentrations of particles larger than 0.25 μm in the urban atmosphere of Jeddah, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, *14*(5), 1383-1391.
- Hyvärinen, A.-P., Al-Jeelani, H., Alghamdi, M., Hussein, T., Khodeir, M., Lihavainen,
 H., et al. Particle size distribution measurements at Hada Al Sham, western
 Saudi Arabia. In *AIP Conference Proceedings*, 2013 (Vol. 1527, pp. 602-605,
 Vol. 1): AIP

- Ibald-Mulli, A., Wichmann, H.-E., Kreyling, W., & Peters, A. (2002). Epidemiological evidence on health effects of ultrafine particles. *Journal of aerosol medicine*, *15*(2), 189-201.
- ILAC, G. (2005). Guidelines for the selection and use of reference materials. International Laboratory Accreditation Cooperation, NSW, Australia.
- INAA Services at Washington University (2007). Advantages and Disadvantages of Instrumental Neutron Activation Analysis (INAA). <u>http://epsc.wustl.edu/~rlk/papers/inaa/inaaservices.htm</u>.
- International Agency for Research on Cancer (2013). IARC: Outdoor air pollution a leading environmental cause of cancer deaths. <u>https://www.iarc.fr/en/media-centre/iarcnews/pdf/pr221_E.pdf</u>. Accessed 26/4 2017.
- Jafari, J., & Scott, N. (2014). Muslim world and its tourisms. *Annals of Tourism Research, 44*, 1-19.
- Jain, A. K., Singh, D., Dubey, K., Maurya, R., Mittal, S., & Pandey, A. K. (2018a). Models and methods for in vitro toxicity. In *In vitro toxicology* (pp. 45-65): Elsevier.
- Jain, M. R., Bandyopadhyay, D., & Sundar, R. (2018b). Scientific and Regulatory Considerations in the Development of in Vitro Techniques for Toxicology. In In Vitro Toxicology (pp. 165-185): Elsevier.
- Jaishankar, M., Tseten, T., Anbalagan, N., Mathew, B. B., & Beeregowda, K. N. (2014). Toxicity, mechanism and health effects of some heavy metals. *Interdisciplinary toxicology, 7*(2), 60-72.
- Jarvis, I., & Jarvis, K. E. (1992). Inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission spectrometry in exploration geochemistry. *Journal of Geochemical Exploration, 44*(1-3), 139-200.
- Jiang, L., Dai, H., Sun, Q., Geng, C., Yang, Y., Wu, T., et al. (2011). Ambient particulate matter on DNA damage in HepG2 cells. *Toxicology and industrial health*, 27(1), 87-95.
- John, W., Wall, S. M., Ondo, J. L., & Winklmayr, W. (1990). Modes in the size distributions of atmospheric inorganic aerosol. *Atmospheric Environment*. *Part A. General Topics*, 24(9), 2349-2359.
- Josefowicz, J. Y. (1979). Electrophoretic light scattering and its application to the study of cells. In *Methods of Cell Separation* (pp. 67-91): Springer.
- Joshi, N., Kaur, S., & Banerjee, R. (2016). Advances in sub-micron particle based aerosol strategies for efficient systemic delivery of therapeutic agents. *Current pharmaceutical design, 22*(17), 2470-2480.
- Kampa, M., & Castanas, E. (2008). Human health effects of air pollution. *Environmental pollution*, 151(2), 362-367.

- Kang, Y. J., Li, Y., Zhou, Z., Roberts, A. M., Cai, L., Myers, S. R., et al. (2002). Elevation of serum endothelins and cardiotoxicity induced by particulate matter (PM2. 5) in rats with acute myocardial infarction. *Cardiovascular toxicology, 2*(4), 253-261.
- Karydis, V., Kumar, P., Barahona, D., Sokolik, I., & Nenes, A. (2011). On the effect of dust particles on global cloud condensation nuclei and cloud droplet number. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres, 116*(D23).
- Keywood, M., & Selleck, P. (2016). Advances in technologies for sampling, measuring and monitoring coal dust and related emissions along the rail corridor.
- Khodeir, M., Shamy, M., Alghamdi, M., Zhong, M., Sun, H., Costa, M., et al. (2012).
 Source apportionment and elemental composition of PM 2.5 and PM 10 in Jeddah City, Saudi Arabia. *Atmospheric pollution research*, 3(3), 331-340.
- Kim, J.-S., & Park, K. (2012). Atmospheric aging of Asian dust particles during long range transport. *Aerosol Science and Technology*, *46*(8), 913-924.
- Kim, K.-H., Kabir, E., & Kabir, S. (2015). A review on the human health impact of airborne particulate matter. *Environment international, 74*, 136-143.
- Kittelson, D. B., Watts, W. F., Johnson, J., Remerowki, M., Ische, E., Oberdörster, G., et al. (2004). On-road exposure to highway aerosols. 1. Aerosol and gas measurements. *Inhalation toxicology*, *16*(sup1), 31-39.
- Kong, L., Yang, Y., Zhang, S., Zhao, X., Du, H., Fu, H., et al. (2014). Observations of linear dependence between sulfate and nitrate in atmospheric particles. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres, 119*(1), 341-361.
- Kreiss, K., Day, G. A., & Schuler, C. R. (2007). Beryllium: a modern industrial hazard. *Annu. Rev. Public Health, 28*, 259-277.
- Kreyling, W., Semmler, M., Erbe, F., Mayer, P., Takenaka, S., Schulz, H., et al. (2002). Translocation of ultrafine insoluble iridium particles from lung epithelium to extrapulmonary organs is size dependent but very low. *Journal of Toxicology* and Environmental Health Part A, 65(20), 1513-1530.
- Kreyling, W. G., Semmler-Behnke, M., Seitz, J., Scymczak, W., Wenk, A., Mayer, P., et al. (2009). Size dependence of the translocation of inhaled iridium and carbon nanoparticle aggregates from the lung of rats to the blood and secondary target organs. *Inhalation toxicology*, 21(sup1), 55-60.
- Kucbel, M., Sýkorová, B., & Růžičková, J. (2016). Carbonaceous particles in the air of the Moravian-Silesian Region, Czech Republic. *Perspectives in Science*, 7, 333-336.
- Laden, F., Neas, L. M., Dockery, D. W., & Schwartz, J. (2000). Association of fine particulate matter from different sources with daily mortality in six US cities. *Environmental Health Perspectives, 108*(10), 941.

- Lelieveld, J., Evans, J., Fnais, M., Giannadaki, D., & Pozzer, A. (2015). The contribution of outdoor air pollution sources to premature mortality on a global scale. *Nature*, *525*(7569), 367-371.
- Lemes De Oliveira, F. (2017). Green wedge urbanism: history, theory and contemporary practice. Bloomsbury Publishing Company.
- Li, Q., Kang, Z., Jiang, S., Zhao, J., Yan, S., Xu, F., et al. (2017). Effects of ambient fine particles PM2. 5 on human HaCaT cells. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, *14*(1), 72.
- Li, Z., Zhang, B., Yao, W., Zhang, C., Wan, L., & Zhang, Y. (2019). APC-Cdh1 regulates neuronal apoptosis through modulating glycolysis and pentose-phosphate pathway after oxygen-glucose deprivation and reperfusion. *Cellular and molecular neurobiology*, 39(1), 123-135.
- Lighty, J. S., Veranth, J. M., & Sarofim, A. F. (2000). Combustion aerosols: factors governing their size and composition and implications to human health. *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association, 50*(9), 1565-1618.
- Lihavainen, H., Alghamdi, M., Hyvärinen, A.-P., Hussein, T., Aaltonen, V., Abdelmaksoud, A., et al. (2016). Aerosols physical properties at Hada Al Sham, western Saudi Arabia. *Atmospheric Environment, 135*, 109-117.
- Lim, C. C., Thurston, G. D., Shamy, M., Alghamdi, M., Khoder, M., Mohorjy, A. M., et al. (2018). Temporal variations of fine and coarse particulate matter sources in Jeddah, Saudi Arabia. *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association, 68*(2), 123-138.
- Lim, S. S., Vos, T., Flaxman, A. D., Danaei, G., Shibuya, K., Adair-Rohani, H., et al. (2013). A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990–2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. *The lancet, 380*(9859), 2224-2260.
- Ling, S. H., McDonough, J. E., Gosselink, J. V., Elliott, W. M., Hayashi, S., Hogg, J. C., et al. (2011). Patterns of retention of particulate matter in lung tissues of patients with COPD: potential role in disease progression. *Chest*, 140(6), 1540-1549.
- Lipman, T. E. (2020). Vehicle technologies for achieving near and longer term fuel economy and climate goals. In *Transportation, Land Use, and Environmental Planning* (pp. 217-236): Elsevier.
- Lippmann, M., & Chen, L.-C. (2009). Health effects of concentrated ambient air particulate matter (CAPs) and its components. *Critical reviews in toxicology,* 39(10), 865-913.
- Löndahl, J., Pagels, J., Swietlicki, E., Zhou, J., Ketzel, M., Massling, A., et al. (2006). A set-up for field studies of respiratory tract deposition of fine and ultrafine particles in humans. *Journal of Aerosol Science*, *37*(9), 1152-1163.

- Longhin, E. (2012). Particulate matter toxicity and health effects: in vitro assessment of the mechanisms of action.
- Lorenzo, Y., Costa, S., Collins, A. R., & Azqueta, A. (2013). The comet assay, DNA damage, DNA repair and cytotoxicity: hedgehogs are not always dead. *Mutagenesis*, *28*(4), 427-432.
- Lü, S., Shao, L., Wu, M., Jones, T., Merolla, L., & Richard, R. (2006). Correlation between plasmid DNA damage induced by PM 10 and trace metals in inhalable particulate matters in Beijing air. Science in China Series D: Earth Sciences, 49(12), 1323-1331.
- Mabahwi, N. A. B., Leh, O. L. H., & Omar, D. (2014). Human health and wellbeing: Human health effect of air pollution. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences, 153,* 221-229.
- Maehara, Y., Anai, H., Tamada, R., & Sugimachi, K. (1987). The ATP assay is more sensitive than the succinate dehydrogenase inhibition test for predicting cell viability. *European Journal of Cancer and Clinical Oncology, 23*(3), 273-276.
- Maenhaut, W. (1989). Analytical techniques for atmospheric trace elements. In *Control and Fate of Atmospheric Trace Metals* (pp. 259-301): Springer.
- Magnani, N. D., Muresan, X. M., Belmonte, G., Cervellati, F., Sticozzi, C., Pecorelli, A., et al. (2016). Skin damage mechanisms related to airborne particulate matter exposure. *Toxicological Sciences*, 149(1), 227-236.
- Mainey, A., & William, T. (1999). Compendium of Methods for the Determination of Inorganic Compounds in Ambient Air:(Chapter IO-3) Chemical Species Analysis of Filter-Collected Suspended Particulate Matter, US Environmental Protection Agency EPA. US Environmental Protection Agency EPA.
- Malainey, M. E. (2011). Instrumental Neutron Activation Analysis (INAA or NAA). In *A Consumer's Guide to Archaeological Science* (pp. 427-432): Springer.
- Malvern. Instruments (2015). A Basic Guide to Particle Characterization. *Malvern Instruments Limited, Worcestershire*, 1-26.
- Mar, T. F., Norris, G. A., Koenig, J. Q., & Larson, T. V. (2000). Associations between air pollution and mortality in Phoenix, 1995-1997. *Environmental Health Perspectives, 108*(4), 347.
- Martin, R., Dowling, K., Pearce, D., Sillitoe, J., & Florentine, S. (2014). Health effects associated with inhalation of airborne arsenic arising from mining operations. *Geosciences*, 4(3), 128-175.
- Martin, S., & Griswold, W. (2009). Human health effects of heavy metals. *Environ Sci Technol Brief Cit, 15,* 1-6.
- Mateus, V. L., Monteiro, I. L. G., Rocha, R. C. C., Saint'Pierre, T. D., & Gioda, A. (2013). Study of the chemical composition of particulate matter from the Rio de Janeiro metropolitan region, Brazil, by inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry and optical emission spectrometry. *Spectrochimica Acta Part B: Atomic Spectroscopy, 86*, 131-136.

- McWhinney, R. D., Gao, S. S., Zhou, S., & Abbatt, J. P. (2011). Evaluation of the effects of ozone oxidation on redox-cycling activity of two-stroke engine exhaust particles. *Environmental science & technology*, *45*(6), 2131-2136.
- Middleton, D., & Kowalski, P. (2010). Advances in identifying beryllium sensitization and disease. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, 7(1), 115-124.
- Mircea M., Calori G., Pirovano G., & C.A., B. (2020). European guide on air pollution source apportionment for particulate matter with source oriented models and their combined use with receptor models. *Publications Office of the European Union*.
- Mirowsky, J. E., Jin, L., Thurston, G., Lighthall, D., Tyner, T., Horton, L., et al. (2015). In vitro and in vivo toxicity of urban and rural particulate matter from California. *Atmospheric Environment, 103*, 256-262.
- Misra, C., Geller, M. D., Shah, P., Sioutas, C., & Solomon, P. A. (2001). Development and Evaluation of a Continuous Coarse (PM10–PM25) Particle Monitor. *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association*, *51*(9), 1309-1317.
- Modaihsh, A., & Mahjoub, M. (2013). Characteristics of the particulate matter in Riyadh city, Saudi Arabia. *WIT Transactions on Biomedicine and Health, 16*, 131-141.
- MoE (2019). Geography of Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. Ministry of Education.
- Molina, C., Toro, R., Manzano, C., & Leiva-Guzmán, M. A. (2017). Particulate matter in urban areas of south-central Chile exceeds air quality standards. *Air Quality, Atmosphere & Health, 10*(5), 653-667.
- Montaser, A. (1998). *Inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry*: John Wiley & Sons.
- Montiel-Dávalos, A., de Jesús Ibarra-Sánchez, M., Ventura-Gallegos, J. L., Alfaro-Moreno, E., & López-Marure, R. (2010). Oxidative stress and apoptosis are induced in human endothelial cells exposed to urban particulate matter. *Toxicology in Vitro, 24*(1), 135-141.
- Morais, S., e Costa, F. G., & de Lourdes Pereira, M. (2012). Heavy metals and human health. In *Environmental Health-Emerging Issues and Practice*: InTech.
- Moreno, T., Merolla, L., Gibbons, W., Greenwell, L., Jones, T., & Richards, R. (2004). Variations in the source, metal content and bioreactivity of technogenic aerosols: a case study from Port Talbot, Wales, UK. Science of the total environment, 333(1-3), 59-73.
- Mosmann, T. (1983). Rapid colorimetric assay for cellular growth and survival: application to proliferation and cytotoxicity assays. *Journal of immunological methods*, 65(1-2), 55-63.
- Mueller, H., Kassack, M. U., & Wiese, M. (2004). Comparison of the usefulness of the MTT, ATP, and calcein assays to predict the potency of cytotoxic agents

in various human cancer cell lines. *Journal of biomolecular screening, 9*(6), 506-515.

- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Mohammed, A. M., Morsy, E. A., Rehan, M., & Ali, K. (2017). Analysing PM2. 5 and its association with PM10 and meteorology in the arid climate of Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol Air Qual. Res*, 17, 453-464.
- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Seroji, A. R., Gabr, S. S., Mohammed, A. M., & Morsy,
 E. A. (2013a). Quantifying temporal trends of atmospheric pollutants in
 Makkah (1997–2012). Atmospheric Environment, 77, 647-655.
- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Seroji, A. R., Morsy, E. A., Mohammed, A. M., Saud, W. A., et al. (2013b). Modeling particulate matter concentrations in Makkah, applying a statistical modeling approach. *Aerosol Air Qual. Res, 13*(3), 901-910.
- Mutalib, M. A., Rahman, M., Othman, M., Ismail, A., & Jaafar, J. (2017). Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) and energy-dispersive X-ray (EDX) spectroscopy. In *Membrane Characterization* (pp. 161-179): Elsevier.
- Nafea, I., Bhairy, M., & Zeidan, Z. Health tracking framework for Hajj pilgrims using electronic health records for Hajj. In 2014 IEEE International Conference on Bioinformatics and Biomedicine (BIBM), 2014 (pp. 605-607): IEEE
- Nakai, I., & Abe, Y. (2012). Portable X-ray powder diffractometer for the analysis of art and archaeological materials. *Applied Physics A*, 106(2), 279-293.
- Nandhakumar, S., Parasuraman, S., Shanmugam, M., Rao, K. R., Chand, P., & Bhat, B. V. (2011). Evaluation of DNA damage using single-cell gel electrophoresis (Comet Assay). *Journal of pharmacology & pharmacotherapeutics, 2*(2), 107.
- Nasralla, M. (1983). Air pollution in the semitropical Saudi urban area. *Environment international*, *9*(4), 255-264.
- Nasralla, M. (1984). Lead in Jeddah urban dust. *Environmental Pollution Series B, Chemical and Physical, 8*(2), 133-141.
- Nasralla, M. (1986). Carbon monoxide and photochemical oxidants in Muna Valley during pilgrimage. *Arab gulf journal of scientific research, 4*(1), 193-201.
- Nasralla, M. M., & Seroji, A. A. R. (2008). Particulates in the Atmosphere of Makkah and Mina Valley During Ramadan and Hajj Seasons of 1424 and 1425 H (2004—2005). Arab gulf journal of scientific research, 26(4), 199-206.
- National Research Council Committee on Methods of Producing Monoclonal Antibodies (1999). Summary of Advantages and Disadvantages of In Vitro and In Vivo Methods. *Monoclonal Antibody Production*, 22-25.
- Nayebare, S. R. (2016). *Fine Particulate Air Pollution in Saudi Arabia–Implications* for Cardiopulmonary Morbidity. State University of New York at Albany,
- Nayebare, S. R., Aburizaiza, O. S., Khwaja, H. A., Siddique, A., Hussain, M. M., Zeb, J., et al. (2016). Chemical Characterization and Source Apportionment of PM 2.5 in Rabigh, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research, 16*, 3114-3129.

- Nayebare, S. R., Aburizaiza, O. S., Khwaja, H. A., Siddique, A., Hussain, M. M., Zeb, J., et al. (2017). Chemical characterization and source apportionment of PM2. 5 in Rabigh, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, 16(12), 3114-3129.
- Nayebare, S. R., Aburizaiza, O. S., Siddique, A., Carpenter, D. O., Arden Pope, C., Mirza, H. M., et al. (2019). Fine particles exposure and cardiopulmonary morbidity in Jeddah: A time-series analysis. *Science of the total environment*, 647, 1314-1322, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.08.094</u>.
- Nayebare, S. R., Aburizaiza, O. S., Siddique, A., Carpenter, D. O., Hussain, M. M., Zeb, J., et al. (2018). Ambient air quality in the holy city of Makkah: A source apportionment with elemental enrichment factors (EFs) and factor analysis (PMF). *Environmental pollution*, 243, 1791-1801.
- Neikov, O. D., Lotsko, D. V., & Gopienko, V. G. (2009). Powder characterization and testing. In *Handbook of Non-Ferrous Metal Powders* (pp. 7-44): Elsevier.
- Nemmar, A., Hoet, P. M., Vanquickenborne, B., Dinsdale, D., Thomeer, M., Hoylaerts, M., et al. (2002). Passage of inhaled particles into the blood circulation in humans. *Circulation*, 105(4), 411-414.
- Nemmar, A., Vanbilloen, H., Hoylaerts, M., Hoet, P., Verbruggen, A., & Nemery, B. (2001). Passage of intratracheally instilled ultrafine particles from the lung into the systemic circulation in hamster. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*, 164(9), 1665-1668.
- Nordstrom, D. K., & Alpers, C. N. (1999). Negative pH, efflorescent mineralogy, and consequences for environmental restoration at the Iron Mountain Superfund site, California. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *96*(7), 3455-3462.
- Oberdörster, G., Sharp, Z., Atudorei, V., Elder, A., Gelein, R., Lunts, A., et al. (2002). Extrapulmonary translocation of ultrafine carbon particles following wholebody inhalation exposure of rats. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health Part A*, 65(20), 1531-1543.
- Office of Community Air Protection (2018). AB 617 Recommended Source Attribution Technical Approaches. In C. A. R. Board (Ed.). Sacramento, CA.
- Oh, S. M., Kim, H. R., Park, Y. J., Lee, S. Y., & Chung, K. H. (2011). Organic extracts of urban air pollution particulate matter (PM2. 5)-induced genotoxicity and oxidative stress in human lung bronchial epithelial cells (BEAS-2B cells). *Mutation Research/Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis,* 723(2), 142-151.
- Olaguer, E. P. (2016). *Atmospheric Impacts of the Oil and Gas Industry*: Academic Press.
- Orey, F. d. (1967). Tungsten-tin mineralization and paragenesis in the Panasqueira and Vale da Ermida mining districts. *Portugal. Comun. Serv. Geol. Portugal,* 52, 117-167.

- OSHA (2002). Crystalline Silica Exposure Health Hazard Information. In U. S. D. o. Labor (Ed.): Occupational Safety and Health Administration.
- Ostro, B. D., Broadwin, R., & Lipsett, M. J. (2000). Coarse and fine particles and daily mortality in the Coachella Valley, California: a follow-up study. *Journal of Exposure Science and Environmental Epidemiology*, *10*(5), 412.
- Othman, N., Jafri, M. Z. M., & San, L. H. (2010). Estimating particulate matter concentration over arid region using satellite remote sensing: A case study in Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Modern Applied Science*, *4*(11), 131.
- Øvrevik, J. (2019). Oxidative potential versus biological effects: A review on the relevance of cell-free/abiotic assays as predictors of toxicity from airborne particulate matter. *International journal of molecular sciences, 20*(19), 4772.
- Oyedotun, T. D. T. (2018). X-ray fluorescence (XRF) in the investigation of the composition of earth materials: a review and an overview. *Geology, Ecology, and Landscapes, 2*(2), 148-154.
- Ozcan, N. S., & Cubukcu, K. M. (2018). The Relationship between Urban Air Pollution and Urban Planning Decisions. *Asian Journal of Quality of Life*, *3*(11), 181-192.
- Patashnick, H., & Rupprecht, E. G. (1991). Continuous PM-10 measurements using the tapered element oscillating microbalance. *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association, 41*(8), 1079-1083.
- Patra, A. K., Gautam, S., & Kumar, P. (2016). Emissions and human health impact of particulate matter from surface mining operation—A review. *Environmental Technology & Innovation, 5*, 233-249.
- Peixoto, M. S., de Oliveira Galvão, M. F., & de Medeiros, S. R. B. (2017). Cell death pathways of particulate matter toxicity. *Chemosphere, 188*, 32-48.
- Perez, L., Tobías, A., Querol, X., Pey, J., Alastuey, A., Díaz, J., et al. (2012). Saharan dust, particulate matter and cause-specific mortality: a case–crossover study in Barcelona (Spain). *Environment international, 48*, 150-155.
- Petetin, H., Sciare, J., Bressi, M., Gros, V., Rosso, A., Sanchez, O., et al. (2016).
 Assessing the ammonium nitrate formation regime in the Paris megacity and its representation in the CHIMERE model. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics*, 16(16), 10419.
- Phosri, A., Ueda, K., Phung, V. L. H., Tawatsupa, B., Honda, A., & Takano, H. (2019). Effects of ambient air pollution on daily hospital admissions for respiratory and cardiovascular diseases in Bangkok, Thailand. *Science of the total environment, 651*, 1144-1153, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.09.183</u>.
- Piao, M. J., Ahn, M. J., Kang, K. A., Ryu, Y. S., Hyun, Y. J., Shilnikova, K., et al. (2018). Particulate matter 2.5 damages skin cells by inducing oxidative stress, subcellular organelle dysfunction, and apoptosis. *Archives of toxicology*, 92(6), 2077-2091.

- Plummer, L. E. (2011). *Pulmonary and Systemic Inflammatory Response to Ambient Particulate Matter in the San Joaquin Valley of California*: University of California, Davis.
- PME (2020). Air Quality Index. <u>https://www.pme.gov.sa/Ar/Environment/AirQuality/Pages/AQ-</u> Dashboard.aspx.
- Polya, D. A. (1987). *Chemical behaviour of tungsten in hydrothermal fluids*. University of Manchester,
- Pope 3rd, C. (1989). Respiratory disease associated with community air pollution and a steel mill, Utah Valley. *American Journal of Public Health, 79*(5), 623-628.
- Pope 3rd, C., Hill, R. W., & Villegas, G. M. (1999). Particulate air pollution and daily mortality on Utah's Wasatch Front. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 107(7), 567.
- Pope, C. A., Renlund, D. G., Kfoury, A. G., May, H. T., & Horne, B. D. (2008). Relation of heart failure hospitalization to exposure to fine particulate air pollution. *The American journal of cardiology, 102*(9), 1230-1234.
- Pope, C. A., Turner, M. C., Burnett, R., Jerrett, M., Gapstur, S. M., Diver, W. R., et al. (2014). Relationships between fine particulate air pollution, cardiometabolic disorders and cardiovascular mortality. *Circulation research*, CIRCRESAHA. 114.305060.
- Pope III, C. A., Burnett, R. T., Thun, M. J., Calle, E. E., Krewski, D., Ito, K., et al. (2002). Lung cancer, cardiopulmonary mortality, and long-term exposure to fine particulate air pollution. *Jama, 287*(9), 1132-1141.
- Pope III, C. A., & Dockery, D. W. (2006). Health effects of fine particulate air pollution: lines that connect. *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association*, *56*(6), 709-742.
- Pope III, C. A., Thun, M. J., Namboodiri, M. M., Dockery, D. W., Evans, J. S., Speizer, F. E., et al. (1995). Particulate air pollution as a predictor of mortality in a prospective study of US adults. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*, 151(3_pt_1), 669-674.
- Popoola, L., Adebanjo, S., & Adeoye, B. (2018). Assessment of atmospheric particulate matter and heavy metals: a critical review. *International Journal of Environmental Science and Technology*, *15*(5), 935-948.
- Pöschl, U. (2002). Formation and decomposition of hazardous chemical components contained in atmospheric aerosol particles. *Journal of aerosol medicine*, *15*(2), 203-212.
- Pöschl, U. (2005). Atmospheric aerosols: composition, transformation, climate and health effects. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition, 44*(46), 7520-7540.

- Potts, P. (1987). X-ray fluorescence analysis: principles and practice of wavelength dispersive spectrometry. In *A Handbook of Silicate Rock Analysis* (pp. 226-285): Springer.
- Pramanik, S., & Das, P. (2019). Metal-Based Nanomaterials and Their Polymer Nanocomposites. In *Nanomaterials and Polymer Nanocomposites* (pp. 91-121): Elsevier.
- Pye, H. O., Nenes, A., Alexander, B., Ault, A. P., Barth, M. C., Clegg, S. L., et al. (2019). The Acidity of Atmospheric Particles and Clouds. *UMBC Faculty Collection*.
- Quintana, C., Bellefqih, S., Laval, J., Guerquin-Kern, J., Wu, T., Avila, J., et al. (2006). Study of the localization of iron, ferritin, and hemosiderin in Alzheimer's disease hippocampus by analytical microscopy at the subcellular level. *Journal of structural biology*, 153(1), 42-54.
- Ramachandran, V. S., & Beaudoin, J. J. (2000). *Handbook of analytical techniques in concrete science and technology: principles, techniques and applications:* Elsevier.
- Ramanathan, A., & Subramanian, V. (2001). Present status of asbestos mining and related health problems in India. *Industrial health*, *39*(4), 309-315.
- Rasmussen, P. (1998). Long-range atmospheric transport of trace metals: the need for geoscience perspectives. *Environmental geology*, *33*(2-3), 96-108.
- Reis, A. (1971). As minas da Panasqueira: Beralt Tin & Wolfram.
- Riediker, M., Zink, D., Kreyling, W., Oberdörster, G., Elder, A., Graham, U., et al. (2019). Particle toxicology and health-where are we? *Particle and fibre toxicology*, 16(1), 19.
- Riss, T. L., Moravec, R. A., Niles, A. L., Duellman, S., Benink, H. A., Worzella, T. J., et al. (2016). Cell viability assays. In *Assay Guidance Manual [Internet]*: Eli Lilly & Company and the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences.
- Romo-Kroger, C. M., Morales, R., Llonad, F., Auriold, P., & Wolleter, G. E. (1989). Risks of airborne particulate exposure in a copper mine in Chile. *Industrial health*, 27(2), 95-99.
- Roth, C., Kreyling, W., Scheuch, G., Busch, B., & Stahlhofen, W. (1997). Deposition and clearance of fine particles in the human respiratory tract. *The Annals of Occupational Hygiene, 41*, 503-508.
- Roth, C., Scheuch, G., & Stahlhofen, W. (1993). 14 O 04 Clearance of the human lungs for ultrafine particles. *Journal of Aerosol Science, 24*, S95-S96.
- Roth, C., Scheuch, G., & Stahlhofen, W. (1994). Clearance measurements with radioactively labelled ultrafine particles. *Annals of Occupational Hygiene*, *38*(inhaled particles VII), 101-106.
- Royal Embassy Of Saudi Arabia (2016). Facts & Figures. <u>https://www.saudiembassy.net/facts-figures</u>.

- Rückerl, R., Schneider, A., Breitner, S., Cyrys, J., & Peters, A. (2011). Health effects of particulate air pollution: a review of epidemiological evidence. *Inhalation toxicology*, *23*(10), 555-592.
- Rudich, Y., Donahue, N. M., & Mentel, T. F. (2007). Aging of organic aerosol: Bridging the gap between laboratory and field studies. *Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem.*, 58, 321-352.
- Rushdi, A. I., Al-Mutlaq, K. F., Al-Otaibi, M., El-Mubarak, A. H., & Simoneit, B. R. (2013). Air quality and elemental enrichment factors of aerosol particulate matter in Riyadh City, Saudi Arabia. *Arabian Journal of Geosciences, 6*(2), 585-599.
- Rushdi, A. I., Al-Mutlaq, K. F., Simoneit, B. R., Al-Azri, A., DouAbul, A. A., Al-Zarban, S., et al. (2010). Characteristics of lipid tracer compounds transported to the Arabian Gulf by runoff from rivers and atmospheric dust transport. *Arabian Journal of Geosciences*, 3(2), 113-131.
- Saber, A. T., Lamson, J. S., Jacobsen, N. R., Ravn-Haren, G., Hougaard, K. S., Nyendi, A. N., et al. (2013). Particle-induced pulmonary acute phase response correlates with neutrophil influx linking inhaled particles and cardiovascular risk. *PloS one*, 8(7), e69020.
- Salma, I., Balásházy, I., Winkler-Heil, R., Hofmann, W., & Záray, G. (2002). Effect of particle mass size distribution on the deposition of aerosols in the human respiratory system. *Journal of Aerosol Science*, *33*(1), 119-132.
- Salma, I., & Zemplén-Papp, É. (1999). Instrumental neutron activation analysis for studying size-fractionated aerosols. Nuclear Instruments and Methods in Physics Research Section A: Accelerators, Spectrometers, Detectors and Associated Equipment, 435(3), 462-474.
- Salmond, J. A., & McKendry, I. (2009). Influences of Meteorology on Air Pollution Concentrations and Processes in Urban Areas. *Air Quality in Urban Environments, 28*, 23.
- Samoli, E., Peng, R., Ramsay, T., Pipikou, M., Touloumi, G., Dominici, F., et al. (2008). Acute effects of ambient particulate matter on mortality in Europe and North America: results from the APHENA study. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 116(11), 1480.
- Sánchez-Pérez, Y., Chirino, Y. I., Osornio-Vargas, Á. R., Morales-Bárcenas, R., Gutiérrez-Ruíz, C., Vázquez-López, I., et al. (2009). DNA damage response of A549 cells treated with particulate matter (PM10) of urban air pollutants. *Cancer letters, 278*(2), 192-200.
- Sansoni, B. (1987). Multi-element analysis for environmental characterization. *Pure and applied chemistry*, *59*(4), 579-610.
- Sarangapani, R. (2000). Modeling particle deposition in extrathoracic airways. *Aerosol Science & Technology, 32*(1), 72-89.

- Satsangi, P., & Yadav, S. (2014). Characterization of PM 2.5 by X-ray diffraction and scanning electron microscopy—energy dispersive spectrometer: its relation with different pollution sources. *International Journal of Environmental Science and Technology*, 11(1), 217-232.
- Schmidt, S., Altenburger, R., & Kühnel, D. (2019). From the air to the water phase: implication for toxicity testing of combustion-derived particles. *Biomass Conversion and Biorefinery*, 9(1), 213-225.
- Schürer, N., Köhne, A., Schliep, V., Barlag, K., & Goerz, G. (1993). Lipid composition and synthesis of HaCaT cells, an immortalized human keratinocyte line, in comparison with normal human adult keratinocytes. *Experimental dermatology*, 2(4), 179-185.
- Schwartz, J., & Neas, L. M. (2000). Fine particles are more strongly associated than coarse particles with acute respiratory health effects in schoolchildren. *Epidemiology*, 11(1), 6-10.
- Schwartz, J., Norris, G., Larson, T., Sheppard, L., Claiborne, C., & Koenig, J. (1999).
 Episodes of high coarse particle concentrations are not associated with increased mortality. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *107*(5), 339.
- Schwarze, P., Øvrevik, J., Låg, M., Refsnes, M., Nafstad, P., Hetland, R., et al. (2006). Particulate matter properties and health effects: consistency of epidemiological and toxicological studies. *Human & experimental toxicology*, 25(10), 559-579.
- Seinfeld, J. H., Pandis, S. N., & Noone, K. (1998). Atmospheric chemistry and physics: from air pollution to climate change. AIP.
- Semmler-Behnke, M., Takenaka, S., Fertsch, S., Wenk, A., Seitz, J., Mayer, P., et al. (2007). Efficient elimination of inhaled nanoparticles from the alveolar region: evidence for interstitial uptake and subsequent reentrainment onto airways epithelium. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 728-733.
- SERC (2020). X-ray Powder Diffraction (XRD). <u>https://serc.carleton.edu/research_education/geochemsheets/techniques/</u> <u>XRD.html</u>.
- Seroji, A. (2011). Particulates in the atmosphere of Makkah and Mina Valley during the Ramadan and Hajj seasons of 2004 and 2005. Air Pollution XIX (Eds: Brebbia CA, Longhurst JWS, Popov V). Wessex Institute of Technology, UK, 319-327.
- Shaltout, A. A., Boman, J., Al-Malawi, D.-a. R., & Shehadeh, Z. F. (2013). Elemental composition of PM2. 5 particles sampled in industrial and residential areas of Taif, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol Air Qual. Res, 13*(4), 1356-1364.
- Shaltout, A. A., Boman, J., Shehadeh, Z. F., Dhaif-allah, R., Hemeda, O., & Morsy, M.
 M. (2015). Spectroscopic investigation of PM2. 5 collected at industrial, residential and traffic sites in Taif, Saudi Arabia. *Journal of Aerosol Science*, 79, 97-108.

- Shao, L., Shen, R., Wang, J., Wang, Z., Tang, U., & Yang, S. (2013). A toxicological study of inhalable particulates by plasmid DNA assay: A case study from Macao. Science China Earth Sciences, 56(6), 1037-1043.
- Sigma Aldrich (2020). Analytical Standards and Certified Reference Materials. <u>https://www.sigmaaldrich.com/analytical-chromatography/analytical-standards.html</u>.
- Silbergeld, E. K. (2003). Facilitative mechanisms of lead as a carcinogen. *Mutation Research/Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis, 533*(1-2), 121-133.
- Singh, N. P., McCoy, M. T., Tice, R. R., & Schneider, E. L. (1988). A simple technique for quantitation of low levels of DNA damage in individual cells. *Experimental cell research*, 175(1), 184-191.
- Sioutas, C., Delfino, R. J., & Singh, M. (2005). Exposure assessment for atmospheric ultrafine particles (UFPs) and implications in epidemiologic research. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *113*(8), 947-955.
- Skoog, D., Holler, F., & Nieman, T. (1998). Principles of instrumental analysis saunders. College Publishing, 849.
- Słoczyńska, K., Powroźnik, B., Pękala, E., & Waszkielewicz, A. M. (2014). Antimutagenic compounds and their possible mechanisms of action. *Journal of applied genetics*, 55(2), 273-285.
- Smith, C., Ingerman, L., & Amata, R. (2002). Toxicological Profile for Beryllium, Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. Atlanta, Georgia: US Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health
- Smith, D. R., & Nordberg, M. (2015). General chemistry, sampling, analytical methods, and speciation. In *Handbook on the Toxicology of Metals* (pp. 15-44): Elsevier.
- Srimuruganandam, B., & Nagendra, S. S. (2012). Source characterization of PM10 and PM2. 5 mass using a chemical mass balance model at urban roadside. *Science of the total environment, 433*, 8-19.
- Stern, A. C. (2014). Fundamentals of air pollution: Elsevier.
- Stoeger, T., Takenaka, S., Frankenberger, B., Ritter, B., Karg, E., Maier, K., et al. (2009). Deducing in vivo toxicity of combustion-derived nanoparticles from a cell-free oxidative potency assay and metabolic activation of organic compounds. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 117(1), 54-60.
- Su, W., Wang, L., Weng, S., Wang, H., Du, L., Liu, Y., et al. (2008). Effect of humidity and temperature on filter and gravimetric measurement of ambient particulate matter in a balance room. *Zhonghua lao dong wei sheng zhi ye bing za zhi= Zhonghua laodong weisheng zhiyebing zazhi= Chinese journal of industrial hygiene and occupational diseases, 26*(4), 198-202.
- Sun, H., Shamy, M., Kluz, T., Muñoz, A. B., Zhong, M., Laulicht, F., et al. (2012). Gene expression profiling and pathway analysis of human bronchial epithelial cells
exposed to airborne particulate matter collected from Saudi Arabia. *Toxicology and applied pharmacology, 265*(2), 147-157.

- Swartz, J. (2006). Developing cell-free biology for industrial applications. *Journal of Industrial Microbiology and Biotechnology, 33*(7), 476-485.
- Taylor, A. (2010). Biomedical applications of atomic spectroscopy.
- Terzano, C., Di Stefano, F., Conti, V., Graziani, E., & Petroianni, A. (2010). Air pollution ultrafine particles: toxicity beyond the lung. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci, 14*(10), 809-821.
- Thomson, E. M., Breznan, D., Karthikeyan, S., MacKinnon-Roy, C., Charland, J.-P., Dabek-Zlotorzynska, E., et al. (2015). Cytotoxic and inflammatory potential of size-fractionated particulate matter collected repeatedly within a small urban area. *Particle and fibre toxicology, 12*(1), 24.
- Thron, R. W. (1996). Direct and indirect exposure to air pollution. *Otolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery, 114*(2), 281-285.
- Thunis, P., Clappier, A., Tarrasón, L., Cuvelier, C., Monteiro, A., Pisoni, E., et al.
 (2019). Source apportionment to support air quality planning: Strengths and weaknesses of existing approaches. *Environment international, 130*, 104825.
- Trapmann, S., Botha, A., Linsinger, T. P., Mac Curtain, S., & Emons, H. (2017). The new International Standard ISO 17034: general requirements for the competence of reference material producers. *Accreditation and Quality Assurance, 22*(6), 381-387.
- Tsai, F. C., Apte, M. G., & Daisey, J. M. (2000). An exploratory analysis of the relationship between mortality and the chemical composition of airborne particulate matter. *Inhalation toxicology, 12*(sup2), 121-135.
- Twigg, B. M. V., & Phillips, P. R. (2009). Cleaning the Air We Breathe-Controlling Diesel Particulate Emissions from Passenger Cars. *Platinum Metals Review*, 53(1), 27-34.
- U.S. AF (1990). Copper. In: The Installation Program Toxicology Guide. In U. S. A. Force (Ed.), (Vol. 5, pp. 77(71-43)). Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, Ohio.
- U.S. Central Intelligence Agency (2017). The World Fact Book. https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/sa.html.
- U.S. EPA (2019). What are the Air Quality Standards for PM? <u>https://www3.epa.gov/region1/airquality/pm-aq-standards.html</u>.
- U.S. EPA. (2004). Air Quality Criteria for Particulate Matter (Final Report, 2004). In W. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, DC (Ed.).
- U.S. EPA. (2018a). Health and Environmental Effects of Particulate Matter (PM). <u>https://www.epa.gov/pm-pollution/health-and-environmental-effects-particulate-matter-pm</u>.
- U.S. EPA. (2018b). Particulate Matter (PM) Basics. <u>https://www.epa.gov/pm-pollution/particulate-matter-pm-basics#PM</u>. Accessed 20/01 2020.

Ulrich, A., & Pour, P. (2001). Cell lines.

- Uskoković, V. (2012). Dynamic light scattering based microelectrophoresis: main prospects and limitations. *Journal of dispersion science and technology,* 33(12), 1762-1786.
- Valavanidis, A., Fiotakis, K., & Vlachogianni, T. (2008). Airborne particulate matter and human health: toxicological assessment and importance of size and composition of particles for oxidative damage and carcinogenic mechanisms. *Journal of Environmental Science and Health, Part C, 26*(4), 339-362.
- Valavanidis, A., Vlachogianni, T., Fiotakis, K., & Loridas, S. (2013). Pulmonary oxidative stress, inflammation and cancer: respirable particulate matter, fibrous dusts and ozone as major causes of lung carcinogenesis through reactive oxygen species mechanisms. *International journal of environmental research and public health, 10*(9), 3886-3907.
- Van Eeden, S. F., Tan, W. C., Suwa, T., Mukae, H., Terashima, T., Fujii, T., et al. (2001). Cytokines involved in the systemic inflammatory response induced by exposure to particulate matter air pollutants (PM10). *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*, 164(5), 826-830.
- Varenne, F., Botton, J., Merlet, C., Vachon, J.-J., Geiger, S., Infante, I. C., et al. (2015). Standardization and validation of a protocol of zeta potential measurements by electrophoretic light scattering for nanomaterial characterization. *Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects, 486*, 218-231.
- Verma, V., Pakbin, P., Cheung, K. L., Cho, A. K., Schauer, J. J., Shafer, M. M., et al. (2011). Physicochemical and oxidative characteristics of semi-volatile components of quasi-ultrafine particles in an urban atmosphere. *Atmospheric Environment*, 45(4), 1025-1033.
- Viana, M., Kuhlbusch, T., Querol, X., Alastuey, A., Harrison, R., Hopke, P., et al. (2008). Source apportionment of particulate matter in Europe: a review of methods and results. *Journal of Aerosol Science*, 39(10), 827-849.
- Vincent, J. H. (2007). *Aerosol sampling: science, standards, instrumentation and applications*: John Wiley & Sons.
- Volk, A. P. D., & Moreland, J. G. (2014). ROS-containing endosomal compartments: implications for signaling. In *Methods in enzymology* (Vol. 535, pp. 201-224): Elsevier.
- Wagner, J. G., Morishita, M., Keeler, G. J., & Harkema, J. R. (2012). Divergent effects of urban particulate air pollution on allergic airway responses in experimental asthma: a comparison of field exposure studies. *Environmental Health*, 11(1), 45.

- Wang, H., Wang, X., Yang, X., Li, W., Xue, L., Wang, T., et al. (2017). Mixed Chloride Aerosols and their Atmospheric Implications: A Review. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, 17(4), 878-887.
- Wang, S., Nan, J., Shi, C., Fu, Q., Gao, S., Wang, D., et al. (2015). Atmospheric ammonia and its impacts on regional air quality over the megacity of Shanghai, China. *Scientific reports, 5*, 15842.
- Wang-Li, L., Cao, Z., Buser, M., Whitelock, D., Parnell, C. B., & Zhang, Y. (2013). Techniques for measuring particle size distribution of particulate matter emitted from animal feeding operations. *Atmospheric Environment, 66*, 25-32.
- Ward, M. D., & Buttry, D. A. (1990). In situ interfacial mass detection with piezoelectric transducers. *Science*, *249*(4972), 1000-1008.
- Watkinson, W. P., Campen, M. J., Wichers, L. B., Nolan, J. P., & Costa, D. L. (2003). Cardiac and thermoregulatory responses to inhaled pollutants in healthy and compromised rodents: modulation via interaction with environmental factors. *Environmental research*, 92(1), 35-47.
- Wellenius, G. A., Bateson, T. F., Mittleman, M. A., & Schwartz, J. (2005). Particulate air pollution and the rate of hospitalization for congestive heart failure among medicare beneficiaries in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. American Journal of Epidemiology, 161(11), 1030-1036.
- Wellenius, G. A., Schwartz, J., & Mittleman, M. A. (2006). Particulate air pollution and hospital admissions for congestive heart failure in seven United States cities. *The American journal of cardiology*, *97*(3), 404-408.
- Welz, B., & Sperling, M. (2008). *Atomic absorption spectrometry*: John Wiley & Sons.
- Wentzel, M., Gorzawski, H., Naumann, K.-H., Saathoff, H., & Weinbruch, S. (2003). Transmission electron microscopical and aerosol dynamical characterization of soot aerosols. *Journal of Aerosol Science*, 34(10), 1347-1370.
- Whitby, K., Husar, R., & Liu, B. (1972). The aerosol size distribution of Los Angeles smog. *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science*, *39*(1), 177-204.
- WHO (2000). Chapter 7.3 Particulate Matter. <u>http://www.euro.who.int/ data/assets/pdf file/0019/123085/AQG2ndEd</u> _7 3Particulate-matter.pdf?ua=1.
- WHO (2006). WHO Air quality guidelines for particulate matter, ozone, nitrogen dioxide and sulfur dioxide.
 <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/69477/1/WHO_SDE_PHE_OEH_0</u>
 6.02_eng.pdf.
- WHO (2013). Health effects of particulate matter. <u>http://www.euro.who.int/___data/assets/pdf_file/0006/189051/Health-effects-of-particulate-matter-final-Eng.pdf</u>.

- WHO (2014). 7 million premature deaths annually linked to air pollution. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/news/releases/2014/air-pollution/en/.
- WHO (2017). Air pollution. <u>http://www.who.int/topics/air_pollution/en/</u>. Accessed 7 March 2017.
- Williams, J., Reus, M. d., Krejci, R., Fischer, H., & Ström, J. (2002). Application of the variability-size relationship to atmospheric aerosol studies: estimating aerosol lifetimes and ages. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics*, 2(2), 133-145.
- Winkel, A., Demeyer, P., Feilberg, A., Jørgensen, M., Puterflam, J., & Engel, P. (2014). Measurement of particulate matter: recommendations for the VERA test protocol on air cleaning technologies. Wageningen UR Livestock Research.
- Xiong, Q., Yu, H., Wang, R., Wei, J., & Verma, V. (2017). Rethinking dithiothreitolbased particulate matter oxidative potential: measuring dithiothreitol consumption versus reactive oxygen species generation. *Environmental* science & technology, 51(11), 6507-6514.
- Yang, P., & Wei, L. (2019). Novel Nanomaterials for Protein Analysis. In Novel Nanomaterials for Biomedical, Environmental and Energy Applications (pp. 37-88): Elsevier.
- Yang, W., Wang, G., & Bi, C. (2017). Analysis of longrange transport effects on PM2.
 5 during a short severe haze in Beijing, China. *Aerosol Air Qual. Res, 17*, 1610-1622.
- Yu, Y., Notaro, M., Kalashnikova, O. V., & Garay, M. J. (2016). Climatology of summer Shamal wind in the Middle East. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres*, 121(1), 289-305.
- Yukselen, M. A., & Alpaslan, B. (2001). Leaching of metals from soil contaminated by mining activities. *Journal of Hazardous materials, 87*(1-3), 289-300.
- Zanobetti, A., & Schwartz, J. (2005). The effect of particulate air pollution on emergency admissions for myocardial infarction: a multicity case-crossover analysis. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 978-982.
- Zhang, R., Wang, G., Guo, S., Zamora, M. L., Ying, Q., Lin, Y., et al. (2015). Formation of urban fine particulate matter. *Chemical reviews*, *115*(10), 3803-3855.
- Zhang, Y., Ding, Z., Xiang, Q., Wang, W., Huang, L., & Mao, F. (2020). Short-term effects of ambient PM1 and PM2.5 air pollution on hospital admission for respiratory diseases: Case-crossover evidence from Shenzhen, China. *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health, 224*, 113418, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijheh.2019.11.001</u>.

Chapter 3: Geochemical compositional controls on DNA strand breaks induced in in vitro cell-free assays by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal

Hatim Badri^{1,2}, David A. Polya^{1,*}, Andrew. C. Povey³

¹Department of Earth and Environmental Sciences and Williamson Research Centre

for Molecular Environmental Science, University of Manchester, Williamson

Building, Oxford Road, Manchester, M13 9PL, UK.

²Department of Environmental Health, College of Public Health and Health

Informatics, Umm Al-Qura University, Makkah, Saudi Arabia

³Division of Population Health, Health Services Research and Primary Care, School

of Health Sciences, Faculty of Medicine, Biology and Health, University of

Manchester, Manchester, M13 9PL, UK.

Target journal: Environmental Geochemistry and Health

Keywords: particles; heavy metals; DNA strand breaks; cell-free assay; toxicity; Panasqueira

Acknowledgments

HB acknowledges financial support from the government of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. DP acknowledges the support of a Royal Commission for the Exhibition of 1851 PhD Scholarship (1983-1985) and the kind efforts of P. K. Harvey and B. P. Atkin with XRF analysis which was conducted at the then Natural Environment Research Council funded facility at the University of Nottingham. The authors would like to thank Mr Liam Hanson for his kind assistance with the Plasmid Scission Assay, Geoff Margison for the plasmid, Jon Waters for assistance and advice on XRD and Thomas Walker for carrying out the particle size distribution analysis at the British Geological Survey (Keyworth) – we are grateful to Oliver Kuras for providing access to that facility. We thank two anonymous reviewers for comments that improved the clarity of the manuscript.

Abstract

DNA strand breaks are a common form of DNA damage that can contribute to chromosomal instability or gene mutations. Such strand breaks may be caused by exposure to heavy metals. The aim of this study was to assess the level of DNA strand breaks caused by µm-scale solid particles of known chemical composition with elevated heavy metals/metalloids, notably arsenic, using an *in-vitro* cell-free DNA Plasmid Scission Assay. These samples were incubated with and without H₂O₂ to see if damage occurs directly or indirectly through the Fenton reaction. Levels of DNA damage in the absence of H_2O_2 were < 10 % but in the presence of H_2O_2 all samples showed higher levels of damage ranging from 10 - 100 % suggesting that damage was being incurred through the Fenton reaction. Using bivariate correlation analysis and Multiple Linear Regression, Manganese Oxide (MnO), Sulphur (S), Copper (Cu), and Zinc (Zn) concentrations in the particulates were found to be the most significant predictors of DNA damage. The mechanism of this DNA damage formation has yet to be thoroughly investigated but is hypothesised to be due to reactive oxygen species formation. Further work is required to assess the extent of contribution of reactive oxygen species to this DNA damage but this study highlights the potential role of chemistry and/or mineralogy to the extent and/or nature of DNA damage caused by particulates.

3.1 Introduction

Heavy metals and metalloids are natural elements characterized by their high densities, atomic weights, or atomic numbers (Koller and Saleh 2018). Our natural environment contains a large number of heavy metals and metalloids, such as arsenic, cadmium, chromium, and nickel amongst others, that become sources of exposure to humans as a result of natural or anthropogenic processes (Alloway 2013; Tchounwou et al. 2012; Bhavani and Sujatha 2014).

It is well established that exposure to many heavy metals and metalloids causes adverse health effects in humans. Many heavy metals and metalloids are classified as human carcinogens by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC 2018). A variety of signalling and cellular regulatory proteins that are involved in important processes such apoptosis, cell cycle regulation, DNA repair, DNA methylation, cell growth and differentiation are affected by exposure to heavy metals and metalloids (Kim et al. 2015; Engwa et al. 2019). Any disruptions to these processes can lead to cancer (Engwa et al. 2019). The main mechanism of inducing these disruptions is oxidative stress. Certain heavy metals and metalloids, such as arsenic, iron, copper, chromium, cobalt, and vanadium amongst others, are known for their ability to produce Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) such as superoxide ion, hydrogen peroxide, and hydroxyl radical by utilizing the Fenton chemistry/Haber-Weiss reaction (Jaishankar et al. 2014; Manoj and Padhy 2013; Szivák et al. 2009). Their production results in oxidative stress, a state where cells have elevated levels of ROS, which causes damage to proteins (e.g. protein fragmentation), lipids (e.g. lipid peroxidation), and DNA (e.g. DNA strand breaks) (Schieber and Chandel 2014; Barrera 2012; Rehman et al. 2018; Engwa et al. 2019).

Given the known effects of exposure to heavy metals and metalloids, this study will focus on the effect of samples with known mineralogical, chemical, and physical characteristics on DNA strand breaks. Samples previously collected from inside and around the Panasqueira mine area in Portugal were selected for this study because they exhibited a wide range of heavy metals/metalloids and major oxide composition and also for being available in large amounts (250 g). The overall objectives of this study were to (i) determine the level of DNA damage induced in the presence and absence of H₂O₂ using the Plasmid Scission Assay and (ii) identify the main determinants of DNA damage formation using bivariate correlation analysis and multiple linear regression.

3.2 Materials and methods

Rock samples were collected from in and around the Panasqueira mine, Portugal (Polya 1987a; Ávila et al. 2008; Orey 1967; Kelly and Rye 1979; Bussink 1984; Foxford et al. 2000; Polya et al. 2000; Polya 1987b, 1989, 1988). It's a tin-tungsten mine located in central Portugal (latitude, 40° 10' 10" North / longitude, 7° 45' 33" West). Extensive studies including those by (Polya 1987b, 1989, 1988) show that the deposit is surrounded by an extensive hydrothermal alteration halo. The 200 + rock samples collected exhibit a wide range of chemical compositions, including with respect to a number of elements (e.g. arsenic, uranium, and silicon) suspected to be associated with increased toxicity. Accordingly, these samples represent an ideal set of samples to explore the associations between particulate chemical composition and toxic effects. After crushing, the resultant crushed rock powders (CRP) were analysed by means of X-ray diffraction (XRD), X-ray fluorescence (XRF), and particle size analyser to investigate their mineralogical, chemical, and particle size characteristics

respectively. The ability of CRPs to cause DNA damage was investigated using an *invitro* cell-free Plasmid Scission Assay. A more detailed description of each method is provided below.

3.2.1 Sample collection

Whole rock samples ranging from 0.5 - 1 kg in weight were collected from the Panasqueira mine area in Portugal in February / March 1984. Every sample was broken up with a carbide splitter and reduced to millimetre sized particles in a jaw crusher. A portion of the crushed material was then placed in a Cr-V stainless steel Tema Mill (TEMA Machinery Ltd, Woodford Halse, Northants, UK) and further crushed to < 50 µm powders. Pressed powder pellets were then prepared by standard techniques as outlined in (Polya 1987, 1988). Throughout the whole process every piece of equipment was thoroughly cleaned after each sample treatment. Around 250 Crushed Rock Powder (CRP) samples were eventually obtained and subsequently stored in sealed individual zip-bags at room temperature. For the purpose of this study, a sub-set of 24 samples, each weighing approximately 250 g, were selected on the basis of their chemical compositional variability, particular with respect to arsenic, to test their association with toxic effects.

3.2.2 XRD analysis

Sample preparation involved grinding ~ 0.1 g of crushed rock powder, mixing with ~ 1 ml of amyl acetate, using an agate pestle and mortar, transferring the resultant slurries to a glass microscope slide and air drying. Measurements were carried out on a Bruker D8 Advance diffractometer, equipped with a Göbel Mirror and a Lynxeye detector. The X-ray tube had a copper source, providing CuK α 1 X-rays with a

wavelength of 1.5406 Å. Samples were scanned from 5 - 70° -2 θ , with a step size of 0.02° - 2 θ and a count time of 0.2 s per step. The resultant XRD patterns were evaluated using EVA version 4, which compares experimental data to standards from the ICDD (International Centre for Diffraction Data) Database.

3.2.3 XRF analysis

XRF analysis was conducted on the 24 samples at the University of Nottingham using a fully automated Phillips PW1400 XRF wavelength dispersive spectrometer. Summaries of the analytical method have been reported elsewhere (Polya 1987, 1988, 1989).

3.2.4 Particle size distribution

Particle size analysis was conducted at the British Geological Survey (BGS) in Keyworth by Thomas Walker (Walker, unpublished work). Each sample was weighed out into 2 vials of 0.25 g and suspended into 10 ml solution of Calgon (25 % sodium hexametaphosphate). The samples were then shaken and mixed for 30 seconds using a vortex mixer at 2500 rpm before being analysed using a Beckman Coulter LS 13 320 Particle Sizing Analyser. Each sample was analysed twice. Each resultant particle size distribution was characterised by three parameters, D90 (the 90th percentile particle size), D50 (the median particle size), and D10 (the 10th percentile particle size). Values were calculated from the distribution and statistical analysis was conducted using Gradistat© software on Microsoft Excel (Walker, unpublished).

3.2.5 Plasmid Scission Assay

The ability of CRPs to cause DNA strand breaks was investigated using the plasmid scission assay as described previously (Dumax-Vorzet et al. 2015; Dumax Vorzet 2010) with minor modifications. When plasmid DNA runs through an agarose gel, three bands are observed. Supercoiled plasmid DNA is the native form (covalently closed circular DNA) where there are no strand breaks. When one DNA strand is cut, the resulting nicked or relaxed plasmid DNA will have a floppy open circle structure. When both strands of the plasmid are cut, the result is linear plasmid DNA. These three forms have different migration speeds where supercoiled plasmid DNA is the fastest as it doesn't have any strand breaks and its compactness sustains less friction against the agarose gel. Linear plasmid DNA runs through the gel slower than supercoiled plasmid DNA but faster than nicked or relaxed plasmid DNA. Nicked or relaxed plasmid DNA is the slowest due to its large floppy circular nature. pchAT plasmid DNA purified from *E.coli* in lab using Miniprep (Qiagen, Netherlands) was kindly provided by Professor Geoff Margison. In brief, pchAT Plasmid DNA (5 ng) was diluted to 20 µl in an Elution Buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.5) with different levels of CRPs and H₂O₂. Samples were incubated for 1 - 5 hours at 37 °C. The reaction was stopped by adding loading buffer (Promega blue/orange 6X loading dye) and the whole reaction mixture loaded onto 0.6 % TBE-agarose gel. Electrophoresis was conducted at 90 - 100 V for 45 min - 2 hours in 1x TBE buffer. The different forms of plasmid were visualised on a Typhoon 9200 variable mode imager. The intensity of the different forms of plasmid in each lane was analysed using ImageQuantTM (GE Healthcare Life Sciences) and the level of damaged plasmid in each sample was calculated as shown in Equation (1).

$$DP(\%) = \frac{R+L}{R+L+S} \times 100$$
(1)

Where;

DP is the percentage of DNA damage R is the relaxed form of plasmid DNA L is the linear form of plasmid DNA S is the supercoiled form of plasmid DNA

In each experiment, positive and negative controls were added. The positive control was H_2O_2 (3.5 mM), pchAT plasmid DNA (5 ng), and FeSO₄ (25 μ M) in elution buffer. The negative control was; H_2O_2 (3.5 mM) and pchAT plasmid DNA (5 ng) diluted in elution buffer.

3.2.6 Statistical analysis

Data obtained from each Plasmid Scission Assay were described using the mean, standard deviation, minimum, and maximum values. A one-way analysis of variance was used to compare each group individually to determine if the levels of DNA strand breaks varied significantly between samples. A bivariate correlation analysis was then conducted to examine possible associations between DNA strand breaks and the physiochemical composition of the samples. All the significant variables from this analysis were then plotted against the percentage of DNA strand breaks to examine the correlations and entered into a backward stepwise multiple linear regression model. The least significant variable was eliminated step by step and all the models were compared using Bayesian information criterion (BIC) to choose the best explanatory model. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS Statistics version 22. Graphs and scatterplots were created using Microsoft Excel 2010.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 XRD analysis

The crystalline minerals identified by XRD in the CRPs were mostly silicates with minor sulphides. These included quartz, muscovite 2M1, dravite tourmaline, and albite amongst others (*Table 3.1*). The most abundant crystalline minerals found were quartz (Modal abundance = 40 %, SD = 17 %), muscovite 2M1 (M = 32 %, SD = 19 %) and dravite tourmaline (M = 11 %, SD = 16 %) with lesser amounts of albite (M = 9 %, SD = 12 %), phlogopite 1M mica (M = 4 %, SD = 8 %), clinochlore II2b (M = 3 %, SD = 5 %), and traces of microcline intermediate 1, magnetite , and pyrite. (*Table 3.2*).

	Mineral Phase																			
San	Alb	ite	Clinoc	chlore	Dra	vite	Мадт	netite	Micro	ocline	Musc	ovite	Phlogo	oite 1M	Pvr	ite	te Quartz			
npl	110	nic –	IIb	<u>p-2</u>	Tourn	naline	magi	icute	interme	intermediate1		2M1		ca	1 91					
e	Weight	Error	Weight	Error	Weight	Error	Weight	Error	Weight	Error	Weight	Error	Weight	Error	Weight	Error	Weight	Error		
Δ	1.0	0.2	0.8	03	377	0.8	70 ND	70 ND	2.4	0.5	70 10 /	07	70 ND	70 ND	70 ND	70 ND	38.0	70 0.8		
R	16.4	0.2	ND	ND	11.8	0.8	ND	ND	2.4 ND	ND	17.4	1.0	ND	ND	ND	ND	54.5	1.3		
C	15.8	0.0	26	0.6	ND	ND	ND	ND	3.4	0.8	18.9	0.9	ND	ND	ND	ND	59.3	1.5		
D	0.6	0.7	1.5	0.0	49.8	0.9	ND	ND	24	0.6	10.1	0.5	ND	ND	ND	ND	35.6	0.8		
E	ND	ND	ND	ND	47.0	0.9	ND	ND	ND	ND	20.4	0.0	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND		
F	26.3	1.6	17.6	1.2	1.4	0.8	ND	ND	ND	ND	54.8	1.9	ND	ND	ND	ND	32.7	0.8		
G	ND	ND	3.1	1.0	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	85.1	1.2	ND	ND	ND	ND	11.8	0.8		
Н	8.0	0.5	5.9	0.4	ND	ND	ND	ND	2.6	0.6	17.7	0.8	ND	ND	ND	ND	65.7	1.0		
Ι	11.4	0.4	3.3	0.3	ND	ND	ND	ND	2.6	0.4	12.5	0.5	ND	ND	ND	ND	70.1	0.7		
J	24.6	0.9	8.7	0.5	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	34.9	1.1	ND	ND	ND	ND	31.8	1.0		
K	ND	ND	ND	ND	23.4	0.7	ND	ND	2.6	0.5	22.2	0.8	ND	ND	ND	ND	51.7	0.9		
L	ND	ND	1.1	0.9	7.3	1.0	ND	ND	ND	ND	48.0	1.6	ND	ND	ND	ND	43.6	1.6		
Μ	ND	ND	2.2	0.6	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	53.5	1.5	ND	ND	ND	ND	44.3	1.5		
Ν	0.4	0.9	0.6	0.8	7.0	1.0	ND	ND	ND	ND	37.4	1.6	12.2	0.8	ND	ND	42.5	1.6		
0	15.9	0.9	7.8	0.7	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	41.7	1.3	ND	ND	ND	ND	34.7	1.2		
Р	8.9	1.0	ND	ND	5.4	0.9	ND	ND	ND	ND	32.1	1.5	20.6	1.1	ND	ND	33.1	1.4		
Q	44.8	2.2	1.6	0.6	ND	ND	0.9	0.3	ND	ND	6.0	1.0	26.4	1.7	ND	ND	20.4	1.4		
R	ND	ND	ND	ND	16.0	0.8	ND	ND	ND	ND	46.8	1.2	5.1	0.5	ND	ND	32.2	1.1		
S	2.4	0.5	6.3	0.6	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	29.7	1.1	ND	ND	ND	ND	61.6	1.2		
Т	10.7	0.5	ND	ND	6.9	0.5	ND	ND	ND	ND	16.5	0.7	5.5	0.3	ND	ND	60.4	0.9		
U	ND	ND	ND	ND	9.5	0.7	ND	ND	ND	ND	39.2	1.6	16.6	1.0	ND	ND	34.7	1.5		
V	26.2	0.8	ND	ND	2.5	0.5	ND	ND	ND	ND	17.6	0.7	16.5	0.7	ND	ND	37.2	1.0		
W	ND	ND	ND	ND	34.1	0.9	ND	ND	1.9	0.6	30.7	0.9	ND	ND	0.7	0.1	32.5	0.8		
Χ	ND	ND	0.15	0.54	4.12	0.6	ND	ND	ND	ND	65.99	1.34	1.02	0.38	ND	ND	28.72	1.17		

Table 3.1, Mineralogical composition of crushed rock powders from Panasqueira; as determined by XRD.

Table 3.2, Descriptive statistics for abundance (wt. %) of crystalline minerals identified by XRD in crushed rock powders from Panasqueira.

Crystalline mineral	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation
Albite	ND	44.8	8.9	11.9
Clinochlore IIb2	ND	17.6	2.6	4.1
Dravite Tourmaline	ND	49.8	11.0	15.6
Magnetite	ND	0.9	0.0	0.2
Microcline intermediate1	ND	3.4	0.8	1.2
Muscovite 2M1	6.0	85.1	32.4	19.3
Phlogopite 1M Mica	ND	26.4	4.3	7.9
Pyrite	ND	0.7	0.0	0.2
Quartz	ND	70.1	39.9	16.8

3.3.2 XRF analysis

The chemical compositions of the CRPs are summarised in *Tables 3.3 to 3.6*. The compositions of these largely lower Greenschist facies meta-silstones and meta-sandstones are dominated by SiO₂ (M = 63 %, SD = 8 %), Al₂O₃ (M = 19 %, SD = 5 %) and Fe₂O₃ (M = 7 %, SD = 2 %). Notable traces included S (M = 1600 μ g/g, SD = 3800 μ g/g) Ba (M = 560 μ g/g, SD = 250 μ g/g) and As (M = 380 μ g/g, SD = 650 μ g/g).

Samula					Oxide	(Wt%)				
Sample	Al ₂ O ₃	CaO	Fe ₂ O ₃	K ₂ O	MgO	MnO	Na ₂ O	P_2O_5	SiO ₂	TiO ₂
Α	17.78	0.18	7.66	2.58	1.51	0.07	0.61	0.14	65.53	0.95
В	16.78	0.24	5.22	3.58	1.70	0.05	1.69	0.18	66.93	0.87
С	14.50	0.14	5.56	2.09	2.05	0.04	1.58	0.12	72.14	0.67
D	16.54	0.23	9.15	1.35	1.79	0.06	0.89	0.28	65.31	1.14
Ε	18.31	0.69	9.07	2.57	2.01	0.11	0.74	0.55	61.78	1.08
F	25.74	0.12	9.51	5.22	3.20	0.05	1.94	0.19	48.37	1.31
G	33.35	ND	5.38	7.39	1.34	0.02	0.81	0.06	46.13	1.89
Η	13.88	ND	5.95	1.86	1.89	0.04	0.81	0.07	74.78	0.63
Ι	11.32	ND	3.19	1.26	1.29	ND	1.41	0.10	80.72	0.54
J	20.32	0.32	7.52	3.40	2.05	0.06	2.62	0.20	60.69	0.97
K	14.95	0.37	5.57	3.09	1.50	0.09	0.42	0.36	71.27	0.77
L	20.28	0.01	8.17	4.06	1.71	0.02	0.53	0.16	58.67	1.06
Μ	24.38	0.02	5.91	4.33	0.89	0.01	0.81	0.06	60.01	1.02
Ν	20.01	0.21	5.59	5.03	2.12	0.03	1.20	0.14	63.74	1.02
0	21.14	0.21	7.49	4.14	2.01	0.05	1.59	0.15	60.89	0.99
Р	18.72	0.29	7.82	5.47	2.47	0.07	1.53	0.27	59.68	0.95
Q	17.25	3.73	7.62	3.19	4.37	0.11	3.16	0.59	55.25	1.18
R	20.41	0.22	8.27	5.96	2.52	0.17	0.42	0.17	57.36	1.08
S	19.26	ND	5.08	2.92	2.06	0.02	0.20	0.03	65.85	0.83
Т	14.44	0.25	4.19	3.01	1.61	0.04	1.54	0.20	73.19	0.64
U	20.48	0.18	7.04	5.67	2.17	0.06	0.98	0.15	62.27	0.94
V	16.04	0.26	6.22	3.47	2.21	0.04	3.01	0.14	66.64	0.90
W	19.20	1.14	7.05	3.35	2.06	0.05	0.48	0.93	63.28	0.95
X	21.36	0.55	6.49	7.00	2.20	0.18	0.14	0.44	57.35	0.86

Table 3.3, Chemical composition (major oxides) of crushed rock powders from Panasqueira; determined by XRF (Polya, 1987, 1988).

Sample												Elemen	nt (µg/g)											
Sample	As	Ba	Bi	Ce	Со	Cr	Cu	La	Mo	Nb	Ni	Pb	Rb	S	Sb	Sn	Sr	Th	U	V	W	Y	Zn	Zr
Α	3164	274	5	150	13	120	94	32	1	13	32	10	308	3733	3	122	58	8	3	116	64	31	338	190
В	113	564	2	48	11	99	8	30	ND	12	31	4	242	35	ND	35	51	10	2	96	14	33	78	258
С	10	402	ND	45	14	83	9	20	ND	11	23	9	62	49	ND	ND	44	7	3	76	4	23	63	177
D	730	419	12	99	7	130	17	42	ND	9	29	6	162	9	ND	73	80	12	3	134	16	31	360	193
Е	883	365	14	100	15	135	197	35	1	14	44	7	237	4570	ND	66	90	13	4	141	17	40	368	189
F	99	928	ND	92	10	151	27	58	1	18	35	12	179	64	ND	ND	74	13	3	171	4	41	144	264
G	235	1330	3	125	10	218	40	62	2	26	21	130	236	40	1	38	64	20	5	222	19	64	140	496
Н	94	354	ND	32	8	73	23	24	ND	8	18	37	56	61	ND	ND	36	7	ND	67	9	25	55	175
Ι	3	214	ND	37	10	66	4	17	ND	8	26	ND	43	25	ND	ND	33	3	3	59	5	30	33	178
J	330	633	ND	85	18	129	25	34	ND	14	45	3	217	1140	ND	14	72	11	2	141	7	37	158	193
K	550	257	1	63	11	89	104	25	1	10	32	55	426	2732	ND	87	57	7	2	78	16	27	460	221
L	417	608	1	69	13	127	51	38	1	14	29	23	250	28	ND	37	61	11	4	129	24	28	147	199
М	10	848	ND	68	7	136	44	44	1	16	8	33	175	201	ND	4	51	11	3	156	7	40	35	228
Ν	60	646	ND	68	16	116	46	43	2	14	42	18	546	956	4	46	54	5	3	122	45	42	209	248
0	44	688	4	71	12	130	29	38	1	15	52	4	273	487	ND	21	53	11	3	141	38	37	126	189
Р	206	701	ND	61	8	121	6	37	1	13	39	5	589	32	ND	47	50	4	3	135	20	46	125	200
Q	17	596	ND	68	17	37	20	39	1	9	8	13	236	1362	ND	51	391	6	2	109	3	28	182	227
R	553	561	3	85	8	130	8	35	2	15	38	ND	763	249	ND	69	40	8	4	141	40	45	288	201
S	14	606	ND	64	10	88	18	37	ND	12	11	13	82	67	ND	0	31	9	2	92	5	27	164	196
Т	137	442	ND	42	6	84	8	21	ND	9	19	4	214	83	ND	28	40	5	3	70	15	23	50	228
U	199	689	ND	65	15	124	26	36	1	13	53	3	785	515	ND	60	51	9	4	134	24	43	157	195
V	159	362	3	69	13	109	9	34	ND	13	42	35	396	459	ND	25	47	7	3	102	43	36	414	187
W	656	470	11	110	19	137	362	34	3	13	46	98	370	17822	5	257	135	9	4	145	82	52	248	184
X	462	550	3	64	10	116	86	43	2	22	46	16	1241	3764	6	162	333	9	4	130	66	46	166	174

Table 3.4, Chemical composition (trace elements) of crushed rock powders from Panasqueira; as determined by XRF (Polya, 1987, 1988),

Table 3.5, Descriptive statistics for chemical composition (major oxides) of Panasqueira crushed rock powders (n=24) determined by XRF.

Oxide	Minimum / Maximum (Wt%)	Mean / Std. Deviation (Wt%)
Al ₂ O ₃	11.3 / 33.4	19.0 / 4.5
CaO	0.0 / 3.7	0.4 / 0.8
Fe ₂ O ₃	3.2 / 9.5	6.7 / 1.6
K ₂ O	1.3 / 7.4	3.8 / 1.7
MgO	0.9 / 4.4	2.0 / 0.7
MnO	0.0 / 0.2	0.1 / 0.0
Na ₂ O	0.1 / 3.2	1.2 / 0.8
P ₂ O ₅	0.0 / 0.9	0.2 / 0.2
SiO ₂	46.1 / 80.7	63.2 / 7.9
TiO ₂	0.5 / 1.9	1.0 / 0.3

Table 3.6, Descriptive statistics for chemical composition (trace elements) of Panasqueira crushed rock powders (n=24) determined by XRF. Zero used as default to indicate below detection limit.

	Minimum / Maximum	Mean / Std. Deviation
Element	(µg/g)	(µg/g)
As	3 / 3164	381 / 646
Ba	214 / 1330	563 / 244
Bi	0 / 14	3 / 5
Ce	32 / 150	74 / 28
Со	6 / 19	12 / 4
Cr	37 / 218	115 / 36
Cu	4 / 362	53 / 80
La	17 / 62	36 / 11
Мо	0 / 3	1 / 1
Nb	8 / 26	13 / 5
Ni	8 / 53	32 / 14
Pb	0 / 130	22 / 32
Rb	43 / 1241	337 / 279
S	9 / 17822	1604 / 3714
Sb	0 / 6	1 / 2
Sn	0 / 257	52 / 60
Sr	31 / 391	83 / 89
Th	3 / 20	9 / 4
U	0 / 5	3 / 1
V	59 / 222	121 / 38
W	3 / 82	25 / 22
Y	23 / 64	37 / 10
Zn	33 / 460	188 / 124
Zr	174 / 496	216 / 65

3.3.3 Particle size distribution

The particles size distribution of CRPs is summarised in *Table 3.7*. Fine size fractions that compromised 10 % of the samples' mass ranged from 1.97 - 4.48 μ m (D10 - M = 2.93 μ m, SD = 0.58). Median size fractions that compromised 50 % of the samples' mass ranged from 7.59 - 27.66 μ m (D50 - M = 13.42 μ m, SD = 5.15). Coarse size fractions that compromised 90 % of the samples' mass ranged from 43.75 - 259.10 (D90 - M = 113.46 μ m, SD = 48.55).

Table 3.7, Particle size distribution of crushed rock powders from Panasqueira;
as determined by Beckman Coulter LS 13 320 Particle Sizing Analyser - values
represent the mean of two experiments, data kindly supplied by Thomas Walker.

Sampla	Particle size parameters									
Sample	D10 (µm)	D50 (µm)	D90 (µm)							
Α	3.5	27.7	259.1							
В	3.6	15.0	98.61							
С	3.4	13.2	136.6							
D	2.8	17.5	119							
E	2.9	14.1	104.1							
F	3.3	12.4	115.9							
G	3.0	10.2	101.9							
Н	2.7	11.9	109.4							
Ι	2.2	9.3	91.7							
J	2.2	7.6	43.75							
K	2.9	15.3	67.6							
L	3.1	9.9	51.3							
Μ	2.7	8.6	84.93							
Ν	2.8	11.1	120.7							
0	2.6	9.4	103.9							
Р	4.5	20.6	218.4							
Q	2.2	21.9	171.4							
R	3.5	15.7	86.55							
S	2.6	9.6	121							
Т	3.8	21.5	134.2							
U	2.7	9.7	104.5							
V	2.0	8.5	50.69							
W	2.4	9.6	106.6							
X	3.0	12.0	121.1							

3.3.4 Plasmid Scission Assay

Hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) alone did not induce substantial strand breaks but in combination with increasing FeSO₄ concentration, there was a dose-dependent increase in the proportion of damaged plasmid, (*Figure 3.1*). Negative controls (i.e. without particulates or FeSO₄) gave rise to DNA damage of less than 10 %, with this damage being independent of H₂O₂ concentration over the range 0 to 200 μ M H₂O₂. These small levels of DNA damage are similar to those observed in earlier studies using this technique (Dumaz-Vorzat et al, 2015) and we speculate reflect small amounts of damage caused by the DNA extraction procedure or during the incubation period.

The addition of increasing amounts of CRPs to a reaction mix containing, pchAT plasmid DNA, H_2O_2 and Elution Buffer resulted in a dose-dependent increase in the proportion of damaged plasmid (*Figure 3.2*).

For samples incubated at the highest concentration of CRP (1250 µg/ml), the percentage of DNA strand breaks found in the absence of H₂O₂ was between 0 - 10 %. However, when the samples were incubated with H₂O₂, the percentage of DNA strand breaks increased to between 10 – 100 depending upon the sample (*Figure 3.3*). When comparing the percentage of DNA damage in the two groups (with and without H₂O₂), a significant difference was found for all samples using a paired samples t-test (*Table 3.8*). Also, when comparing the percentage of DNA damage of DNA damage within each group individually, a significant difference was found using a one-way analysis of variance (with H₂O₂ p < 0.001 / without H₂O₂ p < 0.001).



Figure 3.1, Plasmid Scission assay, Dose dependent DNA strand breaks arising from (a, b) H₂O₂ and (c, d) FeSO₄

(a, electrophoresis results) / (b, % DNA damage induced by increasing amounts of H_2O_2) – pchAT plasmid DNA was incubated at 37 °C for 1 hour with 0 - 200 μ M H_2O_2 in Elution Buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.5) (20 μ l). (c, electrophoresis results) / (d, % DNA damage induced by increasing amounts of FeSO₄ in the presence of H_2O_2) – pchAT plasmid DNA was incubated at 37 °C for 1 hour with 3.5mM H_2O_2 and increasing concentration of FeSO₄ (0 - 25 μ M). Both reactions were stopped by the addition of loading buffer (Promega blue/orange 6X loading dye). The samples were separated on 0.6% TBE-agarose gel at 90 V for 2 h. The different forms of plasmid were visualised on a Typhoon 9200 variable mode imager. The intensity of the different forms of plasmid (relaxed, linear, and supercoiled) in each lane was analysed using ImageQuantTM and the level of damaged plasmid in each sample was calculated. Error bars represent the standard deviation (SD) of three independent experiments.



Figure 3.2, Plasmid Scission assay of Panasequeira CRPs, Dose dependent DNA strand breaks arising from CRPs (100 – 1250 µg/ml)

(a, b, c - % DNA damage induced by increasing amounts of CRPs in the presence of H_2O_2 for three representative samples E, G & K) Samples were suspended in distilled water (5 mg/ml) by sonication for a total of 3 mins. Sonication was performed at 80% amplitude. The samples were used directly after being suspended without centrifugation. Plasmid DNA (5 ng) was incubated at 37 °C for 5 hours with 3.5 mM H_2O_2 and increasing concentrations (100 µg/ml - 1250 µg/ml) of the CRPs. (d - % DNA damage induced by negative and positive controls) positive (FeSO₄25 µM, Plasmid DNA (5 ng), H₂O₂ 3.5 mM, and Elution Buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.5)) controls were also added. The reaction was stopped by the addition of loading buffer (Promega blue/orange 6X loading dye). The samples were separated on 0.6% TBE-agarose gel at 100 V for 45 mins. Three independents were carried out and the mean for each sample was calculated. Error bars represent the standard deviation (SD) of three independent experiments.



Figure 3.3, Plasmid Scission assay of Panasequeira CRPs, DNA strand breaks caused by CRPs (A-X) at 1250 µg/ml

(a - % DNA damage induced by 1250 μ g/ml of all CRPs in the presence of H₂O₂) Samples were suspended in distilled water (5 mg/ml) by sonication for a total of 3 mins. Sonication was performed at 80 % amplitude. The samples were used directly after being suspended without centrifugation. pchAT Plasmid DNA was incubated at 37 °C for 5 hours with and without H₂O₂ at the highest concentration of the sample. (b - % DNA damage induced by negative and positive controls) positive (FeSO4 25 μ M, Plasmid DNA (5 ng), H₂O₂ 3.5mM, and Elution Buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.5)) and negative (Plasmid DNA (5 ng), H₂O₂ 3.5mM, and Elution Buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.5)) controls were also added. The reaction was stopped by the addition of loading buffer. The samples were separated on 0.6 % TBE-agarose gel at 100 V for 45 mins. Six independent experiments were carried out and the mean for each sample was calculated. Error bars represent the standard deviation (SD) of six independent experiments.

Table 3.8, A comparison of the level of DNA strand breaks (Mean / Standard deviation of six independent experiments) between powdered rock samples from Panasqueira (n=24) incubated with and without H_2O_2 using a paired samples t-test.

	With H ₂ O ₂	Without H ₂ O ₂	Datia far
Sample	Mean / Standard	Mean / Standard	Kauo Ior with/without U.O.
	deviation	deviation	
Α	49.18 / 5.82	10.51 / 2.04	4.7 *
В	40.67 / 8.54	9.17 / 2.53	4.4 *
С	37.20 / 8.77	8.33 / 1.59	4.5 *
D	51.73 / 8.56	9.88 / 2.94	5.2 *
Ε	65.31 / 5.12	8.20 / 1.71	8.0 *
F	43.19 / 7.29	9.47 / 2.96	4.6 *
G	26.71 / 5.41	6.51 / 1.16	4.1 *
Н	36.74 / 5.05	8.02 / 1.22	4.6 *
Ι	38.54 / 5.74	7.61 / 1.12	5.1 *
J	42.82 / 4.41	5.56 / 3.13	7.7 *
K	56.37 / 4.49	5.65 / 1.92	10.0 *
L	28.16 / 2.91	8.67 / 3.01	3.2 *
Μ	18.37 / 3.94	2.16 / 2.13	8.5 *
Ν	45.79 / 5.26	3.70 / 1.65	12.4 *
0	38.80 / 7.18	3.00 / 1.80	12.9 *
Р	45.60 / 1.88	1.70 / 1.77	26.8 *
Q	58.72 / 3.20	2.24 / 2.17	26.2 *
R	95.06 / 1.74	2.71 /2.24	35.1 *
S	9.71 / 3.45	0.00 / 0.00	*(-)
Т	31.71 / 2.58	0.00 / 0.00	*(-)
U	34.49 / 2.83	0.00 / 0.00	*(-)
V	74.37 / 4.65	0.00 / 0.00	*(-)
W	100.00 / 0.00	0.02 / 0.04	5567 *
X	90.32 / 5.24	0.28 / 0.63	323 *

*There was a significant difference for all samples when incubated with and without H_2O_2 . All *p* values for the t-test were < 0.001.

*(-); values could not be calculated

The percentage of plasmid DNA damage in the presence of H₂O₂ was correlated with MnO, P₂O₅, Rb, S, Cu, Zn, Mo, Sn, and W as well as Sn, Ni, Bi, and dravite tourmaline but to a lesser extent (*Figure 3.4*). None of the particle size distribution parameters were correlated with the percentage of plasmid DNA damage. In a multiple linear regression model, MnO ($\beta = 0.541$, p < 0.001), S ($\beta = 1.170$, p < 0.002), Cu ($\beta = -$

0.761, p < 0.031), and Zn (β = 0.253, p <0.035) were significant predictors of the percentage of DNA damage. These elements combined explained 83% of the variance (R2 = 0.834, p < 0.001). In the absence of H₂O₂, no correlation was found between the percentage of DNA damage and the physiochemical composition of the samples.



Figure 3.4, Correlation plots between DNA damage observed at 1250 µg/ml of CRPs in a plasmid scission assay and content of significantly correlated components (r and p values shown were obtained from Bivariate Correlation Analysis)

3.4 Discussion

All samples collected from inside and around the Panasqueira mine area were able to induce DNA damage when incubated as a CRP with plasmid DNA in the presence of H₂O₂. The percentage of plasmid DNA damage varied significantly with MnO, S, Cu, and Zn, these chemical components also being significant predictors of DNA damage in a multivariate model. To the best of knowledge, this is the first study to determine direct apparent effects MnO, S, Cu, and Zn in CRPs in a cell-free DNA scission assay, although it is noted that the large degree of covariance of these compositional parameters with other compositional parameters means that the DNA damage cannot be uniquely ascribed to each of these components and this represents a fundamental limitation of such toxicological studies involving real multicomponent geological materials.

It is hypothesised that the Plasmid DNA damage observed in the presence of H_2O_2 is caused by ROS generation from MnO, S, Cu, and Zn's participation in the Fenton chemistry/Haber-Weiss reaction (Jaishankar et al. 2014; Manoj and Padhy 2013; Szivák et al. 2009). Ions of the aforementioned components could have reacted with H_2O_2 and yielded hydroxyl radicals that are extremely reactive and toxic to biological molecules such as DNA (Thannickal and Fanburg 2000; Manke et al. 2013).

Previous studies have reported associations between these chemical components and DNA damage in cell-based studies (Alarifi et al. 2017; Frick et al. 2011; Hoffman et al. 2012; Linder 2012; Cervantes-Cervantes et al. 2005; Arciello et al. 2005; Zyba et al. 2016; Sharif et al. 2012; Ho and Ames 2002; Ho et al. 2003; Wysokinski et al. 2012). Manganese oxide nanoparticles have been associated with DNA strand breaks

in human neuronal cells (Alarifi et al. 2017) and type-II alveolar epithelial cells (Frick et al. 2011). Sulphur (Hoffman et al. 2012) and copper (Linder 2012; Cervantes-Cervantes et al. 2005; Arciello et al. 2005) have been associated with superoxide and hydroxyl radials which can results in oxidative stress and can lead to DNA damage. An increase in dietary zinc is actually known to reduce DNA damage (Zyba et al. 2016). Zinc deficiency on the other hand induces oxidative stress which leads to DNA damage (Sharif et al. 2012; Ho et al. 2003; Ho and Ames 2002). However, it has been reported before that zinc behaves differently in normal cells and cancer cells. Wysokinski et al. (2012) found that cancer cells exhibited higher levels of DNA damage in the presence of zinc while in normal lymphocytes such an effect was not found (Wysokinski et al. 2012). In this study, zinc levels were associated with an increase in DNA damage.

It has been previously reported that arsenic causes DNA strand breaks in mouse lungs (Yamanaka and Okada 1994), human fibroblasts (Mourón et al. 2006), and human HeLa S3 cells (Schwerdtle et al. 2003). However, in our study we found no significant linear association between arsenic concentrations and DNA strand breaks, notwithstanding that the CRPs contained up to $3000 \ \mu g/g$ As. The lack of association between arsenic and DNA damage could have been attributed to its insolubility in a wide range of pH conditions (Flora 2014). Moreover, certain contaminants need to be converted from their original form by enzymes first in the human body to show any adverse effects. That especially applies for arsenic as its metabolism is a critical determinant of its toxic effects (Navas-Acien and Guallar 2008; Hughes et al. 2011; Jomova et al. 2011). This could be why arsenic was not found in this study to be

associated with DNA damage as the assay was cell-free while in the other previously mentioned studies the assays were cell-based.

3.5 Conclusion

Crushed rock powders of known chemical composition have been shown to induce variable levels of DNA damage in a cell-free assay. MnO, S, Cu, and Zn were significant predictors of this DNA damage. Further work is required to characterise the mechanism of DNA damage formation and to determine to what extent these cell-free studies correlate with cellular studies. In particular, the perhaps surprising lack of association of DNA damage with arsenic concentration in the crushed rock powders highlights how cell-free assays may not be representative of toxicity behaviour in human cells, but the assays nevertheless confirm that the toxicity of µm-scale particles may be strongly dependent upon their chemical and mineralogical composition.

References

- Alarifi, S., Ali, D., & Alkahtani, S. (2017). Oxidative stress-Induced DNA damage by manganese dioxide nanoparticles in human neuronal cells. *BioMed Research International, 2017*.
- Alloway, B. J. (2013). Sources of heavy metals and metalloids in soils. In *Heavy metals in soils* (pp. 11-50): Springer.
- Arciello, M., Rotilio, G., & Rossi, L. (2005). Copper-dependent toxicity in SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells involves mitochondrial damage. *Biochemical and biophysical research communications*, 327(2), 454-459.
- Ávila, P. F., Da Silva, E. F., Salgueiro, A. R., & Farinha, J. (2008). Geochemistry and mineralogy of mill tailings impoundments from the Panasqueira mine (Portugal): implications for the surrounding environment. *Mine Water and the Environment, 27*(4), 210.
- Barrera, G. (2012). Oxidative stress and lipid peroxidation products in cancer progression and therapy. *ISRN oncology, 2012*.
- Bhavani, P., & Sujatha, B. (2014). Impact of toxic metals leading to environmental pollution. *Journal of Chemical and Pharmaceutical Sciences ISSN, 974*, 2115.
- Bussink, R. W. (1984). *Geochemistry of the Panasqueira tungsten-tin deposit, Portugal*. Instituut voor Aardwetenschappen der Rijksuniversiteit te Utrecht,
- Cervantes-Cervantes, M. P., Calderón-Salinas, J. V., Albores, A., & Muñoz-Sánchez, J. L. (2005). Copper increases the damage to DNA and proteins caused by reactive oxygen species. *Biological trace element research*, *103*(3), 229-248.
- Dumax Vorzet, A. (2010). *Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in DNA repair proficient and deficient mammalian cells*. University of Manchester,
- Dumax-Vorzet, A. F., Tate, M., Walmsley, R., Elder, R. H., & Povey, A. C. (2015). Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in mammalian cells. *Mutagenesis*, 30(5), 621-633.
- Engwa, G. A., Ferdinand, P. U., Nwalo, F. N., & Unachukwu, M. N. (2019). Mechanism and Health Effects of Heavy Metal Toxicity in Humans. In *Poisoning in the Modern World-New Tricks for an Old Dog?* : IntechOpen.
- Flora, S. J. S. (2014). Handbook of arsenic toxicology: Academic Press.
- Foxford, K., Nicholson, R., Polya, D., & Hebblethwaite, R. (2000). Extensional failure and hydraulic valving at Minas da Panasqueira, Portugal: evidence from vein spatial distributions, displacements and geometries. *Journal of Structural Geology, 22*(8), 1065-1086.
- Frick, R., Müller-Edenborn, B., Schlicker, A., Rothen-Rutishauser, B., Raemy, D. O., Günther, D., et al. (2011). Comparison of manganese oxide nanoparticles and manganese sulfate with regard to oxidative stress, uptake and apoptosis in alveolar epithelial cells. *Toxicology letters*, 205(2), 163-172.

- Ho, E., & Ames, B. N. (2002). Low intracellular zinc induces oxidative DNA damage, disrupts p53, NFκB, and AP1 DNA binding, and affects DNA repair in a rat glioma cell line. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 99*(26), 16770-16775.
- Ho, E., Courtemanche, C., & Ames, B. N. (2003). Zinc deficiency induces oxidative DNA damage and increases p53 expression in human lung fibroblasts. *The Journal of nutrition*, 133(8), 2543-2548.
- Hoffman, M., Rajapakse, A., Shen, X., & Gates, K. S. (2012). Generation of DNAdamaging reactive oxygen species via the autoxidation of hydrogen sulfide under physiologically relevant conditions: chemistry relevant to both the genotoxic and cell signaling properties of H2S. *Chemical research in toxicology*, 25(8), 1609-1615.
- Hughes, M. F., Beck, B. D., Chen, Y., Lewis, A. S., & Thomas, D. J. (2011). Arsenic exposure and toxicology: a historical perspective. *Toxicological Sciences*, *123*(2), 305-332.
- IARC (2018). List of classifications, Volumes 1–122. <u>https://monographs.iarc.fr/list-of-classifications-volumes/28/08/2018</u>.
- Jaishankar, M., Tseten, T., Anbalagan, N., Mathew, B. B., & Beeregowda, K. N. (2014). Toxicity, mechanism and health effects of some heavy metals. *Interdisciplinary toxicology*, 7(2), 60-72.
- Jomova, K., Jenisova, Z., Feszterova, M., Baros, S., Liska, J., Hudecova, D., et al. (2011). Arsenic: toxicity, oxidative stress and human disease. *Journal of Applied Toxicology, 31*(2), 95-107.
- Kelly, W. C., & Rye, R. O. (1979). Geologic, fluid inclusion, and stable isotope studies of the tin-tungsten deposits of Panasqueira, Portugal. *Economic Geology*, 74(8), 1721-1822.
- Kim, H. S., Kim, Y. J., & Seo, Y. R. (2015). An overview of carcinogenic heavy metal: molecular toxicity mechanism and prevention. *Journal of cancer prevention*, 20(4), 232.
- Koller, M., & Saleh, H. M. (2018). Introductory Chapter: Introducing Heavy Metals. *Heavy Metals*, 1.
- Linder, M. C. (2012). The relationship of copper to DNA damage and damage prevention in humans. *Mutation Research/Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis, 733*(1-2), 83-91.
- Manke, A., Wang, L., & Rojanasakul, Y. (2013). Mechanisms of Nanoparticle-Induced Oxidative Stress and Toxicity. *BioMed Research International, 2013*, 942916, doi:10.1155/2013/942916.
- Manoj, K., & Padhy, P. (2013). Oxidative stress and heavy metals: an appraisal with reference to environmental biology. *Int. Res. J Biological. Sci, 2*, 91-101.

- Mourón, S. A., Grillo, C. A., Dulout, F. N., & Golijow, C. D. (2006). Induction of DNA strand breaks, DNA-protein crosslinks and sister chromatid exchanges by arsenite in a human lung cell line. *Toxicology in Vitro, 20*(3), 279-285.
- Navas-Acien, A., & Guallar, E. (2008). Measuring arsenic exposure, metabolism, and biological effects: the role of urine proteomics. *Toxicological Sciences*, 106(1), 1-4.
- Orey, F. d. (1967). Tungsten-tin mineralization and paragenesis in the Panasqueira and Vale da Ermida mining districts. *Portugal. Comun. Serv. Geol. Portugal,* 52, 117-167.
- Polya, D. A. (1987a). *Chemical behaviour of tungsten in hydrothermal fluids*. University of Manchester,
- Polya, D. A. (1987b). *Chemical behaviour of tungsten in hydrothermal fluids AND Genesis of the Panasqueira W-Cu-Sn deposit, Portugal*. University of Manchester, UK.
- Polya, D. A. (1988). Efficiency of hydrothermal ore formation and the Panasqueira W–Cu (Ag)–Sn vein deposit. *Nature, 333*(6176), 838.
- Polya, D. A. (1989). Chemistry of the main-stage ore-forming fluids of the Panasqueira W-Cu (Ag)-Sn deposit, Portugal; implications for models of ore genesis. *Economic Geology*, 84(5), 1134-1152.
- Polya, D. A., Foxford, K. A., Stuart, F., Boyce, A., & Fallick, A. E. (2000). Evolution and paragenetic context of low δD hydrothermal fluids from the Panasqueira W-Sn deposit, Portugal: new evidence from microthermometric, stable isotope, noble gas and halogen analyses of primary fluid inclusions. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta*, 64(19), 3357-3371, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0016-</u>7037(00)00459-2.
- Rehman, K., Fatima, F., Waheed, I., & Akash, M. S. H. (2018). Prevalence of exposure of heavy metals and their impact on health consequences. *Journal of cellular biochemistry*, *119*(1), 157-184.
- Schieber, M., & Chandel, N. S. (2014). ROS function in redox signaling and oxidative stress. *Current biology*, 24(10), R453-R462.
- Schwerdtle, T., Walter, I., Mackiw, I., & Hartwig, A. (2003). Induction of oxidative DNA damage by arsenite and its trivalent and pentavalent methylated metabolites in cultured human cells and isolated DNA. *Carcinogenesis*, 24(5), 967-974.
- Sharif, R., Thomas, P., Zalewski, P., & Fenech, M. (2012). Zinc deficiency or excess within the physiological range increases genome instability and cytotoxicity, respectively, in human oral keratinocyte cells. *Genes & nutrition*, 7(2), 139.
- Szivák, I., Behra, R., & Sigg, L. (2009). METAL-INDUCED REACTIVE OXYGEN SPECIES PRODUCTION IN CHLAMYDOMONAS REINHARDTII (CHLOROPHYCEAE) 1. *Journal of phycology, 45*(2), 427-435.

- Tchounwou, P. B., Yedjou, C. G., Patlolla, A. K., & Sutton, D. J. (2012). Heavy metal toxicity and the environment. In *Molecular, Clinical and Environmental Toxicology* (pp. 133-164): Springer.
- Thannickal, V. J., & Fanburg, B. L. (2000). Reactive oxygen species in cell signaling. *American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology,* 279(6), L1005-L1028.
- Wysokinski, D., Blasiak, J., & Wozniak, K. (2012). Zinc differentially modulates DNA damage induced by anthracyclines in normal and cancer cells. *Experimental oncology*.
- Yamanaka, K., & Okada, S. (1994). Induction of lung-specific DNA damage by metabolically methylated arsenics via the production of free radicals. *Environmental Health Perspectives, 102*(suppl 3), 37-40.
- Zyba, S. J., Shenvi, S. V., Killilea, D. W., Holland, T. C., Kim, E., Moy, A., et al. (2016). A moderate increase in dietary zinc reduces DNA strand breaks in leukocytes and alters plasma proteins without changing plasma zinc concentrations. *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 105(2), 343-351.

Chapter 4: Geochemical compositional controls on DNA damage and cell viability induced in *in vitro* cell-based assays by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal: A comparison with a cell-free assay

Hatim Badri^{1,2}, David A. Polya^{1,*}, Andrew. C. Povey³

¹Department of Earth and Environmental Sciences and Williamson Research Centre

for Molecular Environmental Science, University of Manchester, Williamson

Building, Oxford Road, Manchester, M13 9PL, UK.

²Department of Environmental Health, College of Public Health and Health

Informatics, Umm Al-Qura University, Makkah, Saudi Arabia

³Division of Population Health, Health Services Research and Primary Care, School

of Health Sciences, Faculty of Medicine, Biology and Health, University of

Manchester, Manchester, M13 9PL, UK.

Target journal: Toxicology letters

Keywords: particles, heavy metals, DNA damage, cells death, cell-based assays, toxicity, Panasqueira
Acknowledgments

HB acknowledges financial support from the government of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. DP acknowledges the support of a Royal Commission for the Exhibition of 1851 PhD Scholarship (1983-1985) and the kind efforts of P. K. Harvey and B. P. Atkin with XRF analysis which was conducted at the then Natural Environment Research Council funded facility at the University of Nottingham. The authors would like to thank Dr. Caroline Ridley for providing the A549 cells, Mrs. Hanum Yaakub for her kind assistance with the MTT assay, Mr. Muaamar AL-Khaiqani for his kind assistance with the Comet assay, Jon Waters for assistance and advice on XRD, and Thomas Walker for carrying out the particle size distribution analysis at the British Geological Survey (Keyworth) – we are grateful to Oliver Kuras for providing access to that facility.

Abstract

Exposure to heavy metals and metalloids can have toxic effects on cells. The aim of this study was to assess the dependence of the cytotoxic and genotoxic effects caused by µm-scale solid particles on chemical compositions, notably of heavy metals and arsenic, of those particles, using the cell-based Neutral Comet and MTT assays on A549 lung cells and compare the effects found with those observed in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay. In regards to the Comet assay, the percentage of DNA in the tail varied between the samples ranging from 24 - 38%. Using bivariate correlation analysis and simple linear regression, MnO was found to be the only significant predictor of DNA damage ($\beta = 466$, p < 0.022). In regards to the MTT assay, the percentage of cell viability varied between the samples ranging from 43 - 73%. Using bivariate correlation analysis and multiple linear regression, MnO ($\beta = 0.452$, p =0.009) and Clinochlore IIb2 ($\beta = -0.450$, p < 0.010) were found to be associated with loss of viable cells. In comparison, DNA damage in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay ranged from 10 – 100 % with MnO, S, Cu, and Zn being significant predictors of the observed damage. In all assays, MnO appeared as a significant predictor; it was found to be positively correlated with DNA damage in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay and in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay, however to a much lesser extent. Also, it was found to be negatively correlated with cell viability in the cell-based MTT assay. It is hypothesised that some proportion of MnO was present in the large size fraction of the particles. Given that in a cell-free assay size isn't important since DNA is exposed to particles of various sizes and components, MnO was strongly correlated with DNA damage. In contrast, since in a cell-based assay size is extremely important as some particles might penetrate into cells and other might not due to their large size,

MnO was weakly correlated with DNA damage and wasn't causing the loss of viable cells. It is speculated that compositional properties were important in determining cell viability and DNA damage. However, physical properties are thought to have a bigger role in being controlling factors for the aforementioned endpoints. Smaller sized particles were possibly able to penetrate and reach more cellular components and their chemical components inflicted cellular damage through the release of reactive oxygen species. Further work is required to assess the extent of contribution of reactive oxygen species and particles' physical structures to the DNA damage and loss of viable cells observed. Nevertheless, this study highlights the potential role of chemistry, physical structure, and mineralogy to the extent and/or nature of DNA damage and cell death caused by particulates.

4.1 Introduction

The physicochemical and mineralogical composition of particles are known to be controlling factors for toxicity (Schmidt et al. 2019; Potthoff et al. 2015). Even though the exact mechanism of inducing toxic effects remains to be determined (Øvrevik et al. 2015), the most dominant theory is that particles exert their toxicity through their release of Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) which could result in oxidative stress leading to genotoxic (i.e. DNA strand breaks) and cytotoxic (i.e. cell death) effects (Øvrevik 2019; Jaeger et al. 2012; Chen and Lippmann 2009; Priftis et al. 2017; Shang et al. 2014). These effects form the basis for categorising assays used for *in vitro* assessment of particles' toxicity (Schmidt et al. 2019).

A variety of acellular and cellular *in vitro* systems are available for investigating toxic effects of particles. An acellular system enables the study of reactions that might occur within cells however, without the full cell system (Swartz 2006). Although this leads to a reduction in complex interactions associated with working on cellular systems and is considered to be an advantage sometimes, it might lead to false negative findings (Ayres et al. 2008) by limiting the ability of certain component (e.g. arsenic) to induce toxic effects due to the lack of biological interactions (Navas-Acien and Guallar 2008; Hughes et al. 2011; Jomova et al. 2011). This limits the use of acellular systems as they only allow for investigating inherent toxic potential of particles. For the assessment of total toxic potential, cellular systems are used as they enable the study of reactions taking place between specific agents, such as particles and their constituents, and the various components of living cells (Ayres et al. 2008). Still, a cellular system has its disadvantages as it can lead to understating the toxicity of an entire particle mixture and/or certain particle components as a result of defence and/or

repair mechanisms (Kawaguchi et al. 2008; Kawaguchi et al. 2010). Ideally, toxic effects of particles should be investigated in acellular and cellular systems in order to reach a better understanding of the component or group of components responsible for the observed effects (Ayres et al. 2008).

Therefore, given the known effects of exposure to particles of complex physiochemical and mineralogical compositions, the overall objectives of this study were to (i) determine the effect of the samples of different physical, chemical and mineralogical properties on DNA damage and cell viability using the cell-based Neutral Comet and MTT assays (ii) identify the main determinants of DNA damage formation and cell viability using bivariate correlation analysis and linear regression and (iii) compare results obtained here with those observed in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay previously presented in (Badri et al. 2020a) - *Chapter 3*, this volume. The samples selected for this study were Crushed Rock Powders (CRPs), collected from inside and around the Panasqueira mine area in Portugal and used because of their known and wide variation in the concentration of arsenic, heavy metals and other traces major oxide concentrations.

4.2 Materials and methods

Detailed descriptions of the samples, their respective physicochemical and mineralogical analyses, and their effect on DNA strand breaks in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay are presented in (Badri et al. 2020a) – *Chapter 3*, this volume. In brief, rock samples were collected from in and around the Panasqueira mine, Portugal. After crushing, the resultant crushed rock powders (CRP) were analysed by means of X-ray Diffraction (XRD), X-ray Fluorescence (XRF), and a Beckman Coulter LS 13 320

particle size analyser (analysis was conducted at the British Geological Survey (BGS) in Keyworth) to investigate their mineralogical, chemical, and particle size characteristics respectively. The crystalline minerals identified by XRD in the samples were mostly silicates with minor sulphides. These included quartz, muscovite 2M1, dravite tourmaline, and albite amongst others. A variety of components were identified by XRF but the most dominant were SiO₂, Al₂O₃, and Fe₂O₃ with notable traces including S, Ba, and As. The particle size analysis was used to calculate three parameters for describing particle size distributions; D90 (the 90th percentile particle size), D50 (the median particle size), and D10 (the 10th percentile particle size). pchAT Plasmid DNA was exposed to different levels of CRPs and H₂O₂ in an Elution Buffer and incubated for 5 hours at 37 °C. The reaction was stopped by adding loading buffer and the whole mixture was loaded to TBE-agarose gel. Electrophoresis was conducted in TBE buffer and the different forms of plasmid were visualised on a variable mode imager. The intensity of the different forms of plasmid in each lane was analysed and the level of damaged plasmid in each sample was calculated.

4.2.1 Cell culture

Adenocarcinomic human alveolar basal epithelial cells (A549 cells) kindly provided by Dr. Caroline Ridley were used. Cells were cultured in Minimum Essential Medium (MEM - Gibco, UK) supplemented with 10 % Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS – Gibco, UK), L-glutamine (Sigma, UK), sodium bicarbonate (Sigma, UK), and penicillinstreptomycin (Sigma, Israel). Cells were grown in Corning 75 cm² (T75) culture flasks at 37 °C, 3 % O₂ and 5 % CO₂ in 10 ml MEM medium for 24 hrs. Upon reaching confluence, the MEM medium was removed, and cells were washed with Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline (DPBS; Lonza, USA). After washing, cells were detached enzymatically using 750 µl of Trypsin-EDTA (Sigma, USA) for 5 mins at 37 °C. The reaction was stopped by adding 6 ml MEM medium. The cell suspension was centrifuged at 1000 rfc for 5 mins at 4 °C. The supernatant was discarded and 1 ml of MEM medium was added to re-suspend the cells. Cell concentration was determined using a haemocytometer.

4.2.2 Neutral Comet assay

The ability of CRPs to cause cellular DNA damage was investigated using the Neutral Comet assay as described previously (Dumax-Vorzet et al. 2015) with minor modifications. Cells were prepared at a concentration of 5000 cells/500 µL media and add to a 24 well plate and allowed to settle for 24 hrs. On the second day, the medium was replaced with medium containing CRPs or H_2O_2 (positive control) (500 µL per well) and incubated for 3 hours in the cell incubator. After that, the medium was discarded, and cells detached using trypsinization. Cells were then re-suspended in 0.7 % LMP (Agarose, low gelling temperature (LGT) (Sigma)) and subsequently dispensed on NMP agarose (Agarose, normal gelling temperature (NGT) (Bioline)) coated glass microscope slides and kept at 4 °C for 10 mins. Cells were lysed for 90 mins at 4 °C in lysis buffer (2.5 M NaCl, 100 mM Na2EDTA, 10 mM Tris-base, 10% Dimethyl Sulfoxide (DMSO) and 1% Triton X-100, pH 10) and DNA was unwound for 20 min in electrophoresis buffer (300mM of sodium acetate and 100 mM of Trisbase, pH 9) prior to electrophoresis for 30 min at 25 V/300 mA. Following neutralisation with neutralisation buffer (0.4 M Tris-base in ddH₂O, pH 7.5), the slides were stained with SYBR gold (SYBR gold (Invitrogen, UK) solution in 10 mM Tris-HCl, 1mM EDTA, pH 7.5) in the dark. Dry slides were stored in the dark until image capture using a fluorescent microscope and analysis with CometScore.

4.2.3 MTT assay

The effect of CRPs on cell viability was investigated using the MTT assay. A549 cells were seeded in a 96-well plate in MEM culture medium and incubated at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 3 % O₂ for 24 hrs. The following day, the medium was replaced with medium containing increasing concentration of powders (samples), negative (100 μ L of medium with untreated cells) and positive (medium containing H₂O₂) controls and incubated for 48 hours. Then, the medium was removed and replaced with 100 μ L of fresh medium and 10 μ L of MTT solution previously prepared and incubated at 37 °C for 4 hrs. After that, 85 μ L was removed from the medium and 50 μ L of DMSO was added to each well and mixed and incubated for 10 mins at 37 °C. Absorbance was read at 595 nm using MTT program of TECAN GENios plate reader. The percentage of cell viability was calculated as shown in Equation 1.

$$CV(\%) = \frac{At}{Ac} \times 100$$
 (1)

Where;

CV is the percentage of viable cells

At is the absorbance of cells treated with samples or positive control

Ac is the absorbance of control cells

4.2.4 Statistical analysis

Data obtained from each Neutral Comet and MTT assay were described using the mean and standard deviation. Data was analysed using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) to determine significance relative to the negative control. A bivariate correlation analysis was then conducted to examine possible associations between

DNA damage and cell viability and the physicochemical composition of the samples. All the significant variables from this analysis were then plotted against the percentage of DNA in the tail and the percentage of cell viability to examine the correlations and entered into a backward stepwise multiple linear regression models or a simple linear regression. The least significant variable was eliminated step by step and all the models were compared using Bayesian information criterion (BIC) to choose the best explanatory model. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS Statistics version 22. Graphs and scatterplots were created using Microsoft Excel 2010.

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Plasmid Scission assay

As previously reported in (Badri et al. 2020a) – *Chapter 3,* this volume, the percentage of DNA damage at 1250 µg/ml of CRPs varied between 10 – 100 % depending on the sample. In a multiple linear regression model, MnO (β = 0.541, p < 0.000), S (β = 1.170, p < 0.002), Cu (β = -0.761, p < 0.031), and Zn (β = 0.253, p < 0.035) were significant predictors of the percentage of DNA damage. These elements combined explained 83 % of the variance (R² = 0.834, p < 0.001) (Badri et al. 2020a).

The relationship between the significant predictors of DNA damage, MnO, S, Cu, and Zn, was examined (*Figure 4.1*). A positive correlation was found between S and Cu (r = 0.954, p < 0.001), MnO and Zn (r = 0.406, p < 0.049), Cu and Zn (r = 0.363, p < 0.081), S and Zn (r = 0.294, p < 0.163), MnO and S (r = 0.17, p < 0.427), and MnO and Cu (r = 0.156, p < 0.466).



Figure 4.1, Correlation between: (a) MnO and S, (b) MnO and Cu, (c) MnO and Zn, (d) S and Cu, (e) S and Zn, and (f) Cu and Zn content of Panasqueira crushed rock powders (r values shown were obtained from Bivariate Correlation Analysis)

4.3.2 Neutral Comet assay

Increasing concentrations of H_2O_2 (0 - 100 μ M) resulted in a dose-dependent increase in the percentage of DNA in the tail (*Figure 4.2*). Therefore, at 100 μ M, it was considered our positive control.

The addition of CRPs to the reactions mix resulted in a dose-dependent increase in the percentage of DNA in the tail as shown in *Figure 4.3*.

After the establishing the existence of a dose-response relationship, 24 samples (A-X) have been used at the same concentration (100 μ g/ml) to compare their effects and identify an attribute or group of attributes that are causing the damage (*Figure 4.4*)

The percentage of DNA damage at 100 μ g/ml of the samples was found to be correlated with MnO only using bivariate correlation analysis (*Figure 4.5*). In a simple linear regression, MnO (β = -0.466, p < 0.022) was a significant predictor of DNA damage. This element explained 21% of the variance only (R² = 0.218, p < 0.022).



Figure 4.2, Neutral Comet assay of CRPs (positive control), Dose dependent DNA damage arising from H_2O_2

(a - f, microscopic images) / (g, % DNA damage induced by increasing amounts of H₂O₂). Cells were prepared at a concentration of 5000 cells/500 µL media and add to a 24 well plate and allowed to settle for 24 hrs. On the second day, the medium was replaced with medium containing increasing concentrations of H₂O₂ (0 - 100 µM) and incubated for 3 hours in the cell incubator. After that, the medium was discarded and cells detached using trypsinization. Cells were then resuspended in 0.7 % LMP and subsequently dispensed on agarose-coated glass microscope slides and kept at 4 °C for 10 mins. Cells were lysed for 90 mins at 4 °C in lysis buffer and DNA was unwound for 20 min in electrophoresis buffer (pH > 9) prior to electrophoresis for 30 min at 25 V/300 mA. Following neutralisation, the slides were stained with SYBR gold in the dark. Dry slides were stored in the dark until image capture using a fluorescent microscope and analysis with CometScore. Results represent the mean and standard deviation (SD) of two experiments.



Figure 4.3, Neutral Comet assay of CRPs, Dose dependent DNA damage arising from samples (a) Q and (b) R

Cells were prepared at a concentration of 5000 cells/500 μ L media and add to a 24 well plate and allowed to settle for 24 hrs. On the second day, the medium was replaced with medium containing increasing concentrations of samples (0 - 100 μ g/ml) and incubated for 3 hours in the cell incubator. After that, the medium was discarded and cells detached using trypsinization. Cells were then resuspended in 0.7 % LMP and subsequently dispensed on agarose-coated glass microscope slides and kept at 4 °C for 10 mins. Cells were lysed for 90 mins at 4 °C in lysis buffer and DNA was unwound for 20 min in electrophoresis buffer (pH > 9) prior to electrophoresis for 30 min at 25 V/300 mA. Following neutralisation, the slides were stained with SYBR gold in the dark. Dry slides were stored in the dark until image capture using a fluorescent microscope and analysis with CometScore. Results represent the mean and standard deviation (SD) of two experiments.



Figure 4.4, Neutral Comet assay of CRPs, Dose dependent DNA damage arising from; (a) samples A-X and (b) positive (H₂O₂) and negative (untreated cells) controls

Cells were prepared at a concentration of 5000 cells/500 μ L media and add to a 24 well plate and allowed to settle for 24 hrs. On the second day, the medium was replaced with medium containing samples A-X (100 μ g/ml) and H₂O₂ (100 μ M) and incubated for 3 hours in the cell incubator. After that, the medium was discarded and cells detached using trypsinization. Cells were then re-suspended in 0.7 % LMP and subsequently dispensed on agarose-coated glass microscope slides and kept at 4 °C for 10 mins. Cells were lysed for 90 mins at 4 °C in lysis buffer and DNA was unwound for 20 min in electrophoresis buffer (pH > 9) prior to electrophoresis for 30 min at 25 V/300 mA. Following neutralisation, the slides were stained with SYBR gold in the dark. Dry slides were stored in the dark until image capture using a fluorescent microscope and analysis with CometScore. Results represent the mean and standard deviation (SD) of two experiments for CRPs and six experiments for controls. All samples (A-X) were found to be significantly different from the negative control using ANOVA (*p* < 0.05)



Figure 4.5, Correlation between DNA damage in a cell-based Neutral Comet assay and MnO content of Panasqueira crushed rock powders (r and p values shown were obtained from Bivariate Correlation Analysis)

4.3.3 MTT assay

To optimize the assay, the effect of cell number on absorbance levels was investigated by using different number of cells (1000-20000 cells/well) (*Figure 4.6*). According to the figure below, 5000 cells is the best number to use because after that the curve starts to flatten from the addition of more cells which could have been caused by the depletion of nutrients in the cell culture medium.

Increasing concentrations of H_2O_2 (0 – 100 μ M) in the culture medium resulted in a dose-dependent decrease in cell viability (*Figure 4.7*). Therefore, at 100 μ M, it was considered our positive control.



Figure 4.6, Correlation between MTT reduction and cell seeding density

A549 lung cells were seeded at densities from 1000 cells per well to 20000 cells per well in 100 μ l culture media in a 96-well microplate at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 3 % O₂ for 72 hours. Following incubation, the medium was removed and replaced with 100 μ L of fresh culture medium and 10 μ l of MTT solution was added. The plate was incubated at 37 °C for 4 hours. After that, all but 25 μ L of medium was removed and 50 μ L of DMSO was added to each well. This was incubated for 10 minutes. The absorbance was read at 595 nm and plotted as a function of cell density. Each value represents the mean of and standard deviation (SD) of three experiments.



Figure 4.7, MTT assay of CRPs, Cytotoxic effects arising from H_2O_2

(a, MTT 96 well plate photo) / (b, % cell viability caused by increasing amounts of H_2O_2) A549 cells were seeded in a 96-well plate at a density of 5,000 cells/well/100 µL MEM culture medium and incubated at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 3 % O₂ for 24 hrs. The following day, the medium was replaced with medium containing increasing concentration of H_2O_2 and incubated for 48 hours. Then, the medium was removed and replaced with 100 µL of fresh medium and 10 µL of MTT solution previously prepared and incubated at 37 °C for 4 hrs. After that, 85 µL was removed from the medium and 50 µL of DMSO was added to each well and mixed and incubated for 10 min at 37°C. Absorbance was read at 595 nm. The percentage of cell viability was calculated as shown in Equation 1. Results represent the mean and standard deviation (SD) of three experiments.

As for the samples, 24 have been used and in each run positive and negative controls were added. The addition of different CRPs to the reactions mix resulted in a dose-dependent decrease in cell viability as shown in Figure 4.8.

The percentage of cell viability at 50 µg/ml of the samples was found to be positively correlated (i.e. not causing loss of viable cells) with MnO, CaO, P₂O₅, Zn, Sn, Dravite Tourmaline, and D50 (µm) and negatively correlated with Clinochlore IIb2 (i.e. causing loss of viable cells) using bivariate correlation analysis (*Figure 4.9*). In a multiple linear regression model, only MnO ($\beta = 0.452$, p < 0.009) and Clinochlore IIb2 ($\beta = -0.450$, p < 0.010) were found to be significant predictors of cell viability. These variables combined explained 50 % of the variance ($R^2 = 0.508$, p < 0.001).

The relationship between the significant predictors of cell viability, clinochlore IIb2 and MnO, was examined (*Figure 4.10*). A negative correlation between the two components was found, albeit week (r = -0.249, p < 0.241).



Figure 4.8, MTT assay of CRPs, Cytotoxic effects arising from CRPs (A-X) $(0 - 50 \mu g/ml)$

A549 cells were seeded in a 96-well plate at a density of 5,000 cells/well/100 μ L MEM culture medium and incubated at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 3 % O₂ for 24 hrs. The following day, the medium was replaced with medium containing increasing concentration of powders (samples), negative (100 μ L of medium with untreated cells) and positive (medium containing H₂O₂) controls and incubated for 48 hours. Then, the medium was removed and replaced with 100 μ L of fresh medium and 10 μ L of MTT solution previously prepared and incubated at 37 °C for 4 hrs. After that, 85 μ L was removed from the medium and 50 μ L of DMSO was added to each well and mixed and incubated for 10 min at 37 °C. Absorbance was read at 595 nm. The percentage of cell viability was calculated as shown in Equation 1. Results represent the mean and standard deviation (SD) of three experiments.



Figure 4.9, Correlation between cell viability in a cell-based MTT assay and: (a) MnO, (b) CaO, (c) P_2O_5 , (d) Zn, (e) Sn, (f) D50, (g) dravite tourmaline, and (h) clinochlore IIb2 content of Panasqueira crushed rock powders - (r and p values shown were obtained from Bivariate Correlation Analysis)



Figure 4.10, Correlation between Clinochlore IIb2 and MnO content of Panasqueira crushed rock powders (r values shown were obtained from Bivariate Correlation Analysis)

4.3.4 Relationship between cell-based and cell-free assays

Using bivariate correlation analysis, a significant correlation was found between the results of the cell-free Plasmid Scission and cell-based MTT assays only (Table 4.1 - Figure 4.11). The correlation shows that as the percentage of DNA damage increased in the Plasmid Scission assay, the percentage of cell viability increased (i.e. less loss of viable cells caused by CRPs) in the MTT assay.

		Plasmid Scission assay ¹	Neutral Comet assay ²	MTT assay ³
Plasmid Scission assay ¹	Pearson Correlation	1	0.308	0.528
	Significance. (2-tailed)		0.142	0.008
Neutral Comet assay ²	Pearson Correlation	0.308	1	0.239
	Significance. (2-tailed)	0.142		0.26
MTT assay ³	Pearson Correlation	0.528	0.239	1
	Significance. (2-tailed)	0.008	0.26	

Table 4.1, Correlations between assays used for the assessment of CRPs toxic effects

¹The percentage of DNA strand breaks caused by 1250 µg/ml of CRPs ²The percentage of DNA damage caused by 100 µg/ml of CRPs ³The percentage of cell viability caused by 50 µg/ml of CRPs



Figure 4.11, Correlation plots of Panasqueira crushed rock powders induced effects; (a) DNA strand breaks in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay and cell viability in the cell-based MTT assay, (b) DNA strand breaks in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay and DNA damage in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay, (c) DNA damage in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay and cell viability in the cell-based MTT assay

4.4 Discussion

CRPs were able to induce toxic effects in cell-free and cell-based assays. Variations in the toxic effects observed were found to be correlated with structural and compositional properties of CRPs. In the cell-based Neutral Comet assay, the only component found to be a significant predictor of DNA damage was MnO and it only explained 21 % of the variance. That is very different compared to toxic effects observed in the cell-based MTT assay and cell-free Plasmid Scission assay where MnO and Clinochlore IIb2 were significant predictors of cell viability, explaining 50 % of the variance and where MnO, S, Cu, and Zn were significant predictors of DNA damage, explaining 83 % of the variance respectively. Even though MnO appeared to be a significant predictor for effects observed in all assays, only the results of the cellfree Plasmid Scission and cell-based MTT assays were found to be significantly correlated. Although it is noted that findings from the bivariate correlation analysis and linear regression cannot be used to confirm the presence of a cause and effect relationship as it is not certain that the components highlighted were responsible for the toxic effects observed, it was extremely useful in highlighting the possible presence or absence of a relationship between the toxicological endpoints investigated and the physicochemical and mineralogical composition of CRPs.

The inconsistency in effects and correlations with the physicochemical and mineralogical composition of CRPs could be attributed to several factors: (i) cellular defence and repair mechanisms that could have led to limiting the effects of certain components; (ii) size limitations as it is possible that only fine and ultra-fine particles out of the overall CRP mixture were able to penetrate into cells and cause DNA damage and loss of viable cells in the cell-based assays while others couldn't due to

their large size; (iii) and the complex relationship between structure and composition as some components are mainly present in fine and ultra-fine particles while others are mainly present in coarse particles. To reach a better understanding of CRPs' toxic effects, the impact of the three aforementioned factors will be further explored.

4.4.1 Impact of cellular defence and repair mechanisms on CRPs' toxicity

Upon exposure to particles, cellular DNA damage occurs from oxidative stress as a result of ROS release from particles (Øvrevik 2019; Jaeger et al. 2012; Chen and Lippmann 2009; Priftis et al. 2017; Shang et al. 2014). Therefore, cells utilise their defence mechanisms in an attempt to stop further damage and balance the oxidative stress caused while activating repair enzymes to repair damaged DNA and keep the cell alive instead of undergoing cell death (Li et al. 2013; Kampa and Castanas 2008; Jarvis et al. 2014; Jarvis et al. 2013; Wohak et al. 2016; Peixoto et al. 2017). However, if cells were incapable of repairing the incurred damage, the apoptotic pathway is activated and cell death occurs as a result (Peixoto et al. 2017). This suggests that in the Neutral Comet assay, DNA damage could have occurred and then disappeared following a repair event and therefore the toxicity of certain components could have been understated because of this. Also, it suggests that in the MTT assay, cellular damage incurred could have been repaired and the cell survived in certain instances while otherwise it could have been so sever to the point where it was irreparable that cell death occurred. In comparison with a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay, DNA damage occurs without the interference of complex interactions which made its relationship with physicochemical and mineralogical properties of the CRPs much easier to detect.

4.4.2 Toxicity of fine particles compared to coarse particles present in the CRPs

Previous studies in the field of nanoparticles have reported the dependency of DNA damage and cell viability on the size of particles (Kong et al. 2011; Lewinski et al. 2008; Murphy et al. 2008; Nan et al. 2008; Wang et al. 2008; Kawanishi et al. 2020; Karlsson et al. 2009). Similarly, previous studies on airborne particles have reported PM_{1.0} causing greater DNA damage compared to PM_{2.5} in the Comet assay using A549 lung cells (Zou et al. 2017) and PM_{2.5} being much more cytotoxic than PM₁₀ in the MTT assay using Rat 6 rodent fibroblast (Hsiao et al. 2000) rat lung epithelial cell (Choi et al. 2004). Smaller particles tend to be more toxic than larger ones due to their size and large surface areas. Their small size enables them to penetrate and reach more cellular components (Lewinski et al. 2008; Dumax Vorzet 2010; Li et al. 2003) while their larger surface areas enable them to carry various toxic components (Xing et al. 2016). Both attributes allow for causing more damage depending on the endpoint under investigations. This suggests that DNA damage and loss of viable cells observed in the cell-based Neutral Comet and MTT assays respectively, was dependent on fine particles present in the CRPs. In comparison with DNA damage in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay, such dependence didn't exist as plasmid DNA was exposed to all particle sizes.

4.4.3 The relationship between size and composition of particles present in the CRPs All the significant predictors of DNA damage in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay, MnO, S, Cu, and Zn, were found to be positively correlated with each other which means that there is a possibility that they were all present in the same size fraction. None except MnO was found to be positively correlated with DNA damage in the cellbased Neutral Comet assay, albeit weakly. This suggests that some proportions of MnO only was present in the small size fraction while the rest were present in the large size faction. The presence of MnO in small and large size factions is further confirmed in the negative correlation found between the significant predictors of cell viability, clinochlore IIb2 and MnO, which is suggestive of a possibility that some of their particles were present in opposite particle size fractions. The percentage of cell viability decreased as clinochlore IIb2, which is thought to be present in the small size fraction, concentration increased. In contrast, cell viability increased as MnO, which some proportion of its particles are thought to be present in the large size fraction, concentrations increased. Finally, the presence of MnO in small and large size fractions is again further confirmed in the significant positive correlation between results of the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay and cell-based MTT assay which suggest that whatever was causing acellular DNA damage wasn't able to cause the loss of viable cells.

4.5 Conclusion

Crushed rock powders of known chemical composition have been shown to have variable effects on DNA damage and cell viability in cell-based assays. Even though compositional properties were found to be important, cell viability and cellular DNA damage were found to be more controlled by physical properties. That was very different to DNA damage induced by the same crushed rock powders in a cell-free assay where compositional properties were the main determinants of the damage observed rather than physical properties. Further work is required to characterise the mechanism of loss of viable cells and DNA damage formation and the bioavailability of particles of different sizes and compositions inside the cells. The assays used in this study nevertheless confirm that the toxicity of μ m-scale particles may be strongly dependent upon their physical, chemical, and mineralogical characteristics.

References

- Ayres, J. G., Borm, P., Cassee, F. R., Castranova, V., Donaldson, K., Ghio, A., et al. (2008). Evaluating the toxicity of airborne particulate matter and nanoparticles by measuring oxidative stress potential—a workshop report and consensus statement. *Inhalation toxicology*, 20(1), 75-99.
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., & Povey, A. (2020a). Geochemical compositional controls on DNA strand breaks induced in an in-vitro cell-free assay by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal Accepted (21st June 2020) for publication - Environmental Geochemistry and Health
- Chen, L. C., & Lippmann, M. (2009). Effects of metals within ambient air particulate matter (PM) on human health. *Inhalation toxicology*, *21*(1), 1-31.
- Choi, J.-H., Kim, J.-S., Kim, Y.-C., Kim, Y.-S., Chung, N.-H., & Cho, M.-H. (2004). Comparative study of PM2. 5-and PM10-induced oxidative stress in rat lung epithelial cells. *Journal of veterinary science*, *5*(1), 11-18.
- Dumax Vorzet, A. (2010). *Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in DNA repair proficient and deficient mammalian cells*. University of Manchester,
- Dumax-Vorzet, A. F., Tate, M., Walmsley, R., Elder, R. H., & Povey, A. C. (2015). Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in mammalian cells. *Mutagenesis*, *30*(5), 621-633.
- Hsiao, W. W., Mo, Z.-Y., Fang, M., Shi, X.-m., & Wang, F. (2000). Cytotoxicity of PM2.
 5 and PM2. 5–10 ambient air pollutants assessed by the MTT and the Comet assays. *Mutation Research/Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis*, 471(1-2), 45-55.
- Hughes, M. F., Beck, B. D., Chen, Y., Lewis, A. S., & Thomas, D. J. (2011). Arsenic exposure and toxicology: a historical perspective. *Toxicological Sciences*, *123*(2), 305-332.
- Jaeger, A., Weiss, D. G., Jonas, L., & Kriehuber, R. (2012). Oxidative stress-induced cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of nano-sized titanium dioxide particles in human HaCaT keratinocytes. *Toxicology*, 296(1), 27-36, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tox.2012.02.016.
- Jarvis, I. W., Bergvall, C., Bottai, M., Westerholm, R., Stenius, U., & Dreij, K. (2013). Persistent activation of DNA damage signaling in response to complex mixtures of PAHs in air particulate matter. *Toxicology and applied pharmacology*, 266(3), 408-418.
- Jarvis, I. W., Dreij, K., Mattsson, Å., Jernström, B., & Stenius, U. (2014). Interactions between polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in complex mixtures and implications for cancer risk assessment. *Toxicology*, 321, 27-39.
- Jomova, K., Jenisova, Z., Feszterova, M., Baros, S., Liska, J., Hudecova, D., et al. (2011). Arsenic: toxicity, oxidative stress and human disease. *Journal of Applied Toxicology, 31*(2), 95-107.

Kampa, M., & Castanas, E. (2008). Human health effects of air pollution. *Environmental pollution*, 151(2), 362-367.

- Karlsson, H. L., Gustafsson, J., Cronholm, P., & Möller, L. (2009). Size-dependent toxicity of metal oxide particles—A comparison between nano- and micrometer size. *Toxicology letters*, 188(2), 112-118, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.toxlet.2009.03.014</u>.
- Kawaguchi, S., Nakamura, T., Honda, G., Yokohama, N., & Sasaki, Y. F. (2008). Detection of DNA single strand breaks induced by chemical mutagens using the acellular comet assay. *Genes and Environment, 30*(3), 77-85.
- Kawaguchi, S., Nakamura, T., Yamamoto, A., Honda, G., & Sasaki, Y. F. (2010). Is the comet assay a sensitive procedure for detecting genotoxicity? *Journal of nucleic acids, 2010*.
- Kawanishi, M., Yoneda, R., Totsuka, Y., & Yagi, T. (2020). Genotoxicity of micro- and nano-particles of kaolin in human primary dermal keratinocytes and fibroblasts. *Genes and Environment*, 42(1), 16, doi:10.1186/s41021-020-00155-1.
- Kong, B., Seog, J. H., Graham, L. M., & Lee, S. B. (2011). Experimental considerations on the cytotoxicity of nanoparticles. *Nanomedicine*, 6(5), 929-941.
- Lewinski, N., Colvin, V., & Drezek, R. (2008). Cytotoxicity of nanoparticles. *small*, 4(1), 26-49.
- Li, N., Sioutas, C., Cho, A., Schmitz, D., Misra, C., Sempf, J., et al. (2003). Ultrafine particulate pollutants induce oxidative stress and mitochondrial damage. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *111*(4), 455-460.
- Li, Y.-J., Kawada, T., & Azuma, A. (2013). Nrf2 is a protective factor against oxidative stresses induced by diesel exhaust particle in allergic asthma. *Oxidative medicine and cellular longevity, 2013*, 323607, doi:10.1155/2013/323607.
- Murphy, C. J., Gole, A. M., Stone, J. W., Sisco, P. N., Alkilany, A. M., Goldsmith, E. C., et al. (2008). Gold nanoparticles in biology: beyond toxicity to cellular imaging. *Accounts of chemical research*, *41*(12), 1721-1730.
- Nan, A., Bai, X., Son, S. J., Lee, S. B., & Ghandehari, H. (2008). Cellular uptake and cytotoxicity of silica nanotubes. *Nano letters, 8*(8), 2150-2154.
- Navas-Acien, A., & Guallar, E. (2008). Measuring arsenic exposure, metabolism, and biological effects: the role of urine proteomics. *Toxicological Sciences*, 106(1), 1-4.
- Øvrevik, J. (2019). Oxidative Potential Versus Biological Effects: A Review on the Relevance of Cell-Free/Abiotic Assays as Predictors of Toxicity from Airborne Particulate Matter. *International journal of molecular sciences, 20*(19), 4772, doi:10.3390/ijms20194772.
- Øvrevik, J., Refsnes, M., Låg, M., Holme, J. A., & Schwarze, P. E. (2015). Activation of proinflammatory responses in cells of the airway mucosa by particulate

matter: oxidant-and non-oxidant-mediated triggering mechanisms. *Biomolecules, 5*(3), 1399-1440.

- Peixoto, M. S., de Oliveira Galvão, M. F., & Batistuzzo de Medeiros, S. R. (2017). Cell death pathways of particulate matter toxicity. *Chemosphere, 188,* 32-48, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2017.08.076</u>.
- Potthoff, A., Weil, M., Meißner, T., & Kühnel, D. (2015). Towards sensible toxicity testing for nanomaterials: proposal for the specification of test design. *Science and technology of advanced materials, 16*(6), 065006-065006, doi:10.1088/1468-6996/16/6/065006.
- Priftis, A., Papikinos, K., Koukoulanaki, M., Kerasioti, E., Stagos, D., Konstantinopoulos, K., et al. (2017). Development of an assay to assess genotoxicity by particulate matter extract. *Molecular medicine reports*, 15(4), 1738-1746, doi:10.3892/mmr.2017.6171.
- Schmidt, S., Altenburger, R., & Kühnel, D. (2019). From the air to the water phase: implication for toxicity testing of combustion-derived particles. *Biomass Conversion and Biorefinery*, 9(1), 213-225, doi:10.1007/s13399-017-0295-1.
- Shang, Y., Zhang, L., Jiang, Y., Li, Y., & Lu, P. (2014). Airborne quinones induce cytotoxicity and DNA damage in human lung epithelial A549 cells: The role of reactive oxygen species. *Chemosphere*, 100, 42-49, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2013.12.079</u>.
- Swartz, J. (2006). Developing cell-free biology for industrial applications. *Journal of Industrial Microbiology and Biotechnology, 33*(7), 476-485.
- Wang, S., Lu, W., Tovmachenko, O., Rai, U. S., Yu, H., & Ray, P. C. (2008). Challenge in understanding size and shape dependent toxicity of gold nanomaterials in human skin keratinocytes. *Chemical physics letters*, *463*(1-3), 145-149.
- Wohak, L. E., Krais, A. M., Kucab, J. E., Stertmann, J., Øvrebø, S., Seidel, A., et al. (2016). Carcinogenic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons induce CYP1A1 in human cells via a p53-dependent mechanism. *Archives of toxicology, 90*(2), 291-304.
- Xing, Y.-F., Xu, Y.-H., Shi, M.-H., & Lian, Y.-X. (2016). The impact of PM2. 5 on the human respiratory system. *Journal of thoracic disease*, *8*(1), E69.
- Zou, Y., Wu, Y., Wang, Y., Li, Y., & Jin, C. (2017). Physicochemical properties, in vitro cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of PM1.0 and PM2.5 from Shanghai, China. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 24(24), 19508-19516, doi:10.1007/s11356-017-9626-9.

Chapter 5: DNA strand breaks induced by PM₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia: Association with meteorological proxies for source and composition

Hatim Badri^{1,2}, David A. Polya¹, Andrew. C. Povey³, Turki M. Habeebullah⁴

¹Department of Earth and Environmental Sciences and Williamson Research Centre

for Molecular Environmental Science, University of Manchester, Williamson

Building, Oxford Road, Manchester, M13 9PL, UK.

²Department of Environmental Health, College of Public Health and Health

Informatics, Umm Al-Qura University, Makkah, Saudi Arabia

³Division of Population Health, Health Services Research and Primary Care, School

of Health Sciences, Faculty of Medicine, Biology and Health, University of

Manchester, Manchester, M13 9PL, UK.

⁴The Custodian of the Two Holy Mosques Institute for Hajj and Umrah Research,

Umm Al-Qura University, Makkah, Saudi Arabia

Target journal: International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health

Keywords: PM₁₀, toxicity, DNA damage, Makkah, meteorological parameters

Acknowledgments

HB acknowledges financial support from the government of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and practical support from The Custodian of the Two Holy Mosques Institute for Hajj and Umrah Research at Umm Al-Qura University in Makkah. The authors would like to thank Professor Geoff Margison for the plasmid and Mr Liam Hanson for his kind assistance with the Plasmid Scission Assay.

Abstract

Exposure to PM₁₀ is known to cause adverse health effects in humans. The aims of this study were to investigate the effects of PM₁₀ on DNA strand breaks and its association with source and composition as indicated by meteorological parameters used as proxies. Samples of PM₁₀ were collected before and during Ramadan (April / May) in 2018 from Makkah, Saudi Arabia. PM₁₀ concentrations and DNA damage were found to be; (i) independent on the type of day (i.e. weekday or weekend) or period of sample collection (i.e. before or during Ramadan) suggesting that variable traffic volumes had limited impact on them; (ii) dependent on weather conditions however, differently. PM₁₀ concentrations were correlated with weather conditions typical of windblown dust and sand particles while DNA damage was correlated with weather conditions typical of the formation of anthropogenically-sourced secondary particles. It is possible that such particles released reactive oxygen species and as a consequence, oxidative stress occurred and led to DNA damage. Further work is required to assess the extent of contribution of reactive oxygen to the formation of this damage. Nevertheless, irrespective of the mechanisms involved, this study highlights how PM₁₀ toxicities might be usefully predicted from widely available meteorological data.

5.1 Introduction

Particulate matter (PM) pollution refers to a complex mixture of solid particles, liquid droplets, and semi-volatile components with different morphologies (e.g. rod shaped, spheroidal, and regular shaped), sizes (from 0.1 μ m to 100 μ m), chemical compositions (e.g. metals, ions, and carbonaceous material), and origins (natural such as from the Earth's crust and sea spray and anthropogenic such as from power plants and combustion engines) (*Figure 5.1*) (Tsai et al. 2000; Hime et al. 2015). In general, particles of natural origin have irregular shapes and rough surfaces while particles of anthropogenic origin have regular shapes with well-defined edges and/or spherical and rounded shapes with smooth and/or porous surfaces (Zeb et al. 2018; González et al. 2016; Li and Shao 2009; Saitoh et al. 2008; González et al. 2018; Aragon-Pina et al. 2006).

Even though natural and anthropogenic emission sources significantly impact the concentrations and compositions of PM, they are not the only controlling factor (Yáñez et al. 2017). PM concentrations and compositions are also influenced by a largely uncontrollable key factor, meteorological parameters, that contribute heavily to the variation in PM. In fact, it may overcome the influence of certain emission sources (Karagiannidis et al. 2015; Gietl and Klemm 2009). The most important meteorological parameters affecting PM are temperature, relative humidity, wind speed, and wind direction. Heat and humidity are the main determinants of the type and rate of chemical reactions that change PM's structure and composition (Hernandez et al. 2017). Wind speed and wind direction are the main determinants of a source's contribution to the overall PM mixture (Kim et al. 2015). Such changes to PM results in a variety of adverse health effects (Jia et al. 2017; Hime et al. 2018).



Figure 5.1, Representative scanning electron microscope images of particulate materials from Makkah, Saudi Arabia obtained during testing the effectiveness of a high-volume sampler in collecting PM₁₀ samples on filters

Si-rich particles; spheroidal (a), irregular (b), and regular (c). Ca-rich particles (d). Fe-rich particles; rod-shaped (e) and irregularly shaped (f). Cl-rich particles (g, h). Ba-rich particles (j, i). C-rich particles; smooth surface (k), surface porosity (l). Zn-rich particle (m). Zr-rich particle (n). Characterisation of single particles collected on Polycarbonate (PC) membrane filters $0.2 \mu m$, 8 inch x 10 inch was performed using the scanning electron microscope FEI Quanta 650 equipped with a Burker system for EDS analysis, at the Department of Earth and Environmental Sciences, University of Manchester, UK. The filters were cut into small pieces (1cmx1cm) and each cut piece was placed on a stud inside the chamber of the microscope without processing at low vacuum. The stud was located at a working distance of 10 mm from the window of the gaseous secondary electron detector (GSED). The level of magnification varied between 2500-40000 depending on the particle analysed. The accelerating voltage was set to 15 kV.

Numerous studies have found that exposure to PM is associated with an increase in mortality and hospital admissions (Brunekreef and Holgate 2002; Achilleos et al. 2019; Samoli et al. 2008; Dockery et al. 1992; Castillejos et al. 2000; Thalib and Al-Taiar 2012; Bell et al. 2008; Phosri et al. 2019). The impact PM has on human health varies depending on the dose, duration of exposure, composition of PM, and individual susceptibility. The severity of effects ranges from eye irritation to death (Kampa and Castanas 2008; Cohen et al. 2005). Even though the exact mechanism of inducing adverse health effects is still unknown, it is suggested that the effects are associated with Reactive Oxygen and Nitrogen Species produced by PM (Sánchez-Pérez et al. 2009). Reactive Oxygen and Nitrogen Species are known to cause a variety of adverse health effects by causing oxidative stress. Oxidative stress can negatively affect a variety of cellular structures including proteins, lipids, and DNA (Schieber and Chandel 2014; Barrera 2012; Rehman et al. 2018; Engwa et al. 2019).

Researches usually face challenges in investigating the relationship between PM toxic effects and its components. This is mainly due the material obtained via PM samplers often being insufficient for conducting both physicochemical and toxicological analyses of PM (Vuong et al. 2017; Dumax Vorzet 2010). Given that PM concentration and composition is heavily influenced by weather conditions, widely available meteorological parameters can be used as a proxy for predicting concentrations and sources/composition of PM components and hence its toxic effects.

The Holy City of Makkah in the kingdom of Saudi Arabia is considered unique to all Muslims due to its Holy Mosque, which attracts millions of visitors annually from around the world, particularly during the month of Ramadan – accordingly the population of Makkah can quadruple during Ramadan (e.g. 7.8 million visitors during
Ramadan in 2018) (GASTAT 2018)). As a result, the city becomes very busy especially in terms of road traffic. Under such conditions, air quality is expected to deteriorate (Habeebullah 2016; Munir et al. 2017a).

Particulate matter pollution has been investigated in several studies in Makkah (Munir et al. 2013a; Munir et al. 2013b; Habeebullah 2014, 2016; Shaltout et al. 2013) with some focusing specifically on PM pollution during Ramadan (Nasralla and Seroji 2008; Habeebullah 2013b). Unfortunately, however, only one study (El-Assouli 2011) investigated the genotoxicity of PM's organic extractable matter using the *salmonella* TA98 test (PM was mutagenic) and comet assay (PM damaged DNA in human blood cells).

No study in Makkah has examined the relationship between PM components and its induced toxic effects nor the relationship between PM toxic effects and meteorological parameters. Only the relationship between PM₁₀ and meteorological parameters have been investigated. The relationships reported were inconsistent throughout the studies due to differences in sampling locations and seasons. Habeebullah (2013), analysed the effect of meteorological parameters on PM₁₀ concentration and its precursors, NO_x, CO, and SO₂, with data from an air monitoring station during the month of Ramadan (20 July to 18 August, 2012). The author reported temperature being negatively correlated with PM₁₀, NO_x, CO, and SO₂. Wind speed was positively correlated with PM₁₀ only and negatively correlated with its precursors. Similar to wind speed, humidity was positively correlated with PM₁₀ only and negatively correlated with NO_x, CO, and SO₂ (Habeebullah 2013b). Munir et al. (2013) modelled PM₁₀ concentrations data from an air monitoring station with wind speed, wind direction, temperature, and relative humidity from November 2011 to July 2012 in

Makkah. The authors reported strong positive correlations between PM₁₀ and temperature and wind speed. Relative humidity and wind direction were found to be not correlated with PM₁₀ (Munir et al. 2013b). Habeebullah et al. (2015), investigated the association of PM₁₀ and its precursors NO_x, CO, and SO₂ with wind speed, wind direction, relative humidity, and temperature in Makkah using data from an air monitoring station for the year 2012. The authors reported temperature being positively correlated with PM₁₀ and CO and negatively correlated with SO₂. There was no correlation between temperature and NO_x. Wind speed was positively correlated with SO₂ and negatively correlated with NO_x, PM₁₀, and CO. Humidity was negatively correlated with PM₁₀ and negatively correlated with no_x, PM₁₀, and CO. Humidity was negatively correlated with PM₁₀ and negatively correlated with NO_x, PM₁₀, and CO. Humidity was negatively correlated with PM₁₀ and negatively correlated with NO_x, CO, and SO₂ (Habeebullah et al. 2015). Munir et al. (2017), analysed PM₁₀ and its association with meteorological parameters using an air quality monitoring station from January 2014 to September 2015 in Makkah. The authors found a negative correlation between PM₁₀ and humidity and a positive correlation with temperature and wind speed (Munir et al. 2017a).

Therefore, given the known health effects of exposure to PM and the lack of data from Makkah in specific, the goal of this study was to contribute to existing knowledge of PM from Makkah and elsewhere by investigating the toxic effects of PM and their association with composition in order to understand the most likely contributor to the toxic effects found. To reach this goal, the first aim of this study was to investigate the toxic effects of particulate matter (PM₁₀) collected from Makkah, Saudi Arabia before and during Ramadan (April / May) in 2018 on DNA strand breaks using a cell-free Plasmid Scission Assay. The second aim was to investigate the association between the variations in DNA damage and PM_{10} composition and source as indicated by meteorological parameters used as proxies.

5.2 Methodology

5.2.1 Study area

The Holy City of Makkah is located southwestern Saudi Arabia. At an elevation of 277 m above sea level and about 80 km inland towards the east from the coast, the city is located in a desert valley between mountains (Habeebullah 2014). The city's climate is characterised by warm winters with temperatures ranging from 25 °C during the day and 17 °C during the night and extremely hot summers with temperatures ranging from 40 °C during the day and 30 °C during the night. Rainfall is rare with monthly means of 10 - 33 mm and humidity ratios of 45 - 53 %. Winds are mostly north eastern throughout the year. Dust-storms originating from the Arabian Peninsula's deserts or from North Africa occur frequently throughout the year (Al-Jeelani 2009).

5.2.2 Sample collection

A High-Volume Sampler equipped with a PM_{10} size selective inlet was used to collect 24-hour samples of PM_{10} on Polytetrafluoroethylene Membrane Filters (PTFE), 1.0 μ m, 8 inch x 10 inch. The sampler was installed in Aziziyah district, a suburb of Makkah that has transformed from being a highly populated residential area to a prime target for the hospitality sector due to its close proximity to religious sites in the city and accordingly it is characterised by high traffic volumes and various types of activities, inside the campus of the General Directorate of Education in Makkah Al-Mukkaramah Region (*Figure 5.2*). The sampler was installed away from obstacles

such as buildings and wall fences by around 5 meters to get proper airflow. Filters were placed inside the sampler at 10 am the first day and then replaced within 15 minutes at 10 am for the following days. Sampling was carried out for 14 days, Monday to Friday for each period before and during Ramadan (April – May / 2018). For each sampling day (24-hour), collected samples were immediately transported and stored at -20 °C. Samples were then shipped on dry ice to the University of Manchester for analysis.

A Certified Reference Material (CRM), ERMCZ120 - Fine dust (PM10-like) - trace elements, was purchased as a reference for subsequent DNA damage measurements.



Figure 5.2, Map showing the sampling location of PM₁₀ in Aziziyah district, Makkah, Saudi Arabia (From Google Maps (2020))

5.2.2.1 Complementary data

Hourly data on temperature, dew point, humidity, wind speed, wind direction, gust, and pressure for Makkah during 2018, 2019, and 2020 were obtained from www.wunderground.com and www.timeanddate.com.

Daily average air quality data of PM₁₀, NO₂, SO₂, CO, and O₃ from Saudi Arabia's Presidency of Meteorology and Environment (PME) via <u>www.aqicn.org</u> for the years 2019 / 2020 only was acquired as no data set that dates back to the days of sample collection (April / May - 2018) was found for Makkah. The observational data obtained does not represent raw concentrations but Air Quality Index (AQI) values converted using the US EPA standard and it has not been verified nor validated and in no way official (PME 2020; Aqicn 2020). Also, it contains large gaps probably because unlike data collected for this study, it was possibly collected over an extended period, under different conditions, using different instruments and procedures, and with different operators. Hence, for the aforementioned reasons, its quality is questionable. In this paper, we used the AQI values to comment on the condition of air quality in relation to health in Makkah and even though averaging periods of collection were not specified by the data providers, we converted the values back to raw concentrations using EPA guidelines assuming an averaging period of 24 hours for PM₁₀, 8 hours for O₃, 1 hour for NO₂, 1 hour for SO₂, and 8 hours for CO in order to present the aforementioned parameters and their relationships with individual meteorological parameters more accurately (EPA 2018).

5.2.3 Determination of daily PM₁₀ concentrations

The method used for calculating daily PM_{10} concentrations was adapted from previously published methods (RTI 2008). Individual PTFE filters were weighed before and after sample collection and the difference in weight was used to calculate PM_{10} concentrations as shown in Equation (1).

$$C_{PM} = \frac{M_{PM}}{V_A} = \frac{(M_F - M_I) \times 10^3}{Q_{AVE} \times T \times 10^{-3}}$$
(1)

Where;

 C_{PM} is the concentration of PM (µg/m³) M_{PM} is the mass on the filter (µg) V_A is the filter volume (m³) M_F is the weight of filter after collection (mg) 1M_I is the weight of filter before collection (mg) ${}^2Q_{AVE}$ is the average flow rate of the sampler (L/min)

T is the total elapsed time of sample collection (min)

¹The weights of two out of fourteen filter were extrapolated using the known values of M_F and M_{PM} due to a transcriptional error associated with their values.

²The equipment required to measure sampler flow rate was not available at the time of sampling. Therefore, sampler average flow rate was obtained by calculating the mean of typical flow rates of a PM_{10} high volume sampler reported elsewhere (U.S. EPA 1999; TISCH 2019).

5.2.4 Sample extraction

Prior to sample extraction, used PTFE filters were left to equilibrate at room temperature for 10 min in the dark. Each filter was processed individually. The extraction method used was adapted from previously published methods (Dumax Vorzet 2010) with minor adjustments. Briefly, the filters were cut into 8 pieces with a clean scalpel blade. Each piece was then weighed before being placed in a clean 500 ml beaker and pre-wetted with 100 µl 100 % ethanol. Double distilled water (45 ml / cut piece) was then added. This solution was ultra-sonicated for 45 min and then transferred to a pre-weighed tube and frozen at -80 °C overnight. The tubes stored were then placed in a freeze-dryer for lyophilisation to dryness. When finished, the tubes were weighed again and the PM₁₀ available was diluted to 20 mg/ml with distilled water and kept at -20 °C in the dark. Procedural blanks were prepared in a similar way using blank filters.

5.2.5 Plasmid Scission Assay

A detailed description of the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay used for the assessment of DNA damage is presented in ((Badri et al. 2020a) – *Chapter 3*, this volume). In brief, pchAT Plasmid DNA (5 ng) was diluted to 20 μ l in an Elution Buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.5) with different levels of PM₁₀ samples and H₂O₂. Samples were incubated for 5 hours at 37 °C. The reaction was stopped by adding loading buffer (Promega blue/orange 6X loading dye). The whole reaction mixture was loaded to a 0.6 % TBE-agarose gel. Electrophoresis was conducted at 90-100V for 45 min in 1x TBE buffer. The different forms of plasmid were visualised on a Typhoon 9200 variable mode imager. The intensity of the different forms of plasmid in each lane was analysed using ImageQuantTM (GE Healthcare Life Sciences) and the level of damaged plasmid in each sample was calculated as shown in the Equation (2).

$$DP(\%) = \frac{R+L}{R+L+S} \times 100$$
(2)

Where;

DP is the percentage of DNA damage

R is the intensity of the relaxed form of plasmid DNA

L is the intensity of the linear form of plasmid DNA

S is the intensity of the supercoiled form of plasmid DNA

In each experiment, positive and negative controls were added. The positive control was H_2O_2 (3.5 mM), pchAT plasmid DNA (5 ng), and FeSO₄ (25 μ M) in elution buffer. The negative control was; H_2O_2 (3.5 mM) and pchAT plasmid DNA (5 ng) diluted in elution buffer.

5.2.6 Statistical analysis

Data obtained from each Plasmid Scission Assay were described using the mean, standard deviation, minimum, and maximum values. A paired samples t-test was conducted to check if there was a significant difference between weekdays and weekends and between periods of sample collection before and during Ramadan. Pearson's correlation was used to check for correlations between daily PM₁₀ concentrations, meteorological parameters, and DNA damage. Multiple Linear Regression was used to determining the most likely predictors daily of PM₁₀ concentrations and DNA damage. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS

Statistics version 22. Graphs and scatterplots were created using Microsoft Excel 2010.

5.3 Results

5.3.1 Weather conditions during the days of sample collection

Data on temperature, dew point, humidity, wind speed, wind direction and pressure were obtained for Makkah for the days of sample collection during 2018 (*Table 5.1*) and for the years 2019 / 2020. The relationships between individual meteorological parameters showed similar patterns throughout the years 2018, 2019, and 2020 (*Figure 5.3*).

Meteorological parameters were compared during the two periods of sample collection, before and during Ramadan. A significant difference was found for some parameters only, namely, temperature, dew point, and pressure using a paired samples t-test *(Table 5.2)*. Hourly changes in the parameters are shown in *Figure 5.4* for the period before Ramadan and *Figure 5.5* for the period during Ramadan.

Table 5.1, Meteorological parameters (Means of hourly values over 24 hours), for Makkah region during the days of sample collection before and during Ramadan. Adapted from Wunderground (2020) and timeanddate (2020).

Period	Day of the week	Temperature (°C)	Dew Point (°C)	Humidity (%)	Wind direction (°)	Wind Speed (m/s)	Gust (m/s)	Pressure (mb)
Before	Monday	28	18	58	179	4	3	1006
	Tuesday	29	16	47	200	3	3	1005
	Wednesday	32	13	32	157	3	3	1005
	Thursday	29	16	48	224	5	4	1005
	Friday	27	11	38	131	6	5	1008
Ramadan	Saturday	27	14	43	164	5	4	1009
	Sunday	28	17	52	163	4	4	1008
	Mean	29	15	46	174	4	4	1006
	Standard deviation	2	3	9	30	1	1	1
	Monday	32	19	47	140	4	3	1005
	Tuesday	34	17	36	181	3	4	1006
	Wednesday	29	22	67	258	3	3	1003
	Thursday	30	21	60	245	3	2	1003
During	Friday	32	16	41	203	3	3	1002
Ramadan	Saturday	32	18	44	198	4	3	1003
	Sunday	31	21	56	181	3	3	1003
	Mean	32	19	50	201	3	3	1003
	Standard deviation	2	2	11	40	0	0	1
Periods combined	Mean	30	17	48	187	4	3	1005
	Standard deviation	2	3	10	37	1	1	2

Table 5.2, Comparison of meteorological parameters (%; mean \pm SD of seven recordings representing days of the week, Monday - Sunday) recorded during the days of sample collection before and during Ramadan using a paired samples t-test.

Meteorological parameter	Before Ramadan mean ± SD	During Ramadan mean ± SD	<i>p</i> value
Temperature	29 ± 2	31 ± 2	0.044
Dew point	15 ± 3	19 ± 2	0.007
Humidity	45 ± 9	50 ± 11	0.458
Wind direction	174 ± 30	201 ± 40	0.194
Wind speed	4 ± 1	3 ± 0	0.062
Gust	4 ± 1	3 ± 0	0.140
Pressure	1007 ± 1	1004 ± 1	0.062



Figure 5.3, Correlation plots for the relationship between individual meteorological parameters for the years 2018, 2019, 2020 – black data points represent the years 2018, 2019, and 2020 in general while red data points represent the periods of sample collections during 2018 in particular (From Wunderground (2020))



Figure 5.4, Hourly changes in; (a) temperature, (b) dew point, (c) humidity, (d) wind speed, (e) wind direction, and (f) pressure for Makkah in sample collection days before Ramadan (From Wunderground (2020) and timeanddate (2020))



Figure 5.5, Hourly changes in; (a) temperature, (b) dew point, (c) humidity, (d) wind speed, (e) wind direction, and (f) pressure for Makkah in sample collection days during Ramadan (From Wunderground (2020) and timeanddate (2020))

5.3.2 Daily AQI values and concentrations of PM₁₀, NO₂, SO₂, CO, and O₃

Throughout 2019 and 2020, AQI values for PM_{10} were mostly "good" (90.9 %) for health with the exception of some "moderate" (8.2 %) and "unhealthy" (0.9 %) conditions. As for O₃, the majority were "good" (91.2 %) with some "moderate" (8.3 %) and "very unhealthy" (0.5 %) conditions. In regards to NO₂, SO₂, and CO, all values were categorised as "good" (100 %) for health.

No significant difference was found in mean daily (i.e. Monday to Sunday – *Figure* 5.6) concentrations of PM₁₀ (F(6, 224) = 0.43, p < 0.862), NO₂ (F(6, 212) = 0.30, p < 0.936), SO₂ (F(6, 207) = 0.61, p < 0.722), CO (F(6, 224) = 0.71, p < 0.646), O₃ (F(6, 208) = 0.31, p < 0.933). Also, no significant difference between weekdays and weekends was found in the mean concentrations of PM₁₀ (weekdays (M = 30.27 µg/m³, SD = 12.17) / weekends (M = 30.12 µg/m³, SD = 10.14) conditions t(8) = -0.06, p < 0.9655), NO₂ (weekdays (M = 5.10 ppb, SD = 1.69) / weekends (M = 4.53 ppb, SD = 1.85) conditions t(8) = -1.49, p < 0.174), SO₂ (weekdays (M = 6.46 ppb, SD = 2.36) / weekends (M = 6.00 ppb, SD = 2.18) conditions t(9) = -0.65, p < 0.534), CO (weekdays (M = 0.84 ppm, SD = 0.21) / weekends (M = 0.03 ppm, SD = 0.01) conditions t(9) = -0.56, p < 0.591) using a paired samples t-test.

No significant correlation (r < 0.5) was found between daily concentrations of PM_{10} and NO₂, SO₂, CO, and O₃ (*Figure 5.7*) nor between PM_{10} and individual meteorological parameters (*Figure 5.8*).



Figure 5.6, Mean daily concentrations of; (a) PM₁₀, (b) NO₂, (c) SO₂, (d) CO, and (e) O₃ - error bars represent the standard deviation (SD) of recordings made during 2019 / 2020 (From PME (2020) and Aqicn (2020))



Figure 5.7, Correlation plots for mean daily concentrations of PM₁₀ with mean daily concentrations of: (a) O₃, (b) NO₂, (c) SO₂, and (d) CO during 2019/2020 - (r values represent Pearson's correlation coefficient) - (From Aqicn (2020) and PME (2020))





5.3.3 PM₁₀ collected and extracted

5.3.3.1 Daily concentrations of PM₁₀

Daily PM₁₀ concentrations ranged from 63 – 101 µg/m³ before Ramadan and from 51 – 175 µg/m³ during (*Figure 5.9*). No significant difference was found that suggests that PM₁₀ concentrations were higher in weekdays compared to weekends (weekdays $(M = 92.52 \mu g/m^3, SD = 11.21)$ / weekends $(M = 99.98 \mu g/m^3, SD = 31.45)$ conditions t(1) = 0.521, p < 0.694) nor that PM₁₀ concentrations were higher before Ramadan compared to during (before Ramadan $(M = 82.64 \mu g/m^3, SD = 14.47)$ / during Ramadan $(M = 106.67 \mu g/m^3, SD = 44.19)$ conditions t(6) = -1.49, p < 0.186) using a paired samples t-test.



Figure 5.9, Daily concentrations of PM_{10} collected from Makkah before and during Ramadan (April / May – 2018) – (error bars represent the percentage of error associated with variations in the average flow rate of the sampler)

Daily PM₁₀ concentrations were found to be positively correlated with temperature (r = 0.7) (*Figure 5.10*). Correlations with other meteorological parameters were too weak to consider (r < 0.5).





In a multiple linear regression, several models were created for investigating the dependence of daily PM₁₀ concentrations on temperature, dew point, humidity, wind speed, gust, wind direction, and pressure (*Table 5.3*). The models were compared using the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) and the model with the lowest AIC value had temperature ($\beta = 2.560$, p < 0.032), dew point ($\beta = -2.550$, p < 0.106), humidity ($\beta = 2.788$, p < 0.117), and pressure ($\beta = 0.571$, p < 0.124) as predictors of daily PM₁₀

concentrations. These variables combined explained 68 % of the variance ($R^2 = 0.682$, p < 0.024). A simpler model that was much easier to interpret only had temperature as a significant predictor ($\beta = 0.700$, p < 0.005) of which it explained 49 % of the variance ($R^2 = 0.490$, p < 0.005).

Table	5.3,	Regression	models	for	daily	PM ₁₀	concentrations	and	individual
meteor	olog	ical parame	ters.						

Model (daily PM ₁₀ concentrations)	R Squared	Significance	Akaike Information Criterion
Pressure (millibar), Humidity (%), Wind Speed (m/s), Wind direction (°), Temperature (°C), Gust (m/s), Dew point (°C)	0.713	0.188	96.20
Pressure (millibar), Humidity (%), Wind direction (°), Temperature (°C), Gust (m/s), Dew point (°C)	0.713	0.095	94.20
Pressure (millibar), Humidity (%), Wind direction (°), Temperature (°C), Dew point (°C)	0.705	0.046	92.56
Pressure (millibar), Humidity (%), Temperature (°C), Dew point (°C)	0.682	0.024	91.64
Humidity (%), Temperature (°C), Dew point (°C)	0.580	0.029	93.53
Temperature (°C), Dew point (°C)	0.549	0.012	92.52
Temperature (°C)	0.490	0.005	92.23

5.3.3.2 *PM*₁₀ extracted from collected samples

The extraction process of PM₁₀ samples resulted in a mean recovery of 80 % and 75 % for samples collected before and during Ramadan, respectively. No significant difference was found in the percentage of recovery for samples collected before Ramadan compared to during Ramadan (before Ramadan (M = 79.70 %, SD = 5.99) / during Ramadan (M = 75.26 %, SD = 9.47) conditions t(6) = 0.770, p < 0.470) using a paired samples t-test.

The total amount of extracted PM_{10} from samples collected before Ramadan was 548 mg compared to 704 mg during Ramadan. No significant difference was found in the amount of PM_{10} extracted from samples collected before Ramadan compared to during (before Ramadan (M = 78.29 mg, SD = 20.17) / during Ramadan (M = 100.57 mg, SD = 56.18) conditions t(6) = -0.95, p < 0.378) using a paired samples t-test.

Daily PM_{10} concentrations were found to be positively correlated with the amount of PM_{10} extracted from the samples collected (r = 0.9) (*Figure 5.11*).



Figure 5.11, Correlation plot between daily PM_{10} concentrations calculated and the amount of PM_{10} extracted from samples collected from Makkah before (blue data points) and during (red data points) Ramadan (April / May - 2018) - (error bars represent the percentage of error associated with variations in the average flow rate of the sampler)

5.3.4 DNA damage induced by PM₁₀ extracts

The addition of increasing amounts of PM_{10} extracts to a reaction mix containing pchAT plasmid DNA, H_2O_2 and Elution Buffer resulted in a dose-dependent increase in the proportion of damaged plasmid (*Figure 5.12*).

The extent of DNA damage (%) for samples collected on each day was compared for the assay involving 500 µg/ml of each sample extract. No significant difference in the percentage of DNA damage was found from samples collected in weekdays compared to weekends (weekdays (M = 53.34 %, SD = 2.81) / weekends (M = 37.91 %, SD = 9.01) conditions t(1) = 1.85, p < 0.316) nor from samples collected before Ramadan compared to during Ramadan (before Ramadan (M = 49.33 %, SD = 12.41) / during Ramadan (M = 48.53 %, SD = 23.75) conditions t(6) = 0.10, p < 0.926) using a paired samples t-test.



Figure 5.12, Plasmid Scission assay of Makkah PM₁₀, Dose dependent DNA strand breaks arising from samples (a) before Ramadan, (b) during Ramadan, (c) CRM-ERMCZ120, and (d) positive and negative controls

Plasmid DNA (5 ng) was diluted to 20 μ l in an Elution Buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.5) with different concentrations of PM₁₀ (0-750 μ g/ml) and FeSO₄ (25 μ m) with H₂O₂ (3.5 mM). Samples were incubated for 5 hours at 37 °C. The reaction was stopped by adding loading buffer (Bioline 5X DNA loading buffer, blue). The whole reaction mixture was loaded to a 0.6 % TBE-agarose gel. Electrophoresis was conducted at 90 – 100 V for 45 min in 1x TBE buffer. The different forms of plasmid were visualised on a Typhoon 9200 variable mode imager. The intensity of the different forms of plasmid in each lane was analysed using ImageQuantTM (GE Healthcare Life Sciences). Three independent tests were carried out and the mean for each sample was calculated. Error bars represent the standard deviation (SD) of these three independent tests for each sample.

The percentage of DNA damage was found to have a negative correlation with daily concentrations of PM_{10} (r = -0.7) (*Figure 5.13*). Also, the percentage of DNA damage was found to have a positive and negative correlation with humidity (r = 0.7) and temperature (r = -0.5) respectively. Dew point, wind speed, wind direction, and pressure were found to have a weak relationship with the percentage of DNA damage (r < 0.5). (*Figure 5.14*).



Figure 5.13, Correlation plot between DNA damage induced by Makkah PM_{10} and its daily concentrations before (blue data points) and during (red data points) Ramadan (r values represent Pearson's correlation coefficient - error bars represent the standard deviation (SD) of three independent tests for each sample)

In a multiple linear regression, several models were created for investigating the dependence of DNA damage on temperature, dew point, humidity, wind speed, gust, wind direction, and pressure (*Table 5.4*). Similar to regression for the dependence of the daily PM_{10} concentrations on individual meteorological parameters, models were

compared using the AIC and the model with the lowest value had humidity ($\beta = 0.907$, p < 0.001) and gust ($\beta = 0.405 \text{ p} < 0.056$) as predictors of DNA damage. These variables combined explained 68 % of the variance ($\mathbb{R}^2 = 0.676, p < 0.002$). A simpler model that was much easier to interpret only had humidity as a significant predictor ($\beta = 0.736, p < 0.003$) of which it explained 54 % of the variance ($\mathbb{R}^2 = 0.541, p < 0.003$).

Model (DNA damage)	R Squared	Significance	Akaike Information Criterion
Pressure (millibar), Humidity (%), Wind Speed (m/s), Wind direction (°), Temperature (°C), Gust (m/s), Dew Point (°C)	0.72	0.180	78.48
Pressure (millibar), Humidity (%), Wind direction (°), Temperature (°C), Gust (m/s), Dew Point (°C)	0.72	0.091	76.51
Pressure (millibar), Humidity (%), Wind direction (°), Temperature (°C), Gust (m/s)	0.72	0.040	74.62
Pressure (millibar), Humidity (%), Wind direction (°), Gust (m/s)	0.71	0.016	72.85
Humidity (%), Wind direction (°), Gust (m/s)	0.69	0.007	71.88
Humidity (%), Gust (m/s)	0.68	0.002	70.44
Humidity (%)	0.54	0.003	73.32

Table 5.4, Regression models for DNA damage and individual meteorological parameters.



Figure 5.14, Correlation plots between DNA damage observed at 500 μ g/ml of PM₁₀ extracts from samples collected before and during Ramadan in a plasmid scission assay and; (a) temperature, (b) dew point, (c) humidity, (d) wind speed, (e) pressure, (f) gust, and (g) wind direction (r values represent Pearson's correlation coefficient - error bars represent the standard deviation (SD) of these three independent tests for each sample). DNA damage from this study. Meteorology parameters from Wunderground (2020) and timeanddate (2020).

5.4 Discussion

In this study, it has been determined that variations in daily PM₁₀ concentrations in weekdays compared to weekends and before Ramadan compared to during are insignificant. PM₁₀ concentrations seemed to vary as a function of meteorology, in general, and temperature, in particular. On the other hand, DNA damage incurred by extracts of the PM₁₀, which had insignificant differences in their recovery and were found to be highly correlated with daily PM₁₀ concentrations suggesting that they were representative of what has been collected, seemed to vary as a function of humidity. Information obtained from the aforementioned explorations doesn't depict an overall picture of the driving force behind differences in PM₁₀ concentration, composition, and toxic effects. To better understand that, consideration must be given to processes, whether anthropogenic (e.g. traffic) and/or natural (e.g. weather), that could have affected PM₁₀ during the days of sample collections and eventually led to variations in toxic effects.

In terms of anthropogenic processes, it is speculated that traffic related pollutants (e.g. diesel particles and NO_X gases) could have impacted the ratio between natural and anthropogenic particles in an area that is otherwise known to be mainly affected by particles of natural origin (e.g. dust and sand particles) due to its arid nature and geographical location that is surrounded by sandy deserts (Habeebullah 2016; Habeebullah 2013a; Munir et al. 2017b; Nayebare et al. 2018).

As for natural processes, there are several ways that PM_{10} concentration and composition could have been affected by weather conditions and it all depends on the state of individual meteorological parameters and the interactions that could have occurred between them during the days of sample collection. We expect that at conditions of high temperature, low humidity, and irrespective of wind direction, PM₁₀ concentrations are more likely to increase and its composition is most likely to be dominated by dust and sand particles originating from local and/or regional deserts (European Environment Agency 2012; Bolles et al. 2019; Bourotte et al. 2011). Also, we expect that at opposite conditions of low temperature, high humidity, and winds blowing from the Red Sea (i.e. west, south-west, and north-west), PM₁₀ concentrations are more likely to decrease and its composition is most likely to be dominated by secondary particles, formed through the conversion of anthropogenically emitted gases into particles, and bioaerosols, particles from microbial, plant, and animal origin (Shao and Mao 2015; Cholakian et al. 2019; Hernandez et al. 2017; Jones and Harrison 2004; Rogoff 2014; Qiu et al. 2019; Huffman et al. 2013).

The effect of weather conditions on PM₁₀ is not just limited to the interactions listed above but is also evident in atmospheric phenomena such as thermal inversions. Normally, temperatures are warmer near the surface and gets colder as altitude increases. However, cold air can settle at the ground and the warmer air is actually above the surface layered between cooler air both above and below. When this situation occurs, it's called an inversion (Whiteman 2000; Stryhal et al. 2017; Czarnecka et al. 2016; Czarnecka et al. 2019). The importance of inversions in relation to PM₁₀ is that the warmer air layer acts as a lid trapping PM₁₀ underneath (Wagner and Brandley 2020). Several studies have reported that episodes of PM pollution occur frequently during inversions (Kukkonen et al. 2005; Janhäll et al. 2006; Vecchi et al. 2007; Silva et al. 2007; Olofson et al. 2009; Guzmán-Torres et al. 2009; Zhao et al. 2019; Wagner and Brandley 2020). The impact of each of the previously mentioned processes on PM_{10} concentration and composition will be investigated in detail to reach a better understanding of the type of differences that occurred and eventually led to variations in its toxic effects.

5.4.1 Impact of traffic related pollutants on PM₁₀

Significant differences between PM₁₀ concentrations in weekdays and weekends serve as an indication of the level of contribution of traffic related pollutants to the overall PM_{10} mixture since generally, PM_{10} concentrations tend to b higher in weekdays compared to weekends mainly due to higher traffic volumes during the week (Alharbi et al. 2015; Ancelet et al. 2014). In Makkah, one study (Munir et al. 2017b) reported PM₁₀ concentrations being lower on Friday and Saturday, which represent the weekend in Saudi Arabia unlike many other countries around the world where the weekend is Saturday and Sunday, while other studies (Habeebullah 2013a; Habeebullah 2016) reported the opposite where Friday and Saturday had the highest levels of PM₁₀. In our study, we found that PM₁₀ concentrations in weekdays did not differ significantly from those found in weekends. That was in agreement with findings obtained from comparing daily concentrations of PM₁₀, NO₂, SO₂, CO, and O₃ from 2019 / 2020 during weekends and weekdays. The inconsistency in findings could be attributed to differences in the sampling equipment used, the sampling location, the sampling period, and the state of individual meteorological parameters during the days of sample collection.

Another possible indicator of the level of contribution of traffic related pollutants to PM_{10} is significant correlations between PM_{10} and NO_2 , SO_2 , CO, and O_3 . Usually, positive correlations between PM_{10} and gaseous pollutants suggest that they enhance

its abundance (Mao et al. 2018). No such correlation was found between daily concentrations of PM_{10} and NO_2 , SO_2 , CO, and O_3 from 2019 / 2020.

The findings of our study suggest that PM_{10} concentrations and compositions in Makkah are mainly affected by particles of natural origin (i.e. dust and sand particles) rather than traffic related pollutants (i.e. carbonaceous soot, metals, and secondary aerosols formed by chemical reactions with gases such as NO₂, SO₂, CO, and O₃) which is consistent with the overall consensus regarding the main contributors to PM₁₀ abundance in the city (Habeebullah 2016; Habeebullah 2013a; Munir et al. 2017b; Nayebare et al. 2018).

5.4.2 Impact of weather conditions on PM₁₀

Certain weather conditions serve as an indication of the type and source of particles mainly affecting PM_{10} concentrations and compositions. As shown in the results section, daily PM_{10} concentrations increased under conditions of high temperature. It has been reported previously that during dust events, generally, temperature levels are high (European Environment Agency 2012; Bolles et al. 2019). However, that cannot be applied everywhere since dust activity differs from one place to the other (Rezazadeh et al. 2013). Nevertheless, a study by Albugami et al. (2019) found that the relationship between high temperatures and dust storms in Saudi Arabia was insignificant for all regions except the western coast, which is where Makkah is located. (Albugami et al. 2019). This serve as an indication that at high temperature, re-suspended and windblown desert dust and sand particles are the most significant contributors to PM_{10} concentrations in Makkah.

The results of the regression further confirm our hypothesis regarding the controlling factors of PM₁₀ concentrations and composition in Makkah. Temperature was found to be a significant predictor for daily PM₁₀ concentrations. It is hypothesised that the concentrations increased due to significant contributions from particles of natural origin (i.e. dust and sand particles) due to the high temperature levels that were suitable for their formations (European Environment Agency 2012; Bolles et al. 2019; Bourotte et al. 2011) compared to secondary particles of anthropogenic origin formed by reactions with NO₂, SO₂, O₃, and CO due to the lack of proper conditions suitable for their formation (Shao and Mao 2015; Cholakian et al. 2019; Hernandez et al. 2017).

The relationships between the daily PM_{10} concentrations and individual meteorological parameters observed in our data set couldn't be found in daily concentrations of PM_{10} from 2019 / 2020. We suspect that this is mainly because it's much easier to find relationships between PM_{10} and individual meteorological parameters when the data collected is for a short period of time with the weather regime being the same throughout rather than an extended period of time with different weather regimes.

5.4.3 Impact of thermal inversions on PM₁₀

Although thermal inversion might take place in other times of year in Makkah, there is no strong evidence that thermal inversion took place during the period of sample collection or otherwise we would've observed a high contribution from traffic related pollutants to the daily concentrations of PM_{10} irrespective of high or low traffic days. There is no study that either confirms or disproves the occurrence of thermal inversions in Makkah. The possibility of their occurrence has been suggested due to the high levels of NO_x (Seroji 2010) and heavy metals found in the city (Adly et al. 2017; Adly et al. 2019). Also, their occurrence is possible due to Makkah's location, in a valley surrounded by mountains, which makes it susceptible to such phenomena (Allaby 2014; Seroji 2011). Previous studies have reported that urbanised or city valleys such as Cache Valley (Logan, Utah, USA) (Silva et al. 2007; Malek et al. 2006) and Alpine valleys in the area of Grenoble (Largeron and Staquet 2016) do experience thermal inversions frequently. These inversions could occur when cold air transported by downslope breezes accumulates at the bottom of the valley during the night and then sealed off from above by a layer of warm air (Miró et al. 2020; Feng et al. 2020).

5.4.4 DNA damage and its association with PM₁₀ and meteorology

Although it has been established (sections 3.4.1, 3.4.2, and 3.4.3) that traffic related pollutants are not significant contributors to PM₁₀ abundance in Makkah while resuspended and windblown desert dust and sand particles are, our findings suggest that traffic related pollutants are nevertheless controlling factors for toxicity while the latter aren't – indeed DNA damage's independence on re-suspended and windblown desert dust and sand particles is indicated in the negative correlation found between the daily PM₁₀ concentrations and DNA damage. DNA damage's dependence on traffic related pollutants and bioaerosols is indicated in its correlation with weather conditions (positively with humidity and negatively with temperature) that are; (i) typical of chemical reactions changing the nature of PM₁₀ compositions, in particular the conversion of anthropogenically-sourced and generally more hazardous gaseous emissions into particles (Cholakian et al. 2019; Hernandez et al. 2017); and (ii) favourable for inducing certain emission mechanisms of some biological particles (e.g. active squirting of fungal spores) (Huffman et al. 2013; Qiu et al. 2019) and

suitable for the survival of others (e.g. airborne bacteria and viruses) (Islam et al. 2019).

The results of the regression further confirm our hypothesis regarding the controlling factors of DNA damage. Humidity was found to be a significant predictor for the damage observed. It is hypothesised that high humidity levels, caused by low temperature levels and winds blowing from the west and south-west (i.e. from the Red sea), during certain days of sample collection enabled the conversion of gaseous emissions into secondary particles via condensation and/or nucleation (Clement and Ford 1999). Also, the aforementioned weather conditions could have allowed for the emission, survival, and attachment of bioaerosols, whether bacteria, fungal spores, and/or viruses to primary and/or secondary PM₁₀ particles (Lighthart 1997; Meklin et al. 2002; Alghamdi et al. 2014). After the conversion of gaseous emissions into secondary particles and the attachment of bioaerosols to primary and/or secondary PM₁₀ particles, particles could have either been scavenged by clouds and removed from the atmosphere in a process called wet deposition (i.e. removal of particles by rain drops as they fall) or fall from the atmosphere by gravity in a process called dry deposition (i.e. via non-precipitation) (Williams et al. 2002; Pöschl 2005; Dolske and Gatz 1985; Chate et al. 2003; Wu et al. 2018). The lack of rain during the days of sample collection suggests that particles were deposited via dry deposition and it is possible that as particles were settling, the sampler was able to collect more toxic material containing biological material and/or anthropogenically sourced emissions usually suspended in the atmosphere. Thus, high levels of DNA damage correlated positively with high levels of humidity.

To sum up, it is noted that, due to the low amount of material obtained, the lack of a complete physicochemical and mineralogical analysis of the PM₁₀ samples collected means that the DNA damage observed couldn't be uniquely ascribed to a specific component or group of components from the overall PM₁₀ mixtures and this represents a fundamental limitation of toxicological studies involving PM₁₀ samples collected via certain PM₁₀ samplers. Moreover, it is noted that findings from the bivariate correlation analysis and linear regression cannot be used to confirm the presence of a cause and effect relationship as its not certain that the weather conditions highlighted were responsible for the changes in PM₁₀ concentrations and compositions and hence toxic effects observed. However, findings from such analysis were extremely useful in highlighting the possible presence or absence of a relationship between the aforementioned endpoints and meteorology and thus, helpful in predicting the type and source of particles contributing to overall PM₁₀ abundance and toxic potential. Keeping that in mind, by investigating the different natural and anthropogenic processes and their effect on PM₁₀ concentrations and composition, we found that in Makkah, the impact of traffic related pollutants on PM₁₀ is insignificant. This is supported by; (i) the lack of a difference in PM_{10} concentrations on weekdays compared to weekends and in PM10 concentrations before Ramadan compared to during; and (ii) the lack of a difference in DNA damage induced by PM₁₀ extracts from samples collected on weekdays compared to weekends and by PM₁₀ extracts from samples collected before Ramadan compared to during. In contrast, we found that weather in general significantly impacts not only PM₁₀ concentrations but also toxicity and hence composition. Significant increases in PM₁₀ concentrations were found to be associated with high temperatures, which are typical conditions for the formation of re-suspended and windblown desert dust and sand particles. Significant increases in toxicity were found to be associated with PM_{10} samples collected during days of high humidity, which are typical conditions for the formation of secondary particles from anthropogenically sourced gases and the presence of biological material attached to primary and/or secondary PM_{10} . Other than that, by investigating the toxic effects of a widely available and reasonably priced PM_{10} like CRM-ERMZC120, we have provided a common reference that can be used for comparative purposes for researchers interested in examining the toxic effects of PM.

5.5 Conclusion

DNA damage in a plasmid scission assay was caused by PM_{10} collected from Makkah, Saudi Arabia during April - May 2018. A significant association was observed for the extent of PM_{10} induced DNA damage with meteorological parameters – notably higher DNA damage was observed from PM_{10} collected on lower temperature, higher humidity days when the predominant wind direction was from the west (i.e. from the Red Sea) compared to those collected on higher temperature, lower humidity days irrespective of the wind direction. The analysis of the interactions between DNA damage and meteorological parameters revealed that secondary particles of anthropogenic origin and bioaerosols were most likely responsible for the damage. Our findings confirm the complexity of the relationship between meteorology and PM_{10} chemical composition and physical structure as the interactions between individual meteorological parameters and PM_{10} can change the state of its mixture from safe to hazardous. Further work is required to characterise the nature of the inferred compositional differences, the mechanism of DNA damage formation and to determine to what extent these cell-free studies correlate with cellular studies.

References

- Achilleos, S., Al-Ozairi, E., Alahmad, B., Garshick, E., Neophytou, A. M., Bouhamra, W., et al. (2019). Acute effects of air pollution on mortality: A 17-year analysis in Kuwait. *Environment international, 126*, 476-483, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2019.01.072</u>.
- Adly, H. M., Saleh, S. A., Saati, A. A., & Fatani, S. H. (2017). Cancer Risk of Inhalation Exposure to Cd, Cr, As, Be and Ni in Ambient Air. *Journal of Environmental Protection, 8*(3), 290-300.
- Adly, H. M., Saleh, S. A., Saati, A. A., & Fatani, S. H. (2019). Airborne Carcinogenic Trace Elements Distribution Associated with Long Term Exposure in Makkah Population. *The Open Environmental Research Journal, 12*(1).
- Al-Jeelani, H. (2009). Evaluation of air quality in the Holy Makkah during Hajj season 1425 H. Journal of Applied Sciences Research, 5(1), 115-121.
- Albugami, S., Palmer, S., Cinnamon, J., & Meersmans, J. (2019). Spatial and temporal variations in the incidence of dust storms in saudi arabia revealed from in situ observations. *Geosciences*, 9(4), 162.
- Alghamdi, M. A., Shamy, M., Redal, M. A., Khoder, M., Awad, A. H., & Elserougy, S. (2014). Microorganisms associated particulate matter: a preliminary study. *Science of the total environment, 479*, 109-116.
- Alharbi, B., Shareef, M. M., & Husain, T. (2015). Study of chemical characteristics of particulate matter concentrations in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. Atmospheric pollution research, 6(1), 88-98.
- Allaby, M. (2014). Droughts: Infobase Publishing.
- Ancelet, T., Davy, P. K., Trompetter, W. J., & Markwitz, A. (2014). Sources of particulate matter pollution in a small New Zealand city. *Atmospheric pollution research*, *5*(4), 572-580.
- Aqicn (2020). Mecca, Aziziyah Air Pollution: Real-time Air Quality Index (AQI). https://aqicn.org/city/saudi-arabia/mecca/aziziyah-station-mecca/.
- Aragon-Pina, A., Campos-Ramos, A., Leyva-Ramos, R., Hernandez-Orta, M., Miranda-Ortiz, N., & Luszczewski-Kudra, A. (2006). Influence of industrial emissions on the atmospheric aerosol of San Luis Potosi, Mexico[Influencia de emisiones industriales en el polvo atmosferico de la ciudad de San Luis Potosi, Mexico]. *Revista Internacional de Contaminacion Ambiental, 22*(1), 5-19.
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., & Povey, A. (2020a). Geochemical compositional controls on DNA strand breaks induced in an in-vitro cell-free assay by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal Accepted (21st June 2020) for publication - Environmental Geochemistry and Health
- Barrera, G. (2012). Oxidative stress and lipid peroxidation products in cancer progression and therapy. *ISRN oncology, 2012*.
- Bell, M. L., Levy, J. K., & Lin, Z. (2008). The effect of sandstorms and air pollution on cause-specific hospital admissions in Taipei, Taiwan. Occupational and Environmental Medicine, 65(2), 104-111.
- Bolles, K., Sweeney, M., & Forman, S. (2019). Meteorological catalysts of dust events and particle source dynamics of affected soils during the 1930s Dust Bowl drought, Southern High Plains, USA. Anthropocene, 27, 100216.
- Bourotte, C. L. M., Sanchéz-Ccoyllo, O. R., Forti, M. C., & Melfi, A. J. (2011). Chemical composition of atmospheric particulate matter soluble fraction and meteorological variables in Sao Paulo state, Brazil. *Revista Brasileira de Meteorologia*, 26(3), 419-432.
- Brunekreef, B., & Holgate, S. T. (2002). Air pollution and health. *The lancet, 360*(9341), 1233-1242.
- Castillejos, M., Borja-Aburto, V. H., Dockery, D. W., Gold, D. R., & Loomis, D. (2000). Airborne coarse particles and mortality. *Inhalation toxicology, 12*(sup1), 61-72.
- Chate, D., Rao, P., Naik, M., Momin, G., Safai, P., & Ali, K. (2003). Scavenging of aerosols and their chemical species by rain. *Atmospheric Environment*, *37*(18), 2477-2484.
- Cholakian, A., Colette, A., Coll, I., Ciarelli, G., & Beekmann, M. (2019). Future climatic drivers and their effect on PM10 components in Europe and the Mediterranean Sea. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics*, *19*, 4459–4484.
- Clement, C. F., & Ford, I. J. (1999). Gas-to-particle conversion in the atmosphere: I. Evidence from empirical atmospheric aerosols. *Atmospheric Environment*, *33*(3), 475-487.
- Cohen, A. J., Ross Anderson, H., Ostro, B., Pandey, K. D., Krzyzanowski, M., Künzli, N., et al. (2005). The global burden of disease due to outdoor air pollution. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part A, 68*(13-14), 1301-1307.
- Czarnecka, M., Nidzgorska-Lencewicz, J., & Rawicki, K. (2016). Thermal inversions and sulphur dioxide concentrations in some Polish cities in the winter season. *Journal of Elementology*, *21*(4), 1001-1015.
- Czarnecka, M., Nidzgorska-Lencewicz, J., & Rawicki, K. (2019). Temporal structure of thermal inversions in Łeba (Poland). *Theoretical and applied climatology, 136*(1), 1-13, doi:10.1007/s00704-018-2459-8.
- Dockery, D. W., Schwartz, J., & Spengler, J. D. (1992). Air pollution and daily mortality: associations with particulates and acid aerosols. *Environmental research*, *59*(2), 362-373.
- Dolske, D. A., & Gatz, D. F. (1985). A field intercomparison of methods for the measurement of particle and gas dry deposition. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres, 90*(D1), 2076-2084.

- Dumax Vorzet, A. (2010). *Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in DNA repair proficient and deficient mammalian cells*. University of Manchester,
- El-Assouli, S. M. (2011). Airborne particulate matter (PM10) composition and its genotoxicity at two pilgrimage sites in Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Journal of Environmental Chemistry and Ecotoxicology, 3*(4), 93-102.
- Engwa, G. A., Ferdinand, P. U., Nwalo, F. N., & Unachukwu, M. N. (2019). Mechanism and Health Effects of Heavy Metal Toxicity in Humans. In *Poisoning in the Modern World-New Tricks for an Old Dog?* : IntechOpen.
- EPA, U. S. (2018). Technical Assistance Document for the Reporting of Daily Air Quality – the Air Quality Index (AQI). In U. S. E. P. Agency (Ed.). United States: EPA.
- European Environment Agency (2012). Particulate matter from natural sources and related reporting under the EU Air Quality Directive in 2008 and 2009. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- Feng, X., Wei, S., & Wang, S. (2020). Temperature inversions in the atmospheric boundary layer and lower troposphere over the Sichuan Basin, China: Climatology and impacts on air pollution. *Science of the total environment*, 726, 138579, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.138579</u>.
- Gietl, J. K., & Klemm, O. (2009). Analysis of traffic and meteorology on airborne particulate matter in Münster, northwest Germany. *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association, 59*(7), 809-818.
- González, L. T., Longoria-Rodríguez, F. E., Sánchez-Domínguez, M., Leyva-Porras, C., Acuña-Askar, K., Kharissov, B. I., et al. (2018). Seasonal variation and chemical composition of particulate matter: A study by XPS, ICP-AES and sequential microanalysis using Raman with SEM/EDS. *Journal of Environmental Sciences*.
- González, L. T., Rodríguez, F. L., Sánchez-Domínguez, M., Leyva-Porras, C., Silva-Vidaurri, L., Acuna-Askar, K., et al. (2016). Chemical and morphological characterization of TSP and PM2. 5 by SEM-EDS, XPS and XRD collected in the metropolitan area of Monterrey, Mexico. *Atmospheric Environment*, 143, 249-260.
- Google Maps (2020). General Directorate of Education in Makkah Al-Mukkaramah Region.
- Guzmán-Torres, D., Eiguren-Fernández, A., Cicero-Fernández, P., Maubert-Franco, M., Retama-Hernández, A., Ramos Villegas, R., et al. (2009). Effects of meteorology on diurnal and nocturnal levels of priority polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and elemental and organic carbon in PM10 at a source and a receptor area in Mexico City. *Atmospheric Environment, 43*(17), 2693-2699, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2009.03.003</u>.
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2013a). An Analysis of Air Pollution in Makkah-a View Point of Source Identification. *EnvironmentAsia*, 6(2).

- Habeebullah, T. M. (2013b). An investigation of the effects of meteorology on air pollution in makkah. Ass Univ Bull Environ Res, 16(1), 63-85.
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2014). Modeling particulate matter (PM 10) in Makkah, Saudi Arabia—a viewpoint of health impact. *J Clean Energy Technol, 2*(3), 196-200.
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2016). Chemical Composition of Particulate Matters in Makkah–Focusing on Cations, Anions and Heavy Metals. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, 16(2), 336-347.
- Habeebullah, T. M., Munir, S., AA, A. H., Morsy, E. A., Seroji, A. R., & Mohammed, A. M. (2015). The interaction between air quality and meteorological factors in an arid environment of makkah, saudi arabia. *International Journal of Environmental Science and Development*, 6(8), 576.
- Hernandez, G., Berry, T.-A., Wallis, S., & Poyner, D. (2017). Temperature and humidity effects on particulate matter concentrations in a sub-tropical climate during winter.
- Hime, N., Cowie, C., & Marks, G. (2015). Review of the health impacts of emission sources, types and levels of particulate matter air pollution in ambient air in NSW. Produced by the Woolcock Institute of Medical Research, Centre for Air Quality and Health Research and Evaluation (CAR) for the NSW Environment Protection Authority and NSW Ministry of Health, Environmental Health Branch.
- Hime, N., Marks, G., & Cowie, C. (2018). A comparison of the health effects of ambient particulate matter air pollution from five emission sources. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, 15(6), 1206.
- Huffman, J. A., Prenni, A., DeMott, P., Pöhlker, C., Mason, R., Robinson, N., et al. (2013). High concentrations of biological aerosol particles and ice nuclei during and after rain. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics*, 13(13), 6151.
- Islam, M. A., Ikeguchi, A., & Naide, T. (2019). Concentrations of Aerosol Numbers and Airborne Bacteria, and Temperature and Relative Humidity, and Their Interrelationships in a Tie-Stall Dairy Barn. *Animals : an open access journal* from MDPI, 9(12), 1023, doi:10.3390/ani9121023.
- Janhäll, S., Olofson, K. F. G., Andersson, P. U., Pettersson, J. B. C., & Hallquist, M. (2006). Evolution of the urban aerosol during winter temperature inversion episodes. *Atmospheric Environment*, 40(28), 5355-5366, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2006.04.051</u>.
- Jia, Y.-Y., Wang, Q., & Liu, T. (2017). Toxicity research of PM2. 5 compositions in vitro. International journal of environmental research and public health, 14(3), 232.
- Jones, A. M., & Harrison, R. M. (2004). The effects of meteorological factors on atmospheric bioaerosol concentrations—a review. Science of the total environment, 326(1-3), 151-180.

- Kampa, M., & Castanas, E. (2008). Human health effects of air pollution. *Environmental pollution*, 151(2), 362-367.
- Karagiannidis, A., Poupkou, A., Giannaros, T., Giannaros, C., Melas, D., & Argiriou, A. (2015). The air quality of a Mediterranean urban environment area and its relation to major meteorological parameters. *Water, Air, & Soil Pollution, 226*(1), 2239.
- Kim, K. H., Lee, S.-B., Woo, D., & Bae, G.-N. (2015). Influence of wind direction and speed on the transport of particle-bound PAHs in a roadway environment. *Atmospheric pollution research, 6*(6), 1024-1034.
- Kukkonen, J., Pohjola, M., S Sokhi, R., Luhana, L., Kitwiroon, N., Fragkou, L., et al. (2005). Analysis and evaluation of selected local-scale PM10 air pollution episodes in four European cities: Helsinki, London, Milan and Oslo. *Atmospheric Environment, 39*(15), 2759-2773, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2004.09.090</u>.
- Largeron, Y., & Staquet, C. (2016). Persistent inversion dynamics and wintertime PM10 air pollution in Alpine valleys. *Atmospheric Environment, 135*, 92-108, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2016.03.045</u>.
- Li, W., & Shao, L. (2009). Transmission electron microscopy study of aerosol particles from the brown hazes in northern China. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres, 114*(D9).
- Lighthart, B. (1997). The ecology of bacteria in the alfresco atmosphere. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology, 23*(4), 263-274, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-6496(97)00036-6</u>.
- Malek, E., Davis, T., Martin, R. S., & Silva, P. J. (2006). Meteorological and environmental aspects of one of the worst national air pollution episodes (January, 2004) in Logan, Cache Valley, Utah, USA. *Atmospheric Research*, 79(2), 108-122, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosres.2005.05.003</u>.
- Mao, M., Zhang, X., & Yin, Y. (2018). Particulate Matter and Gaseous Pollutions in Three Metropolises along the Chinese Yangtze River: Situation and Implications. International journal of environmental research and public health, 15(6), 1102.
- Meklin, T., Reponen, T., Toivola, M., Koponen, V., Husman, T., Hyvärinen, A., et al. (2002). Size distributions of airborne microbes in moisture-damaged and reference school buildings of two construction types. *Atmospheric Environment*, 36(39-40), 6031-6039.
- Miró, J. R., Pepin, N., Peña, J. C., & Martin-Vide, J. (2020). Daily atmospheric circulation patterns for Catalonia (northeast Iberian Peninsula) using a modified version of Jenkinson and Collison method. *Atmospheric Research*, 231, 104674, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosres.2019.104674</u>.
- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Mohammed, A. M., Morsy, E. A., Rehan, M., & Ali, K.
 (2017a). Analysing PM2. 5 and its association with PM10 and meteorology in the arid climate of Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol Air Qual. Res, 17*, 453-464.

- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Mohammed, A. M. F., Morsy, E. A., Rehan, M., & Ali, K. (2017b). Analysing PM_(2.5) and its Association with PM10 and Meteorology in the Arid Climate of Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, *17*(2), 453-464, doi:10.4209/aaqr.2016.03.0117.
- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Seroji, A. R., Gabr, S. S., Mohammed, A. M., & Morsy,
 E. A. (2013a). Quantifying temporal trends of atmospheric pollutants in
 Makkah (1997–2012). Atmospheric Environment, 77, 647-655.
- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Seroji, A. R., Morsy, E. A., Mohammed, A. M., Saud, W. A., et al. (2013b). Modeling particulate matter concentrations in Makkah, applying a statistical modeling approach. *Aerosol Air Qual. Res*, 13(3), 901-910.
- Nasralla, M. M., & Seroji, A. A. R. (2008). Particulates in the Atmosphere of Makkah and Mina Valley During Ramadan and Hajj Seasons of 1424 and 1425 H (2004—2005). Arab gulf journal of scientific research, 26(4), 199-206.
- Nayebare, S. R., Aburizaiza, O. S., Siddique, A., Carpenter, D. O., Hussain, M. M., Zeb, J., et al. (2018). Ambient air quality in the holy city of Makkah: A source apportionment with elemental enrichment factors (EFs) and factor analysis (PMF). *Environmental pollution*, 243, 1791-1801.
- Olofson, K. F. G., Andersson, P. U., Hallquist, M., Ljungström, E., Tang, L., Chen, D., et al. (2009). Urban aerosol evolution and particle formation during wintertime temperature inversions. *Atmospheric Environment*, 43(2), 340-346, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2008.09.080</u>.
- Phosri, A., Ueda, K., Phung, V. L. H., Tawatsupa, B., Honda, A., & Takano, H. (2019). Effects of ambient air pollution on daily hospital admissions for respiratory and cardiovascular diseases in Bangkok, Thailand. *Science of the total environment, 651*, 1144-1153, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.09.183.
- PME (2020). Air Quality Index. <u>https://www.pme.gov.sa/Ar/Environment/AirQuality/Pages/AQ-</u> <u>Dashboard.aspx</u>.
- Pöschl, U. (2005). Atmospheric aerosols: composition, transformation, climate and health effects. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition, 44*(46), 7520-7540.
- Qiu, L., Liu, F., Zhang, X., & Gao, T. (2019). Difference of Airborne Particulate Matter Concentration in Urban Space with Different Green Coverage Rates in Baoji, China. International journal of environmental research and public health, 16(8), 1465, doi:10.3390/ijerph16081465.
- Rehman, K., Fatima, F., Waheed, I., & Akash, M. S. H. (2018). Prevalence of exposure of heavy metals and their impact on health consequences. *Journal of cellular biochemistry*, *119*(1), 157-184.
- Rezazadeh, M., Irannejad, P., & Shao, Y. (2013). Climatology of the Middle East dust events. *Aeolian Research*, *10*, 103-109.

- Rogoff, M. J. (2014). 4 Processing Technologies. In M. J. Rogoff (Ed.), *Solid Waste Recycling and Processing (Second Edition)* (pp. 43-111). Oxford: William Andrew Publishing.
- RTI (2008). Standard Operating Procedure for Particulate Matter (PM) Gravimetric Analysis. In E. a. I. S. Division (Ed.). North Carolina: Research Triangle International.
- Saitoh, K., Sera, K., & Shirai, T. (2008). Characterization of atmospheric aerosol particles in a mountainous region in northern Japan. *Atmospheric Research*, *89*(4), 324-329.
- Samoli, E., Peng, R., Ramsay, T., Pipikou, M., Touloumi, G., Dominici, F., et al. (2008). Acute effects of ambient particulate matter on mortality in Europe and North America: results from the APHENA study. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 116(11), 1480.
- Sánchez-Pérez, Y., Chirino, Y. I., Osornio-Vargas, Á. R., Morales-Bárcenas, R., Gutiérrez-Ruíz, C., Vázquez-López, I., et al. (2009). DNA damage response of A549 cells treated with particulate matter (PM10) of urban air pollutants. *Cancer letters, 278*(2), 192-200.
- Schieber, M., & Chandel, N. S. (2014). ROS function in redox signaling and oxidative stress. *Current biology*, 24(10), R453-R462.
- Seroji, A. (2011). Particulates in the atmosphere of Makkah and Mina Valley during the Ramadan and Hajj seasons of 2004 and 2005. Air Pollution XIX (Eds: Brebbia CA, Longhurst JWS, Popov V). Wessex Institute of Technology, UK, 319-327.
- Seroji, A. R. (2010). The ground ozone variations with UV radiation during winter and spring seasons in 2007 over Makkah. *Journal of King Abdulaziz University: Science, 148*(632), 1-42.
- Shaltout, A. A., Boman, J., Al-Malawi, D.-a. R., & Shehadeh, Z. F. (2013). Elemental composition of PM2. 5 particles sampled in industrial and residential areas of Taif, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol Air Qual. Res, 13*(4), 1356-1364.
- Shao, J., & Mao, J. (2015). Dust particle size distributions during spring in Yinchuan, China. [Report]. Advances in Meteorology.
- Silva, P. J., Vawdrey, E. L., Corbett, M., & Erupe, M. (2007). Fine particle concentrations and composition during wintertime inversions in Logan, Utah, USA. Atmospheric Environment, 41(26), 5410-5422, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2007.02.016</u>.
- Stryhal, J., Huth, R., & Sládek, I. (2017). Climatology of low-level temperature inversions at the Prague-Libuš aerological station. *Theoretical and applied climatology*, 127(1), 409-420, doi:10.1007/s00704-015-1639-z.
- Thalib, L., & Al-Taiar, A. (2012). Dust storms and the risk of asthma admissions to hospitals in Kuwait. *Science of the total environment, 433*, 347-351.

- timeanddate (2020). Past Weather in Makkah, Saudi Arabia. https://www.timeanddate.com/weather/saudi-arabia/makkah/historic.
- TISCH (2019). PM10 High Volume Air Sampler. <u>https://tisch-env.com/high-volume-air-sampler/pm10</u>. Accessed 20/05 2020.
- Tsai, F. C., Apte, M. G., & Daisey, J. M. (2000). An exploratory analysis of the relationship between mortality and the chemical composition of airborne particulate matter. *Inhalation toxicology, 12*(sup2), 121-135.
- U.S. EPA (1999). Sampling of ambient air for PM10 using an anderson dichotomous sampler In W. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, DC (Ed.).
- Vecchi, R., Marcazzan, G., & Valli, G. (2007). A study on nighttime–daytime PM10 concentration and elemental composition in relation to atmospheric dispersion in the urban area of Milan (Italy). *Atmospheric Environment*, 41(10), 2136-2144, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2006.10.069.
- Vuong, N. Q., Breznan, D., Goegan, P., O'Brien, J. S., Williams, A., Karthikeyan, S., et al. (2017). In vitro toxicoproteomic analysis of A549 human lung epithelial cells exposed to urban air particulate matter and its water-soluble and insoluble fractions. *Particle and fibre toxicology*, 14(1), 39, doi:10.1186/s12989-017-0220-6.
- Wagner, D. R., & Brandley, D. C. (2020). Exercise in Thermal Inversions: PM2.5 Air Pollution Effects on Pulmonary Function and Aerobic Performance. *Wilderness & Environmental Medicine*, 31(1), 16-22, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wem.2019.10.005.
- Whiteman, C. D. (2000). *Mountain Meteorology: Fundamentals and Applications*: Oxford University Press, New York, NY (US); Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, Richland, WA (US).
- Williams, J., Reus, M. d., Krejci, R., Fischer, H., & Ström, J. (2002). Application of the variability-size relationship to atmospheric aerosol studies: estimating aerosol lifetimes and ages. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics*, 2(2), 133-145.
- Wu, Y., Liu, J., Zhai, J., Cong, L., Wang, Y., Ma, W., et al. (2018). Comparison of dry and wet deposition of particulate matter in near-surface waters during summer. *PloS one*, *13*(6), e0199241-e0199241, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0199241.
- Wunderground (2020). Jeddah, Makkah Region, Saudi Arabia Weather History. https://www.wunderground.com/history/daily/sa/jeddah/OEJN.
- Yáñez, M. A., Baettig, R., Cornejo, J., Zamudio, F., Guajardo, J., & Fica, R. (2017). Urban airborne matter in central and southern Chile: Effects of meteorological conditions on fine and coarse particulate matter. *Atmospheric Environment, 161*, 221-234.
- Zeb, B., Alam, K., Sorooshian, A., Blaschke, T., Ahmad, I., & Shahid, I. (2018). On the Morphology and Composition of Particulate Matter in an Urban

Environment. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research, 18*(6), 1431-1447, doi:10.4209/aaqr.2017.09.0340.

Zhao, D., Xin, J., Gong, C., Quan, J., Liu, G., Zhao, W., et al. (2019). The formation mechanism of air pollution episodes in Beijing city: Insights into the measured feedback between aerosol radiative forcing and the atmospheric boundary layer stability. *Science of the total environment, 692*, 371-381, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.07.255.

Chapter 6: The cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of PM₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia on A549 lung cells: A comparison with a cell-free assay

Hatim Badri^{1,2}, David A. Polya¹, Andrew. C. Povey³, Turki M. Habeebullah⁴

¹Department of Earth and Environmental Sciences and Williamson Research Centre

for Molecular Environmental Science, University of Manchester, Williamson

Building, Oxford Road, Manchester, M13 9PL, UK.

²Department of Environmental Health, College of Public Health and Health

Informatics, Umm Al-Qura University, Makkah, Saudi Arabia

³Division of Population Health, Health Services Research, and Primary Care, School

of Health Sciences, Faculty of Medicine, Biology, and Health, University of Manchester, Manchester, M13 9PL, UK.

⁴The Custodian of the Two Holy Mosques Institute for Hajj and Umrah Research,

Umm Al-Qura University, Makkah, Saudi Arabia

Target journal: Mutagensis

Keywords: PM₁₀, particles, DNA damage, cell viability, toxicity, Makkah, Saudi Arabia

Acknowledgments

HB acknowledges financial support from the government of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and practical support from The Custodian of the Two Holy Mosques Institute for Hajj and Umrah Research in Makkah. The authors would like to thank Dr. Caroline Ridley for providing the A549 cells, Mrs. Hanum Yaakub for her kind assistance with the MTT assay, and Mr. Muaamar AL-Khaiqani for his kind assistance with the Comet assay.

Abstract

Exposure to PM₁₀ has been linked with a variety of adverse genotoxic and cytotoxic effects. This study aimed to compare previously observed effects of PM₁₀ samples collected before and during Ramadan in April / May - 2018 from Makkah, Saudi Arabia on DNA strand breaks in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay with its effects on DNA damage and cell viability in cell-based Neutral Comet and MTT assays respectively. It was found that the effects of PM₁₀ in the aforementioned assays differed significantly depending on the endpoint investigated; (i) DNA strand breaks ranged from 35 - 85 % with significant variations found between the effects of all samples using a One-way analysis of variance (p < 0.001) but no significant difference found between the effects of samples collected before Ramadan compared to during using a paired samples t-test (p < 0.926); (ii) DNA damage ranged from 28 - 59 % with significant variations found between the effects of all samples using a One-way analysis of variance (p < 0.001) and a significant difference found between the effects of samples collected before Ramadan compared to during using a paired samples ttest (p < 0.005); and (iii) cell viability ranged from 55 – 64 % with no significant variations found between the effects of all samples using a One-way analysis of variance (p < 0.723) and no significant difference found between the effects of samples collected before Ramadan compared to during using a paired samples t-test (p < p0.507). No significant correlation was found between effects observed in cell-based Neutral Comet and MTT assays (r = 0.2, p < 0.492) nor between effects observed in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay and cell-based assays, MTT (r = 0.123, p < 0.674) and Neutral Comet (r = -0.378, p < 0.183) using bivariate correlation analysis. The difference in effects and lack of a correlation was most probably due to the exposure process being completely different between cell-based and cell-free assay. Further

work is required to investigate the physicochemical properties of PM_{10} from Makkah and their relationship with toxic effects found in cell-free and/or cell-based assays. Nevertheless, this study highlights the toxic effects of PM_{10} on A549 lung cells and how it differs from toxic effects observed on an isolated cellular component such as DNA.

6.1 Introduction

The association between PM and adverse health effects in humans have been well documented in both epidemiological (Harrison and Yin 2004; Dockery et al. 1993; Pope et al. 1995; Abbey et al. 1999; Schwartz et al. 1999; Schwartz and Neas 2000; Achilleos et al. 2019; Lelieveld et al. 2015; Ayres 2010; Pope et al. 2014; Perez et al. 2012; Guaita et al. 2011) and toxicological studies (van Berlo et al. 2012; Ghio et al. 2012; de Oliveira Alves et al. 2014; de Oliveira Galvão et al. 2017; Dumax-Vorzet et al. 2015). Unfortunately, even though the association has been scientifically documented, the numbers and forms of air pollution sources are still increasing especially in developing countries. That is certainly the case for Saudi Arabia as the country is still suffering from high air pollution levels. The increase in air pollution levels there is a result of rapid developments in the economy, industry, construction, and urbanization (Nayebare et al. 2016). Moreover, levels that are higher than usual in cities such as Makkah can also result from religious activities such as the Umrah. The Umrah is a religious duty for all Muslims and takes place all year round. In 2018, the total number of Umrah performers for the month of Ramadan only was around 7.8 million (GASTAT 2018).

In Makkah, several studies have investigated PM concentration and characteristics in different seasons including Ramadan in the past (Munir et al. 2013a; Munir et al. 2013b; Habeebullah 2014, 2016; Shaltout et al. 2013; Nasralla and Seroji 2008; Habeebullah 2013b; Seroji 2011). Seroji (2011), found that just in the last ten days of Ramadan, PM₁₀ daily mean concentrations exceeded 250 μ g/m³ (Seroji 2011) compared to 56 – 196 μ g/m³ in other months (Habeebullah 2014, 2016). The author hypothesised that the increase in PM concentration could be attributed to the high

activities of visitors in the city. That could have been the case in that particular year, however, it is important to note that PM in Makkah is mostly dominated by resuspended and windblown dust and sand particles rather than traffic related pollutants (Habeebullah 2016; Habeebullah 2013a; Munir et al. 2017; Nayebare et al. 2018). That must be taken into consideration when examining the toxic effects of PM from Makkah.

More is still needed to investigate the cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of PM from Makkah. To the best of our knowledge, only one study (El-Assouli 2011) has investigated PM toxicity and found that the extractable organic matter from PM was mutagenic in the cell-free *salmonella* TA98 test and damaged DNA in the cell-based comet assay. The authors of the study did not use the entire PM mixture and did not compare the effects found in the two assays.

Cell-free assays allow for investigating reactions that might occur within cells between PM and isolated cellular components (e.g. DNA) but without the complete cell system, thus, reducing the amount of complex interactions (e.g. particles getting stuck in cytoplasmic vacuoles and not reaching the cellular component under investigation) that are associated with working with whole cells (Swartz 2006; Li et al. 2003; Dumax Vorzet 2010). However, in terms of actual exposure, they might not be representative given the complexity of the exposure process and the factors involved in protecting important cellular components from damage leading to false positive results due to the lack of protective mechanisms. That is the advantage of using cell-based assays as they allow for investigating reactions occurring between PM and the various components of living cells. Therefore, to better asses the toxic effects of PM, it is

recommended to compare results obtained from cell-free and cell-based assays (Ayres et al. 2008).

Given the lack of data on PM toxicity from Makkah in general, and the difference in its effects in cell-based assays compared to cell-free assays in particular, the goal of this study was to contribute to existing knowledge of PM from Makkah and elsewhere by further investigating its toxic and address gaps in knowledge. To reach this goal, the study's aim was to compare previously observed effects of PM₁₀ samples collected before and during Ramadan in April / May - 2018 from Makkah, Saudi Arabia on DNA strand breaks in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay ((Badri et al. 2020c) – *Chapter 5*, this volume) with its effects on DNA damage and cell viability in cell-based Neutral Comet and MTT assays respectively.

6.2 Materials and methods

Detailed descriptions of the study area, sample collection, weather conditions during the days of sampling, sample extraction, and the effect of PM₁₀ extracts on DNA strand breaks in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay have been presented previously in (Badri et al. 2020c) *Chapter 5*, this volume. In brief, samples were collected from Azizyah, Makkah, Saudi Arabia before and during Ramadan (April / May – 2018) using a High-Volume Sampler equipped with a PM₁₀ size selective inlet on Polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE) filters. Also, a Certified Reference Material (CRM), ERMCZ120 - Fine dust (PM10-like) - trace elements, was purchased as a reference for subsequent DNA strand breaks measurements. Weather data for Makkah during the sample collections days were obtained from www.wunderground.com and www.timeanddate.com. Samples of PM₁₀ were extracted using a method adapted from previous publications with minor adjustments (Dumax Vorzet 2010; Dumax-Vorzet et al. 2015). pchAT Plasmid DNA

was exposed to different levels of PM_{10} extracts and H_2O_2 in an Elution Buffer and incubated for 5 hours at 37 °C. The reaction was stopped by adding loading buffer and the whole mixture was loaded to TBE-agarose gel. Electrophoresis was conducted in TBE buffer and the different forms of plasmid were visualised on a variable mode imager. The intensity of the different forms of plasmid in each lane was analysed and the level of damaged plasmid in each sample was calculated.

Detailed descriptions of the toxicological techniques utilised for the assessment of PM_{10} genotoxic and cytotoxic effects have been presented previously in (Badri et al. 2020b) *Chapter 4*, this volume. In brief, the effects of PM_{10} on DNA damage and cell viability were investigated using the Neutral Comet and MTT assays respectively. In the Neutral Comet assay, A549 lung cells were exposed to increasing concentration of PM_{10} and incubated for 3 hours at 37 °C. After incubation, cells were detached, resuspended in low gelling temperature agarose, and dispensed on a normal gelling temperature agarose coated microscopic slide. Then, cells were lysed in lysis buffer, DNA unwounded in electrophoresis buffer, stained with a fluorescent stain, and analysed using a fluorescent microscope. In the MTT assay, A549 lung cells were exposed to increasing concentration of PM_{10} and incubated for 4 hours at 37 °C. After that the MTT solution was added and cells were further incubated for 4 hours at 37 °C. Then DMSO was added and cells incubated again for 10 mins at 37 °C.

Data obtained from each MTT and comet assay were described using the mean and standard deviation. A One-way analysis of variance was used to check for significant variations between the effects of the samples used in each assay. A paired samples ttest was used to check for significant differences between the effects of samples collected before Ramadan compared to during. Pearson's correlation was used for to check for correlations between the effects observed in each assay. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS Statistics version 22. Graphs and scatterplots were created using Microsoft Excel 2010.

6.3 Results

6.3.1 Plasmid Scission assay

As previously reported in (Badri et al. 2020c) Chapter 5, this volume, at 500 µg/ml, DNA damage caused by the samples collected varied from 35 - 85 % with the CRM-ERMCZ120 causing around 39 %. The presence of a significant variation between the effects of all samples was further confirmed using a One-way analysis of variance (F(13, 28) = 18.22, p < 0.001). However, the effect of samples collected before Ramadan compared to during did not differ significantly as found using a paired samples t-test (before Ramadan (M = 49.33 %, SD = 12.41) / during Ramadan (M = 48.53 %, SD = 23.75) conditions t(6) = 0.10, p < 0.926). DNA damage was found to be: (i) correlated negatively with daily PM₁₀ concentrations which itself was found to be correlated with weather conditions typical of dust events indicating that the main contributor to the samples was re-suspended and windblown dust and sand particles from nearby deserts; (ii) correlated positively with humidity and negatively with temperature which are conditions typical of chemical reaction involved in converting gaseous emissions from anthropogenic sources into particles. These correlations suggest that the main determinants of the DNA damage observed were most likely particles originating from anthropogenic sources (Badri et al. 2020c).

6.3.2 Neutral Comet assay

The addition of different samples to the cells resulted in a dose-dependent increase in the proportion of damaged DNA as shown in *Figure 6.1*.

At 50 µg/ml, DNA damage caused by the samples collected varied from 24 – 48 % with the CRM-ERMCZ120 causing around 43 %. The presence of a significant variation between the effects of all samples was further confirmed using a One-way analysis of variance (F(14, 15) = 14.44, p < 0.001). Also, the effect of samples collected before Ramadan compared to during differed significantly as well as found using a paired samples t-test (before Ramadan (M = 40.60 %, SD = 4.99) / during Ramadan (M = 32.68 %, SD = 3.94) conditions t(6) = 4.08, p < 0.007). No significant correlation was found between DNA damage and daily PM₁₀ concentrations nor between DNA damage and individual meteorological parameters (r < 0.5).



Figure 6.1, Neutral Comet assay of Makkah PM₁₀. Dose dependent DNA damage arising from; samples collected (a) before Ramadan; (b) during Ramadan and (c) from a CRM-ERMCZ120, and (d) positive (H₂O₂) and negative (untreated cells) controls

Cells were prepared at a concentration of 5000 cells/500 μ L media and add to a 24 well plate and allowed to settle for 24 hrs. On the second day, the medium was replaced with medium containing increasing concentrations of PM₁₀ (0 - 100 μ g/ml) and H₂O₂ (100 μ M) and incubated for 3 hours in the cell incubator. After that, the medium was discarded and cells detached using trypsinization. Cells were then resuspended in 0.7 % LMP and subsequently dispensed on agarose-coated glass microscope slides and kept at 4 °C for 10 mins. Cells were lysed for 90 mins at 4 °C in lysis buffer and DNA was unwound for 20 min in electrophoresis buffer (pH > 9) prior to electrophoresis for 30 min at 25 V/300 mA. Following neutralisation, the slides were stained with SYBR gold in the dark. Dry slides were stored in the dark until image capture using a fluorescent microscope and analysis with CometScore. Results represent the mean and standard deviation (SD) of two experiments for PM₁₀ and six experiments for control.

6.3.3 MTT assay

The addition of different samples to the cells resulted in a dose-dependent decrease in cell viability as shown in *Figure 6.2*.

At 50 µg/ml, all samples collected before and during Ramadan and the CRM-ERMCZ120 had relatively the same effect on cell viability (~ 60 %). The lack of a significant variation in effects between all samples was further confirmed using a Oneway analysis of variance (F(14, 30) = 0.74, p < 0.723). Also, the effect of samples collected before Ramadan compared to during did not differ significantly as well as found using a paired samples t-test (before Ramadan (M = 59.16 %, SD = 1.74) / during Ramadan (M = 5.82 %, SD = 3.88) conditions t(6) = 0.71, p < 0.507). No significant correlation was found between cell viability and daily PM₁₀ concentrations nor between cell viability and individual meteorological parameters (r < 0.5).

6.3.4 Relationship between cell-based and cell-free assays

Using bivariate correlation analysis, no significant correlation was found between DNA strand breaks in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay, DNA damage in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay, and cell viability in the cell-based MTT assay *(Table 6.1 – Figure 6.3)*.



Figure 6.2, MTT assay of Makkah PM₁₀. Cytotoxic effects arising from samples collected (a) before Ramadan; (b) during Ramadan and (c) from a CRM ERMCZ120), and (d) positive (H₂O₂) and negative (untreated cells) controls

A549 cells were seeded in a 96-well plate at a density of 5,000 cells/well/100 μ L MEM culture medium and incubated at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 3 % O₂ for 24 hrs. The following day, the medium was replaced with medium containing increasing concentration of PM₁₀ (0 – 50 μ g/ml) and H₂O₂ (100 μ M) and incubated for 48 hours. Then, the medium was removed and replaced with 100 μ L of fresh medium and 10 μ L of MTT solution previously prepared and incubated at 37 °C for 4 hrs. After that, 85 μ L was removed from the medium and 50 μ L of DMSO was added to each well and mixed and incubated for 10 min at 37 °C. Absorbance was read at 595 nm. The percentage of cell viability was calculated as shown in Equation 1. Results represent the mean and standard deviation (SD) of three experiments.

Table 6.1,	Correlations	between	assays	used	for	the	assessment	of	PM ₁₀	toxic
effects										

		Plasmid	Neutral	MTT
		Scission assay ¹	Comet assay ²	assay ³
Plasmid	Pearson Correlation	1	-0.378	0.123
Scission assay ¹	Significance. (2- tailed)		0.183	0.674
Neutral Comet	Pearson Correlation	-0.378	1	0.2
assay ²	Significance. (2- tailed)	0.183		0.492
MTT accov ³	Pearson Correlation	0.123	0.2	1
IVI I I assay	Significance. (2- tailed)	0.674	0.492	

¹The percentage of DNA strand breaks caused by 500 μ g/ml of PM₁₀ extracts ²The percentage of DNA damage caused by 50 μ g/ml of PM₁₀ extracts ³The percentage of cell viability caused by 50 μ g/ml of PM₁₀ extracts



Figure 6.3, Correlation plots of Makkah PM₁₀ induced effects; (a) DNA strand breaks in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay and cell viability in the cell-based MTT assay, (b) DNA strand breaks in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay and DNA damage in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay, (c) DNA damage in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay and cell viability in the cell-based MTT assay

6.4 Discussion

PM₁₀ extracts from samples collected before and during Ramadan from Makkah, Saudi Arabia were able to induce toxic effects in cell-free and cell-based assays. However, there were significant differences in the effects observed depending on the endpoint investigated; (i) in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay, effects on DNA varied significantly between all samples but were not significantly different between samples collected before Ramadan compared to during; (ii) in a cell-based Neutral Comet assay, effects on DNA varied significantly between all samples and were significantly different between samples collected before Ramadan compared to during; and (iii) effects on cell viability did not vary significantly between all samples and were not significantly different between samples collected before Ramadan compared to during. Hence, no significant correlation was found between the effects observed in both cell-based and cell-free assays. The difference in effects and lack of a correlation could be due to: (i) differences in the endpoints under investigation as each assay measures a different thing; and/or (ii) differences in the exposure process of each assay.

To reach a better understanding of PM_{10} toxic effects, differences found in the effects observed from daily PM_{10} samples and/or from the two periods of PM_{10} samples collection as well as differences in correlations with daily PM_{10} concentrations and individual meteorological parameters in all assays will be further discussed. Also, the differences in exposure processes for cell-based and cell-free assays and how they might've impacted toxicity will be further explored. 6.4.1 A comparison of differences in results between cell-based and cell-free assays Similar to DNA damage in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay, DNA damage in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay showed significant variations among daily samples. The differences in DNA damage among daily samples in both assays suggest that the physical and chemical composition of the samples collected varied by day. Such variation could have been caused by contributions from natural and/or anthropogenic sources. Also, such variation could have resulted due to the influence of meteorology on PM_{10} size and composition.

Unlike DNA damage in the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay, DNA damage in the cellbased Neutral Comet assay significantly differed between the two periods of sample collection. The difference in effects between the two assays serves an indication of the importance of PM size. In a cell-free assay, DNA is exposed to the entire PM mixture containing particles of various sizes (below 10 µm) and compositions and toxicity is dependent on particle chemistry and surface reactivity rather than particle size and surface area (Warheit et al. 2007; Karlsson et al. 2009). However, in a cell-based assay, whole cells are exposed to the entire PM mixture but the endpoint under investigation, DNA in this case, is not depending on the size of particles. Fine and ultra-fine particles may penetrate into cells and cause damage while coarse particles might not (Zhang et al. 2010; Yang et al. 2019; Su et al. 2020). It has been previously reported that smaller particles are more genotoxic than larger ones; PM_{1.0} was found to be more genotoxic than PM_{2.5} using the Comet assay on A549 cells (Zou et al. 2017) while PM_{2.5} was found to be more genotoxic than PM₁₀ using the Comet assay on human leukocytes (Buschini et al. 2001). The difference in DNA damage observed in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay between the two periods, higher before Ramadan compared to during, further highlights the role of PM size. DNA damage was actually expected to be higher during Ramadan as the city experiences higher than usual traffic volumes during the holy month (Seroji 2011; Pasha and Alharbi 2015; Habeebullah et al. 2015). Traffic related particles are mostly in the fine and ultra-fine size fractions which are more hazardous compared to particles in the coarse size fractions (Hinds 2012; Kittelson et al. 2004). However, during Ramadan that year, weather conditions were in favour of the formation of windblown dust and sand particles as there were high temperatures and even a dust-storm recorded (Arab news 2018; Alarabiya 2018). Such conditions contributed to the presence of more particles in the coarse size faction in samples collected during Ramadan. Thus, leading to DNA damage being lower during Ramadan compared to before.

Regarding correlations with meteorological parameters and daily PM_{10} concentrations, in contrast to DNA damage observed in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay where daily PM_{10} concentrations were associated with weather conditions typical of re-suspended and windblown dust and sand particles originating from natural sources and DNA damage was associated with weather conditions typical of anthropogenically sources secondary particles, DNA damage in a cell-based Neutral Comet assay was not correlated with daily PM_{10} concentrations nor with individual meteorological parameters. The lack of a correlation suggest that fine particles of whatever origin were the most likely cause of the damage observed in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay.

Unlike the cell-free Plasmid Scission and cell-based Neutral Comet assays, no significant variation was found in the results of the MTT assay. Our previous findings suggest that there were differences in the chemical composition but size was almost similar across all samples which could have led to relatively equal levels of cell death. That seems likely because all samples, which were collected with a sampler using a PM_{10} size selective inlet, were made up of particles less than 10 μ m in diameter. It has been reported previously that particles of the same size cause relatively the same effect on cell viability even if they were collected from different periods (Dumax-Vorzet et al. 2015). Also, it has been reported that smaller particles (PM_{2.5}) are more cytotoxic than larger ones (PM₁₀) (Hsiao et al. 2000; Choi et al. 2004). This confirms our assumption that the size of particles was the main determinant of cell viability in this study.

6.4.2 Impact of different exposure processes on PM₁₀ toxicity

In the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay, plasmid DNA was exposed directly to PM_{10} for 5 hours at 37 °C. In comparison, in the cell-based Neutral Comet and MTT assays, whole cells were exposed to a medium containing PM_{10} for 3 and 48 hours respectively at 37 °C. Other than differences in the endpoints investigated by the aforementioned assays, there are two major differences; (i) the lack of protection and/or repair mechanisms that could have limited PM_{10} toxic effects in the cell-free assay and their presence in the cell-based assays; (ii) the short exposure period of the cell-based MTT assay.

Cellular exposure to PM₁₀ results in its release of reactive oxygen species which leads to adverse effects depending on the endpoint under investigation. The cells use their defence mechanism to limit the damage incurred by triggering anti-oxidative stress response through gene activation (Tu et al. 2019; Chew et al. 2020). This suggests that DNA strand breaks in the cell-based Neutral Comet assay could have occurred and then disappeared following a repair event (Kawaguchi et al. 2008; Kawaguchi et al. 2010). That is certainly possible due to the short exposure period of the assay that is actually meant to minimise DNA repair events that could lead to underestimating the toxicity of PM as much as possible (Beedanagari et al. 2014). This also suggests that mitochondrial DNA and protein damage in the MTT assay could have occurred and then disappeared as well (Calvo and Mootha 2010; Chew et al. 2020). However, due to the long exposure period, it is possible that the persistence of damage led to the failure of defence and repair mechanisms and eventually cell death occurred through the induction of the apoptotic pathway (Chew et al. 2020; Radi et al. 2014).

6.5 Conclusion

Genotoxicity and cytotoxicity in cell-free and cell-based assays were caused by PM₁₀ collected from Makkah, Saudi Arabia before and during Ramadan in April / May 2018. Significant differences were found between the effects observed depending on the assay used and its measured outcome and therefore, no significant correlations was found between outcomes of cell-based and cell-free assays. It is hypothesised that this was most likely due to general differences in the assay's exposure processes and their periods which can lead to; (i) size related complications in cell-based assays resulting in limits on cell exposure to the entire PM mixture compared to cell-free assays; and (ii) defence and repair mechanisms related complications in cell-based assays

resulting in understating the toxicity of PM compared to cell-free assays in the case of short exposure periods or overstating toxicity of PM in the case of long exposure periods. Further work is required to investigate the relationship between physicochemical properties of PM_{10} and toxic effects observed in cell-free and cell-based assays. The assays used in this study nevertheless highlight the possible role of PM_{10} physical and compositional characteristics in inducing toxic effects.

References

- Abbey, D. E., Nishino, N., McDonnell, W. F., Burchette, R. J., Knutsen, S. F., Lawrence Beeson, W., et al. (1999). Long-term inhalable particles and other air pollutants related to mortality in nonsmokers. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*, 159(2), 373-382.
- Achilleos, S., Al-Ozairi, E., Alahmad, B., Garshick, E., Neophytou, A. M., Bouhamra, W., et al. (2019). Acute effects of air pollution on mortality: A 17-year analysis in Kuwait. *Environment international, 126*, 476-483, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2019.01.072</u>.
- Alarabiya (2018). A dust storm hits Saudi Arabia. <u>http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/gulf/2018/05/11/A-dust-storm-hits-Saudi-Arabia.html#</u>.
- Arab news (2018). Thunder and sand storms forecast for Makkah and Jeddah. https://www.arabnews.com/node/1306926/saudi-arabia.
- Ayres, J. (2010). The mortality effects of long-term exposure to particulate air pollution in the united kingdom. *Report by the Committee on the Medical Effects of Air Pollutants*.
- Ayres, J. G., Borm, P., Cassee, F. R., Castranova, V., Donaldson, K., Ghio, A., et al. (2008). Evaluating the toxicity of airborne particulate matter and nanoparticles by measuring oxidative stress potential—a workshop report and consensus statement. *Inhalation toxicology*, 20(1), 75-99.
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., & Povey, A. (2020b). Geochemical compositional controls on DNA damage and cell viability induced in in vitro cell-based assays by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal: A comparison with a cell-free assay *In preparation, Toxicology letters*.
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., Povey, A., & Habeebullah, T. (2020c). DNA strand breaks induced by PM10 from Makkah, Saudi Arabia: Association with meteorological proxies for source and composition *In preparation*, *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*.
- Beedanagari, S., Vulimiri, S. V., Bhatia, S., & Mahadevan, B. (2014). Chapter 43 -Genotoxicity biomarkers: Molecular basis of genetic variability and susceptibility. In R. C. Gupta (Ed.), *Biomarkers in Toxicology* (pp. 729-742). Boston: Academic Press.
- Buschini, A., Cassoni, F., Anceschi, E., Pasini, L., Poli, P., & Rossi, C. (2001). Urban airborne particulate: genotoxicity evaluation of different size fractions by mutagenesis tests on microorganisms and comet assay. *Chemosphere*, 44(8), 1723-1736.
- Calvo, S. E., & Mootha, V. K. (2010). The mitochondrial proteome and human disease. *Annual review of genomics and human genetics, 11*, 25-44.
- Chew, S., Kolosowska, N., Saveleva, L., Malm, T., & Kanninen, K. M. (2020). Impairment of mitochondrial function by particulate matter: Implications for

the brain. *Neurochemistry International, 135*, 104694, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuint.2020.104694.

- Choi, J.-H., Kim, J.-S., Kim, Y.-C., Kim, Y.-S., Chung, N.-H., & Cho, M.-H. (2004). Comparative study of PM2. 5-and PM10-induced oxidative stress in rat lung epithelial cells. *Journal of veterinary science*, *5*(1), 11-18.
- de Oliveira Alves, N., de Souza Hacon, S., de Oliveira Galvão, M. F., Peixotoc, M. S., Artaxo, P., de Castro Vasconcellos, P., et al. (2014). Genetic damage of organic matter in the Brazilian Amazon: A comparative study between intense and moderate biomass burning. *Environmental research*, 130, 51-58.
- de Oliveira Galvão, M. F., de Queiroz, J. D. F., Duarte, E. d. S. F., Hoelzemann, J. J., de André, P. A., Saldiva, P. H. N., et al. (2017). Characterization of the particulate matter and relationship between buccal micronucleus and urinary 1-hydroxypyrene levels among cashew nut roasting workers. *Environmental pollution, 220*, 659-671.
- Dockery, D. W., Pope, C. A., Xu, X., Spengler, J. D., Ware, J. H., Fay, M. E., et al. (1993). An association between air pollution and mortality in six US cities. *New England journal of medicine*, *329*(24), 1753-1759.
- Dumax Vorzet, A. (2010). *Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in DNA repair proficient and deficient mammalian cells*. University of Manchester,
- Dumax-Vorzet, A. F., Tate, M., Walmsley, R., Elder, R. H., & Povey, A. C. (2015). Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in mammalian cells. *Mutagenesis*, *30*(5), 621-633.
- El-Assouli, S. M. (2011). Airborne particulate matter (PM10) composition and its genotoxicity at two pilgrimage sites in Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Journal of Environmental Chemistry and Ecotoxicology, 3*(4), 93-102.
- GASTAT (2018). Umrah Statistics Bulletin. In K. o. S. A. General Authority for Statistics (Ed.). Saudi Arabia: GASTAT.
- Ghio, A. J., Carraway, M. S., & Madden, M. C. (2012). Composition of air pollution particles and oxidative stress in cells, tissues, and living systems. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part B, 15*(1), 1-21.
- Guaita, R., Pichiule, M., Maté, T., Linares, C., & Díaz, J. (2011). Short-term impact of particulate matter (PM2. 5) on respiratory mortality in Madrid. *International journal of environmental health research*, *21*(4), 260-274.
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2013a). An Analysis of Air Pollution in Makkah-a View Point of Source Identification. *EnvironmentAsia*, 6(2).
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2013b). An investigation of the effects of meteorology on air pollution in makkah. *Ass Univ Bull Environ Res, 16*(1), 63-85.
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2014). Modeling particulate matter (PM 10) in Makkah, Saudi Arabia—a viewpoint of health impact. *J Clean Energy Technol*, *2*(3), 196-200.

- Habeebullah, T. M. (2016). Chemical Composition of Particulate Matters in Makkah–Focusing on Cations, Anions and Heavy Metals. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, 16(2), 336-347.
- Habeebullah, T. M., Mohammed, A. M., & Morsy, E. A. (2015). Risk Assessment of Particulate Matter (PM10) in Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Risk, 1*, 28213.
- Harrison, R., & Yin, J. (2004). Characterisation of particulate matter in the United Kingdom. *Report produced for Defra, the National Assembly for Wales, the Department of the Environment in Northern Ireland and the Scottish Executive, The University of Birmingham.*
- Hinds, W. C. (2012). Aerosol technology: properties, behavior, and measurement of airborne particles: John Wiley & Sons.
- Hsiao, W. W., Mo, Z.-Y., Fang, M., Shi, X.-m., & Wang, F. (2000). Cytotoxicity of PM2.
 5 and PM2. 5–10 ambient air pollutants assessed by the MTT and the Comet assays. *Mutation Research/Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis*, 471(1-2), 45-55.
- Karlsson, H. L., Gustafsson, J., Cronholm, P., & Möller, L. (2009). Size-dependent toxicity of metal oxide particles—A comparison between nano- and micrometer size. *Toxicology letters*, 188(2), 112-118, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.toxlet.2009.03.014</u>.
- Kawaguchi, S., Nakamura, T., Honda, G., Yokohama, N., & Sasaki, Y. F. (2008).
 Detection of DNA single strand breaks induced by chemical mutagens using the acellular comet assay. *Genes and Environment*, 30(3), 77-85.
- Kawaguchi, S., Nakamura, T., Yamamoto, A., Honda, G., & Sasaki, Y. F. (2010). Is the comet assay a sensitive procedure for detecting genotoxicity? *Journal of nucleic acids, 2010*.
- Kittelson, D. B., Watts, W. F., Johnson, J., Remerowki, M., Ische, E., Oberdörster, G., et al. (2004). On-road exposure to highway aerosols. 1. Aerosol and gas measurements. *Inhalation toxicology*, *16*(sup1), 31-39.
- Lelieveld, J., Evans, J., Fnais, M., Giannadaki, D., & Pozzer, A. (2015). The contribution of outdoor air pollution sources to premature mortality on a global scale. *Nature*, *525*(7569), 367-371.
- Li, N., Sioutas, C., Cho, A., Schmitz, D., Misra, C., Sempf, J., et al. (2003). Ultrafine particulate pollutants induce oxidative stress and mitochondrial damage. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *111*(4), 455-460.
- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Mohammed, A. M. F., Morsy, E. A., Rehan, M., & Ali, K. (2017). Analysing PM_(2.5) and its Association with PM10 and Meteorology in the Arid Climate of Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, *17*(2), 453-464, doi:10.4209/aaqr.2016.03.0117.
- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Seroji, A. R., Gabr, S. S., Mohammed, A. M., & Morsy,
 E. A. (2013a). Quantifying temporal trends of atmospheric pollutants in
 Makkah (1997–2012). Atmospheric Environment, 77, 647-655.

- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Seroji, A. R., Morsy, E. A., Mohammed, A. M., Saud, W. A., et al. (2013b). Modeling particulate matter concentrations in Makkah, applying a statistical modeling approach. *Aerosol Air Qual. Res, 13*(3), 901-910.
- Nasralla, M. M., & Seroji, A. A. R. (2008). Particulates in the Atmosphere of Makkah and Mina Valley During Ramadan and Hajj Seasons of 1424 and 1425 H (2004—2005). Arab gulf journal of scientific research, 26(4), 199-206.
- Nayebare, S. R., Aburizaiza, O. S., Khwaja, H. A., Siddique, A., Hussain, M. M., Zeb, J., et al. (2016). Chemical characterization and source apportionment of PM2. 5 in Rabigh, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, 16(12), 3114-3129.
- Nayebare, S. R., Aburizaiza, O. S., Siddique, A., Carpenter, D. O., Hussain, M. M., Zeb, J., et al. (2018). Ambient air quality in the holy city of Makkah: A source apportionment with elemental enrichment factors (EFs) and factor analysis (PMF). *Environmental pollution*, 243, 1791-1801.
- Pasha, M. J., & Alharbi, B. H. (2015). Characterization of size–fractionated PM 10 and associated heavy metals at two semi–arid holy sites during Hajj in Saudi Arabia. *Atmospheric pollution research, 6*(1), 162-172.
- Perez, L., Tobías, A., Querol, X., Pey, J., Alastuey, A., Díaz, J., et al. (2012). Saharan dust, particulate matter and cause-specific mortality: a case–crossover study in Barcelona (Spain). *Environment international, 48*, 150-155.
- Pope, C. A., Thun, M. J., Namboodiri, M. M., Dockery, D. W., Evans, J. S., Speizer, F. E., et al. (1995). Particulate air pollution as a predictor of mortality in a prospective study of US adults. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*, 151(3), 669-674.
- Pope, C. A., Turner, M. C., Burnett, R., Jerrett, M., Gapstur, S. M., Diver, W. R., et al. (2014). Relationships between fine particulate air pollution, cardiometabolic disorders and cardiovascular mortality. *Circulation research*, CIRCRESAHA. 114.305060.
- Radi, E., Formichi, P., Battisti, C., & Federico, A. (2014). Apoptosis and Oxidative Stress in Neurodegenerative Diseases. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 42, S125-S152, doi:10.3233/JAD-132738.
- Schwartz, J., & Neas, L. M. (2000). Fine particles are more strongly associated than coarse particles with acute respiratory health effects in schoolchildren. *Epidemiology*, *11*(1), 6-10.
- Schwartz, J., Norris, G., Larson, T., Sheppard, L., Claiborne, C., & Koenig, J. (1999).
 Episodes of high coarse particle concentrations are not associated with increased mortality. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *107*(5), 339.
- Seroji, A. (2011). Particulates in the atmosphere of Makkah and Mina Valley during the Ramadan and Hajj seasons of 2004 and 2005. Air Pollution XIX (Eds: Brebbia CA, Longhurst JWS, Popov V). Wessex Institute of Technology, UK, 319-327.

- Shaltout, A. A., Boman, J., Al-Malawi, D.-a. R., & Shehadeh, Z. F. (2013). Elemental composition of PM2. 5 particles sampled in industrial and residential areas of Taif, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol Air Qual. Res, 13*(4), 1356-1364.
- Su, R., Jin, X., Li, H., Huang, L., & Li, Z. (2020). The mechanisms of PM2.5 and its main components penetrate into HUVEC cells and effects on cell organelles. *Chemosphere, 241*, 125127, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.125127.
- Swartz, J. (2006). Developing cell-free biology for industrial applications. *Journal of Industrial Microbiology and Biotechnology, 33*(7), 476-485.
- Tu, W., Wang, H., Li, S., Liu, Q., & Sha, H. (2019). The Anti-Inflammatory and Anti-Oxidant Mechanisms of the Keap1/Nrf2/ARE Signaling Pathway in Chronic Diseases. Aging and disease, 10(3), 637-651, doi:10.14336/AD.2018.0513.
- van Berlo, D., Hullmann, M., & Schins, R. P. (2012). Toxicology of ambient particulate matter. In *Molecular, Clinical and Environmental Toxicology* (pp. 165-217): Springer.
- Warheit, D. B., Webb, T. R., Colvin, V. L., Reed, K. L., & Sayes, C. M. (2007).
 Pulmonary bioassay studies with nanoscale and fine-quartz particles in rats: toxicity is not dependent upon particle size but on surface characteristics. *Toxicological Sciences*, 95(1), 270-280.
- Yang, Y., Du, X., Wang, Q., Liu, J., Zhang, E., Sai, L., et al. (2019). Mechanism of cell death induced by silica nanoparticles in hepatocyte cells is by apoptosis. *International journal of molecular medicine*, 44(3), 903-912.
- Zhang, Y., Hu, L., Yu, D., & Gao, C. (2010). Influence of silica particle internalization on adhesion and migration of human dermal fibroblasts. *Biomaterials*, 31(32), 8465-8474, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2010.07.060</u>.
- Zou, Y., Wu, Y., Wang, Y., Li, Y., & Jin, C. (2017). Physicochemical properties, in vitro cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of PM 1.0 and PM 2.5 from Shanghai, China. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 24(24), 19508-19516.

Chapter 7: Summary, conclusion, and future research

7.1 Summary

This research project aimed to investigate the association between structural and compositional properties of air particulates and ill-health effects in humans. Our rationale behind the project was to add to current knowledge of PM toxicity and address key un-answered questions regarding the role of its physicochemical and mineralogical characteristics in disease causation through the use of cytotoxic and genotoxic effects in cell-based and cell-free assays as endpoint proxies of ill-health outcomes rather than resorting to large scale epidemiological studies that require significant unavailable resources. To maximise our chance of determining the most likely cause of the genotoxic and cytotoxic effects observed in cell-free and cell-based assays, here we focused on three different particle types; (i) Crushed Rock Powders (CRPs) from Panasqueira mine area, chosen for their availability in large amounts and suitability in terms of size and chemical composition; (ii) PM₁₀ from Makkah, Saudi Arabia, chosen for being of particular interest to the author's home institution and also due to the extensive gaps in knowledge in PM research there; (iii) and a certified reference material (CRM) - ERMCZ120 fine dust (PM₁₀-like) (trace elements), chosen for its availability, reasonable price, and resemblance of PM₁₀ in terms of size and composition. The four manuscripts (Badri et al. 2020a (Chapter 3), 2020b (Chapter 4); Badri et al. 2020c (Chapter 5), 2020d (Chapter 6)) contained within this thesis examine not only the cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of different particle types and link a component or group of components from the particle mixture with the observed effects but also compare effects found in cell-free assays with those observed in cellbased assays to determine the significance of PM size compared to its composition and provide useful information that can be used in future PM risk assessment studies.
Based on our investigations on the relationship between toxic effects induced by CRPs and their physicochemical and mineralogical composition (Badri et al. 2020a (*Chapter 3*), 2020b (*Chapter 4*)), it can be concluded that;

- i. The magnitude of CRP cytotoxicity and genotoxicity was associated with compositional differences in the CRPs
- ii. In these particular samples, (MnO, Zn, S, Cu, and clinochlore IIb2) were associated with differences in cytotoxicity and genotoxicity

These chemical components occur naturally in the environment but can also be released from anthropogenic sources. In the atmospheres of urban areas, Mn-bearing particles are present in combination with natural crustal materials and/or anthropogenic compounds emitted from alloy, steel, and iron production and combustion of fossil fuels and fuel additives (Navebare et al. 2018; Howe et al. 2004; Moreno et al. 2011; Wang et al. 2020; Lawrence et al. 2013; Miah et al. 2020; Colledge et al. 2015). Excess inhalation of Mn particles can lead to its accumulation in tissues of the human body which results in several symptoms including pneumonia, decreased libido, and sperm damage (Williams et al. 2012; Hobbesland et al. 1997; Yamada et al. 1986; Miah et al. 2020). Zn-bearing particles are also present naturally originating from the Earth's crust (ATSDR 2005). However, in comparison, their release from anthropogenic sources is far greater with emissions originating from the oil refining industry, tyre abrasions, break pad wear, and oil lubricants (Nayebare et al. 2018; Markus and McBratney 1996; Wilcke et al. 1998; Jiries 2003; Al-Khashman 2004; Acosta et al. 2015; Alleman et al. 2010; Choël et al. 2006; Ledoux et al. 2009; Mbengue et al. 2014; Thorpe and Harrison 2008; Mattielli et al. 2009). Acute exposure to Zn particles results in a variety of symptoms including coughing, substernal pain,

and upper respiratory tract irritation (Geiger and Cooper 2010). Similar to Zn, Cubearing particles' natural sources are the Earth's crust. Its anthropogenic sources include oil combustion, break wear, and tire tread wear (Nayebare et al. 2018; Becagli et al. 2012; Galindo et al. 2018; Loganathan et al. 2013; Miazgowicz et al. 2020). Inhalation of Cu particles can cause hypersensitivities in the nose, mouth, and eyes (Dorsey and Ingerman 2004). Sulphur in urban areas is mostly anthropogenic and is emitted from the combustion of fossil fuels in the form of hydrogen sulphide, sulphur dioxide, and sulphate aerosols (Cullis and Hirschler 1980; Tricker and Tricker 1999). Inhalation of sulphur compounds can cause respiratory irritations including coughing and sneezing (U.S EPA 2019; Liccione and Little 1998; N.Y DOH 2004; ATSDR 2014). Clinochlore IIb2 is a naturally occurring mineral that is composed of iron, magnesium, aluminium, silicate, and sometimes small amounts of chromium (Welch et al. 2004). Also, such clay mineral has the ability to absorb and desorb substantial amounts of heavy metals as well (Kicińska 2018). Even though mineral particle exposure is an occupational health concern in industries such mining and construction, it could still pose a health threat in urban areas due to the considerable amounts of mineral particles in ambient air from natural processes such as volcano eruptions and sandstorms (Øvrevik et al. 2005). However, it is important to note that we doubt its association with cytotoxic effects observed in this project was due to its composition rather than its presence in fine size fractions.

In summary, chemical composition determines to some extent cytotoxicity and genotoxicity which means that cytotoxicity and genotoxicity might be used as an indicator for compositional variation. Due to difficulties in obtaining enough material for compositional analyses, the studies on PM_{10} from Makkah (Badri et al. 2020c

(*Chapter 5*), 2020d (*Chapter 6*)) relied upon this to infer compositional differences. The studies also noted the association of cytotoxicity and genotoxicity with meteorological parameters – which was of assistance in implied source apportionment of the PM_{10} measured.

By using widely available meteorological parameters as predictors of Makkah PM_{10} concentrations and toxic effects, we have shown that their use provides insight into the possible types and sources of particles that could contribute to overall PM_{10} abundance (re-suspended and windblown desert dust and sand particles) and toxic potential (fine particles of whatever origin and secondary particles formed from the conversion of anthropogenically-sourced gaseous emissions into particles) even though a complete physicochemical and mineralogical analysis was not available for the samples collected. Desert dust and sand particles in the atmosphere depend heavily on meteorology with levels of high temperature and low humidity with winds blowing from desert directions can lead to sever episodes of dust-storms (European Environment Agency 2012; Bolles et al. 2019; Kim et al. 2015). Such particles consist mainly of clays with and without a silicate-based core (Lyles 2018; Richards et al. 1993). Excessive exposure to dust and sand particles has been associated with a variety of health effects including respiratory disorders (asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, and silicosis) and cardiovascular disorders (stroke, arrhythmia, and ischemic heart disease) as well as dermatological and reproductive disorders, however, to a lesser extent (Thalib and Al-Taiar 2012; Korényi-Both et al. 1992; Vodonos et al. 2014; Krewski et al. 2007; Lee et al. 2008; Bell et al. 2008; Lee and Lee 2014; Yoshida et al. 2009; Zhang et al. 2016). Common secondary particles formed from the conversion of anthropogenically-sourced gaseous emissions into

particles include nitrate, sulphate, and ammonium. These particles are closely related as they are present in the form of ammonium sulphate and ammonium nitrate resulting from the naturalisation of sulfuric acid and nitric acid with ammonia respectively (Stockwell et al. 2003; Squizzato et al. 2013). They can convert from their gaseous phases into a particulate phase under conditions of high humidity via condensation and/or nucleation and vice versa under conditions of high temperature via volatilisation (Wei et al. 2015; Chang et al. 2009; Bassett and Seinfeld 1983; Bassett and Seinfeld 1984). The inhalation of nitrate, sulphate, and ammonium in their gaseous phases has been found to cause respiratory irritations (U.S EPA 2019; Liccione and Little 1998; N.Y DOH 2004). As for inhalation of their particulate phase, although evidence linking the pure form of these particles with adverse health effects is insufficient (Pirani et al. 2015; Grahame and Schlesinger 2005; Weber et al. 2016; Park et al. 2018; COMEAP 2015), it has been suggested that they act as carriers of toxic components such as heavy metals (COMEAP 2015; Guo et al. 2016; Kelly and Fussell 2012).

By investigating the toxic effects of a widely available and reasonably priced PM_{10} like CRM-ERMZC120, we have provided a common reference that can be used for comparative purposes for other researchers investigating the toxic effects of PM.

Based on genotoxic and cytotoxic effects observed in cell-free and cell-based assays from contrasting particulate types (Badri et al. 2020a (*Chapter 3*), 2020b (*Chapter 4*); Badri et al. 2020c (*Chapter 5*), 2020d (*Chapter 6*)), it can be concluded that, in general, toxicity is more dependent on particles' chemistry and surface reactivity in cell-free assays and particle size and surface area in cell-based assays. However, there is always a possibility of some particles exhibiting a "double hazard" effect, small size and a

large surface area with specific chemical components and surface reactivity compared to other particles (Duffin et al. 2007). We found that; (i) in a cell-free Plasmid Scission assay, the level of DNA strand breaks caused by some Makkah PM₁₀ and Panasqueira CRPs samples was two folds higher than that caused by the CRM-ERMZC120 even though, in general, Makkah PM₁₀ and CRM-ERMZC120 were relatively the same size while Panasqueira CRPs were larger; (ii) in a cell-based Neutral Comet assay, the level of DNA damage caused by some of the smaller sized Makkah PM₁₀ and the CRM-ERMZC120 was higher than that caused by the larger sized Panasqueira CRPs; (iii) in a cell-based MTT assay, the effect of some of the larger sized Panasqueira CRPs on cell viability was higher than that of the smaller sized Makkah PM₁₀ and CRM-ERMZC120. The findings in (i) confirm the dependence of toxicity on particles' chemistry and surface reactivity in a cell-free assay while the findings in (ii) confirm the dependence of toxicity on particles' size and surface area in a cell-based assay. As for the findings in (iii), even though the assay used was cell-based similar to that used in (ii), particles' size and surface area were not the only determinants of toxicity which suggest that some particles from the overall particle mixture could have exhibited the "double hazard" effect and thus confirming that sometimes the toxicity of particles' could depend on their small size and a large surface area as well as their specific chemical composition and surface reactivity. Our findings suggest that for future PM risk assessment studies, rather than just focusing on a single aspect of PM such as mass concentrations, different size fractions, or chemical compositions, it is best to consider the previous combined along with specific particle properties (size, surface area, and specific chemistry and surface reactivity) and their relationships to better evaluate the toxicity of respirable particles and their effects on human health.

7.2 Conclusion

In this research project, we have investigated the genotoxic and cytotoxic effects of different particle types. While we have used three assays that were either cell-free or cell-based in investigating the aforementioned effects of particles, individually, each assay had its limitation which limited the generalisability of its results; (i) the cell-free Plasmid Scission assay is thought to be un-representative of what might actually happen to DNA in the case of actual exposure to PM due to the lack of cellular defence and repair mechanism and biological interactions between various cellular components and PM; (ii) the cell-based Neutral Comet assay is thought to be understating the toxicity of the overall PM mixture as some of the DNA damage incurred by particles cannot be detected due to the disappearance of strand breaks following a repair event; (iii) and the cell-based MTT assay is thought to have some false-positive or false-negative results that are caused by background interference from the addition of particles. To address limitations in (i), we have used the cellbased Neutral Comet assay for investigating the same endpoint, DNA damage. Unfortunately, we didn't address the limitations in (ii) as measuring DNA repair events was not part of the project. As for limitations in (iii), we addressed that by repeating experiments with abnormal results. Combined, a major limitation of the aforementioned assays is that they don't provide any information on particles' mechanism of inducing toxic effects, albeit current evidence suggest that its oxidative stress caused by the generation of reactive oxygen species by particles. Nevertheless, results obtained from the three assays combined enabled us to examine the role of particles' size and composition by either using available information on their physicochemical and mineralogical properties or by using widely available information on meteorological parameters as proxies for their composition and source

to examine the most likely component or group of components responsible for the toxic effects observed. While we were able to investigate the physicochemical and mineralogical properties of Panasqueira CRPs due to their availability in large amounts using different techniques including X-Ray Fluorescence, X-Ray Diffraction, and Particle Size Distribution, we weren't able to apply the same techniques on Makkah PM₁₀ due to their availability in small amounts which limited our ability to identify the significant contributing sources to overall PM₁₀ abundance and the exact component or group of components from the overall PM₁₀ mixture that was/were associated with observed toxic effects. Having said that, the use of meteorological parameters as proxies for source and composition proved to be useful in highlighting the possible contribution of different emission sources to PM₁₀ abundance and toxic potential of a group of components from the PM₁₀ mixture. To conclude, this research project has contributed to existing knowledge of PM toxic effects, in general, and the role of size and composition in inducing toxic effects, in particular, and could be useful for future assessment of PM adverse effects on human health.

7.3 Future research

An understanding of the physicochemical and mineralogical properties of PM, its mechanism of inducing *in vitro* toxic effects, and the reliability of laboratory observed toxic effects in relation to actual human exposure is of key concern to policy makers interested in effectively targeting emission sources of the most likely harmful component of PM. Given the variations in toxic effects observed in this research project and elsewhere as well as the anthropogenic and natural processes affecting the structural and compositional properties of PM, the following is recommended for future research:

- Use at least two PM samplers at the same location and dedicate one collected filter for toxicological analysis and the other for physiochemical and mineralogical analysis. This may assist in overcoming the issue of low material obtained during sampling faced by researchers (Vuong et al. 2017; Dumax Vorzet 2010).
- Collect data on traffic volume or density and meteorological parameters during the days of sample collection. PM concentrations and compositions are known to be a function of anthropogenic (i.e. traffic) and natural (i.e. meteorology) processes (Yáñez et al. 2017; Karagiannidis et al. 2015; Gietl and Klemm 2009). Previous studies have reported finding a significant impact of traffic on PM (Munir et al. 2017) while others didn't (Habeebullah 2013; Habeebullah 2016) and attributed changes in PM to meteorology. Therefore, in conjunction with physiochemical and mineralogical analyses of PM, analysis of traffic volumes or density and meteorological parameters and their relationship with PM concentration and composition might assist in understanding the factors affecting PM characteristics and hence, toxic effects.
- Collect data on morbidity and mortality from respiratory and cardiovascular diseases during the days of sample collection. Previous reports have indicated that exposure to PM is associated with an increased risk of morbidity and mortality from respiratory and cardiovascular diseases (Pope III et al. 2015; Brook et al. 2010; Peden 2005; Cançado et al. 2006). Therefore, in conjunction with *in vitro* analysis of PM toxic effects, analysing the association between morbidity and mortality from respiratory and cardiovascular diseases and PM concentrations and compositions might assist in reaching a better

understanding of the most likely harmful component and/or components of the overall PM mixture.

- Examine not only genotoxic and cytotoxic effects of PM but also the extent of contribution of reactive oxygen species to the effects observed. Previous studies (Jovanovic et al. 2019) have found that PM causes an increase in ROS production while others didn't (Dumax-Vorzet et al. 2015). Therefore, this may need to be further investigated.
- Examine the complex interactions between PM and cells and especially DNA repair. It is known that PM inhibits DNA repair and enhances DNA replication errors (Mehta et al. 2008). However, the level of DNA repair that can happen during exposure to PM is relatively unknown. An understanding of such issue will allow for a proper comparison between cell-based and cell-free assays and it would provide a deeper understanding of the ability of cells to handle PM induced toxic effects.
- Examine the bioavailability of the various components of PM inside the cells. Exposure assessment of PM components in cells is based on their known content. However, a bioavailability (what actually penetrates the different components of the cell) based approach may reflect on exposure much more appropriately (Kastury et al. 2017). Therefore, this may need to be further investigated.

References

- Acosta, J. A., Gabarrón, M., Faz, A., Martínez-Martínez, S., Zornoza, R., & Arocena, J. M. (2015). Influence of population density on the concentration and speciation of metals in the soil and street dust from urban areas. *Chemosphere, 134*, 328-337, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2015.04.038.
- Al-Khashman, O. A. (2004). Heavy metal distribution in dust, street dust and soils from the work place in Karak Industrial Estate, Jordan. *Atmospheric Environment*, *38*(39), 6803-6812.
- Alleman, L. Y., Lamaison, L., Perdrix, E., Robache, A., & Galloo, J.-C. (2010). PM10 metal concentrations and source identification using positive matrix factorization and wind sectoring in a French industrial zone. *Atmospheric Research*, 96(4), 612-625.
- ATSDR (2014). Medical Management Guidelines for Sulfur Dioxide (SO2). In P. H. S. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (Ed.). Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.
- ATSDR, U. (2005). Toxicological Profile for Zinc: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. In P. H. S. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (Ed.). Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., & Povey, A. (2020a). Geochemical compositional controls on DNA strand breaks induced in an in-vitro cell-free assay by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal Accepted (21st June 2020) for publication - Environmental Geochemistry and Health
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., & Povey, A. (2020b). Geochemical compositional controls on DNA damage and cell viability induced in in vitro cell-based assays by crushed rock powders from the Panasqueira mine area, Portugal: A comparison with a cell-free assay *In preparation, Toxicology letters*.
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., Povey, A., & Habeebullah, T. (2020c). DNA strand breaks induced by PM10 from Makkah, Saudi Arabia: Association with meteorological proxies for source and composition *In preparation, International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*.
- Badri, H., Poyla, D., Povey, A., & Habeebullah, T. (2020d). The cytotoxic and genotoxic effects of PM10 from Makkah, Saudi Arabia on A549 lung cells: A comparison with a cell-free assay *In preparation, Mutagenesis*.
- Bassett, M., & Seinfeld, J. H. (1983). Atmospheric equilibrium model of sulfate and nitrate aerosols. *Atmospheric Environment (1967), 17*(11), 2237-2252.
- Bassett, M. E., & Seinfeld, J. H. (1984). Atmospheric equilibrium model of sulfate and nitrate aerosols—II. Particle size analysis. *Atmospheric Environment* (1967), 18(6), 1163-1170.
- Becagli, S., Sferlazzo, D., Pace, G., Sarra, A. d., Bommarito, C., Calzolai, G., et al. (2012). Evidence for heavy fuel oil combustion aerosols from chemical

analyses at the island of Lampedusa: a possible large role of ships emissions in the Mediterranean. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics, 12*(7), 3479-3492.

- Bell, M. L., Levy, J. K., & Lin, Z. (2008). The effect of sandstorms and air pollution on cause-specific hospital admissions in Taipei, Taiwan. Occupational and Environmental Medicine, 65(2), 104-111.
- Bolles, K., Sweeney, M., & Forman, S. (2019). Meteorological catalysts of dust events and particle source dynamics of affected soils during the 1930s Dust Bowl drought, Southern High Plains, USA. *Anthropocene*, 27, 100216.
- Brook, R. D., Rajagopalan, S., Pope III, C. A., Brook, J. R., Bhatnagar, A., Diez-Roux, A.
 V., et al. (2010). Particulate matter air pollution and cardiovascular disease: an update to the scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation*, 121(21), 2331-2378.
- Cançado, J. E., Saldiva, P. H., Pereira, L. A., Lara, L. B., Artaxo, P., Martinelli, L. A., et al. (2006). The impact of sugar cane–burning emissions on the respiratory system of children and the elderly. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 114(5), 725-729.
- Chang, L. P., Yao, Y. C., Liao, C. F., Chiang, S. W., & Tsai, J. H. (2009). Influence of ozone and humidity on the formation of sulfate and nitrate in airborne fine particles. *Journal of Environmental Science and Health Part A*, 44(8), 767-777.
- Choël, M., Deboudt, K., Flament, P., Lecornet, G., Perdrix, E., & Sobanska, S. (2006). Fast evolution of tropospheric Pb-and Zn-rich particles in the vicinity of a lead smelter. *Atmospheric Environment*, *40*(24), 4439-4449.
- Colledge, M. A., Julian, J. R., Gocheva, V. V., Beseler, C. L., Roels, H. A., Lobdell, D. T., et al. (2015). Characterization of air manganese exposure estimates for residents in two Ohio towns. *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association*, 65(8), 948-957.
- COMEAP (2015). STATEMENT ON THE EVIDENCE FOR DIFFERENTIAL HEALTH EFFECTS OF PARTICULATE MATTER ACCORDING TO SOURCE OR COMPONENTS In C. O. T. M. E. O. A. POLLUTANTS (Ed.). UK.
- Cullis, C., & Hirschler, M. (1980). Atmospheric sulphur: natural and man-made sources. *Atmospheric Environment (1967), 14*(11), 1263-1278.
- Dorsey, A., & Ingerman, L. (2004). Toxicological profile for copper.
- Duffin, R., Tran, L., Brown, D., Stone, V., & Donaldson, K. (2007). Proinflammogenic effects of low-toxicity and metal nanoparticles in vivo and in vitro: highlighting the role of particle surface area and surface reactivity. *Inhalation toxicology*, 19(10), 849-856.
- Dumax Vorzet, A. (2010). *Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in DNA repair proficient and deficient mammalian cells*. University of Manchester,

- Dumax-Vorzet, A. F., Tate, M., Walmsley, R., Elder, R. H., & Povey, A. C. (2015). Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of urban particulate matter in mammalian cells. *Mutagenesis*, *30*(5), 621-633.
- European Environment Agency (2012). Particulate matter from natural sources and related reporting under the EU Air Quality Directive in 2008 and 2009. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- Galindo, N., Yubero, E., Nicolás, J., Varea, M., & Crespo, J. (2018). Characterization of metals in PM1 and PM10 and health risk evaluation at an urban site in the western Mediterranean. *Chemosphere*, 201, 243-250.
- Geiger, A., & Cooper, J. (2010). Overview of airborne metals regulations, exposure limits, health effects, and contemporary research. US Environmental Protection Agency. Accessed Accessed on August, 25, 2015.
- Gietl, J. K., & Klemm, O. (2009). Analysis of traffic and meteorology on airborne particulate matter in Münster, northwest Germany. *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association, 59*(7), 809-818.
- Grahame, T. J., & Schlesinger, R. B. (2005). Evaluating the health risk from secondary sulfates in eastern North American regional ambient air particulate matter. *Inhalation toxicology*, *17*(1), 15-27.
- Guo, H., Sullivan, A. P., Campuzano-Jost, P., Schroder, J. C., Lopez-Hilfiker, F. D., Dibb, J. E., et al. (2016). Fine particle pH and the partitioning of nitric acid during winter in the northeastern United States. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres, 121*(17), 10,355-310,376.
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2013). An Analysis of Air Pollution in Makkah-a View Point of Source Identification. *EnvironmentAsia*, 6(2).
- Habeebullah, T. M. (2016). Chemical Composition of Particulate Matters in Makkah–Focusing on Cations, Anions and Heavy Metals. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, 16(2), 336-347.
- Hobbesland, Å., Kjuus, H., & Thelle, D. S. (1997). Mortality from nonmalignant respiratory diseases among male workers in Norwegian ferroalloy plants. *Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment & Health, 23*(5), 342-350.
- Howe, P., Malcolm, H., & Dobson, S. (2004). *Manganese and its compounds: environmental aspects*: World Health Organization.
- Jiries, A. (2003). Vehicular contamination of dust in Amman, Jordan. *Environmentalist, 23*(3), 205-210.
- Jovanovic, M. V., Savic, J. Z., Salimi, F., Stevanovic, S., Brown, R. A., Jovasevic-Stojanovic, M., et al. (2019). Measurements of Oxidative Potential of Particulate Matter at Belgrade Tunnel; Comparison of BPEAnit, DTT and DCFH Assays. International journal of environmental research and public health, 16(24), 4906.
- Karagiannidis, A., Poupkou, A., Giannaros, T., Giannaros, C., Melas, D., & Argiriou, A. (2015). The air quality of a Mediterranean urban environment area and its

relation to major meteorological parameters. *Water, Air, & Soil Pollution, 226*(1), 2239.

- Kastury, F., Smith, E., & Juhasz, A. L. (2017). A critical review of approaches and limitations of inhalation bioavailability and bioaccessibility of metal (loid) s from ambient particulate matter or dust. *Science of the total environment*, 574, 1054-1074.
- Kelly, F. J., & Fussell, J. C. (2012). Size, source and chemical composition as determinants of toxicity attributable to ambient particulate matter. *Atmospheric Environment, 60*, 504-526.
- Kicińska, A. (2018). Health risk assessment related to an effect of sample size fractions: methodological remarks. *Stochastic Environmental Research and Risk Assessment, 32*(6), 1867-1887, doi:10.1007/s00477-017-1496-7.
- Kim, K. H., Lee, S.-B., Woo, D., & Bae, G.-N. (2015). Influence of wind direction and speed on the transport of particle-bound PAHs in a roadway environment. *Atmospheric pollution research*, 6(6), 1024-1034.
- Korényi-Both, A. L., Korényi-Both, A. L., Molnar, A. C., & Fidelus-Gort, R. (1992). A1 Eskan Disease: Desert Storm Pneumonitis. *Military Medicine*, 157(9), 452-462, doi:10.1093/milmed/157.9.452.
- Krewski, D., Yokel, R. A., Nieboer, E., Borchelt, D., Cohen, J., Harry, J., et al. (2007).
 Human health risk assessment for aluminium, aluminium oxide, and
 aluminium hydroxide. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part B*, 10(S1), 1-269.
- Lawrence, S., Sokhi, R., Ravindra, K., Mao, H., Prain, H. D., & Bull, I. D. (2013). Source apportionment of traffic emissions of particulate matter using tunnel measurements. *Atmospheric Environment*, 77, 548-557, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2013.03.040.
- Ledoux, F., Courcot, D., Courcot, L., Aboukais, A., & Puskaric, E. (2009). Atmospheric aerosols behaviour at an industrial area in Northern France. *International Journal of Environment and Pollution, 39*(3-4), 286-305.
- Lee, E., Leem, J., Hong, Y., Kim, H., & Kim, H. (2008). Effects of Asian dust storm events on daily admissions for asthma and stroke in seven metropolitans of Korea. *Epidemiology*, *19*(6), S145.
- Lee, J. W., & Lee, K. K. (2014). Effects of Asian dust events on daily asthma patients in Seoul, Korea. *Meteorological Applications, 21*(2), 202-209.
- Liccione, J. J., & Little, J. D. (1998). Toxicological profile for sulfur trioxide and sulfuric acid.
- Loganathan, P., Vigneswaran, S., & Kandasamy, J. (2013). Road-deposited sediment pollutants: a critical review of their characteristics, source apportionment, and management. *Critical reviews in environmental science and technology*, *43*(13), 1315-1348.

- Lyles, M. B. (2018). Chapter 18 Biological, Chemical, and Environmental Hazards of Desert Dust to Military Personnel. In B. De Vivo, H. E. Belkin, & A. Lima (Eds.), *Environmental Geochemistry (Second Edition)* (pp. 467-485): Elsevier.
- Markus, J. A., & McBratney, A. B. (1996). An urban soil study: heavy metals in Glebe, Australia. *Soil Research*, *34*(3), 453-465.
- Mattielli, N., Petit, J. C., Deboudt, K., Flament, P., Perdrix, E., Taillez, A., et al. (2009). Zn isotope study of atmospheric emissions and dry depositions within a 5 km radius of a Pb–Zn refinery. *Atmospheric Environment, 43*(6), 1265-1272.
- Mbengue, S., Alleman, L. Y., & Flament, P. (2014). Size-distributed metallic elements in submicronic and ultrafine atmospheric particles from urban and industrial areas in northern France. *Atmospheric Research*, 135-136, 35-47, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosres.2013.08.010.
- Mehta, M., Chen, L.-C., Gordon, T., Rom, W., & Tang, M.-s. (2008). Particulate matter inhibits DNA repair and enhances mutagenesis. *Mutation Research/Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis, 657*(2), 116-121.
- Miah, M. R., Ijomone, O. M., Okoh, C. O. A., Ijomone, O. K., Akingbade, G. T., Ke, T., et al. (2020). The effects of manganese overexposure on brain health. *Neurochemistry International*, 135, 104688, doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuint.2020.104688</u>.
- Miazgowicz, A., Krennhuber, K., & Lanzerstorfer, C. (2020). Metals concentrations in road dust from high traffic and low traffic area: a size dependent comparison. *International Journal of Environmental Science and Technology*, 1-8.
- Moreno, T., Pandolfi, M., Querol, X., Lavín, J., Alastuey, A., Viana, M., et al. (2011). Manganese in the urban atmosphere: identifying anomalous concentrations and sources. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 18(2), 173-183, doi:10.1007/s11356-010-0353-8.
- Munir, S., Habeebullah, T. M., Mohammed, A. M. F., Morsy, E. A., Rehan, M., & Ali, K. (2017). Analysing PM_(2.5) and its Association with PM10 and Meteorology in the Arid Climate of Makkah, Saudi Arabia. *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*, *17*(2), 453-464, doi:10.4209/aaqr.2016.03.0117.
- N.Y DOH (2004). THE FACTS ABOUT AMMONIA. <u>https://www.health.ny.gov/environmental/emergency/chemical_terrorism/</u> <u>docs/ammonia_tech.pdf</u>.
- Nayebare, S. R., Aburizaiza, O. S., Siddique, A., Carpenter, D. O., Hussain, M. M., Zeb, J., et al. (2018). Ambient air quality in the holy city of Makkah: A source apportionment with elemental enrichment factors (EFs) and factor analysis (PMF). *Environmental pollution*, 243, 1791-1801.
- Øvrevik, J., Myran, T., Refsnes, M., LÅG, M., Becher, R., Hetland, R. B., et al. (2005). Mineral Particles of Varying Composition Induce Differential Chemokine Release from Epithelial Lung Cells: Importance of Physico-chemical

Characteristics. *The Annals of Occupational Hygiene, 49*(3), 219-231, doi:10.1093/annhyg/meh087.

- Park, M., Joo, H. S., Lee, K., Jang, M., Kim, S. D., Kim, I., et al. (2018). Differential toxicities of fine particulate matters from various sources. *Scientific reports*, 8(1), 17007, doi:10.1038/s41598-018-35398-0.
- Peden, D. B. (2005). The epidemiology and genetics of asthma risk associated with air pollution. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, *115*(2), 213-219.
- Pirani, M., Best, N., Blangiardo, M., Liverani, S., Atkinson, R. W., & Fuller, G. W. (2015). Analysing the health effects of simultaneous exposure to physical and chemical properties of airborne particles. *Environment international*, 79, 56-64.
- Pope III, C. A., Turner, M. C., Burnett, R. T., Jerrett, M., Gapstur, S. M., Diver, W. R., et al. (2015). Relationships between fine particulate air pollution, cardiometabolic disorders, and cardiovascular mortality. *Circulation research*, 116(1), 108-115.
- Richards, A. L., Hyams, K. C., Watts, D. M., Rozmajzl, P. J., Woody, J. N., & Merrell, B.
 R. (1993). Respiratory disease among military personnel in Saudi Arabia during Operation Desert Shield. *American Journal of Public Health*, 83(9), 1326-1329.
- Squizzato, S., Masiol, M., Brunelli, A., Pistollato, S., Tarabotti, E., & Rampazzo, G. (2013). Factors determining the formation of secondary inorganic aerosol: a case study in the Po Valley (Italy). *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics, 13*(4), 1927.
- Stockwell, W. R., Kuhns, H., Etyemezian, V., Green, M. C., Chow, J. C., & Watson, J. G. (2003). The Treasure Valley secondary aerosol study II: modeling of the formation of inorganic secondary aerosols and precursors for southwestern Idaho. *Atmospheric Environment*, 37(4), 525-534.
- Thalib, L., & Al-Taiar, A. (2012). Dust storms and the risk of asthma admissions to hospitals in Kuwait. *Science of the total environment, 433*, 347-351.
- Thorpe, A., & Harrison, R. M. (2008). Sources and properties of non-exhaust particulate matter from road traffic: a review. *Science of the total environment, 400*(1-3), 270-282.
- Tricker, R., & Tricker, S. (1999). Chapter 7 Pollutants and contaminants. In R. Tricker, & S. Tricker (Eds.), Environmental Requirements for Electromechanical and Electronic Equipment (pp. 158-194). Oxford: Newnes.

U.S EPA (2019). Nitrogen Dioxide (NO2) Pollution. <u>https://www.google.com/search?safe=strict&client=safari&sxsrf=ALeKk025</u> pB_F7RI3voMFBfXG1U2tuujOTA%3A1586008279578&source=hp&ei=15CIX oeMIabDlwSNkIWAAg&q=Nitrogen+Dioxide+%28NO2%29+Pollution&oq=Ni trogen+Dioxide+%28NO2%29+Pollution&gs_lcp=CgZwc3ktYWIQA1AAWABg <u>3wZoAHAAeACAAQCIAQCSAQCYAQCgAQKqAQdnd3Mtd2l6&sclient=psy-</u> ab&ved=0ahUKEwjH0_Og9c7oAhWm4YUKHQ1IASAQ4dUDCAw&uact=5.

- Vodonos, A., Friger, M., Katra, I., Avnon, L., Krasnov, H., Koutrakis, P., et al. (2014). The impact of desert dust exposures on hospitalizations due to exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Air Quality, Atmosphere & Health,* 7(4), 433-439.
- Vuong, N. Q., Breznan, D., Goegan, P., O'Brien, J. S., Williams, A., Karthikeyan, S., et al. (2017). In vitro toxicoproteomic analysis of A549 human lung epithelial cells exposed to urban air particulate matter and its water-soluble and insoluble fractions. *Particle and fibre toxicology*, 14(1), 39, doi:10.1186/s12989-017-0220-6.
- Wang, S., Ji, Y., Zhao, J., Zhang, L., & Li, Y. (2020). Sources and exposure risk of trace elements for traffic policemen in roadside locations. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment, 78*, 102176, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2019.11.005.
- Weber, R. J., Guo, H., Russell, A. G., & Nenes, A. (2016). High aerosol acidity despite declining atmospheric sulfate concentrations over the past 15 years. *Nature Geoscience*, 9(4), 282-285.
- Wei, L., Duan, J., Tan, J., Ma, Y., He, K., Wang, S., et al. (2015). Gas-to-particle conversion of atmospheric ammonia and sampling artifacts of ammonium in spring of Beijing. *Science China Earth Sciences*, 58(3), 345-355.
- Welch, M. D., Kleppe, A. K., & Jephcoat, A. P. (2004). Novel high-pressure behavior in chlorite: A synchrotron XRD study of clinochlore to 27 GPa. American Mineralogist, 89(8-9), 1337-1340.
- Wilcke, W., Müller, S., Kanchanakool, N., & Zech, W. (1998). Urban soil contamination in Bangkok: heavy metal and aluminium partitioning in topsoils. *Geoderma*, 86(3-4), 211-228.
- Williams, M., Todd, G. D., Roney, N., Crawford, J., Coles, C., McClure, P. R., et al. (2012). Toxicological Profile for Manganese. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (US), Atlanta (GA).
- Yamada, M., Ohno, S., Okayasu, I., Okeda, R., Hatakeyama, S., Watanabe, H., et al. (1986). Chronic manganese poisoning: a neuropathological study with determination of manganese distribution in the brain. Acta neuropathologica, 70(3-4), 273-278.
- Yáñez, M. A., Baettig, R., Cornejo, J., Zamudio, F., Guajardo, J., & Fica, R. (2017). Urban airborne matter in central and southern Chile: Effects of meteorological conditions on fine and coarse particulate matter. *Atmospheric Environment*, 161, 221-234.
- Yoshida, S., Hiyoshi, K., Ichinose, T., Nishikawa, M., Takano, H., Sugawara, I., et al. (2009). Aggravating effect of natural sand dust on male reproductive function in mice. *Reproductive medicine and biology, 8*(4), 151.
- Zhang, X., Zhao, L., Tong, D. Q., Wu, G., Dan, M., & Teng, B. (2016). A systematic review of global desert dust and associated human health effects. *Atmosphere*, 7(12), 158.